
INTERNAT~NAL' NARCOTICS CONTROL 

HEARINGS 
BEFORE THE 

COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS' 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

NINETY-SEVENTH CONGRESS 

SECOND SESSION 

APRIL 20, 21, AND 22, 1982 

Printed for the use of the Committee on Foreign Affairs 

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFIOE ... 
WASHINGTON: 1982 

, , .. 

! «fit 

If you have issues viewing or accessing this file contact us at NCJRS.gov.



w-
i 

.. 
11 

COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS 

CLEMENT J. ZABLOCKI, Wisconsin, Chairman 
L. H. FOUNTAIN, North Carolina WILLIAM S. BROOMI<'IELD, Michigan 
DANTE B. FASCELL, Florida EDWARD J. DERWINSKI, Illinois 
BENJAMIN S. ROSENTHAL, New York PAUL FINDLEY. Illinois 
LEE H. HAMILTON, Indiana LARRY WINN. JR., Kansas 
JONATHAN B. BINGHAM, New York BENJAMIN A. GILMAN. New York 
GUS YATRON, Pennsylvania ROBERT J. LAGOMARSINO, California 
STEPHEN J. SOLARZ, New York WILLIAM F. GOODLING, Pennsylvania 
DON BONKER, Washington JOEL PRITCHARD, Washington 
GERRY E. STUDDS, Massachusetts MILLICENT FENWICK, New Jersey 
ANDY IRELAND, Florida ROBERT K. DORNAN, California 
DAN MICA, Florida JIM LEACH, Iowa 
MICHAEL D. BARNES, Maryland ARLEN ERDAHL, Minnesota 
HOWARD WOLPE, Michigan TOBY ROTH, Wisconsin 
GEO. W. CROCKE'M', JR., Michigan OLYMPIA J. SNOWE, Maine 
BOB SHAMANSKY, Ohio JOHN LEBOUTILLIER, New York 
SAM GEJDENSON, Connecticut HENRY J. HYDE, Illinois 
MERVYN M. DYMALLY, California 
DENNIS E. ECKART, Ohio 
TOM LANTOS, California 
DAVID R. BOWEN, Mississippi 

JOHN J. BRADY, Jr., Chief of Staff 
.JAMES T. SCHOLLAERT, Staff Consultant 

EDWARD J. PALMER, Staff Consultant 
NANCY M. CARMAN, Staff Associate 
MJNA F. PADDOCK, Staff Assistant 

U.S. Department of Justice 
National Institute of Justice 

(II) 

This document has boon reproduced exactly as received from the 
person or organization originating It. Points of view or opinions stat~d 
in this document are those of the authors and do not necessartly 
represent the official position or policies of the National Institute of 
Justice. 

Permission to reproduce this ~d material has been 

gra~e~~lic Domain/U. S. House 
=" of Represematl.ves 

to the National Criminal Justice Reference Service (NCJRS). 

Further reproduction outside of the NCJRS system requires permis
sion of the ~owner. 

" I' II 

1\ 

\\ 
I \ 

l \ 

1 
; 
I! 
1 

t " 

I 

I 
! 

I C 

.' 

CONTENTS 

WITNESSES 

Tuesday, April 20, 1982: 
Hon. JIm Smith, attorney general of Florida .................................................... . 
Maurice T. Turner, Jr., Chief of Police, Metropolitan Police Department, 

District of Columbia ............................................................................ , ............ , ... . 
Daniel J. Courtenay, chief, organized crime control, New York City Police 

D~wiln=~~iii';;;·Di~~~t~~;·N~ii~~·;J·I~~tit~~·~f'D;~g·Ab~~::::::::::::::::::::: 
Dr. Robert L. Du Pont, former Director, White House Special Action 

Office for Drug Abuse Prevention .............................................. , ..................... . 
J. Walter Potter, president, National Association of Secondary School 

M~rfcWi~3u~;·~~~di~·~~~ .. ~r~b~~~ .. p~~~~~t'i~~; .. F~rl~ .. Q;·~ty·~~h~i~: 
representing the National Association of Secondary School Principals .... 

Wednesday, AI;lril 21, 1982: 
Hon. Dommick L. DiCarlo, Assistant Secretary of State for International 

Narcotics Matters ....... , ........................................ , ............................... , ............... . 
Hon. Thomas D. Boyatt, U.S. Ambassador to Colombia .................................. . 
Francis M. Mullen, Jr., Acting Administrator, Drug Enforcement Admin-

istration, U.S. Department of Justice .............................................................. . 
Joseph C. Wheeler, Deputy Administrator, Agency for International De

velopment, appearing on behalf of Hon. M. Peter McPherson, Adminis-
trator, AID .................................. , ....................................................... , .................. . 

Thursday, April 22, 1982: 
Hon. ~udolph W. Giuliani, Associate Attorney General, Department \If 

JustIce ....................................................................................................... , ............ . 
Dr. Carlton E. Turner, Director, Drug Abuse Policy Office, Office of 

Policy Development, the White House ............ , ............................................... . 
Hon. Charles Z. Wick, Director, International Communication Agency ..... .. 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD 

Chart on "Demand Reduction of Marijuana Use" taken from the NIDA-

Pa~rn:~ift!Ji~~~~:r~S;li~~ti~~:vo?'20th·C~~t~~··&~~·~f·Qpi~i~"D~P;;~d: 
ence in the United States" presented by Robert L. Du Pont, M.D., Director, 
National Institute on Drug Abuse, to the Psychiatric Institute, Washington, 
D.C., May 19, 1978 ....................................................................................................... . 

Contributions of all countries to the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse 
Control [UNFDAC] ......................................................................................... r •••••••••••••• 

AID re~nses to questions posed in writing by Hon. William S. Broomfield 
regar ing Tllailand, Pakistan, and Peru ..... , .......... , ................................................ : 

APPENDIX 

Page 
8 

20 

29 
48 

62 

98 

110 

148 
186 

191 

209 

254 

258 
272 

50 

67 

229 

246 

Reports of staff study missions to: S~utheast Asia-Th.ailand, Burma, and 
Hong Kong-Marcli 21 through A.J>rll 8, 1982-to Latm America.-Mexico 
City-October 22-28, 1981-and Jamaica, Colombia, Peru, and Bolivia
November 29 through December 18, 1981-and to Pakistan and United 
N!1tions Fund for Drug Abuse Control [ OJ ,Hea~quarters 'in ~"'2~95" .~ t 
VIenna-February 9-19, 1982 .............................. ~tl •••• ............................................ 

,~' NCJRS 
(III) t, • 

,;> .. , 
t . .' 

~9QUISITIONS 

~.,J 

.. ,., 



v-
\1 

, 

• 

INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS CONTROL: 
DOMESTIC IMP ACT 

TUESDAY, APRIL 20, 1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, D.C. 
The committee met at 10 a.m., in room 2172, Rayburn House 

Office Building, Hon. Clement J. Zablocki (chairman of the commit-
tee) presiding. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. The committee will please come to order. 
Today the Committee on Foreign Affairs holds the first of a series 
of hearings on the U.S. international narcotics control policy. 

Each year this committee; authorizes the appropriation for our 
international narcotic control program as implemented by the De
partment of State. Normally each executive branch witness ap
pears routinely before the committee to explain the program in the 
course of the committee's hearing for markup of the annual assist
ance authorization bill. Last year we reauthorized a 2-year authori-
zation bill. 

This year the committee is taking a more thorough, indepth look 
at this program and the rationale behind it. 

The reason for this is to take stock of the results of a decade or 
so of our international narcotics control programs and to respond 
to the cries for assistance from our constituents, health experts, 
police, educators, armed forces, employers, parents, and youth. 

It is clear that our society is being hurt badly and changed for 
the worse by drugs. 

According to our best estimate more than 90 percent of the list of 
narcotics consumed in the United States reaches our shores from 
foreign nations. Weare beseiged with heroin from Pakistan, 
Mexico, Burma, Thailand, Iran, and Afghanistan. 

Cocaine is shipped by air and sea from Colombia, having been re
fined from Bolivia and Peru. Colombia is the source of 80 percent 
of imported marihuana with 10 percent coming from Jamaica and 
9 percent from Mexico. 

The Committee on Foreign Affairs has fully recognized that the 
United States has a whole range of policy objectives in our diplo
matic relations with each of these countries. But we will be inter
ested to find out whether narcotics control objectives have been 
given sufficient weight by our policymakers in view of the damage 
brought upon our Nation by these drugs from abroad. 

Let us consider these official estimates from the DEA. In 1980, 
the total value of illicit retail drug sales in the United States was 

(1) 
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officially estimated to be in the range of $68.5 billion to $89.9 bil
lion, approximately a 25-percent increase over 1979. 
. Preliminary estimates indicate no reduction in 1981. These dollar 
Increases are not merely the reflection of inflation I submit. While 
heroin and marihuana quantities showed mode~t increases the 
qu.antities of co~aine have m?re than tripled since 1978, m~king 
thIS drug the sIn~le lar~est InCODle produc~r for the illicit drug 
traffickers, replaCIng marIhuana for that dubIOUS honor. 

We must take action against this threat to our security and well
being. These actions, however, must be intelligent and cost effec
tive. 

We cannot afford to throw large amounts of money and diplo
matic leverage into programs which have no success. 

At the same time we cannot afford to underfund worthwhile and 
effective narcotics control programs. The economic sociological 
and hea~th impact on our country has been devastatin'g. ' 

We WIll hear about these effects from our distinguished panel of 
experts today and then proceed to examine our international pro
grams and policies in hearings scheduled for tomorrow and Thurs
day. 

Today we will proceed to hear from two panels of witnesses. The 
first. panel includes. the Honorable. Jim Smi~h, attorney general of 
FlorIda; .Mr. MaurIce Turner, Chief of PolIce, Washington, D.C.; 
Mr. DanIel Courtenay, chief of organized crime control New York 
City Police Department. ' 
. We would be very appreciative, gentlemen, if you would summa

rIZe your statements perhaps to 10 minutes and your entire state
ments will be made a part of the record. 

Following your statements, the committee members will proceed 
with questions. 

I will now call upon the gentleman from Florida to introduce our 
first witness. Mr. Ireland. 

Mr. IRELAND. ¥r .. Ch~irman, I would like to say a few words of 
welc!lme to th~ dlstI~gU1s~ed attorney general of my home State of 
FlorIda, Mr. JIm SmIth. Tne attorney general is no stranger to our 
committee having eloquently participated in our deliberations last 
year on the amendment to lift the ban on funding of overseas para
quat operations. 

We were successful in that important fight and I am hopeful that 
the 3 days of hearings we are beginning today will help emphasize 
the need to move on the Colombian negotiations as soon as the 
elections there are over. 
. I vyoulq add that the recent c:omprehensive report on the narcot
ICS SItuatIOn filed by the commIttee staff contains excellent recom
mendations and comments, not only on Colombia, but also Jamaica 
and ot~er trouble spots in the battle against international narcotics 
smugglmg. 

I would be remiss if I did not also comment on the narcotics situ
ation in my home State of Florida which continues to be a major 
s(;cial and economic problem. 

As I testified last year, the multibillion-dollar marihuana and co
caine smuggling operations being run from and through Florida 
continue to d~srupt our families and our legitimate business people 
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I welcome the high level commitment to combatting narcotics at 
home and overseas that the Vice President's task force now repre
sents at its base in Miami. It is clear that if we are to be successful 
we must continue to enlarge the commitment of local, State, Feder
al officials and particularly the Department of State in coordinat
ing for maximum effectiveness. 

This year's efforts, I believe, are off to a good start with Jim 
Smith's testimony today and, Mr. Chairman, I am glad for this op
portunity to welcome the attorney general. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Smith, you may proceed. 

STATEMENT OF HON. JIM SMITH, FLORIDA ATTORNEY GENERAL 

Mr. SMITH. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, Congress
man Ireland, I appreciate the introduction and it is good to see 0111' 
colleagues from Florida here this morning. 

This is the fifth time in 2% years I have had the opportunity to 
testify before Federal panels on Florida's problems with crime and 
drugs. 

I am pleased to say that those missions were not a waste of time. 
There is a marked difference in the testimony I will give today 

from what was said in 1979 when I came here to implore Congress 
and the administration to recognize the national implications in 
the torrent of illegal drugs entering the United States through 
Florida . 

Congress has heeded those pleas and this hearing is evidence 
itself of the high priority now being given to international narcot
ics matters. 

It has been gratifying to watch Florida's agenda for Federal as
sistance fall into place. 

Largely through the work of this committee, the legal barrier to 
use of foreign aid money for drug eradication was repealed last 
year. 

Congress amended the doctrine of posse comitatus to permit mili
tary cooperation with civil authorities in drug enforcement. 

By appointing a Cabinet level task force to orchestrate the ef
forts of a host of Federal agencies at work in Florida and the Carib
bean, the administration has provided the additional resources and 
unified command that we knew was essential to full-scale interdic- . 
tion efforts. 

Congress has supported the task force by appropriating millions 
of dollars to pay for the personnel, ships and aircraft that are re
quired. 

This is substantially what FIOl'ida, and other coastal States that 
have been invaded by the smugglers, had repeatedly"petitioned the 
National Government to do. 

Now the effectiveness of these measures is being validated every 
day by the reports coming out of South Florida. 

The task force has demonstrated that an adequately funded mili
tary-style interdiction effort can stem the flow of illegal drugs into 
the United States. 

Its presence is making Florida's coastline a much more formida
ble obstacle to smugglers, changing the equation under which they 
have become accustomed to conducting business. 

' .. 
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It promises to reverse a steadily worsening situation. 
Despite Florida's tough drug sentencing laws and substantial 

new resources in law enforcement strength, the pace of smuggling 
had continued to quicken in 1981. 

Compared to the previous year, seizures of marihuana by State 
officers rose 60 percent. Seizures of heroin were up 260 percent. 
Seizares of cocaine increased by nearly 1100 percent. 

Arrests for marihuana and cocaine trafficking ''lvere up an aver
age of 25 percent, and there was a 59-percent increase in property 
confiscated from smugglers. 

This would appear to indicate that improved enforcement was 
curtailing smuggling operations in Florida. But I have to ten you 
this is not the case. 

The higher seizure rate, in fact, signifies increased trafficking be
cause there has been no change in official estimates that seizures 
represent about 10 percent of the contraband coming in. 

Weare confiscating a lot more simply because there is more to 
confiscate. 

The Drug Enforcement Administration says cocaine importations 
are up sharply in response to strong demand and high prices. Co
caine by weight is currently four times more valuable than gold. 

State drug officials report a noticeable shift toward cocaine be
cause it is significantly more profitable and considerably easier to 
conceal in shipment. 

The full impact of this illicit industry on Florida is as difficult to 
document today as it has always been. Commonsense tells us that 
the staggering profits of the trade have to be legitimized and that 
there are people in positions of power who are willing to facilitate 
smuggling operations for a share of those profits. 

Any reasonable analysis suggests that if we could somehow come 
up with all the evidence of corrupt influence wielded by smuggling 
interests, the emerging pattern would be extensive and frightening. 

We are hoping, now that the FBI's expertise in complex financial 
investigations is involved, that some of this evidence will surface, 
and we can begin toppling the syndicate heads and their accom
pHces. State law enforcement has neither the expertise nor re
sources to conduct such investigations. 

Although the racketeering unit in my office has obtained several 
million dollars through civil forfeiture of money and property 
gained through smuggling, the paper trail has yet to lead us much 
beyond the nucleus of a single operation. 

Frequently, the trail ends with a shell corporation or bank in the 
Bahamas, the Caymans, or Dutch Antilles. After being laundered 
this way, cash is returned to the United States to be invested. 

Ownership of these offshore corporations is nearly impossible to 
discern. They are protected both by the policies of the foreign gov
ernments and Federal law, which requires the identities of officers, 
directors and shareholders of foreign corporations that purchase 
real estate in the United States, but holds them confidential. We 
can't get to it. 

I would recommend that Congress amend confidentiality out of 
this law, or at least make the information that I discuss available 
for law enforcement officers. 

:) 
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The incentive in smuggling is the mountain of money that is so 
easily available. Aggressive Federal and State forfeiture prosecu
tions under racketeering laws, coupled with stiff prison terms, will 
kill that incentive, particularly if we continue full-scale interdic
tion efforts. 

The presence of this vast illegal industry in Florida obviously in
tensifies all of our crime problems, from simple muggings for the 
money to buy readily available drugs to mass killings over terri
tory, profits and to silence witnesses. 

It has made personal danger a tangible concern in many of our 
communities. It has created a conscious fear of the long-term conse
quences of living in a society pervaded by drugs, a fear that I sug
gest is felt throughout the United States, particularly by parents. 

Between May and October of last year, Dade County, Fla., which 
surrounds Miami, found itself with scores of arrests for drunken 
driving in which blood alcohol tests were negative. 

But when they checked the blood of 200 volunteers for traces of 
drugs, 75 percent came in positive. 

Since 1979, the medical examiner has been making such tests on 
bodies reaching his office for any reason. The number of positive 
tests doubled the first year. 

And it doubled again in just 6 months of the second year. 
This kind of evidence brings drugs out of the shadows and into 

the streets to confront decent citizens. It shows an expanding prob
lem of drug use. 

Dade County authorities Unked 240 murders in 1981 directly to 
drugs. 

I am a native Floridian and I have never seen a time when a 
single issue so dominated the public consciousness. 

This is not a situation limited to Florida, of course. Our neigh
bors in Texas, Louisiana, and Georgia have identical conc~rns and 
these have been aggravated by the displacement of trafficking from 
Florida. Our tough minimum mandatory sentencing laws have led 
some smugglers to avoid FlvIlda. 

The concentration of enforcement in and around the State even 
prior to the Federal task force also sent smugglers in search of new 
destinations. 

In the last 2 weeks, I read newspaper reports of a 15-percent 
drop in big cash deposits at the Federal Reserve in Miami and a 
coincident increase in Dallas and Houston. 

According to DEA, smuggling vessels have been avoiding the 
heavily controlled Windward and Mona passages for the Yucatan 
channel route to Texas and Louisiana. 

They are also sailing well east which aims them toward the 
upper Atlantic Coast States. 

Drugs are now being stockpiled at remote staging points in the 
Caribbean, the Bahamas outer islands, the Turks, Haiti, the Domi
nican Republic, and probably Mexico. 

As you know, there is little government control in many of these 
areas and not much willingness to allocate the resources to secure 
them against such use. At the risk of returning to a worn script, 
Mr. Chairman, I would like to close with some recommendations 
for this committee, Congress and the administration. The two prin
cipal approaches emerging from our experience with drug smug-

I 

, (' ... L 



6 

gling ha" ~ been a coordinated Federal-State and enforcement and 
interdiction effort and accompanying herbicide eradication in 
source countries. 

Nothing has come to light in the past 3 years that changes any 
of that. 

In fact, the dramatic impact of the task force validates the first 
approach and the success of the Mexican eradication program vali
dates the second. 

I frankly don't know any experienced drug enforcement official, 
State or Federal, who would disagree with what I have just said. 

But we can't expect to make 0:L1e brief pass over the beach and 
repel the invasion. 

We can't prove our point and abandon the argument. 
We can't run the smugglers out of Florida and into California 

and other Gulf and Atlantic States. 
The task force, or something like it that carries the weight of the 

administration and demonstrates the same Federal commitment, 
must stay with us through the ninth inning to the end of the ball 
game. 

I can tell you now that smugglers are drinking daiquiris on the 
balconies of resort hotels all over the place waiting for the radar 
planes and the Cobra helicopters to go home and the Coast Guard 
budget to dry up or for those resources to be transferred elsewhere. 

Meanwhile, prices at the export dock are going down and prices 
on the street are going up by about $10,000 a kilo for cocaine, our 
investigation indicates. 

Sweeter deals lay ahead-and I assure you that the horizon will 
be dark with smuggling planee and ships the minute the I,i"'ederal 
task force pulls out of South Florida. 

The administration, the State Department and committees such 
as this must make it clear to source countries that we expect their 
cooperation in interdiction and eradication. 

We must use both moral suasion and the benefits of good diplo
matic relations with the United States-money, technical aid, 
equipment, crop substitution programs and law enforcement assist
ance. 

These countries must receive a firm expression of the adminis
tration's policy on drugs and it must become a high priority in our 
bilateral relations with them. 

I am not an expert on foreign relations but it seems clear that 
what best motivates our friends most is dollar resources. The 
economies of most of these countries lack funds for primary needs 
such as nutrition, education, and law enforcement. 

To the degree that we want them to act on our behalf, we will 
simply have to pay for it. That is always the way that the game 
has been played, it seems to me. 

As we get agreements to conduct aerial herbicide spraying oper
ations, we must supply the equipment and the material to do it. 

When we put the diplomatic pressure on them, using the stick, if 
YO'l will, we must have a carrot handy at th'Jo same time to help 
those governments deal with domestic pressures. 

On the subject of herbicide spraying, I want to add that Florida 
is now surveying appropriate sites for such operations. 
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We are prepared to spray. When we do, we will be glad to have 
representatives of Colombia or any other country there as wit~ 
nesses when those operations take place. 

Paraquat, the most likely agent, is used commercially across 
Florida in sugar cane, vegetable, and strawberry production. We 
have no hesitation in showing its usefulness on marihuana as well. 

There can be no more iI::1portant mission for Congress and the 
administration than doing away with this plaguH before a genera
tion arrives so involved in the false escape of drugs that it is in
capable of taking up its responsibility for carrying on the society 
that it inherits. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Smith. 
lMr. Smith's prepared statement follows:] 

I 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. JIM SMITH, ATTORNEY GENERAL FROM THE STATE OF 
FLoRIDA 

l1r. Chairman . 

Members of the committee 

My ":lame is Jim Smith. I am the attorney general of 

Florida • . . here to represent my state and its nine 

million citizens. 

This is the fifth time in two and a half years that 

I've had the opportunity to testify before federal panels 

such as this on Florida's problems with crime and drugs. 

! am pleased to say that those missions to Washington 

were not a waste of time. 

There is a marked difference in the tes~imony I will 

give today from what was said in 1979 . . . when I came here 

to implore Congress and the Administration to recognize 

the national implications in the torrent of illegal drugs 

entering the United States ~hrough Florida. 

Congress has heeded those pleas . . . and this hearing 

is evidence itself of the high priority now being given to 

international narcotics matters. 

It has been gratifying to watch Florida's agenda for 

federal assistance fall into place. 

Largely through the work of this committee, the legal 

barrier to use of foreIgn aid money for drug eradication was 

repealed. 

Congress amended the Doctrine of Posse Comitatus to permit 

military cooperation with civil authorities in drug enforcement. 

~ 
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By appointing a Cabinet-level task force to orchestrate 

the efforts vZ a host of federal agencies at work in Florida 

and the Caribbean, the Administration has ~rovided the 

additional resources and unified command that we knew was 

essential to fullscale interdiction efforts. 

Congress has lent its support to the task force by 

appropriating millions of dollars to pay for the personnel, 

ships and aircraft that are required. 

This is substantially what Florida • • • and other coastal 

states that have been invaded by the smugglers • had 

repeatedly petitioned the national government to do. 

And the effectiveness of these measures is being 

demonstrated every day by the reports coming out of 

South Florida. 

Within 90 days of the start of task force operation~, 

Admiral Murphy announced that cocaine and marijuana trafficking 

in Miami . . • the hub of the international trade • • • had 

been brought to a virtual standstill. 

During this time, agents working under the task force 

made the largest single cocaine seizure in U.S. history ••• worth 

nearly one billion d.ollars on the street. 

These events tell us two things about the smuggling business 

in Florida. 

First • . • the arrogance of smugglers in risking ~early 

two tons of cocaine in a single shipment shows the certainty and 

depth of the supply and a willingncss to gamblc huge amounts 

of capital. 

-. 
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Second ••• it demonstrates that an. adequately funded, 

military-style interdiction effort ~ stem the flow of 

illegal drugs into the United States. 

The presence of the task force is making Florida's 

coastline a much more formidable obstacle to smugglers • 

changing the equation under which they have become 

accustomed to conducting business. 

Despite Florida's tough drug sentencing laws and . 
substantial new resources in law enforcement strength, the 

pace of smuggling had continued to quickon in 1981. 

Compared to the previous year, seizures of marijuana 

by state officers rose 60 percent. Seizu~es of heroin were 

up 260 percent. Seizures of cocaine increased by nearly 

11 hundred percent. 

Arrests for marijuana and cocaine trafficking were up 

an average of 25 percent, and there was a 59 percent increase 

in property con.£iscated i;rom smugglers . . . chiefly 

aircraft and vessels. 

TIlis would appear to indicate that improved enforcement 

waG curtailing smuggling operations in Florida. However, 

I am told this is not the case. 

The higher seizure rate, in fact, signifies jncreased 

trafficking because there has been no Change ln ~fficia1 

ontimates that seizures represe"t about 10 percent of the 

contraband coming in. 

. , 
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We are confiscating more Simply because there is 

more to confiscate. 

The Drug Enforcement Administration says cocaine 

importations are up sharply tn response to strong demand 

and high prices. Cocaine by weight is currently four times 

more valuable than gold. 

State drug officials report a noticeable shift toward 

cocaine because it is significantly more profitable and 

considerably easier to conceal in shipment. 

We know • • . and D-E-A agrees • • . that Florida is 

the conduit through which 75 percent of the domestic supply 

of marijuana and cocaine gets into the country. 

We would be foolhardy to expect that any short-term 

crusade will persuade the international traffickers to 

abandon the smuggling channels that have served them so 

well for so long. 

D-E-A predicted at the close of 1980 that • based 

on its intelligence . . • Florida ~1Ou1d retain its preeminent 

position in drug trafficking. As of last week, that prediction 

remained unchanged for the year ahead. 

The full impact of this illicit industry on Florida is 

as difficult to document today as it has always been. 

Common sense tells us that. the sta~gering pt'ofits of the trade 

have to be legitimized . . • and that there are people in 

positions of power who are willing to facilitate smuggling 

operations for a share of those profits. 
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Any reasonable analysis suggests that if we could 

somehow come up with all the evidence of corrupt influence 

wielded by smuggling interests, the emerging pattern would 

be extensive and frightening. 

We are hoping ••• now that the FBI's expertise 

in complex financial investigations is involved • • . that 

some of this evidence will surface, and we can begin toppling 

the syndicate heads and their accomplices domino fashion. 

State law enforcement has neither the expertise nor resources 

to tonduct such investigations. 

Although the racketeering unit in my office has obtained 

several million dollars through civil forfeiture of money and 

property gained through smuggling, the paper trail has yet to 

lead us much beyond the nucleus of a single operation. 

Frequently, the trail ends with a shell corpora~ion or 

bank in the Bahamas, the Caymans or Dutch Antilles. After 

being laundered this way, cash is returned to the United States 

to be invested. 

Unless we act with lightning speed, defendants quickly 

liquidate atld funnel the proceeds overseas to avoid forfeiture. 

Ownership of these offshore corporations is nearly impossible 

to discern. They are protected both by the policies of the 

foreign governments and federal law, which requires the 

identities of officers, directors and shareholders of foreign 

corporations that purchase real estate in the United States 

. . • but holds them confidential) 
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I would recommend that Congress amend confidentiality 

out of this law. 
The incentive in smuggling is the mountain of money that 

is so easily available. Aggressive federal and state forfeiture 

prosecutions under racketeering laws . . • coupled with stiff 

prison terms .•• will kill that incentive, particularly 

if we continue fu1lscale interdiction efforts. 

The presence of this vast illegal industry in Florida 

obviously intensifies all of our crime problems • . • from 

simple muggings for the money to buy readily available drugs 
~ 

to mass killings over territory, profits and to silence witnesses. 

rt has made personal danger a tangible concern in many of 

our countl1lnities. It has created a conscious fear of the 

long-term consequences of living in a society pervaded by 

drugs • • • a fear that I suggest is felt throughout the 

United States, particularly by parents. 

There can be no more important mission for Congress and 

the Administration than doing away with this plague before a 

generation arrives ••• so locked in dependency, addiction 

and mental torpor • . • that it is incapable of taking up 

its responsibility for carrying on the society it inherits. 

I'm not philosophizing when I say this, Mr. Chairman. 

Between May and October of last year, Dade County, 

Florida, which surrounds Miami, found itself with scores of 

arrests for drunken driving in which blood alcohol tests 

were negative. 
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But when they checked the blood of 200 volunteers for 

traces of drugs, 75 percent came in positive. 

Since 1979, the medical examiner has been making 

such tests on bodies reaching his office for any reason. 

The number of positive tests doubled the first year. 

And it doubled again in just six months of the 

second year. 

This kind of evidence brings drugs out of the shadows 

and into the streets to confront decent citizens. It shows 

an expanding problem of drug use. 

Dade County authorities linked 240 murders in 1981 

directly to drugs. 

I am a native Floridian and I have never seen a time 

when a single issue so dominated the public consciousness. 

Floridians have expressed a nearly unanimous willingn~ss 

to spend money for law enforcement and involve themselves 

in neighborhood programs of self protection. 

Laso year the Legislature allocated additional revenues 

to every component of Florida's criminal justice system, 

triggering a substantial increase in the number of criminal 

cases filed. 

The number of StTorn officers is up as well • • • by 

nearly 800 in the area between Palm Beach and Coral Gables 

alone. 

----~------------~----------------------~,,~ 
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These actions • • • together with the active participation 

of citizen crime watch groups • • . helped us decrease the 

rate of crime in Florida by 3.6 percent, the first drop since 

1977 . 

I think the numbers prove that a criminal justice 

system works when it has the strong public support and the 

financial resou~ces to do its job. 

Two weeks ago, the annual survey of public priorities 

conducted by Florida State University reported that 81 

percent of the respondents favored increased spending to 

combat crime. 

That's spending above current levels. 

Crime emet'ged as the Number 1 state problem for the 

first time. 

Ninety percent of the respondents said spending for 

drug enforcement should r~main at existing levels or increase; 

66 percent favored an increase. 

I have·tried to convey to the c~mmittee some sense of the 

impact of drug smuggling on Florida and the depth of public 

fear and concern. 

This is not a situation that is limited to Florida, Qf 

course. Our neighbors in Texas, Louisiana and Georgia have 

identical concerns • • • and these have been aggravated by the 

displacement of trafficking from Florida. 

-------------------~----------~----~----------------..... ----~------~--------~ .. --~--~---
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Our tough minimum mandatory sentencing laws have led 

some smugglers to avoid Florida. The recent concentration 

of enforcement in and around Florida . . • even before the 

task force was operating . . . also sent smugglers in seach 

of new' destinations. 

Just in the past two weeks I have read newspaper reports 

of a plunge in big cash d-aposits in the federal reserve in 

Miami and a coincident increase in Dallas and Houston. 

According to D-E-A, smuggling vessels have been steering 

clear of the Windward and Mona passages . • . the favored and 

shortest maritime routes for the Yucatan channel route 

to Texas and Louisiana. They're also sailing well east to 

flank areas of intensified patrol, which aims them toward the 

Atlalltic coast. 

Drugs are now being stockpiled at remote staging points 

in the Caribbean . the Bahamas out islands, the Turks and 

Caicos, even Haiti and the Dominican Republic. 

As you know, there is little government control in many 

of these areas and not much willingness to allocate the resources 

to secure them against such use. 

At the risk of returning to a worn script, Mr. Chairman, 

I want to close with some recommendations for the work of this 

committee, the Congress and the Administration. 

The two principal approaches that have emerged from our 

experience with drug smuggling have been a c~ordinated federal/ 

state enforcement and interdiction effort and accompanying programs 

of herbicide eradication in source countries. 
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Nothing has come to light in the past three years that 

changes any of that. 

In fact, the dramatic impact of the task force 

vali.dates the first approach and the success of the 

Mexican eradication program validates the second. 

I frankly don't know any experienced drug enforcement 

i i 1 state or federal . . . who would disagree off ca •.. 

with what I've just said. 

But we can't expect to make one brief pass over the 

beach and repel the invasion. 

We can't prove our point and abandon the argument. 

We can't rtm the smugglers C'lut of Florida and into 

California and other Gulf and Atlantic states. 

The task force . . . or something like it that carries 

the Administration and demonstrates ~he same the weight of 

. . . must stay with us through the federal commitment 

ninth inning. 

are drinking daiquiris on the verandas The smugglers 

iti for the radar planes of resort hotels today . . . wa ng 

to go home and the Coast Guard budget and Cobra helicopters 

to dry up. 

and 

h t dock are going down Meanwhile, prices at t e expor 

the street are going up . . . by about $10 ,000 a prices on 

kilo so far. 
and I assure you tho, horizon Sweeter deals lay ahead • • . 

will be dark with smuggling planes and ships the minute you 

pull that task force away. 
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The Administration must commit to the long haul 

and Congress must approve the funds needed to do it. 

I have read estimates that $5.5 billion has been spent 

in the United States in buy-and-bust law enforcement to net 

some 3.5 million marijuana hustlers. 

The choice is to keep on doing that . . • futilely 

or shut the trade down by cutting off the supply at the 

source and preventing it from crossing our borders. 

At the same time, the Administration, the State Department 

and committees such as this must make it clear to source 

countries that we expect their cooperation, 

We must use both moral suasion and the benefits of 

good diplomatic relations with the United States .•• money, 

technical aid, equipment, crop substitution programs and law 

enforcement assistance. 

These countries must receive a firm expression of the 

Administration's policy on drugs. And it must become a high 

priority in our bilateral relations with them. 

I'm not an expert in foreign relations, but it seems 

clear that what best motivatp.s our friends is dollar resources. 

We have an opportunity in the President's new Caribbean 

initiatives to bring this point home. 

Congress will determine the criteria of eligibility for 

these economic initiatives, and this committee can influence 

the shaping of those criteria. 
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The influence of this committee can also be expressed 

through the supplemental foreign aid bill, mi1it9ry sales 

and the Agency for International Development. 

The economies of most of these countries lack funds 

for primary needs, such as nutrition, education and 

law enforcement. 

To the degree that we want them to act in our behalf 

we will simply have to pay for it. That's always been the 

way the game has been played. As we get agreements to conduct 

aerial herbicide spraying operations, we must supply the 

equipment and material to do it. 

1 suggest that when we put the diplomatic pressure on 

using the stick, if you will • • • that we ought to have a 

carrot handy at the same time to help those governments deal 

with domestic pressures. 

On the subject of herbicide spraying I want to add that 

Florida is now surveying appropriate sites for such operations. 

We are prepared to spray. When we do, we will be happy 

to have representatives of Colombia or any other government 

on hand as witnesses. 

Paraquat, the most likely agent, is used commercially 

across much of Florida in sugar cane, vegetable and strawberry 

production. We have no hesitation in showing its usefullness 

on marijuana as well. 

Thank you. 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Turner. 

STATEMENT OF MAURICE 1'. TURNER, JR., CHIEF OF POLICE, 
METROPOLITAN POLICE DEPARTMENT, DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

Chief TUFwNER. Mr. Chairman, members of the Commitee on For
eign Affairs, I appreciate the opportunity to be here today for the 
purpose of making a statement on the overall impact of narcotics 
on law enforcement and on the economy and society in general in 
Washington, D.C. 

The local problems in drug enforcement are multifaceted. Today, 
drug abuse has reached epidemic proportions within the District of 
Columbia. There are nine active drug treatment clinics in our city 
and all are filled to maximum level. 

According to our Alcohol and Drug Abuse Services Administra
tion, there are an estimated 15,000 drug addicts, citywide. N arcotic
related "overdose deaths" have risen from a low of 7 in 1978, 41 in 
1979, 62 in 1980, to 115 in 1931. 

Heroin street purity has risen from less than 2 percent in 1978, 
to a level of more than 4 percent. Most alarming is the fact that 
during the same time period that the purity has doubled, heroin 
street prices dropped in half; thus indicating a ready supply of 
heroin. 

In addition to heroin, other controlled substances have increased 
in availability throughout the city. In the past there were only sev
eral locations situated in particular areas of the city that were 
known as street marketplaces for drugs. Now we see street market
places cropping up at more and more locations. 

Cocaine is readily available and extensively abused primarily as 
a recreational drug by abusers who can afford the expense. 

Cocaine is becoming more and more popular and we are begin
ning to find violators now selling heroin and cocaine from the same 
locations. 

Just this past month, our narcotics branch arrested 3 major co
caine dealers and seized 3 kilos of high purity cocaine having a 
street vlaue of over $2 million. This seizure was the largest seizure 
of cocaine recorded in the history of our Department. 

Two of the violators were from Colorado and the third violator 
was from Florida; all came to our area for the sole purpose of dis
tributing cocaine. 

Marihuana is by far the most abused drug and is available 
throughout the city, and the drug of choice by youthful abusers. It 
is also the drug most commonly found in and around schools. 

However, its abuse is not exclusively that of the youth. Contrary 
to the belief held by many citizens, the possession of small amounts 
of marihuana is a crime. 

One impact of this is a significant increase in the rise of crime 
index offenses such as burglaries, larcenies, and robberies by 
heroin addicts. 

Formation of a drug habit by an abuser progresses to a point 
where his normal financial resources cannot support his habit. The 
abuser must then depend on money from his family and his friends 
or resort to an assortment of various crimes to support his habit. 
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Another alarming impact is the continuous increase in the dis
play of violence caused by the present drug situation. In 1981, 57, 
or 24.6 percent, of the 232 homicides occurring ii) the District of 
Columbia were identified as being drug related. 

And I stand here today to tell you that that trend is continuing 
in 1982. 

Although it is true that. there are factors that have causpd the 
rapirl increase in violent crimes in our cities today, drug abuse, by 
all accounts, must be numbered as one of the most significant. 

I would like to point out one simple fact to the committee while I 
... .tn testifying, The caseload for the superior court in i981, 30 per
cent of it was drug cases, and 70 percent of the c.;ases in.,;he U.S. 
district court were drug cases; 38 of the 46 cases on the court calen
dar in the U.S. district court are drug cases. 

Our enforcement measures to combat the drug problems are mul
tiphased and, in this day of dwindling resources, place a great 
demand on manpower and supportive equipment. 

Our most effective enforcement program is a Drug Enforcement 
Administration and Metropolitan Police Department joint tacJ.{ 
force established for the purpose of cooperating in the investiga
tion, institution, and prosecution of cases involving major drug vio
lators and stemming the flow of drugs into the District of Colum
bia, as well as dealing with illicit drug traffickers who know no 
local or State boundaries. 

This joint program greatly enhances law enforcement efforts in 
the areas of sufficient confidential funds, frequent rotation of un
dercover officers, necessary multijurisdictional arrest powers and 
coordinated regional approaches to drug enforcement. 

In addition, locally, each of ou'" seven police districts apply their 
drug enforcement efforts through their vice units and primarily 
move against obvious street deals. 

The Morals Division investigates those petsons identified as 
having a more significant role in drug trafficking than street deal
ers. 

The Morals Dbrision tmplements special investigative procedures 
such as the use of informants, surveillance operations, narcotics in
telligence, undercover operations, conspiracy investigations, diver
sion cases, and clandestine laboratories. 

Also, established within the Morals Division is a Pharmaceutical 
Drug Diversion Investigative UnU, established primarily to elimi
nate or significantly reduce the illegal diversion of drugs by health 
professionals licensed by the District of Columbia to dispense, pre
scribe, administer, or handle controlled drugs. 

In September 19h1: I found it necessary to establish a 40-member 
special narcotic task 'force for the sole purpose of attacking street·· 
level drug trafficking, which, at times, created crowds numbering 
in the hundreds to assemble for the purpose of obtaining drugs. 

From September 1981 through March 1982, the special narcotic 
task force alone has made 2,196 arrests, recovered 68 handguns, 
seized $104,997, and seized 6 vehicles. 

Through these enforcement measures, we apply pressure at all 
levels of the local illicit drug trade. 

2_ 
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However, Mr. Chairman, these enforcement measures are simply 
not enough to exert any meaningful and long lasting deterrent or 
control over the illicit drug trade. 

We must have a strong commitment on the part of the Federal 
Government to develop and implement programs that will stop 
opium poppies, marihuana plants, and coca plants from being har
vested at their origin; primarily in the countlies of Pakistan, Af
ghanistan, Iran, Bolivia, Colombia, and the Caribbean. 

None of these plants grow at 14th and rr Streets, NW., or Martin 
Luther King Avenue and Talbert Street~ SE., or Condon Terrace, 
SEt 

For example, our experience at the street level subsequent to 
Turkey's 1972 poppy ban and Mexico's 1975 poppy eradication cam
paign are real evidence that eradication programs at the source of 
the product have a dramatic impact on the purity percentage and 
ready availability of heroin in our communities. 

International action by the U.S. Government is the only way we 
will be able to effectively control illicit drug trafficking. 

Thank you. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI" Thank you, Mr. Turner. 
[Chief Turner's prepared statement follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MAURICE T. TuRNER, JR" CHIEF OF POLICE, METROPOLITAN 
POLICE DEPARTMENT, DISTRICT OF CoLUMBIA 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee on Foreign Affairs. 

I appreciate the opportunity to be here today for the purpose 

of making ,a statement on the overall impact of narcotics on 

law enforcement, and on the economy and society in general 

in Washington, D.C. 

The local problems in drug enforceme~t are multifqceted. 

Today, drug abuse has reached epidemic proportions within 

the District of Columbia. There arc nine active drug treatment 

clinics in our City and all are filled to maximum level. 

According to our Alcohol and Drug Abuse Services Administration, 

there arc an estimated 15,000 drug addicts, City-wide. 

Narcotic related "overdose deaths" have risen from a low of 

seven (7) in 1978, forty-one (41) in 1979, sixty-two (62) in 

1980, to one hundred fifteen (115) in 1981. Heroin street 

purity has risen from less than two percent (2%) in 1978, to 

a level of more than four percent (41). Most alarming is the 

fact that during the same time petiod that the purity has 

doubled, heroin street prices dropped in half; thus indicating 

a readily supply of heroin. 

In addition to heroin, other controlled substances have . 
increased in availability throughout the City. In the past 

there were only several locations situated in particular areas 

of the City that were known "street market plnces" for drugs. 

Now we sec "street market: places" cropping up at more and more 

locations. 
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Moreover, diversion by licensed practitioners of legitimate 

phar~aceutical drugs, such as Hydromorphene (Dilaudid) and 

Phenmetrazine (Preludin), into the illicit drug trafficking 

market contributes to the problem of drug availability. 

Dilaudid is used as a substitute for heroin by addicts and 

also used exclusively by other abusers. Preludin is also 

used by heroin addicts primarily to string out their high and 

to increase the effects of heroin. The profit realized by 

the illicit pharmaceutical drug dealer is enormous when you 

consider that a Preludin 75 mg. tablet's legitimate wholesale 

cost to a pharmacist is thirty-two cents (.320) per dosage 

unit, and the illicit retail price is $12.00 to $15.00 per 

dosage unit; and a Dilaudid 4 mg. tablet's legitimate wholesale 

cost to a pharmacist is twenty-two cents (.220) per dosage 

unit, and the illicit retail price is $35.00 per dosage unit. 

Cocaine is readily available and extensively abused primarily 

as a recreational drug and by abusers who can afford the 

expense. Cocaine is becoming more and more popular ,and we 

are beginning to find violators now selling heroin and cocaine 

from the same locations. Just this past month, our Narcotic 

Branch arrested three major cocaine dealers and seized three 

kilos of high purity cocaine having a street value of over 

$2,000,000. This seizure was the largest seizure of cocaine 

recorded by our Department. Two of the violators were from 

CoLorado and the third violator was from Florida; all came to 

our area for the sole purpose of distributing cocaine. 
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Marihuana is by far the most abused drug and is available 

throughout the City, and the drug of choice by youthful 

abusers. It is also the drug most commonly found in and 

around schools. However, its abuse is not exclusively that 

of the youth. Contrary to the belief held by many Citizens, 

the possession of small amounts of marihuana itl a crime. 

One impact of this is a significant increase in the rise 

of crime index offenses such as burglaries, larcenies and 

robberies by heroin addicts. Formation of a drug habit by 

an abuser progresses to a point where his normal financial 

resources cannot support his habit. The abuser must then 

depend on money from his family and his friends or resort to 

an assortment of various crimes to support his habit. 

A recent study called liThe Criminality of Heroin Addicts When 

Addicted and When Off Opiates,lI completed by Dr. John C. Ball, 

Dr. Lawrence Rosen, Dr. John A. Flucck, and Dr. David Nurco, 

disclosed that 243 addicts living in Baltimore, Maryland were 

responsible for almost 500,000 crimes over an cleven (11) year 

period. Our professional judgement is that the crime rate 

and crime patterns in the District of Columbia are similar to 

that of Baltimore in terms of criminality committed by heroin 

addicts. I serve on the major chiefs committee on the Interna

tional Association of Chiefs of Police, and my discussions 

with fellow Chiefs across the country indicate that they arc 

also experiencing crime rises caused in large part by the 
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increase availability of illicit drugs. 

Another alarming impact is th" continuous inc:r('usc i'n the 

display of violence caused by the present drug situation. 

In 1981, fifty-seven (57) or 24.6~ of the 232 homicid~s 

occurring in the District of Columbia were identified as 

being drug related. 

Although it is true that there are factors that have caused 

the rapid increase in violent crimes iii n our etas today, 

drug abuse, by all accounts, must be numbered as one of the 

most significant. 

Our enforcement measures to combat the drug problem are 

multiphased and, in this day of dwiudling resQurces, place 

a great demand on manpower and supportive equipment. Our 

most effective enforcement program is a Drug Enforcement 

Administration and Metropolitan Police Department Joint Task 

Force established for the purpose of cooperating in the 

investigation, institution and prosecution of cases involving 

major drug violators and stemming the flow of drugs into the 

District of Columbia, as well as dealing with illicit drug 

traffickers who know no local or state boundaries. This joint 

program greatly enhances law enforcement efforts i~ the areas 

of sufficien~ confidential funds, frequant rotation of under

cover officers, necessary multi-jurisdictional arres~ powers 

and coordinated regional approaches to drug enforcement. 
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In addition, locally, each of our seven police districts apply 

their drug enforcement efforts thr~ugh their vice units and 

II d 1 " primarily enfo~ce obvious street ea s. 

The Morals Division investigates those persons identified as 

having a more significant role in drug trafficking then 

"street dealers." The Norals Division implements special 

investigative procedures such as the use of informants, 

surveillance operations, narcotic intelligence, undercover 

operations, conspiracy investigations, diversion cases and 

clandestIne laboratories. Also, established within the Morals 

Division is a Pharmaceutical Drug Diversion Investigative Unit, 

established to primarily eliminate or significantly reduce 

the illegal diversion of drugs by health professionals licensed 

by the District of Columbia to dispense, prescribe, administer 

or handle controlled drugs. 

In September of 1981, I found it necessary to establish a 

forty (40) member Special Narcotic Task Force for the sole 

purpose of attacking street level drug trafficking, which, 

at times, created crowds numbering in the hundreds to assemble 

for the purpose of obtaining drugs. From September 1981 

through March 1982, the Special Narcotic Task Force alone has 

made 2,196 arrests, recovered sixty-eight (68) handguns, 

seized $104,997 and seized six (6) vehicles. 

Through these enforcement measures, we apply pressure at all 

levels of the local illicit drug trade. However, Mr. Chairman, 
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these enforcem~nt measures are simply not enough to exert 

any meaningful and long lasting det~rrent or control over 

the illicit drug trade. We must have a strong commitment on 

the part of the Federal Government to develop and implement 

programs that will decrease opium poppies, marihuana plants 

and coca plants from being harvested at th~ir origin; primarily 

in the countries of Pakistan, Afghanistan and Iran. None of 

these plants grow at 14th and T Streets, N.W., or Martin 

Luther King Avenue and Talbert Street, S.B., or Condon Terrace, 

S.E. For example, our experience at the street level subsequent 

to Turkey's 1972 poppy ban and Mexico's 1975 poppy eradication 

campaign are real evidence that eradication programs at the 

source of the product have a dramatic impact on the purity 

percentage and ready availability of heroin in our communities. 

International action by the United States Government is the 

only way we will be able to effectively control illicit drug 

trafficking. 

Ml. Chairman, our Mayor has designated me as his Commanding 

General in his "Har on Crime." If we arc to win our wnr on 

crime, we must win our battle against illicit drugs. To lose 

this battle in our urban communities, would be disastcrOuD 

for all our citizens. 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Courtenay. 

STATEMENT OF DANIEL J. COURTENAY, CHIEF, ORGANIZED 
CRIME CONTROL, NEW YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Mr. COURTENAY. Mr. Chairman, first I would like to apologize for 
the absence of Mr. Robert J. McGuire. Unfortunately, he had prior 
commitments and asked me to substitute for him, I would like to 
take this opportunity to thank the committee for allowing a 
member of the New York City police to appear before them and 
give some insight into the drug problem as it surfaces within New 
York City. 

The history of enforcement action in major cities throughout the 
United States, includes a long and serious commitment to combat
ing the problem of drug abuse. 

Nevertheless, despite various efforts and approaches, most au
thorities conclude that the strategies to control drug importation, 
trafficking and ultimate abuse of the product have failed. 

Although numerous social programs, enforcement initiatives and 
legislative enactments have been undertaken during the past two 
decades, it can be conservatively stated that we are no better off 
today than we were 20 years ago. To put it mildly, abuse of drugs 
by our citizens, young and old alike, flourishes. 

In 1981, New York City drug enforcement authorities seized 
drugs with an approximate street value of $300 million. It is esti
mated that 10 percent of all drugs smuggled into the country are 
intercepted somewhere between importation and consumption. 

If we apply this formula to New York seizures, we find a multi
billion dollar annual expenditure for drugs within the metropolitan 
area alone. 

These dollars, when multiplied against seizures for the rest of 
the United States indicates a drain on our system which would in
trigue even the most learned economist. 

To counteract this huge expenditure of moneys in the illegal 
marketplace, it has become necessary to divert budgetary funds 
from medical research, education, training of the unskilled, care of 
the aged and other positive social programs, and into reactive law 
enforcement. 

Also, narcotics addiction, particularly heroin, affects the lives of 
nonusers, in significant ways. In an indepth analysis of heroin ad
dicts residing in Baltimore, Md., a study prepared by Doctors Ball, 
Rose, Flueck, and Nurco, in 1980, it was found that 243 individual 
addicts within the area studied were responsible for approximately 
one-half million crimes during an II-year period. 

If we project this study nationally, a situation for serious concern 
becomes clear. 

For those who continue to believe that drug usage is primarily 
confined to the ghetto areas and does not impact on the everyday 
lives of the working middle class, I would like to advise you of un
dercover video tapes taken of street drug activities by the New 
York City Narcotics Division which show that white collar em.ploy
ees, including junior executives, comprise a significant portion of 
the illicit drug market operating in the financial district, 
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These are the same people we entrust with our savings, invest
ments and, in many cases, our fmancial future. 

For those who believe that drug usage is a harmless mode of rec
reation designed to provide a needed "up" or "down" as conditions 
dictate, I point to the 534 overdose deaths in New York City for the 
year 1980 and the tragic demise of several celebrities who serve as 
models for our society. 

For those who downplay the effect of occasional cocaine usage, I 
point to the ] 1~350 cocaine-related hospital admissions experienced 
throughout the country in 1981. 

In fact, according to results published in the Alcohol, Drug 
Abuse and Mental Health Administration newsletter, cocaine-relat
ed admissions accounted for over 4 percent of the patients at the 
2,100 federally funded clinics. 

These admissions are directly related to a substance whos€1 pro
duction is foreign to our soil and must be smuggled in. 

I strongly remind you that none of the circumstances outlined 
are a consequence of a product developed within our country. 

With the exception of a small percentage of marihuana, all of 
the drugs of choice utilized in the United States are brought in 
through clandestine and illegal operations. 

We are, in essence, victims of those who inflict a virus on our 
society while escaping the ramifications of this social sickness. 

In two speeches made in Miami on February 16 and March 16, 
1982, Vice President George Bush vowed to increase Federal efforts 
in fighting the rampant crime and epidemic drug smuggling that 
have recently plagued south Florida. 

I suggest that the comments of Vice President Bush, while en
couraging, were too exclusive in their geographic scope and too 
mild in defining the problem. 

Experience has taught us that local law enforcement cannot, by 
itself, eliminate illegal marketing in drugs. The vast profits in
volved, the expertise of those willing to risk apprehension, the 
seemingly inexhaustible source of supply, the worldwide nature of 
production, the almost infinite number of import points available, 
and the growing social acceptance of such drugs as cocaine and 
marihuana all add to the burden of already undermanned munici
pal police agencies faced with increasing crime rates and demands 
for service. 

The problem is a pervasive one, from California to New York, 
from Mexico to Canada. Drug trafficking does not recognize State 
lines or international borders. It is not confined to one corner of 
our country or to one segment of our society. 

The Federal Government, therefore, must accept a stronger lead
ership role if we are to stem the rising tide of drug abuse. The 
problem, to put it frankly, m:ust be identified as a national dis
{;race. 

It requires thp- Fpderal GOvernment to exercise its full range of 
available economic and political sanctions against those producing 
and processing nations which would profit from our ills. 

Both the executive and legislative branches of Government must 
become involved if we are to achieve and maintain a safe, drug-free 
society. 
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To begin, I recommend a complete review of the Gov~rnment's 
policy concerning. drug enforcement and a publIc recommItment to 
suppress narcotic importation. 

We must clearly define the proble~, set priori~ies fo~ ~ coor~i
nated response and avoid the temptabon of reapmg polIbcal gaIn 
through meaningless rhetoric. 

U.S. economic assistance programs should also be carefuly.reeya
luated. Countries profiting from or allowing open drug culbvatIon 
should be excluded. 

In addition, treaties should be examined, renegotiated where ~p
propriate, and pressure should be placed on .Governments wh~ch 
express an unwillingness to deal WIth processIng plants operabng 
with virtual immunity within their borders. 

A concentrated attempt should be undertaken to interdict illegal 
imports coming from source co.untries, such as Iran an~ .Afgha~i
stan, where crop/income. subsbtutIOn programs are pohtICally In
feasible. 

In proposing a philosophy of complete involvement of resources, 
it is further recommended that all branches of the military become 
increasingly involved, in both supportive and operational functio,ns, 
in the task of intercepting air and sea vessels suspected of carryIng 
contraband. 

The United States must also serve as an example to others and 
lead the way in healing ourselv.es b1' developi~g effe~tive rehabili
tative programs and by extermlnabng domesbc mal'lhuana crops. 

It is unrealistic for us to seek assistance from our global partners 
if we cannot display a self-initiative worthy of imitation. 

Finally it is my contention that no discussion on narcotics abuse 
and cont;ol would be complete without comment on preventive pro
grams. 

If we are committed to making America a society free of drug 
abuse, we must start with the education of our children at the ear
liest age. 

We all agree that the youth of our Nation is the future of Amera 

ica. It then necessarily follows that there must be a national effort 
to provide them with firsthand knowledge of the effects of drug 
abuse and the dangers that it presents to them. 

Parents must be assisted in their guardianship roles through 
education of the symptoms and results of drug abuse by the ~oung. 
This is not an easy task. Our commitment must be total. It WIll call 
for dedication, perseverance, and involvement by all of Govern
ment with coordination and assistance coming from existing Feder
al agencies. 

Once a child reaches high school, he or she, in most cases, has 
already been expose~ to drugs. Therefore, to p!ovide the gr~atest 
impact, drug-preventIon programs should be deSIgned for and Incor
porated into the primar.y school education system. 

As our children mat.ure, they should be exposed to updated mate
rial selected for their age group. This will serve as a constant rein
forcement of ideas and a reminder of the dangers present in our 
society. 

Classroom teachers E.~xercise a strong influence over their stu
dents and drug education material should be disseminated through 
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them. Educators can obtain the proper expertise through seminars 
conducted by law enforcement and health officials. 

We in New York City have been totally sup'Jortive and involved 
in all efforts to eradicate the drug problem. . 

We are attacking it through law enforcement, rehabilitative pro
grams, and education, but at best we are merely on a holding pat
tern. 

Gentlemen, overall narcotics control is a Federal responsibility 
and help is long overdue. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Courtenay. Thank you, gen
tlemen. 

In your testimony all three have emphasized the need to start to 
somehow curtail the impCJrtation of illicit drugs by using our 
muscle, so to speak, in our aid programs in countries that grow and 
export illicit drugs. However, there are those that feel there should 
be more done on our own as far as controlling the use of drugs in 
our own country. 

In many of the exporting countries, they don't have a drug prob
lem. It is here in this country where we do not grow the drugs that 
we have a drug problem. So I was very pleased, Mr. Courtenay, 
when you were one of the three that emphasized the need for edu
cation of our youth, our children, to control drugs that way. 

But I must ask all three of you, since you are all three in the 
enforcement sector of that drug control, how do you view the ef
forts of the judicial system in our country? Some say there is a re
volving door. When arrested the drug criminals come in and out. 
The judges are too lenient, too soft. 

Would you care to comment on the situation in Florida, on the 
judicial system in the District of Columbia, where I think it. is par
ticularly charged that our courts are very soft and, sir, if you 
would then comment on the New York judicial system? 

Mr. Smith? 
Mr. SMITH. In Florida, 3 years ago, we passed what is probably 

the toughest drug-sentencing law in the country-it has been 
r.opied by a number of other Southeastern States-where we can 
incarcerate up to 25 years with no hope of probation or parole. Ob
viously that law is challenged in court. It has been sustained and 
we now, in the last 6 months, are really seeing it implemented. 
Our St.ate court judges have not been hesitant to use it. 

We do have a situation in Florida, oftentimes, where people ar
rested beg law enforcement officials that they be turned over to 
Federal custody so that they can be tried in Federal court, because 
sentences there are, I think, somewhat more lenient. I believe that 
there is some legislation in the Congress to increase the penalties 
for drug trafficking, and I certainly would urge that that be consid
ered. 

We saw some of the drug operations move out of our State be
cause of our tough sentencing law. In Florida now, after conviction 
on drug smuggling, we deny those individuals bail pending appeal. 
We keep them locked up. We think that will have some deterrent 
effect. 

I think, also, there are some bills before the Congress dealing 
with bail or drug smugglers, and I would urge that that receive a 
very serious consideration. 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Turner, how is the situation? 
Chief TURNER. Mr. Chairman, I would strongly support and go on 

record as having some type ?f mandatory sentencing for m~jor. dis
tributors of drugs. My experIences, on the other hand, have IndIcat
ed that there are entrepreneurs willing to take the risk because 
the profits are so huge in dealing with the day-to-day operations 
and drug trafficking. 

I can't think of an easy solution, but I would strongly endorse 
mandatory sentencing for those people who are major distributors 
of hard drugs in this society. . . . . . 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. In your opInIOn, Mr. Turner, IS It Just the 
system here in the Distr.ict o.f P?lumbia that is lax? . . 

Chief TURNER. There IS CrItICIsm of the courts by certaIn factIOns 
of the community. I work hand in hand with the judiciary a~d with 
the chief judges of the superior court, and I have spoken WIth the 
U.S. attorney's office. It is a problem that they are trying to over
come to make sure that individuals receive sentences commensu
rate with the crimes that they are commiting. I am satisfied in the 
drug area that those individuals are receiving sentences that are 
appropriate for their dealings in drugs. 

The thing that we find that occurs most times is when we lock 
up a major drug dealer, somebody fills the void or some entrepre
neur comes along and steps right in. So we are dealing with some
body different constantly, and it is pretty hard to get a handle on 
it. I don't think that one thing is going to be a deterrent as long as 
the profits are what they are now. .... 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. C01.:.rtenay, what IS the sItuatIon In New 
York? 

Mr. COURTENAY, I agree that the profits are astronomical, and 
this puts a lot of people in the system. And, of course, the deterrent 
effect in general is somewhat lacking. We have two levels of cour~s 
within New York City. We have a special narcotics court that deals 
with indictable narcotics offenses, and we find that the sentences 
are somewhat more meaningful. On the average, they run between 
5 and 10 years. 

The low level of narcotics arrests that we make that eventually 
wind up in the criminal court system indicates that there is abso
lutely no deterrent. For an individual who has been arrested ~or 
selling marihuana, and cocaine, you will find that the penaltIes 
may run up to $200 for that sale. If the individual can turn $1,000 
or :jil,500 a day, $200 becomes just a cost of doing business and that 
obviously is not a deterrent. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Smith, I will refer you to page 4 of your 
statemep.t \yhe:t:e you say: "The full impact of this illicit industrx 
on FlorIda IS dIfficult to document today as It has always been. 
You say further: "Commonsense tells us that the staggering profits 
of the trade have to be legitimized." 

Would you care to amplify on that statement? 
Mr. SMITH. Well, the staggering profits in the drug trade in our 

State resulted in corruption of police officers, and commissioners 
and people at high levels of government. You know, buying protec
tion and that kind of thing. The amount of money available is so 
staggering that it has caused us tremendous corruption problems. 
We have had a number of police officers indicted. 

u 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. The State of Florida has taken steps to cor
rect that? 

M;r. ~M~TH. Ye~, sir, we do have a number of investigations. I am 
afraId It IS so wld~spread it is just pervasive. We think that per
h~ps the drug b~s!ness may be our biggest business. We think it 
mlg!?-t be a $7 bIllIon a year business activity within the State of 
FlorIda. That would make it probably our No. 1 business, an under
ground economy that is able to buy itself a lot of protection and;s 
able t? cause a lot of corruption. ~ 

~ thInk if the DEA estimates are correct that illegal drug sales in 
thIS cou~try are around the $80 to $90 billion a year mark annual
ly, .that IS an. ~nde;rgroulld economy that we cannot afford in terms 
of Illegal. act~vIty, In terms of what it is doing to our young people. 
And I thInk It c~uses us to have to pause with concern. 
. K!ushchev saI~ ~any y~ars ago that if this country is destroyed 
It wIll be f~om WIthIn., I th!nk what we see with the drug trade and 
~he. pervaSIveness of It, WIth the unbelievable amounts of money 
IndIcates we n;tay be on that path. That is why I have been up her~ 
so much beg~ng so hard for the kind of concern on the national 
level tp.at really has been lacking for so long. 

ChaIrman ZABLO<?KI. With the indulgence of my colleagues if I 
cou~d ask o?e q?estIOn tha~ could be answered yes or no. Have ou 
n?tIced legIslatIOn to legalIze marihuana? I would like to ask ~he 
WItnesses who have. experience in this area would you support or 
would you agree th,at marihuana should be legalized? 

Mr. SMITH. No, SIr, never. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI, No, sir 
Chief TURNER. No, sir. . 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Courtenay? 
Mr .. COURTENAY. Definitely not. 
ChaIrman ZABLOCKI. Thank you very much" 
Mr. Ireland. 
Mr. lE~ELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I realIze the thrust of each of you panel members has been di

recte~ toward what the Federal Government can do should do and 
th~t IS t~e thrust of our discussion here. But as background for 
thIS'll thInk each of you have referred to the fact, particularly the 
ge~t eman from New York, of the need for education and rehabili
tation at the local level. 

I a?l s?re we all are aware that there are many good people 
wodrkin

h
g In that regard, volunteer groups, people in the schools 

an ~t e1" State and local groups. ' 
'F~IS local e.ducation to induce people and persuade people not to 

utilIze drugs IS really ,not a close problem for the Federal Govern. 
ment. And :yet we see It as part of the solution. 

My questIOn, and I :W0';1ld appreciat.e it if each one of you would 
,ma~e a comment on It, IS why does It seem that these pro ams 
WhICh seem to represent such great effort, involving many ;rolun~ !hers, people of good heart, State ~nd local governments, why do 

ese Pd~ograms seem to have so little effect? They are aimed at 
persua mg not only our young people but as you sa our oun 
adult IS ?ll ~ all Street; why are we not abie to persu~de so ~an~ 
peop e In thIS country not to use drugs? 

-' 
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Mr. SMITH. Well, I think they are having a good effect. Parent 
groups in Florida, programs like STRAIGHT and Parents for Drug 
Free 'Youth; I think, are being very effective. I have seen recently 
results of national polls that would indicate for the first time 
among particularly schoolage children a decline in the use of mari
huana. I have said many times we are still trying to overcome the 
reinforcement that we had for years, and years, and years that 
marihuana is no more harmful than alcohol. I know you have some 
medical people coming and you are going to hear that that is just 
not correct. 

My experience has been, and when I talk to school kids, which I 
do ri lot, about this problem and leave with them some of the sum
marized studies on the impact of marihuana, cocaine, et cetera, is 
that when young people read for themselves the results of some of 
this drug use that they will make the right decision. It scares the 
hell out of them. But as parents of school children, teachers, we 
can talk until our gums are blue and the kids just won't believe it. 

When they can read for themselves-I have been somewhat criti
cal of the media not giving the prominence that it should to these 
studies that are coming out so that people can read it in the news
papers. They have been I think derelict somewhat in that responsi
bility to share that news with the public. 

People make the right choice. For some reason ill this c~)untry, 
though, we still seem to be hung up on glamorizing the "cocaine 
cowboys" and that kind of thing to people who are young and im
pressionable, that it is some kind of good trip and that kind of 
thing, and we pay for it. But I do think that :r~rent groups are be
ginning to have a good impact, and that young people are begin
ning to make the right decisions based on what they themselves 
learn about the problem. 

Mr. IRELAND. Chief Turner. 
Chief TURNER. My experience in the Nation's Capital have indi

cated we do have viable, ongoing, educational programs where 
police officers, along with educators, the boards of t.rade, the cham
bers of commerce, are going into the schools trying to educate our 
youth, and we think it is beginning to have an effect. 

Certainly our people in some of the high schools indicate we do 
not have the levels of especially heroin and not nearly as nlUch 
marihuana as we had in the past. 

I would like to point out the problem we have. If we could take 
an analysis of those overdose deaths we had in the city last yeal', 
most were around 29 years of age and they have a combination of 
abusing alcoholics and abusing drugs. We believe-it is our belief 
that if they did not have the eradication program from Turkey in 
1972 and 1975, that the addicts went 011 some type of methadone 
maintenance program and as drugs become available and the 
purity becomes higher they began to convert oX' at least go back 
and use heroin, That is why we had the increase in the overdose 
deaths that we had. 

But they were not young people. The average age of the overdose 
deaths were around 29 or 30 years of age, but WEt do have establish
ments with the board of education and other gI'oups to educate in 
our programs, and we call upon Borne of our college students to 
assist us in this, 
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Mr. IRELAND. Mr. Courtenay? 
Mr. COURTENAY. I think one of our problems in this country is 

that we are the drug-oriented culture. I think if you look at the 
television, they say to take a pill if we want to get thin. If we have 
a headache, we take a pill. If we are hungry, we take a pill. I think 
it is very difficult for an adult to tell a child "It is OK for me but it 
is not OK for you." 

If a parent is smoking it is difficult to convince a child smoking 
is hazardous to one's health. I think that the parents themselves 
need a lot of education a'3 to what are the dangers of drug abuse. 
Many cases, and it is always unfortunate when you bring a child 
home or you call a parent from the hospital and say: "Your child 
has just OD'd," they won't believe theil' child used drugs. 

There are obvious signs over a long period of time. Either the 
parents are uninformed or unconcerned, and T would lean toward 
the fact that I think that most of them are uninformed. But the 
education is not only education of our young but education of our 
adults, too. To understand the kind of a role model they are play
ing for those children. 

Mr. IRELAND .. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Pritchard. 
Mr. PRITCHARD Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
It seems there is an enormous increase in cocaine use in Amer

i.!a. Has that been growing in the past? 
Chief TURNER. Observations are entirely correct, Mr. Pritchard. 

To give you an idea last week we had to put up $160,000 in show 
money to purchase 3 kilos of cocaine. It has become so prevalent 
now that we don't even have enough buy money to continue our 
investigations, because if we go into making a $5,000 buy these 
people are making buys in the hundreds of thousand.s of dollars 
and cocaine is very prevalent in the city. 

You find it in a lot of your better locations in the city, ~i he 
Georgetown area of the city where we are having more prob!'-:ims 
with cocaine, and we are beginning to seize more cocaine than we 
have in the past. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. What is the average use of cocaine for someone 
who is a cocaine user? 

Chief TURNER. I was just conferring with the gentleman in 
charge of the Morals Division of the Police Department, and he in
forms me cocaine costs between $80 and $100 a gram and the aver
age user uses about that much on a daily basis if he is a daily user, 
$89 to $10.0 a day. We really can't measure when the people are 
USIng cocame. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. Is it something people use once a week, for ex
ample? 

Chief TURNER. You ask me a quest~on I am not privy to answer. 
He says some people when we arrest them they use it once a 
month, some once a week, and some use it daily. There are no ba
rometers that we have. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. There is not a profile of people, these people, 
who are into cocaine? 

Chief rrURNER. I would say one of the profiles I have seen on co
caine, most of the people are employed; they have a better than 
average paying job, and few would say they would be middle class, 
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upper middle class as opposed to the people we see in the streets 
using heroin, PCP, and marihuana. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. Is this something where they profile 100 users 
and find the use goes up or down, or does it stay about the same? 
To satisfy the habit, do they start taking more? How does that 
work? 

Chief TURNER. The users-we arrest very few users of cocaine. 
We are normally dealing with dealers, individuals who are selling, 
so I don't think we have that type of profile that you are asking 
for. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. These are the people causing crime and they get 
into your operation because there is criminal activity. I gather it is 
one of the pressures for them to go out and steal. 

Chief TURNER. Most cocaine users, people we arrest for cocaine 
violations, have had no prior criminal record. We don't deal with 
them repetitiously, or as recidivists as we do with heroin addicts. I 
am told cocaine is not addictive, that people use it as a recreational 
drug or a pleasure drug. Most of them can support their habits. 
Most of them do not resort to crimes other than selling to support 
their habits. 

It is not the same as the heroin addicts who go to crimes against 
property and some violent crimes of robbery to support their day
to-day addiction. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. It seems we have had a great increase in cocaine 
users. It seems some people who are not criminal elements are 
using cocaine, and they could be more difficult to come down on. Is 
that correct? 

Chief TURNER. That is correct, sir. Most of our information comes 
through informants in those type deals. Some of your local bars or 
places where individuals migrate for cocktails and so forth and co
caine is sold. We sometimes obtain that information but normally 
it is not the day-to-day criminal element we are dealing with who 
is the cocaine user. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. About 20 years ago I went out with a narcotics 
agent for an evening. We were out on a stakeout, looking through 
a take window. We wat·"hed the street scene there for about 5 
hours. At that time this fellow said if you get the penalty too high, 
then it is harder for us when we get into court, particularly the 
first offenders, it is hard to get a judge, or juror, or what have you 
to bring in a guilty verdict because of the severe penalties on first 
offenders. It is sometimes harder to get that sentence placed. Have 
you had that experience? 

Chief TURNER. I have heard that argument. I have heard that op
posed in mandatory sentences. There are crimes where the jury 
doesn't feel the penalty is commensurate with the crime, and they 
will find not guilty because they think the penalty is too great. 
Perhaps Mr. Smith could speak to that. 

Mr. SMITH. In Dade County we have had some experience where 
juries have been not inclined to come in with guilty verdicts be
cause of very stiff penalties that we have. That has not been true 
in other parts of the State. I think with the tremendous increase in 
crime in Dade County that we are seeing a reversal of that kind of 
jury attitude, but there is no question that, you know, different 
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parts of our State, in different parts people have different opinions. 
That is the problem. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Fascell. 
Mr. FASCELL. First let me commend the witnesses for the record 

for being on the firing line of this very difficult problem and trying 
to do their best to keep the society alive and well. I make particu
lar reference to the attorney general from Florida, who I know, 
who has been fighting narcotics and crime generally. 

It is quite clear to me that for over 20 years the use of drugs and 
crime generally is, and has been, a national epidemic. Unfortunate
ly, it is a factor in crime. If we didn't have the use we wouldn't 
have the crime. It is also quite clear that the educational effort has 
to be strengthened at every level. The money incentive is so formi
dable that local law enforcement is absolutely overwhelming when 
you take into consideration both the international and interstate 
activity that comes about as a result of this multibillion dollar 
business. 

There is absolutely no escaping the fact that a strong and con
tinuing national commitment, both internationally and domestic is 
absolutely essential. Absolutely essential. 

I would like to ask the attorney general what evidence you have 
about the diversion of legitimate business to the drug industry. I 
refer to sales and use. 

Mr. SMITH. As you know, Congressman Fascell, that has been a 
tremendous problem in Florida. We have had economic studies in 
Broward County that indicate the average price for a home or a lot 
to build a home on is inflated some $2,000 or $2,500 per unit be
cause of the availability of cash and the willingness of people with 
drug money just to pay a higher price with laundered money. 

We have heard all kinds of testimony about the huge cash depos
its made in banks in south Florida. I hope the Congress is on th.tj 
road to closing some of the loopholes. I guess the Federal require
ment is that cash deposits of l1)10,000 or more are supposed to be 
reported. Unfortunately, we found so many exemptions in that 
statute that it made it easy for drug dealers to buy restaurants and 
all kinds of businesses which rely on cash flow and were exempted 
from the reporting requirement, and it was made easy for the dope 
dealers to engage in those types of buslness activity. The activity 
has been very pervasive. 

Mr. FASCELL. How about strengthening the Federal law on the 
doing of business with illegal money? 

Mr. SMITH. We have a State statute and we have had great suc
cess along those lines. I don't know whether Federal statutes could 
be more utilized or need to be beefed up. While we arp talking 
about the laws, I understand the Congress may be on the verge of 
allowing Internal Revenue Service to share their information with 
law enforcement agencies at the Federal level that would lead to 
more prosecution of dope dealers. I understand that the State law 
enforcement agencies have been exempted out of that and I would 
urge this committee to help to the extent they can and let State 
law enforcement people in on that action, too. That restriction has 
caused State agencies a problem. 

Mr. FASCELL. How about amending the Federal laws to make it 
easier for IRS to make money cases? 
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Mr. SMITH. It would seem if we are going to have a mar~iag7 of 
FBI DEA and maybe moving the Internal Revenue SerVIce Into 
that kind ~f activity would be a step in the right direction. 

If I could I would say the bood news is we have seen with the 
task force that is in place in south Florida now, the. military-type 
action that is being taken, there is almost a curtaIlment of the 
drug flow into south Florida. It indicates that with a national com
mitment .and the resources in place we really can win that aspect 
of the war. I know that Congressmen from other parts of the coun
try are concerned, as they pull resources out of New York, New 
Jersey, and places like that to help Florida. 

I think the message is at the Federal level we have simply got to 
increase law enforcement personnel. We certainly found that to be 
true in Florida and in 1981 our legislature increased funding for 
State law enfo;cement by about $200 million. We increased that 
with another $100 million this year. I am convinced that in this 
country, at the State level an~ Federal level, we simply are not 
spending enough money for baSIC law enforcement. . 

The operation in south Florida has so far done £). superb Job. I 
think it is possible to do that all over this Na~i~n. 

Mr. FASCELL. Do any of you have any statIstIcs about how many 
slots are not filled for law enforcement officers at the local level? I 
remember 10 or 15 years ago when we asked that question there 
was something like 50,000 slots for police officers that were not 
filled for one reason or another. Either they didn't have the money 
or there was some other problem. 

Chief TURNER. Congressman Fascell, in the District of Columbia 
we are about 130 men short of authorized strength. We just admin
istered an entrance examination 2 Saturdays ago, and hopefully we 
will start doing background investigations within another 4 weeks 
so that we could bring aboard the fully authorized force. We are 
currently about 130 men short. 

Mr. COURTENAY. In New York in 1975 we suffered a seve~e 
budget crunch. We are now down to 22,200 from 33,300 at thIS 
time. We do have 3,000 recruits in the police academy. They will 
graduate and be ready for full duty in June, but this will give us 
actually in numbers about 23,000, so we are down. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Lagomarsino. 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to join in commending the witnesses for their strong ef-

forts in this tough probl~m. . . 
Mr. Smith, you mentIOned the Federal task force, the mIlItary, 

and so forth. Could you give us more details on what the military 
is doing now? As you will recall when the legislation went through 
the Congress about this subject it was hotly debated and there were 
a number of people in the House who were opposed to th~ idea of 
the military becoming involved. I would like to have your Ideas on 
this, on how effective it is and what more we should be doing. 

Mr. SMITH. Right now the P!esence and activity of the. so-call.ed 
radar operation is most effectIve. They are able to precIsely pIn
point small aircraft that can scoot under the traditional radar net 
around this country, you know, the point where they are not 
moving. They are not penetrating that border. 
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I read a newspaper report in the last few days pointing out that 
people at the Federal level were concerned that there have not 
been some major arrests made, because of the expense of the oper
ation of these aircraft and perhaps they should be pulled out. I 
think that is tremendously shortsighted. Their presence has been a 
great deterrent. They are not even trying to get through because 
they know they will be caught. I hope the activity continues and 
that funding can be found so other parts of the country can have 
this protection. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. Will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. LAGOMARSINO. I yield. 
Mr. PRITCHARD. Is it possible if you tighten up down there we are 

going to get more activity in places like Seattle? 
Mr. SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. PRITCHARD. We just had a big bust out there in Seattle. 
Mr. SMITH. There is no question about. it. Law enforcement intel

ligence tells us right now particularly marihuana is being stock
piled in the Bahama Islands and other islands, and in Mexico, to 
wait out the task force. They want to see how long the funding will 
last and when it will be cut off. I am just pleading with you gentle-
men to not let that happen. . 

I understand the budget crunch but nothing is more important It 
seems to me at the national level or State level than this protec
tion. We have a responsibility, I do in Florida and you do for this 
country, to provide the resources so that we can at least guarantee 
our people some reasonable degree of protection. We haven't done 
that. States haven't done it, and the National Government hasn't 
done it, and we have paid for it with a crime rate and our citizens 
are telling us they are not going to put up with it. We can get an 
eradication program going and with more protection like we have 
now we can win the drug war. 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. You said the law has been changed so it is 
now possible to keep people in jail rather than release them on 
bail. . 

I would like to ask the Chief and Mr. Courtenay what the SItua
tion is with regard to bail for these types of offenses in the city of 
Washington and in the city of New York. 

Chief TURNER. Well, Mr. Congressman we have had some success 
in pretrial detention for those individuals who we consider major 
traffickers but I would be remiss or at least I am not satisfied with 
the efforts that are current. I think high bail should be set, and 
some of these individuals have the capability of putting up millions 
of dollars in cash bond but they should be made to show where 
they got that money from. And I think we need to strengthen the 
laws along those lines. 

Mr. COURTENAY. Unfortunately we do not have detention except 
in unusual cases. I think the judiciary does not realize the amounts 
of money available to these people to put up bail and actually walk 
out from under it. Amounts such as $400,000 bail to walk away. 
Obviously the judiciary is not aware of this. 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Mr. Smith, would you agree with Chief Turn
er's analysis of the way the users of cocaine are involved in crimes 
as compared to, say, heroin or marihuana? 
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Mr. SMl'fH. I think in Florida we probably do have more people 
who are committing robbery, burglary and that kind of crime to 
get money to buy marihuana or cocaine. I think it is not restricted 
to the middle income or upper income professional level, which is 
the case here in the Washington area. I think it is more wide
spread in Florida, probably because of the availability of the drug. 

Mr. COUR'l'ENAY. With reference to cocaine we find cocaine is 
generally purchased by those people who have a legitimate job and 
they can afford to maintain that habit, or those incidents of pur
chasing cocaine without resorting to the sale of cocaine or commit
ting crime. 

In the area of heroin we find two out of three of the individuals 
who buy from the various locations the heroin will sell to maintain 
their habits. One out of three will be committing crimes, but two 
out of three will be low level dealers actually buying, and buying a 
sufficient supply so they can sell to maintain their own habits. 

Marihuana is a little different. I think marihuana, as far as the 
young people are concerned, these are individuals who have reason
able jobs and they can pretty much support themselves. We don't 
see it as the same kind of problem. 

Mr. LAGOMARSINO. Has the cocaine situation been going on long 
enough to be able to determine whether or not people using co
caine were previously users of some other illegal substances? 

Mr. COURTENAY. We haven't developed that. I would suggest that 
the users of cocaine have not necessarily tested the criminal justice 
system prior to their using cocaine. They may have used marihua
na and then graduated into cocaine, but I don't think it is the same 
type of people who are involved in the heroin traffic and heroin 
use. 

Chief TURNER. I would again concur with the gentleman from 
New York. I would like to point out that 30 percent of the people 
going through the superior court as a condition for pretrial, where 
urine specimens are obtained, about 30 percent of them are on 
some type of drugs, mainly heroin. That is strictly voluntary. We 
don't try to test all of them. In fact, I expect those figures to rise. 
Again we don't deal with those people who are users of cocaine as 
we do with other drugs and, as I said previously, very few of them 
have had prior criminal records, or where we deal with them as a 
recidivist who are constantly on the treadmill. They are just able 
to purchase and buy the drugs they need. They have meaningful 
employment and more often than not they have better than aver
age income. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Smith, your testimony refers to the 
stockpiling in various areas. What is our intelligence in this re
spect and what can be done through Interpol or some other inter
national means to seize this stockpile? 

Mr. SMITH. I have found the information we get from the State 
and DEA to be very good, I was in Miami yesterday for a briefing 
on the operations of the task force there. Finally, we are getting 
some reasonable cooperation from the Bahamian Government. 
They have put on extra police, and I think some efforts are under
way to make some seizures. That was great news because the past 
attitude of that government, in cooperation with Federal agencies 
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working on the drug problem there, which is a staging area to get 
those drugs to Florida, has not been good. 

Again, I think in the State Department drug problems have not 
had a high priority. Embassies have not had instructions to try to 
put pressure on governments to cooperate with Federal law en
forcement, and I think we have to have a lot more of that. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Again, all three of you have recommended 
the curtailing of crops such as marihuana, poppies or whatever, 
that occur in the illicit drug traffic. I think, particularly, Mr. 
Smith, you have recommended that paraquat eradication be 
pressed further by the State Department in international efforts 
abroad where the drugs are grown. 

You stated also that FIQrida is not prepared to use paraquat. 
Why is that? 

IV1:r. SMITH. Last summel' we ran an air surveillance program in 
Florida. Frankly we didn't know whether we had a domestic prob
lem. We were shocked to find out we had more marihuana growing 
in Florida than we suspected. It was on quarter-acre and half-acre 
plots that really would not justify an aerial spraying program. 
Small amounts like that were removed by hand. We are starting 
our air surveillance program again this year. If we find an area 
that is large enough to justify an aerial spraying program, we will 
certainly do that. 

I think it is important, again, for people at the national level to 
tell the Colombians or Jamaicans that, yes, we have sprayed do
mestically, and I can tell you that Florida is prepared to do that. 
And as soon as we qan find a field big enough to justify that kind 
of operation, it will be done. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. It is my understanding that marihuana 
grows everywhere in the States, even in Wisconsin where it sur
vives the winters. Now the Florida half-acre plots, do you believe 
that is grown for so-called home consumption? 

Mr. SMITH. We have made about 70 arrests, and I think it is 
people who are packaging and processing it to sell. No question a 
few individuals have a few plants for their own use but for the 
most parts some were very sophisticated with sprinkler operations 
and that kind of thing. 

They are very clever; they mix them with a corn crop which 
makes it difficult to spot from the air, and that kind of thing, but 
most operations we uncovered were people growing it for sale. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. A few years back there was a picture in one 
of our District of Columbia newspapers of a marihuana plant 
grown near a police station for experimental purposes. That was 
the first time I had seen the marihuana plant, and I noted in my 
neighborhood there was marihuana growing. I talked to my neigh
bor and he didn't know his son was so interested in gardening, and 
he immediately destroyed the plants. 

How much marihuana is grown today in the metropolitan area? 
Chief TURNER. It would be hard for me to estimate. I am told 

that the biggest places where we find marihuana growing is out
side of carwashes where people empty ash trays. We have found it 
there before. The only large plants of marihuana we found growing 
was at the old National Training School for Boys at Bladensburg 
Road in Northeast Washington. Other than that, I would imagine a 
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lot of people for their own consumption have house plants that are 
growing, but I don't think too much is grown on plots of land here 
in the city. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. How about the New York area? 
l\A:r. COURTENAY. I agree. If there are any marihuana plants in 

New York, they are in windowboxes or flower pots. But there are 
no areas where they are actually cultivating marihuana. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Marihuana has displaced the flower boxes. 
Mr. COURTENAY. In some cases. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, gentlemen. You have given us 

an insight we needed in order to cope with this problem. Let me 
assure you, I know I speak for all my colleagues, that we are going 
to press for international control. If the State Department doesn't 
have this on the highest priority, we will certainly press them to 
put it under highest priority. 

Thank you very much. Your testimony has been very helpful. 
rfhe second panel will please come to the table. Dr. William 

Pollin, Director of the National Institute on Drug Abuse. Dr. 
Robert L. Dupont, former director of White House Special Action 
Office for Drug Abuse Prevention. Dr. Walter Potter, president, na
tional association of secondary school principals. 

Gentlemen, if you so desire, a verbal summary will be welcomed. 

STATEMENT OF DR. WILLIAM POLLIN, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL 
INSTITUTE ON DRUG AB'CRE 

Dr. POL1..IN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I ap
preciate the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the 
domestic impact of narcotics and other drugs. Before proceeding, I 
would like to commend the House Foreign Affairs Committee on its 
interest in this severe national problem. Hearings such as these 
are an important mechanism for focusing national attention on the 
insidious problem of drug abuse. 

Drug abuse is in many respects analogous to the international 
spread of infectious disease. It respects no national boundaries, and 
produces untold human Auffering afflicting both the rich and the 
poor. In all societies there exist susceptible, vulnerable individuals 
who are predisposed toward the disease process. These individuals 
may well live long, healthy, productive lives as long as they remain 
unexposed to the infectious agent. 

However, the spread of drug abuse and addiction, like that of tu
berculosis, or flu virus, occurs as these individuals come into con
tact with "infectious" substances. The availability of illegal drugs 
in the United States, in our communities, and in our schools can be 
equated with exposure to the most virulent bacteria. 

The National Institute on Drug Abuse, [NIDA], is the lead Feder
al agency for research into the causes, and the health and social 
effects of drugs on our society. A principal aspect of this research 
effort is to define and describe the addictive process, to develop a 
basic understanding of vulnerability/predisposition, and to deter
mine why some individuals are susceptible and others are not. 

The Institute also carries the major responsibility for monitoring 
drug trends in this country. We cannot understand or deal effec
tively with the Nation's abuse problem unless we can define with 
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precision the extent of drug use; the characteristics of drug users; 
population groups at risk of drug abuse; changing patterns and 
trends in drugs being abused; and geographic distributions of the 
drug problem. 

Without such information, the Federal Government is not in a 
position to evaluate containment efforts, to advise and forewarn 
cities and States of the potential spread of a serious new drug prob
lem, or to support city and State action plans based upon a solid 
foundation of reliable information. 

'rhe need for a well-conceived and managed intelligence effort is 
particularly critical in the drug abuse arsa. This is necessary in 
part due to the essentially uncontrollable and illegal manner in 
which most abused drugs are produced and/or marketed and the 
apparent willingness on the part of segments of our population to 
experiment with and misuse almost any drug. 

This situation is complicated by the fact that there is apparently 
no limit to the invei:1tiveness of the drug subculture to find new 
substances or combinations of drugs to abuse. Once discovered, a 
new fad in drug abuse may be confined to a small area; all too 
often, however, these fads spread from one region of the country to 
another as evidenced by recent experience with PCP. 

Historically, we have learned that drug use thought to be con
tained at an endemic level may suddenly experience a resurgence. 
Recent increases in heroin use in the northeast have demonstrated 
the dynamic nature of the drug abuse phenomenon and clearly un
derscores the need for timely data concerning its nature, extent, 
and changing trends. 

Many of the same factors that contribute to the difficulties in
volved in combating drug abuse also hinder assessment of the prob
lem. Nevertheless, reasonably accurate assessments of changing 
patterns and emerging trends can be made by analyzing data col
lected from a variety of sources. 

In recent years, NIDA has developed and established a set of in
terlinked surveys and data systems which provides answers to 
many of these questions regarding the dimensions, demographics, 
and distribution of drug abuse within the population. Among the 
sources of datD. utilized by NIDA, four are national in scope. These 
are: the Drug Abuse Warning Network [DAWN], the National 
Household Survey on Drug Abuse, the High School Senior Survey, 
and the National Drug and Alcoholism Treatment Utilization 
Survey [NDATUS]. 

All of these sources contribute valuable information to the over
all drug abuse picture. Refer to the appendix to my statement for 
examples of data generated by the NIDA data system. 

DAWN represents an ongoing reporting system, while the Na
tional Survey on Drug Abuse, the High School Senior Survey, and 
NDATUS are periodic data collection efforts. The National Survey 
on Drug Abuse and NDATUS are biennial surveys conducted on al
ternating years, the High School Senior Survey is conducted by a 
grantee on an annual basis. 

In addition to the differences in periods of time covered, surveys 
differ from reporting systems in the populations surveyed and the 
types of information collected. Thus, each represents a distinct 
component of a multifaceted framework which provides consider-
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able insight into and knowledge about the epidemiology of drug 
abuse. 

The epidemiological network I have just described allows NIDA 
to accurately track, and in many cases to predict, the spread of 
drug abuse in the United States. Survey data have been empirical
ly shown to be valid and reliable for drug categories other than 
heroin; indicator data fill this gap. Most significant health prob
lems are identified when deviations of plus or minus 20 percent of 
the norm occur. In the case of drug misuse, however, the magni
tude of change is dramatically greater. Thus, in the past two dec
ades, we had a twentyfold, rather than 20 percent, increase in drug 
use in this country. 

Mr. Chairman, our national epidemiologic data collection and 
analysis system has generated substantial information about drug 
trends in this country. One significant trend is the rapidity of 
changes in drug abuse patterns in the last two decades. Before 
1960, only 1 or 2 percent of our youth had ever tried an illicit drug. 
Now about two-thirds of our youth have used an illicit drug at 
some time before graduating from high school. For many, drug 
abuse is modal behavior. 

In 1960, less than 7 percent of young adults, 18 to 25, had tried 
marihuana, whereas in 1979, more than 60 percent of young adults 
had used marihuana. There has been a four-fold increase in heroin 
abuse since 1960, and today the number of Americans who use 
heroin range between 450,000 and 500,000. At least 22 million 
people use marihuana, and over 4 million cocaine. We are pleased 
that our most recent data on high school seniors reflect a down
ward trend in the use of marihuana and most other categories of 
drugs. One of 16 categries is an exception: the same data has alert
ed us to an apparent rise in the use of stimulants. We are con
cerned because a further increase in the abuse of amphetamines 
and amphetamine-like substances has been observed in a number 
of countries, with some, such as Japan and Sweden, having reached 
epidemic proportions, at one time. 

1fr" Chairman, the addictive disorders account for one quarter of 
all premature deaths in the United States. At least 2 million 
peopl(~ in the United States currently suffer adverse effects from 
drug use. Major specific hazards include: chronic psychological 
change, especially important in adolescents for whom regular drug 
use can become a central way of life; sudden death from respira
tory depression or seizures, infectious hepatitus, or subacute bacte
rial endocarditis (heroin, cocaine); lung or other tissue damage 
(marihuana); impaired memory, perception, and judgment which 
significantly increase the risk of accidental death (marihuana, 
methaqualone) or malfunction in critical defense or civilian occupa
tions . 

These health hazards are alarming, particularly when we think 
of our young people whose bodies and minds are not yet formed or 
fully developed. NIDA is particularly concerned about the chronic 
effects of drug use initiated at an early age. This, unfortunately, 
has been the pattern. Most marihuana use, for example, begins at 
the junior high school level. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to comment specifically about the 
hazards of marihuana and, cocaine use. NIDA's interest in mari-
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huana use in recent years has increased because of its tremendous 
growth in incidence and prevalence. It is the most widely used illic
it drug in this country, and our research shows that it is not a 
benign substance. 

Dozens of experimental studies consistently show that while 
marihuana's acute effects on memory and cognition vary with the 
task and the amounts of drug use, the impact invariably is detri
mental. 

There is solid evidence that marihuana use, at typical social 
levels, impairs driving ability. 

The danger that marihuana may present to the lungs and to the 
respiratory system is linked to the fact that marihuana is typically 
smoked, often by individuals who also smoke tobacco cigarettes. It 
has been shown that cannabis produces 50 percent more tar than 
the same weight of standard tobacco cigarettes. Also, because most 
of a marihuana cigarette or "joint" is consumed by the smoker, 
more tar is inhaled than when an ordinary tobacco cigarette is 
smoked. In addition, cannabis tar contains more than 150 complex 
hydrocarbons, including carcinogens such as benzo(a)phrene. 

In addition to possible cancer risk, marihuana smoke has been 
shown to seriously impair important pulmonary functions; vital ca
pacity for example, is significantly decreased, more so by two or 
three typical joints than by one pack of tobacco cigarettes. 

A variety of both animal and human studies suggest that mari
huana used daily and in substantial amounts similar to those of a 
regular cigarette smoker may impair some aspects of the reproduc
tive function. 

There is a general consensus that we need to know more about 
the psychological/psychiatric effects of marihuana use on youthful 
drug users. Young people are believed to be especially at risk be
cause of their ongoing physical and emotional maturation. It is pos
sible that young, regular marihuana users may not be able to de
velop appropriate "life" skills on schedule, and that failing to do 
so, it may be difficult if not impossible for them to make up these 
developmental differences later in life. 

The most commonly observed adverse clinical reaction of mari
huana use is the acute anxiety reaction. More severe reactions 
occur more frequently, but not exclusively, in individuals with pre
existing psychiatric disorders. These range through paranoid states 
to psychotic decompensations. 

An acute brain syndrome associated with cannabis intoxication 
which includes such features as clouding of mental processes, dis·· 
orientation, confusion, and marked memory impairment, also has 
been reported. This acute brain syndrome appears to be linked 
closely to the dose and quality of the marihuana. 

Mr. Chairman, the recently released institute of medicine study 
on marihuana confirms our research findings and indicates that 
marihuana is cause for Hserious national concern." Our fiscal year 
1983 budget, now before Congress, permits a marked increase for 
marihuana research, and although in all probability, more mari~ 
huana research has been done in the past two decades than in all 
previous history, much more is needed. 

The goals of marihuana research during the 1980's vary some
what from those of the 1970's: During the 1970's, although NIDA 
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supported a broad-based attempt to understand the problem of 
marihuana abuse, emphasis was placed on prevalence studies and 
on identifying and understanding the acute effects of marihuana. 
In the 1980's, though these interests continue, more attention is 
being paid to the issue of the chronic effects of marihuana use, par
ticularly on women and adolescents. These populations have not 
been well represented in past research focused on health conse
quences. What effects, if any, are irreversible is another key ques
tion. 

The Institute also would like to see more studies oriented to
wards identifying and developing successful prevention and treat
ment approaches to youthful marihuana use. Longitudinal studies 
of young people, particularly the heavy users, are needed. As men
tioned, it is the daily user and the individual who begins marihua
na use early who are most at risk for future general health, social, 
and psychiatric ~roblems. 

The President s budget for fiscal year 1983 win allow us to con
duct future research on marihuana use and youth; we will empha
size: One, basic and clinical research with an emphasis on identify
ing chronic health and behavioral consequences; two, applied re
search with an emphasis on determining effective treatment moda
lities; and three, prevention research with an emphasis on identify
ing the mechanisms that prevent or inhibit young people from ex
perimenting with marihuana. 

Cocaine use also is of concern to us. Recent newspaper articles 
would have us believe that cocaine can be used with little harm to 
the user. The implication is that one can differentiate between 
light and heavy use, and that an individual can choose a pattern to 
follow. This is not so. The tragic fact is that an estimated 10 to 20 
percent of cocaine users, who use with any regularity, go on to a 
pattern of heavy, compUlsive, accelerating use. Such use is tremen
dously destructive, and individuals have little free choice as to 
their pattern of cocaine use. 

Though we are rapidly increasing our knowledge of predictor fac
tors which define vulnerability to heavy, uncontrolled c:ll'ug use, not 
enough is known at this point to be able to identify prospectively 
who the vulnerable individuals may be. Very few, if any, heavy 
users voluntarily choose to become controlled by the drug. The per
centage of users who do lose freedom of choice and find their life 
increasingly corrupted and ruined by heavy cocaine use may be as 
great as the percentage of smokers of one pack of cigarettes a day 
who go on to develop lung cancer. 

Weare still exploring the addictive properties of cocaine and 
more research is needed. It is likely that drugs such as cocaine, 
which are very powerfully habit forming, do not show current evi
dence of being physically addictive only because we have not yet 
learned enough about the relationship between brain, drugs, and 
behavior to be able to identify those physical symptoms which are 
at the basis of compulsive drug use patterns. 

The important point which must be stressed in the discussion of 
psychoactive drugs is the relative degree of control over the behav
ior of some users which that drug is able to achieve. One measure 
of this for cocaine is that cocaine is one of the few drugs which 
when offered to animals in a self-administration study, where the 
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animals can choose between cocaine or food, will lead animals to 
starve themselves to death so that they obtain the maximum 
amount of the drug. 

Along with the adverse health consequences of marihuana, co
caine, and drug abuse in general, numerous negative social conse
quences also result. The relationship between heroin addiction and 
crime has for a number of years received a great deal of attention 
both in the public media and in the research literature. A number 
of studies, funded by the National Institute on D:. :.g Abuse, have 
provided some important new information on the subject. 

One study shows that heroin users average approximately 337 of
fenses per user per year. Perhaps the most important finding to 
come out of the research reported in 1981 is that criminality 
among heroin addicts decreases significantly when drug use de
creases. In one study, the average crime-days per year at risk when 
addicted was 248; when not addicted, the average number of C) ime
days was 40.8-an 84-percent decline in the crime rate. Another 
study indicates that many current addicts will resort to violence if 
there is an opportunity for financial gain. For example, James In
ciardi found that 42.7 percent of the males he surveyed had used a 
weapon during the commission of all or some of their crimes. 

The National Institute on Drug Abuse is aware of the significant 
drug trafficking activities that surround heroin, marihuana, co
caine, and methaqualone; however, this type of criminal activity 
can best be discussed by representatives from the law enforcement 
field. We do believe that exposure to marihuana and cocaine 
during the high school years increases the risk of youngsters not 
only using these illicit drugs, but also of their experiencing a great
er risk of becoming involved in pushing and other illegal activities. 

A number of estimates of social cost exist. A recent study by the 
Research Triangle Institute [RTI] on the economic cost to society of 
alcohol, drug, and mental disorders estimates that in 1977 more 
than $16 billion was due to drug abuse. We believe this is a 
conservative estimate, by at least a factor of 10, since it does not, 
include the criminal cost of drugs-some $60 billion-nor did it 
have access to the lastest criminal data, summarized above. 

Information on the incidence, prevalence, and trends in drug use, 
research information on the health consequences of specific drugs: 
and data on social costs and linkage to crime have stimulated the 
Federal Government to respond to the spread of drug abuse 
through a demand/supply reduction strategy. Given that the 
spread of drug abuse knows neither boundaries nor borders, it is an 
international problem which requires the combined efforts of both 
national and international systems in pursuit of an overall long
term goal of worldwide demand reduction. 

International cooperation has been a major key to efforts to 
reduce the worldwide supply of drugs. The herbicidal spraying of 
poppy fields in Mexico from 1976 to 1979 resulted in substantially 
reducing the available supply of illicit heroin in the United States. 
The United States supported this effort by supplying money for 
purchase of the herbicide, and by sending technicians, mechanics, 
and pilots to assist the Mexican Government. The spraying result
ed in a decline in the availability of Mexican heroin. By 1979, it 
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was clear that the major supply of heroin introduced into the 
United States was coming from other parts of the world. 

Among the Federal agencies, the National Institute on Drug 
Abuse, NIDA, plays a major role in implementing the Federal 
demand reduction strategy. Information based on research about 
health hazards caused by use of marihuana and other drugs has 
been disseminated widely to young people, parents, and comml:lnity 
organizations and appt:..~rs to have resulted in changes in publIc at
titudeS and perceptions. Information collected through the NIDA
sponsored high school senior survey documents a significant de
crease in marihuana use among high school seniors over the past 
several years, along with an increase in their awareness of the neg
ative health conse4uences of marihuana use. 

I believe there is a link between awareness of negative health 
consequences and use of a particular drug. We are experiencing a 
downward trend in high school seniors' marihuana use which coin
cides with increased perceptions of negative effects. See chart 1. 

[The chart referred to follows:] 
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CHART I 

Demand Reduction of Marijuana Use 
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Dr. POLLIN. In contrast, stimulant use, which appears to be in
creasing, is perceived to have relatively few and minimal health 
dangers. 

The National Institute on Drug Abuse is responsible for many 
programs and activities which serve to support the worldwide 
aemand reduction strategy. As I said earlier, the research program 
of the Institute is designed to foster the development of knowledge 
needed to treat and prevent drug abuse. Through our National 
Clearinghouse for Drug Abuse Information and our Oftice of Com
munications and Public Affairs, the Institute disseminates its re
search findings to lay and professional audiences. In addition, 
NIDA's public information and education program continues to in
crease public awareness of drug abuse and its negative conse
quences. 

Through our international activities program, NIDA participates 
actively in the international exchange and spread of research infor
mation on health hazards, as well as treatment and prevention of 
drug abuse. The Institute collaborates with international organiza
tions such as the World Health Organization and International In
formation Exchange, provides technical assistance to other coun
tries, international training programs, research, and collaboration 
with other Federal agencies, such as the Drug Enforcement Admin
istration, which also are involved in international activities con
cerned with drug abuse demand reduction. 

The National Institute on Drug Abuse has provided technical as
sistance to a number of countries, including Mexico, Germany, 
Italy, and 'l'hailan.d, as well as the World Health Organization in 
order to improve the data gathering capabilities of other countries. 
The ultimate thrust of these international activities is twofold. On 
the one hand, better information will enable other countries to 
monitor their own drug problems more effectively; on the other 
hand, data obtained from these countries will be more comparable 
to our own and Ultimately more useful in making international 
narcotics control decisions. 

The State Department's Bureau of International Narcotics Mat
ters has the lead role for the U.S. Government in international 
drug abuse matters and NIDA's international activities program 
works cooperatively with the State Department by providing infor
mation, training, and technical assistance to other countries to 
help them increase their capabilities to respond to their drug abuse 
problems. 

Another focus of NIDA's primary Federal responsibility for drug 
abuse research is the assessment of abuse liability. Abuse liability 
is currently regarded as including both the potential for abuse and 
actual abuse. Basic research into the abuse potential of drugs is 
conducted at NIDA's intramural laboratory, the Addiction Re
search Center, and at three major research centers funded by 
NIDA. NIDA's assessment of the abuse liability of drugs is u.sed by 
policymakers and decisionmakers to make recommendations about 
the appropriate scheduling of drugs under international treaties. 

Two conventions have been drawn up to provide a multinational 
legal agreement and framework to prevent and curb the wide
~pread distribution of dangerous drugs: the Single Convention on 
Narcotic Drugs, 1961, deals mainly with the control of natural nar-
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cotic/ opiate substances such as heroin, cocaine, and cannabis; the 
1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances, 1971, was created to 
provide control measures for substances which ~re not narcotics, 
such as hallucinogens, stimulants, and depressants. 

The Psychotropic Substances Act of 1978 directs the Secretary of 
the Department of Health and Human Services to give a binding 
recommendation to the Department of State on international drug 
scheduling matters under the Psychotropic Convention. NIDA's 
abuse liability and epidemiological studies are used by the Secre
tary, DHHS, to develop the U.S. recommendation on scheduling 
under both the Single C~nvention of 1961, and the 1971 Convention 
on Psychotropic SUbstances. 

Under the provision of these conventions, NIDA's abuse liability 
assessments are reviewed by staff of the World Health Organiza
tion as they develop scheduling proposals which are submitted to 
the Commission on Narcotic Drugs (CND). 

An example of our assessment responsibility was the 1981 pro
posed scheduling of 12 benzodiazepines by name. The potential for 
abuse and actual abuse of all benzodiazepines marketed or under 
investigation in the United States was examined and NIDA's rec
ommendations on the medical and scientific aspects of benzodiaze
pine use and abuse in the United States were submitted by DHHS 
to the World Health Organization. The U.S. scheduling recommen
dations were reviewed by the eND and will be considered when a 
future final decision is made on scheduling of these drugs. 

Mr. Chairman, in summary, although NIDA's and the Depart
ment's primary focus is demand reduction, we strongly support the 
joint strategy of supply and demand reduction. It is only through a 
combination of these activities that we will be able to combat the 
spread and the use of drugs in this country. We are fortunate that 
there exists in the White House a special focal point for drug abuse 
matters. As you know, no other categorical health or social prob
lem is so represented at this level. I understand that later in the 
week you will hear from Dr. Carlton Turner, the President's senior 
policy advisor on drugs. NIDA is an integral part of the Federal 
response to the drug abuse problem and we stand ready to assist in 
any way we can. 

Thank you. I would be glad to answer any questions you may 
have. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Doctor. Without objection, your 
appendix will be made a part of the record. Several of the charts 
are very interesting. 

[The appendix to Dr. Pollin's statement follows:] 
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ApPENDIX TO STATEMENT OF WILLIAM POLLIN, M.D., DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTE 
ON DRUG ABUSE 
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RATE OF EMERGENCY ROOM MENTIONS PER 100,000 VISITS BY SMSA 
DRUG ABUSE WARNING NETWORK - 1981 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. DuPont. 

STATEMENT OF DR. ROBERT L. DuPONT, FORMER DIRECTOR, 
WHITE HOUSE SPECIAL ACTION OFFICE FOR DRUG ABUSE 
PREVENTION 
Dr. DUPONT. I will submit my statement and also some support

ing documents. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Without objection, they will be made a part 

of the record. 
Dr. DUPONT. I am greatly concerned with the need to focus our 

attention. Our drug problems can seem enormously complex. It is 
possible to derail needed efforts by getting lost in these complex
ities. I want to go back to a simple concept: most of our drug prob
lems are the result of drugs that are derived from three plants, the 
marihuana plant, the opium poppy and the coca bush. 

The TIlarihuana plant and the opium poppy have to be grown in 
the sun, and relatively carefully cared for, for approximately 100 
days between the time they are planted as seed and the time they 
are harvested. The coca bush, on the other hand, must grow for 
about 4 years before the plant can fil'dt be harvested. 

The essential need particularly with respect to international ef
forts, is the eradication of these plants before they are harvested. 
Any act after the harvest of those plants is necessarily difficult and 
relatively ineffective. It is remarkable to me that our policies have, 
so far, failed to identify the simple, direct target of supply reduc
tion activities as these three plants. 

They are all grown out in the open, so that they can be easily 
seen by either satellite or air surveillance. It is relatively easy to 
identify the places these crops are grown. Eradication of these 
plants is easy from a technical point of view. 

You will hear many expects testify, Mr. Chairman, telling you 
how difficult it is to find these plants and how difficult it is to 
eradicate them. I hope you will see through their excuses. The 
plain fact is that today we lack in this country not the knowledge 
of the source of the drug problem or the technology to achieve OUI.' 
goal. We lack a clear understanding and the political will to solve 
the problem. 

I am going to focus on one of these plants to make my point, but 
the point is equally true for all three plants. Cocaine is a danger
ous drug the use of which is now epidemic in our Nation. Virtually 
all the cocaine in this country comes from plants grown in two 
countries, Peru and Bolivia. Both of those countries have interna
tional treaty obligations to eradicate cultivation of those plants. I 
have visited both countries, I have seen the cultivation of the coca 
bush in these countries. I know that Peru and Bolivia could, with a 
relatively modest effort, even today with the problems in Bolivia, 
be persuaded to cease cultivation of the coca plant. 

What we lack is the will, the clear commitment to achieve that 
goal. Eradication of the coca bush would be particularly easy be
cause the overflight and eradication would only have to occur once 
in 4 years to completly eliminate the source of cocaine in the 
United States of America and throughout the world. 
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The U.S. Government, administration In and administration out 
has failed to grasp the potential for reduction of the supply of these 
drugs through eradication of crops at their source. The c'urrent ad
ministration is failing to grasp this central fact and it is not acting 
clearly. 

We have not had the necessary leadership from the Department 
of State or the President, or for that matter from the Congress to 
achieve these goals. I hopo as this committee's hearing proce~ds 
you will keep a clear eye on those plants, where they are and what 
is being done about them and what could be done about them be
cause that is the key to the greatest potential for solving this drug 
abuse problem. 

It has been my privilege, Mr. Chairman, to address congressional 
committ~es ?n t~is subject for the last 13 ~ears. I am not a strang
er to thIS SItuatIOn. To my knowledge thIS is the first time this 
committee has gotten involved. If you look back over the last 13 
years, the greatest achievements in drug abuse prevention have 
come in the int~rnational area. They ~ave come through both bi
lateral and multilateral programs focusmg on CI'OP eradication. 
.Th~ elimination of the Turkish opium crop in 1972 and the sub

stitutIOn later of the straw method of harvesting for the earlier 
techniques of opium harvest, plus the disruption of the French con
nection in the early 1970's, led to a dramatic reduction in heroin 
deat.hs, heroin use, and serious crime in this country in the early 
1970's. Later under the Ford and Carter administrations efforts 
~it~ Mexico to eradicate the opium poppy grown there produced 
sImI~ar s~ccess. We can look back on efforts over the last decade 
and IdentIfy. areas of substantial success which give us direction for 
th~ future. If you find yourselves diverted by the complexities of 
thIS fi<=:ld and by the b~r~~ucratic fancy footwork you will get lost. 
You WIll lose the pOSSIbIlIty to make a major effort to solve this 
problem that exists in the identification of these three plants 
where they are grow~ng and the efforts needed to eradicate them: 

Now, one final pOInt, Mr. Chairman. These plants can all be 
grown in the 1]nited States. Opium pOl?pies haye been grown here 
and can essentially be grown here. MarIhuana IS now cultivated es
sentially as you heard from the previous panel and even theoreti
cally the coca bush could be grown here. 

We have an opportunity to demonstrate to the world our serious
ness about eradication of these plants by our approach to domestic 
cultiya~ion of mar!hu~na. There ha~ been inadequate Federal lead
~rshIJ? In the eradIcat10n of the marIhuana plant domestically. This 
IS s~rIOusly handicapping our international activities. This adminis
tration has, I am happy to say, worked out with Congress, the re
moval of the ban on the use of paraquat in spraying the marihuana 
plant. 

That is a step in the right direction. We have to go the next step 
however, and get serious about domestic cultivation to make sur~ 
the growers of marihuana in the United States know that their 
plants will be eradicated and that they will not harvest profits 
from planting marihuana in the United States. That has not hap
pened yet. 

rv.Ir. Chairman it was earlier stated that other countries, includ
ing those which grow these drug-producing plants do not have such 
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serious drug problems as we do. The fact of the matter is that 
other countries do have serious drug problems very much on the 
scale that we do in the United States. Many countries have drug 
problems that are substantially worse than the United States. The 
difference is that this country has, thanks to the National Institute 
on Drug Abuse, a much better understanding of the nature of our 
drug problems than do other countries. 

Western Europe, for example, has more heroin overdose deaths 
each year than we do in the United States. 

Bangkok, Thailand, has as many heroin addicts as does the 
entire United States. Iran has a serious heroin addiction problem 
at a much higher rate than we do. The countries of Colombia and 
Venezuela have about as much marihuana use in their countries as 
we do in this country, and the list goes on. 

What we need as part of our international activity is to help 
these other countries clearly identify their own domestic drug
abuse problems so they can join with us in the multilateral efforts 
that are needed. We need to export our demand-reduction technol
ogy, our epidemiological skills to approach the international drug
abuse problem. 

But our international drug-prevention efforts should not be based 
on the assumption that this is an American problem. This is a 
human, global problem, and it is going to require concerted action 
from many nations. 

The United States has been, throughout the entire 20th century, 
the leader in the world's efforts to combat drug abuse. The poten
tial in the 1980's is there for even greater international efforts. 

In conclusion, we need to come back to these three plants. We 
need to hold our officials responsible for the eradication of these 
plants, both domestically and internationally. We need to have a 
very clear idea of what our purposes are. We can have spent suc
cess in those efforts as our experience over the last decade demon
strates. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[Dr. DuPont's prepared statement and supporting documents 

follow:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT L. DUPONT, M.D., FORMER DIRECTOR, WHITE HOUSE 
SPECIAL ACTION OFFICE FOR DRUG ABUSE 

Mr. Chairman and the members of the Subcommittee, thank you for your 
invitation to appear here this morning. Drug problems are not new in 
America or any other country in the world. Neither are the facts that the 
United States has unusually high rates of drug problems and that, compared 
to other nations, the United States has given drug abuse prevention a high 
priority. 

Havlng said this by way of background, I am saddened to say that the 
current U. S. Government effort app~ars to be inadequate, both by compari
son to earlier efforts and by comparison to the potential for effective drug 
abuse prevention programs. Nowhere is this gap wider than in the interna
tional area. 

Havir1g worked in drug abuse prevention in several high level posts in 
three Admi ni strati ons duri ng the 1 ast 13 years, I have seen that the gf'eatest 
success in American drug abuse prevention efforts has come from the interna
tional programs. The reduction of heroin supply which followed, first, the 
elimination of heroin from Turkey via the French Connection in 1971 and, then, 
the cut off of the supply of heroin from Mexico after 1976, led directly to 
drrunatic drops in United States rates of heroin~related deaths and serious 
crime. The potential exists today for even greater success, not only in terms 
of heroin supply, but also in terms of marijuana and cocaine supply. To cap
italize on these opportunities will require sustained personal commitment from 
the President and from the leaders of Congress. While there appears to be a 
sympathy in high places with the goals. of drug abuse prevention, the necessary 
leadership is not now visible. I will be glad to discuss with the Committee 
so~e specific ideas for international programs, but before doing that let me 
emphasize that any action must be based on a careful analysis of the problems 
and an unmistakable national commitment to solve them. This must include 
multi-lateral, 8S well as bi-1atera1, efforts to eradicate the drug-producing 
crops at their source. These crops are easily found and they are easily des
troyed, The problem is not knowing where they are or how to destroy them; the 
problem is mustering the political will to do the job. Once the drug crop is 
harvested, it becomes highly concentrated and v1rtua11y disappears, going 
"underground." Once that happens. the potential for successful supply reduction 
falls dramatically. 

One final point needs emphasis, even in so short a summary, Drugs cause 
problems in all countries of the world. By sharing our substantial technology 
for ident'lfication and treatment of drug problems, we can help other countries 
understand their own drug problems. This process can have a profound effect on 
all international supply reduction programs, because it is the only realistic 
basis for continuing international support for eradication of drug-producting 
plants. Like the effective use of crop eradication, the exporting of our epi
demiological and treatment technology is not only under-exploited, it is today 
all but non-existent • 
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Some day. some Administration will fully face the human costs of drug 
abuse, and will develop the appropriate response to this problem. While the 
ideas are available today. the commitment is lacking. r am hopeful that this 
hearing today can help focus needed attention on the problem and the oppor
tunities for success. 

# # # 

ROBERT L, DUPONT. H, D. 
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IIPOLICY IMPr..ICATIONS OF 20TH eRN'fURY RATES OF OPIATE DEPENDENCE IN THE UNITED 
STATES," PAPER BY ROBERT L. DUPONT, M.D., DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITU'fE ON 
DRUG ABUSE, PRESENTED AT PSYCHIATRIC INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, D.C., MAY 19, 
1978 

One deceptively ::;illlple line tell's the story of this paper. 

It shows the rute of narcotic addiction in the United States 

during the 20t~ century. (Figure One) We can see the 

several fundamental trends in narcotic addiction clearly 

portray~d. r will describe these trends and then consider 

the implications of these changes for our current drug 

abuse policies. I wish to express my appreciation to Nick 

Kozel and other colleagues on the NIDA staff without whose 

help this paper could not have been written. I also want 

to express my indebtedness to several major scholars in 

this field, the most important being David Musto whose 

book The Ameri£an Disease (published in 1973) is my major 
I source document. 
• I 

When I entered the field of heroin addiction treatment in 

the District of Columbia in 1969. the first question on 

everyone's lips was. "How many addicts are there in the 

city?" Among the most important activities in the early 

days of the Nat'cotics Treatment Administration (MTA) was 

our attempt to objectively estimate the number of heroin 

addicts in the city. Several techniques wore developed 

which were later to prove useful in other communities and 

on the national scene. 

Let me share ona personal anecdote. I bcg~n to use the 

formula relating the number of overdose dc~ths in the .. 
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community to the toti\1 number of tlddicts •. Some of you may 

be familiar with the technique. One simply multiplies 200 

times the number of overdose deaths in a community during 

the preceding year to get an estimate of the number of 

addicts: 1 attributed this technique to Dr. Michael Baden, 

who was then the Deputy Medical Examiner ill New York, 

because 1 heard him talk about it in 1969. The particular 

multiplier used was derived by summer stud~nts who worked 

with him in New York City. They found that one-half of . 

1 percent of the addicts on a list died of an overdose in 

a single year. Thus 200 times the overdose deaths equaled 

the number of addicts. It is interesting that Mike Baden 

never published the uBaden Formula." Whenever he has cited 

the source for the formula bearing his nam~, he has cited my 

1971 paper, s~owing his ambivalence about that formula! 

When I came to the Federal Government from the District of 

Columbia in 1973, the first question I was asked by the 

folks who ran the Government in the Office of Management 

and BJdget was, "How many addicts are in the country?" I 

spen~ a great deal of time trying to answcl' that question. 

Last year the Wolff Committee, the Select Committee on 

Narcotics Control in the House of Representatives, held a 

hearing that again focused on this question. I have the 

feeling that when my Federal bureaucratic career corues to 
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an end, the fil1i!l question tha1 will be asked as I am being 

put on the ra i 1 "oad and run ou t of town is goi ng to be, 

"Cut the rne,VJI'ic and just tell us how manlY addicts arc 

there?" 

Let me begin by admitting that there is aln insurmountable 

problem with the! definition of an "addict ," We have learned 

a great deal mo"(! about thi sin recent yemrs. There are 

several dimensions to this problem that nmed to be emphasized. 

First, a distinction needs to be made bebween those who are 

addicted to an opiate such as heroin and ithose who use it 

occasionally \'Iithout current addiction. ~~/e have learned 

that there arc far more people who use heroin in any 
'. 

qommunity than there are people who are ~ddicted to it at 

any point in timo. So we have to think .bout the distinc

tion between tho addict and the user. 1m Figure One I 

mean "add4cted individuals" and not ~use~s." Further, 

I use as an operational definition of adilliction, "daily 

users" of heroin. This eliminates the need to deal with 

the question of the presence or absence rof a physiological 

habit. So operationally, I am talking atilout daily users 

of heroin at some point in time, or as tHlc epidemiologists 

label this number, the point prevalence rof daily heroin 

use. 

The other major problem we have in definfitio" has to, do 

, _____________________ ..... ____________________ ..... ____ , ____ 1IJIII6O .... __ IIiII ____________ ........ _ .... ------~~·L---~-
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with the distinction between d !i1y users Mho are in trouble 

for one reason or another, and those who remain hidden and 

not "symptomatic." Some daily heroin users come into the 

criminal justice system, some come into treatment, and some 

die of .overdosp.s. All the data that I am presenting include 

estimates of nll these groups, plus those .dai1y users who 

are "hidden. 1I 

You will note that the percentage bf the population that 

was involved in opiate addiction was quit~ small over the 

last century--never more than one-half of 1 percent of the 

population. Thi~ means that one major technique for estimat-

i n g! the s i zen f 

anJ that is the 

the problem in our population is not u~~eful, 

survey technique. If less than 5 percent 
; 

of, the population is involved in some actfvity, it becomes 

difficult to measure through a survey. rL also is clear 

that op'iate use I in parti cular, is nO,t as accurately reported 

as many other behaviors in surveys. In a~dition, many 

addicted individuals are not enumerated in the normal census 

or survey activ; ties which are based on IlCluseholds. All 

these factors make the survey data less h~lpful in the 

opiate area than it is in many other areas. 

I have worked for years with the motto thtt something beats 

nothing. I apply this principle even whe)'c there are 

great flaws in the datil, as h\ the c~se fot· our understand-

ing of heroin use rates. 
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With that a~ background, let me describe ~ome of the 

changes in th~ opiate use rates over the TIast 80 years. 

Specific refirences for the data points I have used are 

listed on Figure One. 

The graph sho\ln in Fi gure One does not cov:er the 19th 

century, although until 1914 opium was lema11y imported into 

the United States. Opium is the root pro~uct for all the 

morphine, heroin, and smoking Jpium used fin this count~y. 

Before the Harrison Act prohibited the usm of heroin and 

restricted th~ use of morphine and opium fin medical settings, 

we had data 011 the annual importation of IDpium. Virtually 

no opium was fjl'Ol'ln ~n this country, altholi.lgh it can be';~ 

easily grown here. So for practical purpmses, all opiates 

have come from outside the country. Becaruse opium was not 

prohibited, our data" on overall per capit~ use of opiates. 

is quite good until 1914. Throughout the' 19th century the 

per capita consumption of opium increase~ steadily. The 

hypodermic needle \'Ias invented and morphi'llle was first 

developed around the middle of the 19th c~ntury. There is 

a widespread myth that ~he Civil War was associated with a 

big rise in the consumption of opiates. But the fact is 

that throughout the 19th century, there w:as a steady rise 

in the annual prr capita consumption cif ~piates which 

peaked in the 1890's. Between 1890 and 1914 there were 

~~ ____________ ~ ________________________________________________________________________________________ ~ ________________________ .. ____ ... 1~ •• ________ .. c ____ .. __ .... ~ .. ~&B.~ .. ~ ______ _ 
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progressively lighter laws rest· icting the use of opi~tes 

un til nat i on alp \' 0 h i bit ion was en act e d i It1 191 4 , T his 

progressive tiyhlening of laws, first at ~he State and local 

1eval, and later at the national level, }~d to a gradual 

downturh in per ~apita consum~tion betweem 1890 and 1914. 

The first question about Figure One is wh,at caused the lo~g 

slide between 1914 and 1945. The total m,s, population is 

nE:ar1y three tlJlleS as large in 1978 as iii; \'/as in 1900. In 

terms of the dctual number of addicts, t~ere are now about 

as many as thel"a Here early in the centul":Y, even though 

the ~ is no\': sub:tantially less than iit was at that time. 

Two official events occurred which contributed to the tnitia1 

four-decade-10ng decline in this rate. rune was the passage 

of the Pure Food and Drug Act in 1906, arnd the other, the 

Harrison Act in 1914. These historical ~vents were part of 

larger processes that were working their way throu9h our 

society in thn first decades of this centtury. The impact 

of the Harrison Act was not instantaneou •. Its effects were 

progressively felt all through the 1920's; when there was a 

gradual unfolding of the prohibition agafinst opiate drugs. 

This is reflected in the gradually decliming use of opiates 

throughout thi'i nntire period. 'fhis chamge and these laws . 
grew out of flllld,IIIIental historica'i chan9c~s in our Nation. 

The same impulses tn the society that le~ to these anti

narcotics laws led t~ the ~rohibition of alcohol under 
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the VQlstcnd/ll'I.. They il1so led to the pUll'e Food and Drug 
I 

Act in 1906 ~nd the many subsequent acts aftmed at controlling 

the distrib~tio" of drugs. There was a gemeral feeling of 

wanting to clean up the society, to eliminffite some of the 

undesiraBle aspects of the earlier, more free-wheeling era. 

Prior to 1906, at the national level, hero~n was not even a 

prescription drug. Many patent medl~ines ~t the t~rn of the 

century contained heroin. Coca Cola even ~ontained cocaine 

prior to 1903. These casual uses of potentt dr~gs were all 
I brought under control, producing a gradual decline in opiate 

use. 

You will notice a more precipitous drop im the rate of 

opiate addiction which occurred during the Second World War. 

At that point in the United States, there ~as a sharp drop 

in the supply of jllegal opiates which we~e being supplied . 
from Turkey via Europe. The North Atlant~c became difficut 

to trav~rse, and the economic's of Tut'key a:·nd France were 

disrupted by tho war. The supply of opia~e drugs~ including 

heroin, dropped off. 

During the period of 1914 to 1945, there ~ere many other 

changes taking pl.:lce. III the patent medic-ine era and before 

prohibition, the ty~ical addict in the Unflted States was a 

middl~-aged woman who was first addicted IDS a result of 

us i n g an 0 pia t e drug, U sua 11 y, • e r 0 i n or m (;1 r phi n e , for the 

~ ____________ ~ ______________________ ~ ______________________________________________ ~ __________________________________________ .. ____ ........ ~ ....... Z.7~N .... aN .................. ~ .. dW.--------~;~L -~------
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treatment o~ a r!!I:rlicnl cQlldi tiol'. II good 'i'xilllJp1p. of that 

process tod,ay i c; I/hat happened recently. to netty Ford. Betty 

Ford did not gn out and seck a recrcationa~ drug. She 

became depende~t upon drugs prescribed by ~er physicians for 

a medica1 condition. That w~s h ~ a c aracter]stic of opiate 
dependence bef~rn prohibl"tl"on, Th t a profile of the typical 

addict gradually changed after 1914. Instead of the domina~t 

opiate drug beill!} opium or morphine, the dClminant opiate 

be~ame heroin. The shift to,heroin had at least two bases. 

Fi~st, heroin is about three times as potent, milligram 

for milligram, ns is morphl"ne. \dhen 0 " t 
1 pla cs were legal, 

this was not a ~Djor factor--one just took three milligrams 

of morphine in5t~nd of one milligram of heroin. But onde 

opiates were illegal, the price skyrocketed. Both users 

and suppliers wnntcd the most potency per dollar instead. 

This tilted. thE' c;cales toward heroin. II second factor, far 

less important in my View, is that hergin is slightly more 

rapid in onset thiln morphine--it produces il more dramatic 

high. pThis factor is often exaggerated by users. Controlled 

experiments have shown that heroin addicts cannot distinguish 

intravenous morphine from intravenous herDin when given in 

equipotent doses. 

Instead of beinq a medical addict, the typical opiate addict 

began and continued use outside medical settings. Instead 
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being middle-aged, the typical opiate addict became a youth. 
J 
J 
J But throughout th ; ~ Ileri od, even \'/i th these changes, the 

typical opiate addi~t was really a nice fellow, comparativ~ly. 

When we ref~r to the word most often used in describing this 

group, it is "Bohr~i~n." We might today call this pattern 

an "alternative lff"~tyle." Basically, these opiate addicts 

in the 1920's and l~lOIs supported themselves through shop

lifting and forge~1 pl'escriptions. They were socially and 
I 

economically margilll'll people--l don't \'/ant in any way to give 

the impression th~1 they were conventional Members of the 

stable middle cla~!. However, they were relatively benign in 

their social impact. During this time, much methodology devel

oped about the heroin addict. "You just leave him alone and 

let him do his thing and he vonlt bother you." This charac

terization of the "fJolict emel"ged during this period of time, 

although it was npt universally accepted oven then. In fact, 

it is more charact~ristic of today's view of yesterday's 

addict than it ev~r was during the earlier era. 

The Add~ctfon Research Center (ARC) was started in Lexington, 

Kentucky, in 1936. It was the Federal Government's effort to 

deal with the addiction problem in terms of medical treatment 

and research. Thr "ntire period of addiction in this country, 

• • .... .~.lw4ww .. • t..............~_ 
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lcgillllctivitl,.· .. !\f(C till" not Irr.illcd prilllilrily becilUSc of , 
• I 

humanltaria.n C:Ol!('crns, but because: prohibition made opiate 
I 

use illegal and forced large numbers of opiate addicts into 

prisons. Most of those addicted prior to prohibition either 

found a's,mpathctic physician who supplied their habit 

(illegally) or 5topped using opiates altogether. The few 

who continued their habit and turned to illcga1 means of 

acquiring the drug were often arrested. It was this group, 

plus those newly addicted to street heroin, who clogged the 
I 

prisons. In the late 1920's a high percentage of the total 

population in rcderal prisons was addicted to heroin. There 

was the desire on the part of prison ~fflc1als to get these 

people out and put them somewhere else. '. 
They were viewed by 

prison officials as a different group from the more ordinary 

criminals 1n prison. The original idea for the Addiction 

Research Center, which was at first called the Narcotics 

Farm, was to romovc the 'addict from the overcrowded prisons. 

ARC was first proposed 1n thc late 1920's, b~t it was not 

until 1936 that it actually opened. The initial program 

idea was that if we could take these addicts out of their 

urban areas--because remember this was the period when 

addiction changed to become an urban phenomenon--and put 

them out 1n the fresh country air, they ~/ould stop using 

opiate drugs and come back to their communit'cs free "f 

drugs and healthy. Creation of the ARC also led to the 
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development of ~ nucleus of int~11ectual excellence Which 

nourished the (Illire field of drug abuse t1hrough the next 40 

years. We oftcll talk about the National tll1stitute on Drug 

Abuse (NIDA) grQwtng out of th~ National lmstitute of Mental . 
Health (NHtH), hut. it is equally true that the Nation_-

Institute of Mental Hcalth, after the SecOll1d Hor1d I-Iar, 

grew out of th~ Addiction Research Center. The first mental 

health program of the Federal Government W.ilS the Addlcti~n 
Research Centel' in Lexington, Kentucky. Tlhe first director 

of NIMH Was Rob~'t Felix who was a distingmished career 
member of the APe staff. 

The Second l~orll1 \"ilr \-/(1S the low point hisitor~cal1y in ,,: 

our national addil"tion pl'oblem during the i?Oth century. 

I estimate the t~lijl opiate addicts to be $omething like 

30)000 at that r~int, although I have no ffirm reference f~r 
that number. 

There was an epidemic rise in the rate of ropiate use follow

ing the Second World War. Why did that hawpcn? There are 

a lot of hypotheses, but the most obvious rone is the reestab

lishment of the connection with the supply system in Europe 

from Turkey. rt was also apparent during ~he Korean War 

that many Americ~n~ got involved in Asiun (~piate connections. 

In addition. thcr~ was a general releas1 nw of social 

restraints follol/in!; thc suppression of dewiant lifestyles--
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the one-fo~-all and all-for-one credo--that characterized 

our society during the Second World War. lhis period just 

before, during, nnd after the Second Worlcl War also saw a 

large migl~tion of blacks from the rural $IDuth to the urban 

cities ih the north. For the first time ruWter the Second 

World War, we stnrted to s~e large numbers of minorities 

in the addict I'olllilation. 

The reaction of officials to this rise in ~ddictioo following 

the Second World Uar was alarm. There was a great deal of 

publicity about nddiction. Narcotic addic1tion madr. 111g 

headlines allover the United States, but Imost e~pecially 

in New York City which had become the Natfiron1s Qddiction'~ 
I 

cap!t~l. Lots of programmatic and legal ~ctivity grew out 

of this alarm. lids \.,as the last gasp of 1Lhe law-en force

ment .. alone apprcnch to the drug abuse probil\em. ihis was the· 

period when the Hation enacted tough penalties for drug 

abusers, heroin i1ddicts~ and heroin seller~, including life 

sentenc.es for repeated convictions for pos'!lession of heroin. 

'When I came to ,-,orl: for the D. C. Departmen:tf: of Correcti ons 

in 1968, there were still many heroin users and sellers 

in prison serving sentences that they had received during 

the 1950' s. Til f ~ pcri od saw long SOil tence'!':>, often longer 

than were received by the people who commftted murder. There 

was no significnnt treatment response in ~rtsons or in 
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communities dlldll!) tide !>criod. the Nati.on follo\,/~d a 

purely law enfQrcement, lock-them-up-and-~hrow-away-the-

key approach dill' 1 I1g t.he 1950 1 s. The 1 ead~ r of these activi

tbs was Harry Allslinge r who headed the Fc:del'al Bureau of . 
Narcotics from 1932 to 1960. The intere~~tI19 thing for 

people today to raalizc is that this approach worked. This 

hard-line apprl\ilch pl'oduced a dO\'/nturn in the heroin use 

rates throughout ~he country. It also pr~ducod a decade 

of declining opl;lLe addiction in the Unit"'d States. 
I 

Overall, the P(!I"tld from "890 to 1960 \'1as clli\1'acterized by 

progressive ti!lhl'!lIing of the supply of olJiilte drugs. 

resu'lting in pI ('1111 essivcdy declining rates of use except:. 

for the transient epidemic rise following World War Two. 

Few people todny loalize how successful that ara was and for 

how long the success was sustained. Rates of op'ate 

dependance fall :lIld stayed down throughout this period. 

However. this rlr';'1'-cut gain ''las bought at a substantial 

cost. The rat~~ of opiate dependence dropped after nearly 

a ce~tury of ploglcssively rising rates during the wide

open era which 111'(lceded the crackdo,.,n. Il(H\'ever, the social 

costs did not dr~p so sharply. In fact. an argument can 

b 0 III il cI c t It a t t h ,. j' I' 0 'i a tit" 0 u 'I h 0 III t. h i 5 e t' ., () f II r 0 It i bit i 0 II • 

Recall that the typical addict in the open era was a 
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middle-ag~d rliral \,/ollliln \'/ho \'/as 'Iedically addicted to 

opiates. Aftel /lj'ohibition the typical ad:dict became urban, 

young, and POOl:. After the final tighteni.ng in the 1950's, 

thel'e \'/as yet it flll'thel' change: the typic.ld addict became 

it crimin.al memhcl' of an urban minority grolJp. Thus the 

social costs or dl1cliction priol' to 1900 \'/ell"c measured in 

terms of quality of lifc and lost producti~ity for medical 

addicts. Aftcr prohibition the social costs of addiction 

became primarily rrimi»al. The costs in t~e earlier era 1 

\'/ere primarily ht'll'ne by the addict.ed pe"~nll ilnd her family. 

The costs un/Jer I\,"ohihition \'/ere also borne by the victims 

of the addicts' ("I'ime:; 
.,: 

Beginning in abc'lIt 1954, the typical addict of the count,"y 

changed from beill!' a relatively nice guy trl being a criminal. 

The majority of people arrested for drug o:fenses after 1955 

had criminal'rerol',ts I'lhich preceded their :first use of 

opiates. The criminal profile of the typical heroin-

addicted individunl no longer revealed only check a~d pre

scription forgel'ic~ 01' shopliftillg. The t"il() sheets no\'1 in

cluded armed rohb~ry, assault, and many ot~er serious crimes. 

Although thts period saw a decline in over~ll addiction rates, 

it saw other changes in the character of tJle add~ct population, 

including an inCI'('tISe in the minority group llIembersldp ~nd 

an involvement with serious criminal activity beyond that 

u , 
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which had occurl'c'J during the callier era. 

To me the most b'j.ll'tilnt part of this long line on Figure 

One, however, i~ :·!tilt happcnt'd in the littc 1960's. That 

I'las cleal',ly ullp,'pc(l(h..nted in terms of MY o:the,' pel'iod in 

our history, a1tll~I1I!1h in retrospect, the cp identic of 1950 

was a 1'1 a r n i n 9 • T II the 1 96 0 • S 1,/ e It a d the 9 I' ,!~ ate p ide m i c 0 f 

heroifl addictiol1 lit the United States. Harry fliislinger sal'l 

the beginning of Ihis epidemic. Afte'r he l'etired, he said 

that he knew hie '~ll'cutest achievement ,'las t.he 10\'/ pOint. 

frolll the mid .. 19'i l)'r to the I1lid-l!l60's.l1e j'etired in 1963. 

What haBpencd al'~!Wilrds was unpredict~d h~ him. In the 

late 1960's, allll''''9h he I~ould have lil:cd t:o stiffen the 

sentences once n~lint he knew thnt we were dealing with a 

nC\,1 p,'oblem that 'Ii'S unlike anything he hat.1 experienced 

before. He alstl l'ne\l that it I'/as going to be handled by 

ne\-I people. 

When John Kenn~tI,\' "uS elected in 1960, orae of the issues that 

he d cal t 'I' it h w i1 ~ I II C! iss u e 0 f II arc 0 tic s u:1 d i c t ion • By 

1960, I'lith these r!I'\'/illulrd trends in use rClrcs, there I'las a 

general feeling ill the Urtited States, pal"ticularly coming 

from the prison syrtem, that the penalties enacted in the 

1950's had be!!11 frill harsh, that people \'/el"n doing sentences 

\'Ihi(:I, were too l!",IO_ Addicts I'/ere again c logging the prlsons. 

This was not only nn intellectual or a mor ~l problem, it 

----------~--------------
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I'las then a pI'." I il. 1ll 11I.,tLer. Il'nncdy est..1:ulished i\ COIII-

mission in 19".1 'Illich l'cpol'ted its recomme'ndations the same 

month that'he \~!.; assils~iniltcd, Novelnbel' o.f 1963. The 

Report of the l'rt!ttYllltlll Commission is one of the historic 

documents in lh~ drug d~use field. It is generally a fairly 

sanguine doelll';'!II. It sigllaled 1I1,lny illtel"t!sting develop

ments, includi.·(/ Lhe definition of the dru'g problem uS 

being lilrger 11111 the hel'oin problem, for e>:ample. It f.ocused 

on, the prcscrilol_ ion dl'ug problem in a bl'alild-Ilel'l \'1ay that I'las 

top r 0 ve imp 0 I • ., II l ; nth r! f u t u r e • 1 i a 1 sc, 'I r :Ill e d for c e f u 11 y 

for civil commil··;'n{;, I'/hicli is intel"estinrl in terms of later 

political devel:'p'lfmts. It now SO('IIIS il'or.de thilt the 

Kennedy cOlllnlis' i')'1 urnul·d stl'ongly for ch'i1 cOlllmitment. out 

once you have I'h,! event in historical per!t/lective. it does 

not seem so stlilllC;C. Over the years the P'.ddiction Research 

Center staff hrd ~~collle disillusioned by Lheir dismal cure 

rate. There wn~ ~ growing sense that addicts should be 

forced to stop 1/5ing drugs through civil ICommitment and 

fol10wup parole ,~pervision. In 1961 this was a new and 

progressive idea u~sed on the best thinkimg in the field. 

In no \'1ay did the Prettyman Commission anticipate that there 

was trouble b,·el·dll;/, that a ne\'l epidemic loomed just ahead. 

One has to begin hy saying that \'Ie don't Lnow even now 

what caused this epidemic. We can explaim earlier declines 
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on the hasis (d lilVIS; \'/C elln eXI,J,lin the dip in lhe early 

19~0's on the 1',I'.is of the impact of the Second World ~/ar; 

we can begin t~ rxplain the rise from 1945 to 1950 as a 

resul t of the i!lrl'ease in heroin supply th ilt occurred and 

the gen~ral 10~~cning up in society. We c~n explain the 

decline after lq~~ on the basis of the new tigtening up of 

the anttn!rcotic~ laws. What happened in the mid-1960's 

'is pl'\'Ibably thr. I"{'st difficult part of thi;, t'ptire curve. to 

explain. 

One of the main ~~currences at that point was a change in 

the age profile lOf the United States populntion: \'/e had a 

sudden explosil." flf youth in the country_ literally, the:! 

demography of tltt -:otlntl'y changed ill an uIlUI)'eced~nted \'Iay, 

and the modal culf,.'Il'al age in tht! country shifted from 

around 30 to arr'"'FI 19. Every institution ~ssociated with 

youth \'/as in re~I'!nt, under attack, over\ ... h,~lmed in the 

1 ate 1960' s • l~ II!' ~ II c r it \,1 il s the un i vel" s it i l! s, the law 

e n for c e me n tag e 11 cit's, 0 r the s c h 0 a 1 s - - a 11 '~n s t it uti 0 n s de a 1 _ 

ing with youth in the 1960's were overwhe1~ed by change. 

Peopl~ were sayill~ that the old ways do not work, we do 

hot want the ole! \Joys I vie want new ways, \'/~::: are wide open 

ton ewe x per i e n c {H, Til i $ \'I a sac u 1t u rill e :0:,)1' c s s ion 0 f a 

p r i III a r y d e In 0 9 " a p" i c, c h il n 9 e i nth e Unit e d S till e s • The b a by 

boom which fo110~Qd the Second World War p,oduced a 
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population bulgr ~;ich was ente~ing its 1ffite teenage years 

in 1965. One thillg that I'le do knol'l about drug use. and this 

has be~n true.all through the 20th ccntur~t is that most 

people be~in nonm~dical drug use in their mid-to-late teens, 

whether ~t is U5C of alcohol, tobacco, marihuana, or ~eroin. 

If an individual docs not acquire a parti~.ular recreational 

d rug h a b it by i: h 0 :1 t tile age 0 f 2 5, ., e ; s r e 1 a t i vel y u n 1 ik e 1'y 

to acqu ire the h'lilit therca fter. It \':as not s urpl"i s i nq 

then that it \,/i'S IIle young people who got involved in this 

1960's epidemic of new use of heroin. The surprising thing 

I'las that so many .,f them got i nvol ved. 

There were many f~ctors co,tributing to this cpidemic ~!se 

in hero~n use. \'0 had people traveling ar'ound as never 

be fore. Th is 1:1''''11 cJ I'las expres 5 ed in the Peace Corps, bu t 

the phenomenon wn! far bigger than that new organization. 

Young people wcr~ on the move. Young people who would never 

see heroin or R heroin addict in their own local communities 

\'Iere exposed t(l heroin and other drug use .. not only in i;his 

country but allover the world. We had communications in a 

way which we had never had before, so tha~ so~ething that 

went on in one llint of the country or the l'Ior1d suddenly 

became known ever~where. This epidemic g~neration was also 

tht! first gene,·j>:t.ion to gro\'1 up on TV. Ar. the heroin 

epidemic got und('r \'I"y, it had a reinforcing quality in 
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defining what wn~ going on, and television played an 

important role in that. Talk about drugs both resulted 

from the epiriemlc rfse and contributed to it. 

Those few peopln who were involved with drug abuse prevention 

in the late 1950's have emphasized that in the late 1950's 

and early 1960's, there was a tremendous interest in the use" 

of. LSD and the Idea of altering or expandi~g one's conscious~ 

ness through tho use of drugs. This was the era of Timothy 

Leary and Richard Alpert who gave drugs t~ students as part 

of their social rcl&tions courses. For thE first time ever, 

the idea got so~r currency that you could change the way 

you/experienced Llle world through drugs in a way that opened 
I up ,the world to yc.u--a \'/ay of feeling, a \'cay of being, that 

was new. 

In the late 19~O's, there was yet another bappening which was 

related to but also independent of the epldemic rise in 

heroin use--thc narihuana explosion. That did not start in 

1958 or 1960. I!n,"ihuana use by the masses was a late 1960's 

phenomenon, and even more, a 1970's phenomenon. It, like 

the earlier LSD fad, reinforced the willingness to use drugs. 

Heroin use became clpsely tied with marihuana and LSD and 

other drug use in the late 1960's, althoug.h this is much less 

true today. Todny drug users are much more discriminating 

about different drugs. Duripg the late 1900's, there was a 

l&&iZI&_ 
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casua.lness, all I1pcnncss, t\nd a dcnial of a.ny discrilTlina,tion 
I 

between thedrug~. This all contributed to the heroin 
i 

epidemic. :I~ t, hard to think of the turmoil and excite~ 

ment. the 10V~ and the rage of the late 1960'5, without 

thinking about drug usc in general and ~eroin use in ~artic

u1ar. 

One last point a~out this era concerns the Viet Nam War and 

its relationship to this epidemic. The la~e 1960's rise 

injOPiate use cn~responded fairly well with the rise in the 

number of American troops in Viet Nam. We now have good 

data to demons t r;1 te that there was an incredibly high rate 

of heroin addicl.ion among American servicell1en in Viet ~am, -
beginning in abotlt 1970 and peaking in 1 a tc 1971. It is 

also now clear that the heroin epidemic in Viet Nam followed 

rather than len the epidemic that occurred in American cities. 

It is als~ clear that the number of Americans addicted to 

heroin i'n Viet lIam ''las a tiny fraction of the total number 

addicted to heroin in the United States during that period 

No large Americun sample of heroin addicts contained more 

than 5 percent who were first addicted in Yiet Nam. Most 

people in the United States who got addicted to heroin in 

this epidemic ni~ so right in their own hometowns, in fact, 

close to where I.ht!y were horll.' 1I0wcvcr. lhcl'c's more to be 

said about the Viet NalTl War. The war did contribute by . 
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shaping at.litullC'!i in terms of 9"neral unrest, general 

dissatisfaction with the establishment, and general rebel

liousness. If. did not, however, affect tf:llie epidemic 

primarily through people getting addicted in Viet Nam and 

bringing the addiction back to the United States. 

The break in the curve in 1972 is interesting. That was 

the first time the opiate use rate curve started down after 

the epidemic b~gan in the mid 1960's. It started down'in 

the summer of 1972. The District of Colum~ia was on the 

cutting edge of the data used in that downeurn. Literally, 

in the month of July 1972, there were so many addict clients 

linjd up to come into NTA that we had to stop intake by'~ 

8:30 in the morning when we reached our ma~imum intake 

number. But by August and September of th~ same year--in 

other words, 2 months later--intake did n~t reach the 25 

daily quota even thou9h the clinic st~yed open until 5 p.m. 

We systematically asked those entering treatment about the 

supply of heroin on the streets. Beginni~9 in August of 

1972, there was nearly universal testimony that heroin 

avai)ability h~d dropped dramatically. Tbis was one of the 

most dramatic changes of behavior in a co~munity that I have 

ever seen. Th~ rxperience was widespread in the United 

Slat(!s ill that f I!IICl. III I'cll'ospcct, \tIC 1:'I(lw it WilS nol 

universal. The Wast Coast and the Southwest did not have 

.. L 
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this downturn ill heroin lI!;e ratc", ill late 197?. It did, 

hO\'/(!ver, occur 0\'/) r 1II0S t of the UII Hed S ta tes inc 1 ud1 ng 

San Francisco, but it did not involve Los ~nge1es. Phoenix, 

D a 11 as, and s 0 rIC.! 0 the r are as. I the nth 0 11/Ig It t t hat the 1 960 t S 

epidemic. was going to look like the 1950'$ epidemic. No 

O'1e \'/as more st;II'lled than I when the hero-'iin indicators 

started back up in 1974. He are now able tto piece togethei 

what led to thnt wost recent rise. 

During the Second World War heroin shortagm, the American 

heroin marl\et begDn to rely on Mexican ,herloin for the first 

time. Never before had that happened. Amterica's supply 

had been solely from Europe. Stimulated f:)lY the shortag~.:, 

large-scale heroin production began in Me~ico during the 

Second World War. When Mexico built thei~ railroads in 

the latter half of the 19th century, they imported many 

Chinese laborers, just as we did in this ~ountry. The 

Chinese b~ought with them their habit of rurowing and 

smoking opium. This opium growing became -established in 

several Mexican-Chinese cOlllmunities. Lat~r, in a burst of 

chauvinism, the Mexicans threw out the Chflnese. When this 

happened, there \-'l'll'e a fe\,1 Mexi cans who bl::gan to grow opium. 

Cultivation remililled sporadic, Nothing mwch became of it. 

With the stimulll!; iJurin9 tho Second Hor1d' Har, however, 

opium growing and heroin manufacture beca/me substantial 
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~ct1vit1es with export lines to the United St~tes. From 
( 

the Second HOl'ld ~/,il' until 1974. law enforcement officials 

focused almost ('xc1usive1y on the Turkish-french connection. 

They simply did not notice the growing activities in ~exico 

through .thi sped od. 

The drop in heroin use rates in 1972 can be attributed to 

three factors. One was the epidemic curve~ per se: you 

expect somethin~ like that drop to go on a~ part of the' 

in~rinsic nature of any epidemic. 
/ 

th~ Turkish-Frnn~h connection and 

Two was the disruption of 

the great reduction of the 

~eroin supply frow Europe into the United States. Three 
I 

was the rapid buildup in treatment of heroin addiction tllat 

oc.curred throughflut the Uni ted States afte.' 1970. 

The rise in heroin use in 1974 was clearly the result of 

an increased supply of heroin from Mexico. Suddenly Mexica~ 

"brown~ heroin np~aared in all parts of tho United States. 

I~exican heroin IID~ I'clatively plentiful an.,d relatively low 

in cost. thus te~ding dir~ct1y to the rise in herQin use 

from 1974 to 1976. 

The drop that b~gan in 1976 and continues to the present 1s 

pronounced. Thi5 too is related to the same three factors 

I described earli~r as causing the drop after 1972. I see 

this as the contllllJation of the decline uh'lch began in 1972 
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with an interruption from 1972 to 1974. The drop occurred 

because we worked out with Mexico much more efficient, 

although still '"completely successful, tactics for reducing 

the supplY of heroin coming to this country from Mexico\ 

Also, we continued to build up our national treatment 

capacity. By 1978 we had about 130,000 heroin addicts 1n 

treatment in the United States. 

There are some lessons that need to be learned from watching 

that line snake across the page in Figure One. The total 

number of heroin addicts in the United states is estimated 

now at about 460,000. The evidence for this current down

turn comes from a ~umber of studies including emergency 'room 

visits, overdose deaths, the purity and the price of heroin, 

plus survey data, They all show the decline. We learned 

in 1974 that this curve can go up .again very easily. A 

relatively modest change in the heroin supply--either from 

Southeast Asia; from the so-called silver triangle, 

Afghanistan and Pa~istan; or from Mexico--could send that 

line right off th~ graph again within 6 months. We have no 

aS5ur~~ce that there is some intrinsic forc~ that is going 

to bring the line down even further without additional 

vigorous antiheroill efforts. 

What have we learned about all this? We have learned that 

over this period of time, th~ attitudes towards narcotics 

)' 

ii 
Ii 
1\ 

~ 
il 
" 

I 
I' 

I 
I 
I' 

I 
I 

\' 
I! 
11 
I 
i 

I' J; 
J 
~ 
10 

I 
J 

I " 

.. 

91 

policy in the lIlt/lcd SLate~ haVl' s\,/ung bct\'lccn two pc.1es, 

The one pole i~. qQkny, we can't. keep them from getting their 

dope--letls 9;':1' it. to t.helll. The reason h't! have the problems 

is because we try to prohibit it. Heroin fis re~lly not 

such a bad thill(1. give them their drugs." This pole is now 

being talked ahulli' as "legalizing heroin." This idea is 

still alive in lIl' United States. It has llleen rediscovered 

and renamed eV(!I'Y 5 to 10 years th,'oughout this entire .period 

of time. The sorond pole that welve swung to is "lock-them

up-and-thro\'I-il\'/,I} Q the-key. II Or ultimately'., "Ki 11 them. These 

people are not doing right--we want to get. rid of them--we 

don't want them in our society--get them tllie hell out. What

ever it takes to do that, we want to do it. We're goini 

to get tough wiLh the addicts." Lest ther~ be any doubt, 

that idea too 15 alive today. Our policy lhas generally 

swung between th051l two extremes. rhe pro:blem wi th both of 

them is that whon you look at them closely, they become so 

unpleasant that yo~ realize you cannot ad~pt either of those 

superficially attrqcttve positions. At tH!nt point, you are 

left with all th'2 liIill'velous ambiguity that. constitutes the 

drug abuse prevl"ntion field. You are 10fll. \'/ith measures 

that have complexity, that do not promise the elimination 

of the heroin Jllo!·ll1l1l, ttlat contain the idlui\ of tolerance, 

acceptance, and ru~~ing peace with some lewel of the addiction 

problem, and th~t involve restraint in whmtover it is you 

___________________ ~ ____ ~, ______________ ~ ____ ~ _______________________________________ ~~ ____ ~ ________ ~\ __ • __ ~~ ____________ ~ __ ~ __ ~ ________ -L~ ________________________ ~~ __ ~ ____ ~ __ ~4~. __ ~ __ 
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arc d01ng about the J1l'oblem. UI' mllst giv.e up the seductive 

idea that \'/e en!l eliminate the heroin proflo1em. We have t'o 

support this vnry rich, complex policy firMly. To let up 

on it ~s to invite a much worse heroin sitruation. 

Basicalry, 460,000 addicts are ailout two-tf2nths of 1 per

cent of the population of the United State$. That's a 

small percentage. This means that when pemple talk about 

doing a better job of eliminating heroin u~c in the Uniied 

States, they are talking about improving o~ that 99.8 per

cent of the population who are not now heroin addicted. We 

are already successful, even though we do Slave a serious 

herrin problem. Hhen \'Ie talk about improving on our pre,yen

tioh techniques, it is hard to improve on ~9.8 percent. 
I 

What is the pctr"~ial threat of the heroi~ addiction problem 

in the United Stat~s? Some say it could n~ver get much worse. 

Let me gi~e you two figures--one obsetvation and two figures 

which suggest thnt reassuring thought may be wrong. The 

observation: I have never talked to a her~fn addict who did 
~ .. not feel that heroin was at least as good ~ drug as alcohol 

or tobacco. Once they have been exposed en it an~ used the 

drug and gotten the heroin high, many people like it. What

ever the probleMS are with the heroin l~fcDtyle, the drug 

experience of lWl'lIill is itself positive fel- lIIany people •. We 

now have 60 million drinkers in the country and 40 million. 
.' . 
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tobacco smoker',. If we trei\ted heroin i\S we now treat 

alcohol and tohar:co J \~e would probably havte more than 20 

million heroin-dependent individuals in tbre United States, 

The habit itself is easy to acquire; the r~inforcing capacity 
I 

of the drug is powerful. ~n Viet Nam in 1~71 when heroin 

was widely availnhle at low cost, 20 percemt of the enlisted 

servicemen of the United States were addic~cd to heroin in 

1 year of exposure. Forty-three parcent u~ed it at le~st 

once. The othQr data comes from the work mt the Narcotics 

Treatment Administration in the District of Columbia. We 

found that of all the young men born in thlc District of 

Columbia in 1952 uho reached the age of 17 at the peak ,ear 

of the ~pidcmic. 20 percent were not only ~ddicted to hiroin 

but were treated for heroin addiction by N~A by 1973. That 

is, of the bi rth cohort of 1952, 20 percen;,t of the boys 

were treated for heroin addiction by the time they were 21. 

That figure refl~cts more than any other ~Ita the extent of 

the epidemic in the District of Columbia iin the last decade. 

Our United Statas population is vu1nerabl~ to heroin addiction. 

The current numher of addicts bears no relationship to the 

poten'tial in the population for the levels. of addiction to 

heroin. 

How much does it rost today for these 460~OOO addicts? About 

$10 billion in social costs, plus about $~ billion in 

94-863 0 - 82 - 7 
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crime-related C0~tS. So the so~ial costs, even for a small 
, : 

number of addic l!1, al'c grcat. I\bout $1.1 billion of the 

social cost's'r'11i'te io the treatmcnt and llal'/ enforcement 

activities--th~ I'~st of it has t') do with lost employment, 

deaths, 'and ho<:pitnl and medical costs, 

What are the lC5~ons to be learned from t~is? One of them 

is that there is no simple answ~r to the ~roblem of heroin 

addiction. I\nyh(.lriy who is looking for a s.imple approach 
I 

is !not going t(l ti'l l'lell "lith this issue. 
J 

One can reach i1 fn," concl us ions evcn from tlli s overvi ew of 

the Nation's oplnte dependence rates. Su~ply reducti~n--
. 

tightcr laws rrstricting access to herOin and other opiates--

does reduce the lQvnls of usc. The tcchniques which can be 

used to achievp this goal are varied, ran.ging from restric-

t ion sin m,e d i c i1 1 II r act ice to dip 10m a tic act i v i tic s with 

countries which arc the ~ource of the opt~m for illicit 

heroin traffic~er&. with almost limitless additional options. 

However, as th~ total heroin use rate has dropped, the 

characteristics of those who continue use have changed from 

being relatively henign to downright pre~~tory. It is not 

clear whether thi~ represcnts an inevitab1e trade-off. For 

example, if th",'(' \'/CI'C no prohibition on lheroin in this 

country--or if 1I('I'oin prohibition had bee-rn repealed in 

1933 when prohihitionagttinst alcohol was; rcpcaled--would 
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therc haye bet'll fc\'(er dcC\ths, 11\$$ crimc, and less illness 
I 

ass 0 c ia ted "ti, I It II e r 0 i nus c (e veil tho ugh till e 0 v era 11 rat e 
, 

of use wou1& hnvr obviously increased)? We cannot be ccrtain, 

but the expcl'it)I1(:c with alcohol suggests (' aution in rcaching 

any suc~ conclllsions--cnding prohibition d'id not end our 

national problcm~ with alcohol, including its connection with 

crime. Repeal of the Volstead Act did virtually eliminate 

the usc of alcohol trafficking as a source of income for 

organized -crimI' (and create a large legal liquor industry 
! 

i n lou r co u n try) t but t his did not put m u c h. 0 fad e n tin the , 

impact of organi7.'1d crime in our Nation. He have much to 

learn about th~ limits and the costs of owr successful supply

reduction effol·t5, including a better unde'l'standing of p're

cisely Which components of this overall s1!,I'ategy pl'oduce 

what resul ts at \'/hat costs, Perhaps some nel'/ mix of supply

reduction progrDM~ could raise the efficiency and lower the 

costs of this !11'1','oach. 

On the other sidn of the drug abuse prevemtion equati~n, it 

appear's that addillg treatment and preventiion to the more 

traditional la\'l ellforcement approach to na:rcotics control , 

has, during the last decade, produced clear-cut gains. 

Treated addicts dn consume opiates less, ~hereby reducing 

demand for the clr'1I9s. But, as l,s the case' with supply 

reduction, we nrr still uncertain about t~c limits of this 

... L 
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approach. COlIl,1 an cpidcmic be "trc~tcd out of existence':? 

Is there any WJY to get the maximum effect for minimum cost? 

The preliminary elata, especially from the- Distrlct of Colum

bia, suggests thilt treatment is effective in curbing an . 
epidemi~ of heroin addiction; but would i~ be successful in 

the absence of successful supply reductions? During the last 

decade, it has become clear that treatment and prevention 

can be combined with law enforcement in a ~omprehensive 

policy. 

Where does this leave us? With more questions than answers. 

With the awarenC53 that our national herofn problems could 

be a lot wOI'se tlt:tn they are today. ~lith a sense that our I . 
efforts, while n~t eliminating the proble~, have not failed 

either. 

Finally, it is clnar that heroin policy mm~t remain near the 
. 

center of the Rtnnc if we are not to l~se the gains we have 

made. It is also clear that ambiguity, cotmplexity, and 

uncert~inty cannot be avoided. 

d ... L 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you: Dr. DuPont. 
Dr. Potter. 

STATEMENT OF J. WALTER POTTER~ PRESIDENT, NATIONAL 
ASSOCiATION OF SECONDARY SCHOOL PRINCIPALS 

Mr. POTTER. Mr. Chairman, I am J. Walter Potter, Principal of 
Aberdeen, Md., High School, as well as president of the National 
Association of Secondary School PrincipaJs. 

It IS a 35,000-member organization dedicated to the improvement 
of secondary education. We are gratefu.l for the opportunity to pres
ent our viewpoint to the committee because we are very much op
posed to these harmful substances. 

We have been vrry steadfast in our opposition, especially for 
me . .I.·ihuana, since it has been so pervasive in the secondary schooI. 
The extent of its harm is tor two reasons, one is the extensive use 
itself and the other is the inclination of young people to deny the 
ill effects of marihuana. 

I am going to summarize orally my written statement. Addition
al data is in there as well as the supporting aspects, but I think I 
can hit the highlights orally. 

As to the incidence of marihuana within the schools, 1 in 10 se
niors smokes pot daily and they average about three and a half 
joints a day in this activity. 

One in two smokes pot at some time, and one-half of these 13.1so 
use other drugs. 

The pot used by the school-aged popUlation is probably greater 
than these figures because the dropouts use more such substances 
than do the school students but we don't have quite the same count 
on that. 

In Maryland, the marihuana use has declined by students be
tween the years of 1978 and 1980 at all three age categories that 
they studied. That would be the 8th, 10th, and 12th grades. 

This supports the comments that Dr. Poll in made. This was ac
companied by a perceived increase in the danger of such sub
stances. We don't know that they are tied together, but certainly 
the facts were related. 
. The age of t~e introduction of marih~ana has lowered each year 
In Maryland SInce they have been dOIng the study through the 
Maryland Department of Health and Mential Hygiene, called the 
Maryland adolescent survey. 

It was interesting to note in one school system the marihuana 
cases for a given year, the middle school students accounted for 38 
percent of those cases, and for all the drugs used or discovered in 
that school system during that year, middle school students ac
counted for 28 percent. I find those figures fairly striking. That is 
the middle school as compared to the senior high school. 

Some of the characteristics and symptoms which show up among 
stUdents, I think, are worth noting. The medical authorities have 
now identified a "pot personality." It is characterized by an emo
tional flatness and what ~e. ~now as a dropout syndrome. They 
drop out of sports and actIVItIes, drop out iJf school, drop out of 
family, and almost drop out of organized society. 
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It is also characterized by diminished willpower, concentration, 
the ability to deal with complex problems. There is an increased 
confusion in thinking, impaired judgment, hostility. All of these 
are characteristics we find counter to the alert, bright, productive, 
motivated student that we would like to see in our secondary 
schools. 

The effects upon the educational success are rather apparent and 
have been verified by scientific study. There is a deterioration in 
the perception of space. This automatically leads to hazardous situ
ations in shops, labs, gymnasiums, swimming pools, and the like. 

There is a drop in memory, thinking, comprehension, physical 
skills, reaction time, accuracy on tests. All these have been veri
fied. 

Symptoms develop faster in young users which makes it possible 
almost to identify a freshman as he comes into the senior high 
school who is probably habitually involved by that time. 

Ability loss is greater among brighter users, and those in the 
most need of education are probably the ones who are the greatest 
users and therefore, benefiting least by their education. 

All of this is supported in the written text. 
There is a definite reduction of time on tasks, which is of great 

significance because that is one of the most important aspects of 
learning. This is coupled with a rleterioration in grades by those 
who are known to be habitual marihuana or pot users. ~ 

Many of the chronic truants are of the drug culture and these 
are the ones who also seem to be beyond the influence of the par
ents to get into school and be serious about their educational activi
ties. 

The drug scene brings a bad image on schools, teachers, and ad
ministratcrs. It has ~aused, I t.hink, a definite shift from the teachn 
er or administrator being a friend and helper' of the student to 
where he becomes, to some extent, the accuser and the punisher as 
he tries to ferret out the drugs within the school system. 

Drugs cause a general diminished regard for school as a haven 
from illegal and unsafe influence because of the drug involvement. 
This surfaces in lots of different ways. 

Just a few suggestions for consideration for improvement. Some 
of these probably don't apply at the Federal level. I think we must 
try harder to control supply at all levels, from the international 
scene and boundarieg to the schoolhouse door. 

Courts and institutions must do something to all offenders-per
haps small fines. Questions arose earlier when the law enforcement 
people were at the table about the courts. We know that courts 
often suspend sentences or give probation before a verdict in a lot 
of the drug cases. 

I recommend that something happen in each case, a fine, an es
calation system of penalty to distributors, eventually, I guess, 
prison, 

I think another deficiency is that the record of offenses for juve
niles and others is probably very poorly kept. We don't know a lot 
of times whether it is a second, third, or fOUl th offense and I think 
that such recOl'ds could be kept. We do it with traffic violations for 
all ages wheth,~r juvenile or adults, and I think we could with drug 
offenses. 

,~ ____ ~._~, ______________________ • __ ~.~, __ ~ __ ~ __ ~4~L __ ~_ 
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I certainly would want to avoid criminal records and labels for 
first offenders and young offenders, but I think we need to cut out 
the free ride for repeat offenders and those crossing over from the 
juvenile to adult levels as they continue to commit offenses. 

We need to continue the educational process on effects of drugs. 
This is beginning to show results, Dr. Pollin pointed this out. I 
mention that in the Maryland study, as an encouraging sign. Even
tually, I think we might have to involve some of the other things in 
our society such as the freedom to use vehicles as we give to per
sons. I think we can come nearer to eliminating or reducing the 
supplies. 

I would like to conclude my part by reading the last paragraph 
or two from my prepared statement. Our Canadian secondary 
school colleagues are involved in a similar situation of trying to 
keep marihuana influence out of schools. They have taken a strong 
and successful position with their Federal Government to maintain 
a fair and firm stance against cannabis in all forms. We should do 
no less. Our goal is not simply to separate marihuana from basic 
teaching and learning procedures, but to salvage a large portion of 
the current maturing popUlation from cheating themselves of the 
education, personality, and character development needed to 
become self-sustaining and contributing citizens. 

Secondary school principals across the country, through the Na
tional Association of Secondary School Principals, offer their sup
port and cooperation for a combined, all-out national effort to 
reduce the presence of harmful drugs in our schools and society. 

I would like to thank you again for the opportunity to be heard 
and I would like to present Dr. Mel Riddile, who will extend my 
remarks to some extent on the availability and effects upon the 
school situation. 

Dr. Riddile is the coordinator of substance abuse prevention with 
the Fairfax County schools. 

[Mr. Potter's prepared statement follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF J. WALTER POTTER, PRESIDENT NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF 
SECONDARY SCHOOL PRINCIPALS 

Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to appear b~fore you representing 

the National Association of Secondary School Pr~ncipals on the issue of narcotics 

in education. The NASSP. an organiz~tion of 35.000 administrators. has 'a long ex 

perience of opposition to .!ngestion of a~ healt~:'~~ardous chl:micals by young 
ttl "~'.:;..._. """, 

people. We have been espe~iallY activ~ i~1!f.~~:~.ou~ members to the hazards of 
~ ~ .~,"ic'!:"~. .. .. "'........ ' , 

alcohol and marijuana which have becom~~~:pervasive among teenager~~. In,this 

limited presentation the concentratio~:·~l&.~~.i upon marijuana and its effects upon 

education because it is the most insidiou's;n~cotic-like substance affecting second-
"' ..• 

ary school students today. This assertion is 'made because of the extent of use 

coupled with the complete denial of harm~u""~tfects by many user~ and promoters. 
~ ~:.;;~~.::;~- ' . ; ....... ~' ........ ..,;., ... 

While scl;';~l people were long naiv~-'in-~th~it··understanding of the drug culture. 
'- .-

they have been steadfast in their concerns about the effects upon learners. Whereas 

the general public and scientific community have been hesitant in attacking the evil 

effpcts of marijuana. the accord is largely uniform now except for the denial by 

users. For example. Dr. D.H.H. Powelson. University of California. was the psychia

trist who said initially in 1967 that cannabis was harmless but in 1974 that it was 

lithe most dangerous drug we have to contend with." His view changed when he began 

counselling drop-outs and he found that~many of them seemed un~b1e to deal with 

reality. They just couldn't function." 

Or. Carlton Turner. director of Federal i~arijuana Project. after reviewing 

.. >'"-~------------~-------------------------------.. ~~---------------,--'''-----~---- ,; ., 
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5,000 studie'i declares. 11Th ere is not a Single paper on the crude drug marijuana 

which gives J~a clean bill of health, not a single p~p~r to support it as an 
~ innocuous drug. 1I 

Following will be information on how an educator comprehends the prevalence 

of marijuana among adolescents. its characteristics as evidenced by users, its 

effects upon the learner, and some generalizations about working with the problem. 

Incidence of Marijuana Use Among School Students 

Incidence of drug use has been reported by numerous studies in recent years. 

Fig~res cited range from a Single experimental U5e to regular usage daily. Two 

studies that seem most helpful because thet eacR,have ~pdated data uver a pel ,ud 

of years are the University ff Michigan ~~stitute for Social Research, ~~ 

Dru~ Use in America: 1975-19~. which reports on high school seniors natlonwide; 

and the Maryland Department of Health and Meptal Hygiene study, Maryland Adolescpnt 

~vey, which reports on drug and alcohol use among Maryland eighth, tenth, and 
twelfth graders since 1973. 

Some sfgn1ficant points of the natioN4t'study'of high school sen~ors are: 

1. In 1979. one out ,of ten high school seniors smoked pot daily ••• 

Of these, daily users aver~ged ~ joints a aay, 

2. Of the 50% of seniors who smoked pot at all during 1979, 37% 

said they "usually stay high seYen hours or more. II 

3. 49% of all seniors who used pot IIduring the past 12 monthsll 
3 

also used one or more othar illegal drugs during that period. 

4. Drug use among drop-outs is notably hi9her than amon!; those 
4 

who finish high school. 
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The Maryland surv~ generally corroborates the high school seniors study, but 

gives some other information which is both helpful and encouraging. 

1. :IThe largest increases in perceived dangp.r occurred with marijuana 

and quaaludes for each group. In the case of marijuana, this 

increase coincided with an appreciable decrease in its use 

between 1978 and 1980 for each age group, whereas quaaludes ute 
5 

i ncreasQd for each age ~roup. II 

? Non-users in the late adolescent category perceive substances to be 

dangerous at about a 2-1 ratio over frequent users, (Harijuana 79.0 

- 31.6). The only substance scorillS ·nRlt.e:than 50% harmful by frequent 
6 

users was cigarettes at 66% 

3. The percent of the population WhO~j~~qUentlY use drugs other than 

marijuana and alcohol is very small 

4. There is an increase of youth who perceive marijuana to be dangero~s 

(1~?8~80). Simultaneously ther~~~~ecrease in marijuana users. 

5. Table 6 shOl';s current use of 9any drug (excluding alcohol and cigar

ettes) for three age groups: 

Young Adolescents 

.!.lli. 
23.5 

1980 

18.5 

Middle Adolescents 

1978 

42.8 

ill.Q. 
35.6 

Late Adolescents 

1m}. 

47.0 

1980 

40.3 

Even though the questions and time periods are somewhat different, 

these figures can be compared to the high school seniors nationwide 

; , . 
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,10 
on use of marijuana alone during the same period. 

ill! 
Used in Last 

Year 

50.0 

Currently 
Using 

37.0 

198Q 

Usee; in Last 
Year 

49.0 

Currently 
Using 

34.0 

(The Haryland figure for late adolescents making frequent use of 

any substance other than alcohol for the 1980 period was 31.7%. 
11 

(Table 8) 

The ~1aryland study and other studies have documented the steadily lowering 

age at which drugs are'introduced to youngerchi1dten. The Maryland report indi-' 

cated a lowering age each year their study ,~jlD~ep conducted. Dr. Richard Blum 

of California, after surveying 3,200 ciases'·:found some pot started by third grade 
" 12 

and great pressure to "turn on" as earlY'lIs.fifth and sixth grade~. 

Characteristics and Symptoms of Students Using Marijuana 

Educators have built considerable experience over recent years in dealing with 

students lab~led by their contemporarieS ~tVpot' heads" and "heads." Medical author

ities have now delineated the "pot personality" Which is often identifiable (if not 

provable) in the school setting. Dr. Dean Parmelee, director of adolescent in

patient services at the Charles River Hospital, indicates while ~t is not easy to 

pick up on all the symptoms. "gradually all users - youngsters and adults - compro

mise their potential, their activities and their life-style. And heavy ~ users 

eventua 1 ly develop mos t, if not all, of the I pot persona 1i ty' symptoms." 

Dr. Harold Voth of the Mellninger Foundation's School of Psychiatry further 

defines the pot personality: liThe most obvious impairments caused by chronic mari-
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juana use are in the area of Organic Brain Syndrome (O~S): These include impaired 

short-te~-memory, emotional flatness. and a motivation~l - or drppout - syndrome. 
'.. . 

This can progress from dropping out of sports, to droppin~out of school. to drop-

ping out of family." Voth lists other symptoms of OBS as "diminished will power, 

concentrati~n, attention s~an, ability to deal with abstr~ct or complex problems. 

and tolerance for frustration; increased confusion in thinking, impaired judgment. 
14 ' i hostility toward authority." Voth adds "one truly pernicious symptom ... this s 

the extraordinary refusal to accept the hard scientific evidence about harmful 
15 

ef1'ects of marijuana. 1I 

Effects of Harijuana Upon Educational Success ~,. 

The effect of marijuana upon learnin~~.~~HriOw been tested enough to indicate 

with some assurance the negative effect~;Deydna'the personality fact9rs already 

mentioned. Fred Burford. et al. writing 'f!!r the Ontario Secondary School Headmasters 

Council. concludes that students under the 1n~luence of cannabis. while not easily 

recognizable. are often "experiencing deterioration in perception of time and spece
ll 

which can prove IIhazardous in technical areas with machinery and tools. in the gym

nasium in the pool. or in a science labora'tory:t' .He also confirms a drop in aca-
, '16 

d~~ic performance and a decrease in self-motivation by users. 

"Various psychol;,gical tests in the U.S. and England showed a drop in analytical 

thinking. comprehension. and il'l any test requiring concentration or manual dexteritj." 

This is confirmed by Herbert Moskowitz of the University of California on effects of 

marijuana on driving, e.g. impairment of reaction time, impairment of short-term 

memory function and information storage, ar.d impairment of coordination skills. 

This report also gives information on the effects of alcohol and alcohol and mari-
18 

juana combined on driving skills. 

• 
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Willii!ms. et al, found "general lassi.tude and carelessness ... an adverse 
, . 

effect on accuracy in tests which require concentration ••• Comprehension and. 
..' 19' 

analytical thinking were made more difficult." Tn Cairo.-Soueif's works demon-
20 strated that the brightest users of cannabis showed the greatest loss of ability. 

Kolansky and Schwarz in separate testimony before a Congressional Comnittee "re

affirm that there is an impairment in logical thinking and recent memory; and also 
21 in the transfer of material from the 'temporary' memory to the 'permanent' memory." 

The effects of marijuana use upon students is both general and specific. It 

relates to broad persona1it~ aspects and general problems; it has direct beal'ing 

upon academic success. ," Drug related problems ,3ffee~ing late ado1esce'nts ara
22 re90rted in the M~ryland study previous)~ cit~d~ !able 9 gives the picture: 

Type of Problem Percent 

Absences from school 12.1 
Health problems 8.0 

School problems 10.6 
Family problems 13.3 

legal problems 6.2 

Any type of problem 24.1 

(Over 60% of drug users admit to some of these problems.) 

Absenteeism. including truancy. is one' of the overt signs of possible drug 

use. The illll1ediate consequence is loss of time on task. even if there was no 

serious detriments from drugs. loss of time on task has been demonstrated re

peatedly as one of the main contributors to decreased learning and lower test 

scores. 
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Knowledge of drugs (technical and street) becdme significant in the Maryland 

study when,checked against student grades (excellent to failing)., "Young and. 

middle adolescent youth. who indicated they were re~eivingfai1ing grades. showed 

the highest technical knowledge rates ••• Correct response levels for street 

knowledge were inversely related to academic progress. Better grades were asso-
23 

ciated with lower street knowledge rates." 

Where t~eir drug knowledge may have been greater, apparently other knowledge 

was less: 

1. Frequent users of marijuana and alcohol tended to have proportion 

ately fewer "excellent" grades averag,es-aIl9. more "failing" g'rade 
. 24 

averages than non-marijuana/a ICohol~'~ru9 users. 

2 Over 50% of these students l'ec~.iV'lhg'failing grades fell into the • 25 
"current use" category. 

3, Col'lege-bound students are less apt to experience severe: problem~ 

with drugs while still in high sch~ol than othe~6young people who 

ar~ not sure or do not intend t(j"so~to college. 

A profile of stUdents in disciplinary difficulty with a 10c~1 school system 

because of drug use surfaced three strong indicators of possible drug involvement 

to parents and educators. Factors ,qUite evident in the disciplinary cases reviewed 

showed a recent change in supervision at home (for whatever reason). a marked change 
27 

in attendance at school, and an obvious decline in grades. 

Or. Robert DuPont sUllll1arizes this same concept. "The heavy (marijuana) user 

often finds less interest in work and school. He finds authorities and parents to 

be a 'hassle' and generally scales down goals. The A student becomes a C student. 

. 
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Some 'of the secondary effects of drug use in schools_are qUi'te important to 

the successful operation of schools and the well-being of all students. First, 

those in greatest need of education are frequently the worse drug abusers, thus 

complicating the teaching process and lowering average progress results. 

School public relations have been dealt many severe blows as the public per

ceives the school as the place an adolescent is getting or using drugs. Non

parents of current students quickly convert this to a general concept of all young 

people in school using ?rugs. . •... 

~. . :; ;. ... ~:~~~~~~~.:: 
The concept of the role of teacher ahtl:administrator becomes tarnished as 

... ~.:.;,-=:-~.~3!~~"" 
they must on occasion expose the drug"user.·~~·4istributor, participate in.investi-

~ . ~':':·';:-.Jt!r-~·"~; ,. 
gations and searches, mete out harsh di ss:.ip) ~n.e. withstand appeal procedures. and 

. -a~J. 
participate in juvenile law proceedings.'·:7;!; 

Our Canadian secondary school colleagues are involved in a simila~ situation 
.... '" 

of trying to keep marijuana influence ou~~O~~~OOls. They have taken a strong 
• , • ~: .. --.:..,..#o: _ .. ,. • 

and successful position with their federafgoverimient to maintain a fair and firm 

stance against cannabis in all forms. We should do no less. Our goal is not 

Simply to separate marijuana from basic teaching and learning procedures but to 

salvage a large portion of the current maturing population from cheating themselves 

of the education, personalitYe and character development needed to become self

sustaining and contributing citizens. 

Secondary.school principals across this country. through the National Associa

tion of Secondary School Principals. offer their support and cooperation toward a 

combined~Jl-out national effort to reduc~ the presence of harmful drugs in our 

schools and society. 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Potter. Dr. Riddile. 

STATEMENT OF MEL J. RIDDILE, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF 
SECONDARY SCHOOL PRINCIPALS 

Mr. RIDDILE. As educators we have seen drug use over the last 
decade become a normative behavior engaged in by a majority of 
th~ young people and that has been upheld by what Dr. Pollin has saId. 

The reality is that one of the most difficult decisions that a 12-
y~ar-old has to make in America today is whether to get involved 
wIth drugs or those who use drugs. 

Two factors have contributed to this: One is a lack of adult 
awareness. M?st adults know little or nothing about drugs, drug 
use,. an~. the sIgns of drug abuse. The other factor is the increased 
avaIla}nhty of drugs. Parents and school administrators and oti'er 
school personnel are relegated to the role of sweeping back the tide 
when it comes to trying to keep drugs out of the schools and the homes. 

No matter how hard we try to educate young people and talk to 
them, the reality is that in this social scene of our young people 
drugs are prevalent. Many young people describe to me and t~ 
other ~duIts the fact that there is no social alternative to drug use. 
you eIther use drugs or get involved with drugs-and I am includ
mg alcohol as one of those-or you feel lonely, you are a social outcast. 

That shocks most adults. It is a reality of growing up for young 
people toda!. I think we have to have a short- and long-term plan 
for pre~entIng drug abuse. In the short run, I think we have to do 
ev~rythlng we can to keep younger and young6r children from 
USIng drugs. 

In the short term that means eliminating the supply of drugs. As 
we have seen ~ecause of the supply increase we have seen younger 
and younger kIds use drugs. That is the reality. 

As th~ gentlemen ha,;e described, importation of drugs, marihua
na partICularly, have Increased, we have seen younger, middle
school and upper elementary schoolchildren using drugs. 
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This is particularly distressing. It damages their whole academic 
and social development. 

In the long term, I think we have to do everything we can to cut 
back on the demand and that means throngh effective education of 
parents and children ~bout the health effects of drug use. 

We have to couple this with a program for st.t:ong enforcement. 
Young people and older people need to know that there are conse
quences to using illicit drugs. At ~he present time, the attitude of 
young people is that there a~'3 no cO:llsequences, no legal conse
quences, no social, emotional, intellectual, no consequences to using 
illicit drugs, so there is no deterrent. 

So we find numbers of young people who use drugs rapidly in
creasing. 

I would like to say that as we find younger and younger children 
using illicit drugs, particularly marihuana, we find that they don't 
make it to their senior year and they don't appear in the NIDA 
surveys. 

One study that we conducted in a local school found that 28 
percent of the marihuana users dropped out of school in 1 year. 
They would not have made it to their senior year for that survey. 
So, I think we have to consider that. 

In the last month, we talked to large groups of young people al £i 
asked them the question, do you think drug use is on the rise, it 
has leveled off or it is falling? 

In both of those large groups and they range from 16 to 25, every 
one of them, 90 percent said that they felt it was rising. Those 
young people were particularly concerned about the fact that their 
younger brothers, and sisters) and the kids in intermediate and 
middle schools were now using drugs on a regular basis. That Wf}:O 
shocking them. 

These young people were admittedly experimenting themseh~, 
but were particularly afraid for their younger brothers and sisters. 

Cutting back on the demand, as I mentioned, we need to educate 
all people in our society and I emphasize an people. That means 
medical professionals, legal p:.wofessionals, teachers, parents, every
one. 

Effective drug education for young people means information 
about the effects of drugs coupled with activities designed to im
prove their decision making and problem-solving skills. 

Without those two coupled together, drug education has not been 
found to be effective. 

The effects on the school environment of drug use is devastating, 
1-'articularly marihuana, and marihuana is probably the No. 1 drug
use problem during the schoolday, alcohol being during school ac
tivities at night. 

We find increased absenteeism, classroom disruption, vandalism, 
violence in the schools, lower teacher morale, diminished student 
performance and, again, school dropouts increasing among kids 
who use drugs. 

In closing, I would like to say just to try to think what it is like 
to be a young person in our society today. If someone had told you 
at age 13 that vou could press a button and eliminate all the pains 
of adolescence; all the pains of being a teenager, that all your 
friends were doing it, and you would be accepted socially for doing 

• '.I 



112 

it, it would be very difficult for you to resist. That is a reality for 
young people today. 

That is how easy it is for them to obtain illicit drugs. Many 
young people tell me that it is easier for them to obtain marihuana 
than it is alcohol. The younger they are, the easier it is to obtain 
marihuana because they have to find somebody to buy the alcohol 
for them. 

They have to find a middleman. 
Unless we can do something with the supply, we are, again, rel

egated to the role of sweeping back the tide and it is just not work
ing. 

Thank you. 
[Mr. Riddile's prepared statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MEL J. RmDILE, REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL 
ABBoclATlON OF SecoNDARY ScHOOL PRINCIPAU3 

I welcome this opportunity to speak before you regarding a 

~erious problem shared by all Americans, a problem that 
* thr.atens the health and productivity of a whole generation 

of young Americans. I am referring to the epidemic of drug 

use among our young people. This national disease spares no 

one. Every young American, indeed every American, is feeling 

the direct or indirect effects of drug use. This disease has 

no respect for socioeconomic, ethnic, or racial lines. Drug 

use is killing or seriously ~njuring, destroying family 

unity, impairing performance, and unde~mining the school 

environments of hundreds of thousands of young Americans. 

Figures from the most recent national surveys indicate that 

drug use is a normative behavior engaged in by a significant 

majority of our young people. One must conclude that growing 

up in America today means being expo~ed to drugs and drug 

use. The reality of the present situation is that one of the 

most difficult decisions that a tw&lve year old has to make 

today is whether o~ not to get involved with drugs or those 
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who Use drugs. 

Those young people who have chosen to abstain from the use of 

drugs or alcohol indicatlt that they are forced to lead a 

rather lonely existence. Many young people today feel that 

there are no social alternatiVes to drug or alcohol use, 

because socializing or "partying" has become synonimous with 

drug or alcohol use. Thus, a whole generation of Americans is 

growing up with the attitude that to have fun, to relate to 

their peers, and to be SOCially accepted, one must use drugs, 

alcohol, or some mood altering chemical. 

The prevailing attitudes of today's young pp.~ple reflects a 

distinct change from those of just a decade ago when those 

wh~ used drugs were looked down upon and ostraCiZed from the 

mainstream of the youth culture. What factors have 

contributed to this dramatic changa? 

One factor cartai n1 y hiUl been the 1 acft of I~nowledge of mOllt 

adults in regards to tha workings of the whole youth cultwrlt, 

particularly the drug scene. Our lack of awareness has made 

it possibe vor young people to deceive their parents and 

othor adults on a regular basis. This "game of deception" 

a~tually reinforces drug using behavior. The drug scene i~ 

probably the first aspect of a child's 1if. in which they are 

the e::perts. They no long&!r mU!Jt rely upon their parents or 

their toachers to show them how. Their frienda know how, and 

they are quite willing to share their knowledge. In this way 

'.. -
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both parental influence and authority are seriously 

undermined. 

In just i1 few years the drug scene has "trickled down" from 

colleges to high schools and to jUnior high schools. Drugs 

which were available to adults and students on college 

campuses in the late 60 6 s and early 70's Were transported to -

the high schools by former students employed in the work 

force and by alUmni returning from college. While adults were 

trying to decide where they stood on the issue, the numbers 

of adolescent drug users grew to astronomical proportions. By 

failing to· both recognize the problem and to become informed 

about the hazards of drug use, we, as adults, have 

unintentlonally enabl.ed hundreds of thousands of young people 

to become involved with mind-altering chemicals and to 

subsequently damage, to some degree, their growth and 

development. 

A major factor contributing to these changes, particularly in 

regards to the l •. rge number of younger and younger users of 

illegal drugs, has been the increased availability of most 

street drugs, including marijuana. As illicit drugs have 

become more and more available, yourlger and younger children 

have gained access to them. Curtail the supply and raise the 

price, and these drugs become unavailable to young children. 

School officials began to encounter drug related problems on 

• large scale in the late 70's during a time When the 
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supplies of illicit drugs were plentiful. When drugs were 

initially introduced into the social scene of the school-aged 

population only a few students had access to them. These 

students tended to be those who associatad on a regular basis 

with older friends. They tended to have more money than the 

average student and were "street-wise" or had the social 

skills required to o~tain drugs. This situati~n changed 

dramatically as the supplies increased. Currently~ students 

indicate that marijuana is easily or readily available to 

them and in some cases is easier to Qbtain than alcohol. This 

is particularly true in the case of many twelve dnd thirteen 

year old junior hlgh school students. Students who are rarely 

in contact with older individuals, who have limited funds, 

who ar& not "street-wise" and who have poor social skills now 

have ready access to illicit drugs. 

This has made the jobs of parents and school personnel 

partisularly difficult. Students who previously would not 

have been e>:poaed to drugs and drug use until they were much 

older, now are using drugs on a regular basis. That means 

that upper elementary and junior high students, as well as 

those older children Who are less mature than their peers are 

eHperiencing the devistating effects of psychoactive drugs on 

their school performance, their family relationships, and the 

overall process of growing up. 

Parents and educators are relegated to the role of "sweeping 

back the tide". They are conscientiously attempting to 
u 
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prepare these children for entry into the adult world in 

hopes that they can r~main drug-free and develop into mature 

responsible individuals. But in thousands of nomes and 

schools these hopes are being frustrated due to the 

impossible task of competing with the flood of psychoactive 

drugs in the youth culture. 

Something must be done about this situation. Something must 

be done about the availabilty of illicit drugs being imported 

from foreign countries, and grown or manufactured 

domestlcally. 

If someone had told you at age twelve or thirt.en that you 

could get rid of the pains of tho.e difficult teenage years 

and be a~cepted by your peers any tim~ you wished by simply 

preSSing a button, it would have be.n very difficult to 

reSist, particualarly when most of your friends were doing 

the ~ame thing. This is the very situation in which our young 

people currently find themselve.. It is no wond~r that many 

are finding it impo.sible to raCIst pre •• ing that button. For 

that is just about how simple it is for most young people to 

Clbtain ineHpensive, mind-altering d,·ugs such tiS mtirijuana. 

Even those who iilre not involved }mow whera to buy drugs, what 

they look like,' ~nd how much they cost. To them, that is a 
, . 

normal part of in America today. 

We real I y do not I(now what the consllquences are for a soci IIty 

in which a whole generation of its youth grow to maturity 
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using psychoactive drugs, and where drug use is considered 

unormalu and abstention is considered abnormal. Because 

parents and school personnel are currently dealing with these 

twelve to eighteen year olds, perhaps their experiences Ctin 

shed some light on our future by relating their observations 

regarding the effll!cts of drug uSle on the dllveloping 

adol.scent. 

Just as adult Job performance is generally the la.t aspllct of 

ti person's life to f.el thll effects of drug Use by adults, so 

to a child's school performance may be the last aspect of 

the child's life to see the effects of drug' use. Although 

schools may be the last to ~ee tha effects of drug use on a 

stUdent. behavior and performance, they are often the first 

to id~ntify the problem as drug use. In virtually every cas. 

parents had already obsllrved a noticeable deterioration of 

their child's behavior at home, but because changes are often 

gradual, and because of their lack of knowledge about drugs 

and drug use, the parents had failed to relate those changes 

to drug use. 

Families and schools allover the U.S. are being disrupted by 

the negcative impact of "drugged behavior". Young peoplll who 

begin to UKe drugs on a regular basis IIxhibit behaviors such 

as til loss of energy, drive, and motivation, social withdr~wl, 

passivity, shQrt attantion span, poor memory, fraquent mood 

~wing., open dafi~nca of authority, and rapa.tad instanceG of 

in.ppropri.te behavior. The consequences of th.se behavio~s 

-----------~--------~----------~ ... ~ 
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are classroom disruption, vandalism, violence, lower teacher 

moralo, and most certainly, diminished'student performance. 

Rather than becoming more independent~ adaptable individ\"als, 

these young people become more dependent, and unsocialized. 

Drug use severely reduces the productivity of these youth, 

and has an undermining and divisive effect upon both the home 

and the school. What hope does our nation have of improving 

the quality of life through increased productivity when we 

face the the prospect of having a whole ~eneration of 

marginally or severely drug impaired young people enter the 

work force? We are already witnessing a preview of some of 

these effects, and the picture is frightening. 

We as a nation may be facin~ our most difficult challenge. 

Each of us must d~ our part to prevent the use of 

mind-altering drugs by our youth. This prevention effort must 

include the education of all adults and young people as to 

the harmful effects of drugs on personal h.~lth, as wall as a 

concerted effort by the criminal Justice system to enforce 

existing laws governing the sale and possession of illicit 

drugs. Finally, the supply of thaGe drugs must be curtalled 

so that they are so scarce, and thus so e)lps!Msi ve, that they 

are not available to school-aged children. 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Dr. Riddile. 
I thank all of you for very informative comments on the hazards 

of drugs, I think this has not been dramatized to the extent that it 
could be by education through various publications such as those 
on how damaging cigarette smoking can be and the incidence of 
cancer in later life by smoking cigarettes) not cigars. 

I am trying to justify my smoking of a pipe. I did smoke ciga
rettes once, but that was 20 years ago. The underlying problem 
that Dr. Riddile and all of you indicated was not only the supply 
but the acceptability of drug use, that we are in a certain lifestyle 
and you have got to be within it if you are going to belong. 

I think this is very, very dangerous. Dr. Potter indicated the 
complexity of the problem while you want to punish users, you 
don't want to make them criminals, to have a criminal record. But 
there must be some type of loss of privileges to the user if he con
tinues to use drugs. 

I believe the question about the legalization of marihuana that I 
have asked the other panel need not be asked of you because I 
think I know your answer. But maybe I shouldn't be so positive 
about it. There are some medical experts who say legalizing mari
huana, like legalizing alcohol, would be one way of controlling it. 
So I nevertheless will ask the question. Do you believe legalizing 
marihuana should be recommended? 

Should the Federal Government, as some legislation pending 
urges, legalize marihuana, Dr. Pollin? 

Dr. POLLIN. I think it would be a tragic mistake, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. DuPont? 
Dr. DUPONT. I agree. I do not know of any legislation to propose 

legalizing marihuana use. The politics of legalization are going the 
other direction. The support in the United States peaked in 1978 
and has been declining consistently since then. Even decriminaliza
tion, a watered down concept, now enjoys no political support in 
any legislature in the United Stat.es. 

No State has decriminalized marihuana since 1978. rrhe politics 
of marihuana are going in the other direction because marihuana 
use has become a truly national epidemic. We need to take steps to 
end the epidemic and not to promote it. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. I am glad that situation has changed, be
cause the pressures were quite great to legalize it. 

Dr. DUPONT. There were years when it looked as if it was just a 
matter of inevitability until marihuana use was legalized. It was 
just a question of when. But the trend turned around very dramati
cally in 1978. It is going strongly against both legalization and de
criminalization everywhere in the United States today. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. Potter? 
Mr. POTTER. There is a quote in my paper: 
Dr. Turner evaluated 5,000 studies and declares there is not a single paper (In the 

crude drug marihuana which gives it a clean bill of health, not a single paper that 
supports it as an innocuous drug. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. Riddile. 
Mr. RIDDILE. Any softening of our attitude on marihuana would 

have a particularly devastating effect on our society. I think we 
should in no way soften our attitude on that drug. . 

u 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. I am glad the panel is unanimous. Of 
c?urse, t~ere are s?me even today that say every person has a 
rIght to hIS 0'Yn chOICe. If he wants to smoke cigarettes, if he wants 
to s~oke marIhuana, that should be his choice. But coming back to 
punIshment, I agree that certain criminal punishment for youthful 
first offenders would be unfortunate, but there should be some loss 
of privilege. For e~ample, couldn't a juvenile court deny the mari
h~ana- or drug-usmg youngster a driver's license? This is some
thmg every teenager cherishes, the right to drive a car. This is one 
way of punishing him without a criminal record to deny his li-
cense for a period of time. ' 

What do you think about that proposal, Dr. Potter? 
. Mr. POTTER. I think that would be acceptable in a series of penal

tIes. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Would a graduated denial of the privileges 

depending on the defense, be appropriate? ' 
Mr. POTTER. Yes, sir; but with the juvenile authorities in our 

State, . and probably most States, the offenses are handled some
wh~t Independently. In school, you take an action because it was 
an Infr~ctIon ?f school rules or Stute laws related to schools. 

The InfractIo!l may not become a juvenile offense, depending on 
whether the eVIdence and substance were available. The actions of 
the juvenile authorities are not known in the schools. You partici
pate at the begil:ming, but you don't participate at the end. You 
know :vhat you dId, but not what they did. This is a weakness. 

ChaIrman ZABLOCKI. In your junior high schools and high schools 
in Maryland or in Fairfax County, what happens to a student who 
is smoking marihuana in violation of the school rules? Do you refer 
that to some higher authority? 

Mr. POTTER. Yes, sir. In our system it is a rather rigid arrange
ment where they would be suspended, the parents notified and 
the~ would be r~ferred to the superintendent for some final action. 
TYPICally, that IS a 20-day suspension for possession or use and 
more if it is distribution. 

Chai!man ZABLOCKI. You mentioned in your paper as far as the 
educatIOnal process, what cooperation do you receive from the par
ents? 

Mr. POTTER. It varies. In the early stages, there was denial also 
as rou ~eard f;om the last panel. Parents couldn't believe that 
~h~Ir c~:llid was Involved even if they OD. Now, I think they believe 
It IS f~Irly prevalent, but they don't know what to do about it. 

TheIr response would probably be: "I don't know what to do with 
him. I suspect he is smoking pot." 
Chairm~n ZABLOCKI. Wha~ percentage of parents do you find in 

y?ur studIes who say that: You teach and I will take care of my 
kid at home?" 

Mr. POTTER. Very few now on that. The problem is so severe that 
that i~ not the reaction that I see very often. 

ChaIrman fABLOCKI. I wo~ld like to ask if any of you have the 
answe; to thIS. A;re synthetIc dru;:s the best method of treatment 
or, as In alc.ohol, IS there any drug that would make a user of illicit 
drugs very III and very likely not to use it as is the case in alcohol 
treatment? 
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Dr. POLLIN. That varies with the problem drug, Mr. Chairman. 
In the case of narcotic abuse, heroin, and other opiates, ther~ is a 
category of drugs that are being developed for treatment purposes 
which don't make the user ill as antibuse does an alcoholic, but 
which totally remove all the effects of the narcotic. 

These so-called narcotic antagonists represent a model which we 
are attempting in our research to try to duplicate with regard to 
other abused drugs. How effective this kind of antagonist will be in 
actual community treatment situations still remains to be seen 
since it is a relatively new type of treatment approach. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. But is there no research for a drug that 
would cause a person to get ill if he used illicit drugs? 

Dr. POLLIN. There are a variety of research studies which investi
gate the principle of negative or aversive conditioning. Thus far, it 
has not proven to be an effective approach for very widespread use. 
There are very specialized kinds of treatment situations where it 
might have some promise, but there is no widespread use of that 
kind of aversive or negative conditioning in the field of drug abuse 
such as exists in alcoholism. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. My time has run out. I have some questions 
on source. Dr. DuPont, you had made a very strong indictment of 
the U.S. Government policy, present and past, in dealing with in
ternational growth of illicit plants that cause illicit traffic in drugs. 

Mr. Pritchard. . 
Mr. PRITCHARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
This is a frightening picture that you present to us. It is appar

ently new to us, but when you get at the problems of trying to keep 
these things out, and the profit that is made, and you clean up a 
crew there will be another gang that will come along and be will
ing, because of the tremendous profits, to take these risks. 

Every place we turn here it seems this problem is so pervasive 
and so difficult to stop. I noticed, Dr. Potter, you used the word 
"he" several times. Most of the users of marihuana in schools, are 
they boys? 

Mr. POTTER. I would say they are the majority, but I used it as a 
generic term. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. You said there is sort of a pattern here of dull 
dropouts. Are they dull because they use marihuana or are they 
marihuana users who lean toward being dull? 

Mr. POTTER. I think people who get into drug use habitually are 
somewhat disenchanted with their place in society even at a young 
age. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. It reinforces the loser pattern? 
Mr. POTTER. Reinforces it considerably. 
Mr. PRITCHARD. It is very hard to see how, when there is suscep

tibility to alcohol as there is in our society, certainly alcohol fits 
right in this pattern. How do they finance the buying of marihua
na? 

Mr. RIDDILE. That is one of the problems and one of the reasons 
we have to cut down on the supply, and that is that marihuana is 
relatively inexpensive. That young people by saving their lunch 
money for 1 week can buy enough marihuana to keep them intoxi
cated for 2 weeks. It is relatively inexpensive. 

--------.~ .. ----~--------~----------------------~~~--
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With cocaine it is a different story. It is muc~ more. expens~ve, 
and that is why we don't see as many younger chIldren, Ju,nlOr hI~h 
or middle schoolchildren using cocaine. But because marIhuana IS 
so inexpensive we see a lot of use among that age .group. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. You indicated marihuana durIng the week and 
alcohol on weekends. .. '1 

Mr. RIDDILE. Marihuana during the day because It IS easI'7 c0l!
cealed. The effects of intoxication are not as. pronounced as In~oxI
cation with alcohol. It is more subtle, I mIght say. Alcohol IS a 
major problem at night activities and activities .on wee.kends. . 

Mr. PRITCHARD. I realize we are not a draconIan ~oclety but If we 
wanted to be very tough, we could go i~to the ~Igh schools. al}d 
take urine tests for everybody to determIne who IS and who Isn t. 
At that point you call in all the parents and say: 

This is what your kid is doing, he is on this, y?U ought to k~ow it. If you want ~o 
do an thing, fine, here is a program. If you don t wa~t to. do It, ~e will pu.t you In anoth~r category and if we have any more trouble With him, he IS out. Thls school 
will be run to educate people who are willing to be educated and parents who are 
willing to stand up. 

You put a terrible premium on children who have parents who 
don't seem to care. 

Dr. DUPONT. There is a school that has done that. 
Mr PRITCHARD. A public school? . 
Dr: DUPONT. It is the American School in Djakarta: IndonesIa. It 

has done regular urine testing ~or .ov.er a decade, for all student~: 
Students having any problems, dlsclphna~y or others, are aut~matI 
cally tested, plus all the students are at Z:Isk of r~ndom tests s~mply 
on the basis of a random numbe~ comIng up In ~he superInten
dent's office. The students give urIne samples routInely. A .young 
teacher there did his Ph. D. dissertation on the effects of thIS pro
gram at the school. He found that the program enJoys a 99-J?e.rcent 
support from the teachers and the parents. More surprlsmgly, 
about 70 percent of the students thought .ur~n~ testing was ~ good 
idea. It reduced dramatically drug and dIsclplme pr?blems In the 
school. It was a universal success. It has been operatIng for over a 
decade now. . 'f 

Mr. PRITCHARD. What would happen In our schools today 1 we 
tried to do that in a Maryland high school? 

Mr. POTTER. We couldn't get away with it. :rhere a!e court cases 
that prohibit the use of dogs to smell out marIhuana In the lockers. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. Could you do it in a private school? . 
Mr. POTTER. I don't have an opinion on that. I would thInk s.o. 
Dr. DUPONT. It could be done in this country. It c~uld be do~e In 

the public schools, too. I do not agree that there IS ~ny ~rlva~y 
issue about drug use whatsoeve~. One of the sadqe~t t~Ings In thIS 
field is the preemption of the vltallang~age of CIVIl ~Ight8 by pro
drug forces in the society. What MartIn Luther Kmg, Jr., was 
fighting for and what many civil rights leaders continue to fight 
for had nothing whatsoever to do with the use of drugs. Now the 
simple way to get a child's urine tested,is to ask th7 p~r~nt to take 
the responsibility and to refer the famIly: to a p~dlatrlCIan. I have 
no doubt that were a school, either publIc or prlvat~, pr~pared to 
say that this is going to be a school where nobody IS gOIng to be 
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using drugs and that urine testing will be used to identify drug use, 
it would work. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. You would get everybody's attention on the sub
ject wouldn't you. If this is as big a problem as you say, I would 
think somebody would be advocating some really tough measures, 
and the only tough measure can be right on the student and the parent. 

Dr. POLLIN. I wanted to comment, Mr. Pritchard, on your intro
ductory remark when you said how discouraging and massive the 
whole problem seems. It is my opinion that it is very important 
that we try to maintain a balance between recognizing how truly 
serious and extensive the problem is and recognizing the degree of 
achievel. ~ent and success that we have been making. There was a 
time in the late 1960's and early 1970's when I think large ele
ments in our society tended to depreciate the problem. 

With regard to heroin we think there may be some 400,000 or 
600,000 addicts. With regard to cocaine we think there may be 
somewhere between 4 and 5 million regular users. Use of these il
licit drugs we are concentrating on todcty has reached levels which 
are truly astounding and tragic, particularly by young age groups. 
The other side of that coin that I think we have to keep in mind is 
that our present system of controls, though they are dramatically 
imperfect, nonetheless keep the level of users down to a level very, 
very substantially less than the level of users that we find for sub
stances that have been legalized. 

There is no reason to believe that there wouldn't be a tenfold, 
and probably even a hundredfold, increase in the level of use of co
caine, given what we know about the reinforcement properties, if it 
weren't for the system of controls which now makes it such an ex
pensive drug and, therefore, contributes very substantially to a re
duction in potential users. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. Personally I can see where things could be 
worse, but I wouldn't want to sit here and be very satisfied with 
the results. I think it is the case of the bottle being half empty or half full. 

Dr. Riddile tells us the percentage of young people using mari
huana in middle schools, in high schools, and people who are 12, 
13, and 14, have to, if they are going to get along socially, in many 
ways, they have to kind of join in, in either alcohol, marihuana, or 
something. It seems to me that has a major effect. 

We spend an enormous amount of money in educating people 
and in one fell swoop you make it almost impossible to deal with 
the 15 or 20 percent who are not going to be able to get normal 
public education. 

I am not trying to paint a bad picture but it does seem to me 
that some kind of shock treatment is necessary. 

The other thing is we have to offer stUdents, parents and schools 
some very tough answers and say: this is a bad situation. This is 
where we are, this is where we want to go down the road. Now if 
you really think it is as bad as you say, here are some things you 
can do. You may no~ want to do it, but here are some things you 
can do. You know, If you are concerned about your child, there 
isn't any reason why a parent can't give his child a urine test. But 
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I will bet you a large percentage of parents haven't the guts to do 
it, to be truthfuL 

In some ways they would be afraid of what the results would be. 
I think if you want to be really tough, t1-!e situation calls for some 
very hard action. 

Dr. POLLIN. Mr. Pritchard, I think there has been some begin
ning improvement-and I would agree with Dr. Riddile we have to 
be very cautious in how we describe the dimensions a~d the fut?re 
possibilities of.that improve~ent. One reason .for t~e fact there IS a 
beginning of Improvement IS that parents In thIS country, who 
went through a period in the 1960:s .and 1970's of c~nfusion and 
great discouragement, have been wIllIng to adopt a kind of tough 
love. And one reason they have been willing to adopt that is be
cause they have been helped to overcome some excessive discour
agement and have come to believe that they have not only the re
sponsibility but the right to intervene forcibly, and also that if they 
do, it can and will have desirable effects. 

Mr. PRITCHARD. I would agree on that trend. You have another 
trend going, and that is an enormous number of single parents 
where women are raising two or three children by themselves, who 
have jobs, and they are right up to here with problems of life and 
their ability to deal with that child and giving normal paren~al at
tention is almost impossible, so you have almost two forces gOIng at 
one time. 

I didn't mean to take so much time but I do feel very strongly 
about that. 

Mr. RIDDILE. I would like to respond to that. I think our biggest 
problem is the lack of knowledge about drug and drug use among 
the adult population. I think w~ are trying to do a good, jo~ in edu
cating parents, but I really beheve that most parents, If gIVen the 
knowledge would act upon it, that they wouldn't be afraid of their 
children. I really believe that. 

But look at the dual messages we give kids by allowing "head 
shops" to sell drug paraphernalia, by having a magazine that is the 
most widely read magazine among young teenager'J, Seventeen 
magazine, has on the front cover an ad that says: "Use these eye
drops after partying." 

Now any teenager can tell you partying is synonyous with drug 
use. That is what partying means. That is a message to kids. 'l'hat 
is a dual message. It is very difficult for young people to under
stand how we can sell drug paraphernalia, how we can have ads on 
TV, radio, magazines, extolling drug use and then have the parents 
and school officials turn around and say you shouldn't use drugs. It 
is very difficult for us to understand that. For a 13-year··old it is 
almost impossibl~ for them to understand. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Fountain. 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank all the members of the panel for taking your 

time to appear before this committee to give us the benefit of your 
thinking on this extremely serious problem. 

Personally, I think it is so serious that rather than have one 
committee with such broad jurisdiction as this Foreign Affairs and 
others, we ought to have one committee which concentrates all of 
its attention on the field of narcotics or in the broad field which 
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covers cocaine and all of these drugs that are becoming a problem 
everywhere. In every small town in America, and in the rural com
munities I come from we run into it. Somehow nobody seems to 
know what to do about it. 

The police go up and catch the young people who congregate and 
smoke marihuana and scatter them, and they go find some other 
place. . 

I think all of you have to some extent emphasized the necesslty 
of a greater commitment both on the international and the d?mes
tic levels on the part of the Congress, on the part of the PreSIdent, 
on the p~rt of others in responsible positions. . 

What do you think is really needed to be done by the PreSIdent 
in terms of policy, by any of the agencies and by the Congress ~o 
give emphasis to the importance of doing something about thIS 
problem? 

May I make this additional observation? Personally:, I think ed';l
cation is the answer to most of our problems. If, In our publIc 
schools and our private school systelns, we allocated more time to 
discussing the dangers and some of the things that can happen to 
people who use these drugs, particularly to excess, a useful purpose 
would be served. The same is true of other areas where we aiready 
have things that are legal that are abused like cigarette smoking, 
drinking, things of that kirld. 1 think we have ~otten away. fro!1l 
the long existing Sunday school process of teachIng moderatIOn In 
all things. 

In other words, people are going to do it, and you know they are 
going to do .it. Those things th~t ar~ already legalized it se~ms .!o 
me some kind of full-scale educatIOnal process from the Whhe 
House to the courthouse, as we say sometimes in political cam
paigns, is essential. Would you agree? 

Dr. DUPONT. Education in the broadept sense is precisely what 
we do need. We need to understand what is the nature of the drug 
problem and what needs to be done about it. Unfortunately, the 
implications, including the political implications, in this area have 
diverted this necessarv commitment to action. We need to reestab
lish some basic principles and to go after them in a serious way. 

I believe that particularly fur this committee, it is .vital provide 
leadership in the international arena because that IS where the 
greatest payoffs can be found. The greatest gap today between 
what could be and what is in the international arena. In the inter
national arena there is a lack of adequate leadership from the ex
ecutive branch and the legislative branch. The potential is there 
for enormous progress to be made. We can look back and see that 
the greatest achievements in drug abuse prevention in the last 
decade have come in the international area. That is what I hope we 
can focus on. 

Now with respect to the issue of education more narrowly de
fined Dr. Pollin has spoken about thi~ most eloquently both here 
and ~lsewhere. The greatest achievement in this country in drug
abuse prevention has come in the area of cigarette smoking among 
teenagers wher~ we have seen a droJ? in the daily smoking. rate of 
high school senIOrs from 29 percent In 1977 to 20 percent 1:1 1981. 
That drop in 4 years of nearly a. third is one of t~e gt:eatest 
achievements in drug abuse educatIOn that one could ImagIne. It 
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has come because we have given children a reason not to smoke 
cigarettes. We now have to do the same for other drugs. 

Thank you very mu~h. . 
Mr. FOUNTAIN. I think. everything you have said IS a part of the 

solution. . h 'l't 
Mr, POTTER. Where we have had problems In t emIl ary, we 

throw large sums of money at the problem, where we ]lave pro~
lems in educat.ion, we seem to be taking money away whIch com ph
cates the job considerably. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Dr. Dupont just made reference to ~he fact that 
we have been convincing our youth that tobacco, CIgarettes are 
more harmful and seem to be convincing them that marihuana 
cigarettes are harmful-we are doing a better job in convincing 
them about cigarettes. Does that mean you have had a greater 
campaign against tobacco than against marihuana? 

Dr. POLLIN. We have known about the dangers of cigarettes for a 
considerably longer period of time. The great bulk of research has 
been done on marihuana and the health hazard has only occurred 
within the past decade and certainly it is only within the past 4 or 
5 years that there has begun to be a consistent and convincing re
petitive message getting across successfully: to the .country and. to 
the young people in the country that marlhuana IS not a benIgn 
substance. . . 

The percentage decrease in terms of young people smoku?-g marI
huana daily is approximately the same 8S the percentage Increase 
in high school seniors smoking cigarettes daily. So there has been 
really substantial progress made in this area. . . 

Mr. RIDDILE. One reason for that progres& has been 111 changmg 
young people's attitudes, has been their owl!- observation of .their 
peers the effects marihuana has had on theIr peers and theIr be
havio~. We find most of our teachers are sometimes as illinformed 
or not informed as any other adult. "~Te need to inform everyone. 
We need to do a better job of info~ming and training our. teagh~rs 
in drug use and drug abuse and, In turn, to help them In gIvIng 
students information. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. What do you think the media mi.ght be t;l~le to 
do? We have a tremendously powerful media. RadIO, televlslon
television in particular-and the newspapers. They allocate a l~t of 
their time to useless things. Not just in the late hours of the nIght 
now but in the early hours of the nig'ht, they show movies and 
other displays indicating the beauty of sex whether through the 
m,arital process or otherwise. . 

Do you think there is some way we clould encourage the medIa to 
demonstrate the harmful effects and just what can happen, what's 
happening Maybe another tl60 Minutes" or a portion of it, dealing 
with this ~ubject. Not only here but all over the world. Might that 
not have a tendency to serve as a restraining impact upon the use 
of marihuana. cocaine and other harmful drugs? 

Mr. RIDDILE. Yes. 
Mr. POTTER. I have a reaction to that. I think the media could be 

a whole lot more responsive. There might well be a conference 
about the uses of drugs during which time 99 percent talked about 
the harmful substance but someone there might say, "Well, there 
is the opinion it is not all harmful, or that there is a restrictel.! use 
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of marihuana for glaucoma or something like tltat." ~hat is Il?-0re 
likely to get the headline than the 99-percent negative reactIOns 
that went on through the length of the Conference. I consider that 
irresponsible on the part of the media. 

Mr. RIDDILE. There is a TV show this very night on NBC 7alled 
"pleasure drugs" which is a I-hour program starting at 10 0 clock 
which will deal ~ith that subject. We try to inform all our teachers 
and people throughout the county by that program. 

The other night I had the oCCaSiOl'l to stay up and watch a late 
movie that you talked about and during that late movie, they 
showed about four or five public service announcements abo~t alco
hol and cigarettes, pt;lrticularly about alcoho!, 3 o'clock In the 
morning. Now, my WIfe made the commen~ If th.ey could show 
those on prime time they were excellent publIc servIce messages so 
if there is anything we could do to encourage t~em t'? show effe~
tive existing public service messages during prime time, I thInk 
that would have an effect. . 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. You mentioned, Dr. Potter, that our CanadIan 
neighbors have successfully maintained a firm stance against mari
huana in all of its forms. How does that differ from ours? 

Mr. POTTER. There seemed to be a trend to liberaliz~ our legali.ze, 
which caused this response to come about, during whIch they trIed 
to propose a lot of helpful steps along the way. I am not able to tell 
you how many of those have been effective. It did stop the trend 
toward legalizing outright and brought about a more reasonable 
approach. . 

One of the suggestions the school people had for the CanadIan 
legislators was to take marihuana from the narcotics control and 
put it under Food and Drug Administration where the penalties 
would be there but would be less for violations of it and it would be 
less likely to involve young people in criminal records and things of 
that sort. I don't know whether that came about to. t~at extent or 
not, but that was the kind of analyses they were gIvmg the prob
lem which I thought made some sense. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. I note in the memorandum from our staff to 
those of us on this subject-and it is a very deta~led memorand~m, 
with a summary of some of the get:era1 conclusIOns, ~ne of whIch 
includes things you have already pOInted out-that we In thIS coun
try for the most part do not seem to be making a strong effort over
seas against narcotic traffic-that international control seems to 
have a relatively low priority within the present administration 
and the Department of State. 

And a 9-month delay in filling the key positions of Assistant Sec
retary of State for International Narcotics Matters and the Presi
dent's Adviser on Drug Policy in the White House have seemed to 
contribute to a sense of drift and low priority of the narcotics 
policy. . A 

That is the conclusion of staff. Would you agree WIth that? ny 
one or all of you? 

Mr. POTTER. Yes. 
Dr. POLLIN. I think there were some inevitable delays. On the 

other hand, since the positions have been filled, I think it is very 
important to note that there have been major or new initiatives 
which had not occurred in previous years and that the south Flor-
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ida task force the momentum and support for repeal of the limit~
tion on the u~e of herbicides, the initiative to solve in an approprI
ately limited way the use of DOD resources, all of these I think are 
indicative of and confirm the fact that there is a very high level of 
interest, I would say in this adminis~ration in the ~roblem of drug 
abuse and I think when you hear WItnesses who WIll speak to the 
programs that are interstate, in the Justice Department and from 
the White House, you will find that there is a new level o~ not only 
interest but of initiative and I!ommitment to successful actIon. 

Mr. FOUNTAIN. Thank you very much, lVIr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. Dupont in his testimony, Mr. Fountain, 

had really indicted past and present administrations f~r a lac!t of 
interest. I am very happy to hear Dr. Poll in say there IS a revItal-
ized interest that is long overdue. . . . . 

Dr. Pollin, as Director of NIDA, are you Involved In the admlI~Is
tration's policy process with regar~ .to inte~national contro~ polIcy 
and how do you enter into the deClsIOnmakIng? You have given us 
your assessment that the situation is improving, but could you 
comment on Dr. Dupont's assertions as well as speak to your role 
with the administration policy? 

Dr. POLLIN. Again, I would prefer that Dr. Turner, when he ap
pears before you on Th~r~day, .outline the structuz:e and the oper
ation of the overall admInIstratIOn process. Let me Just say that we 
have found that there is very active and useful interchang~ be
tween the various components of the Federal Government achIeved 
under Dr. Turner's leadership in the White House oversight group 
and the newly formed Cabinet council to deal with this problem. 

I would very much agree with the thrust, thp, central core of. the 
point Dr. Dupo!lt was t~ying to 1ll:a~~. Namely, tha~ there IS a 
major opportum.ty, a major responsIbIlIty to more actryely purs~e 
the effort to reduce within source countries the productIon and dIS
tribution of these illicit substances. 

It is my own perception that the commitment to do that, and t~e 
renewed and revitalized efforts to accomplish just that purpose IS 
present and in place, and, again, I think when Mr. DeCarlo and the 
other witnesses from the State Department appear before ~ou later 
in the week you will find there has been really substantIal prog
ress that ha~ been made within the past 6 months in terms of our 
relationship to those source countries, in our d.ealings" for example, 
with Bolivia which he will be able to spell out In detaIl. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. We will pursue that, Dr. Poll in, because the 
committee is very interested in the redirection of some of the 
funds, if not the majority of the funds, toward the attack of the 
supply at the source. 

It was very interesting ~o hear ~r. Dupont-unfortun~tely, he 
had to leave-his summatIon on thIS matter. Our commIttee has 
been told that there is not enough inducement or incentive in crop
substitution schemes but with a crop like coca that takes 4 years to 
harvest there should be some feasible substitution for the coca 
plant. . . . k' $40 As you well know, DI', Pollin, the adminIstratIOn IS as Ing 
million. The question ot: whether $40 million is enough is a ques
tion we probably should ask Dr. Turner. 
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But if I may ask a final question of Dr. Potter. You cite the Uni
versity of Michigan Institution for Social Research Studies on Stu
dent Drugs in the United States for 1975 and 1980. This study has 
been criticized as understating the dimensions of our problem. 

Would you agree or disagree with this criticism? 
Mr. POTTER. I think it may understate to the effect that the drop

outs are not in it. It is a study of seniors. It is what they have done 
each year and I think that is why you have a longitudinal study as 
Maryland has done every 2 years. 

The fact that the dropouts are not there as seniors and they are 
known to be heavier users, I would say that the data would prob
ably be a little more discouraging if the total age population were 
in there. That is a guess. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. Pollino 
Dr. POLLIN. Mr. Chairman, that particular study is one that 

NIDA has initiated and funded since its inception in 1975. We are 
aware of the problems introduced by the fact that dropouts and ab
sentees do show higher levels of drug use and there are currently 
underway a set of initiatives which would enable us to rather pre
cisely define just what the difference in use levels would be if those 
missing students were included. 

We already have preliminal'y data which does suggest that 
indeed the absolute figures would be elevated in some cases but in 
no case would the elevation be.a major elevation and most impor
tant, it is clear that none of the trends and the significant trend 
change that has occurred since 1978, would be any different than it 
shows. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Do you wish to comment, Dr. Riddile? 
Mr. RIDDILE. I think the survey is a very responsible survey and 

if you look at the data it is alarming enough. I think we have to be 
careful about the conclusions we make from that data. 

I also suggest that we begin to survey younger children. I think 
it is sad but it is a reality that we need to survey them before they 
reach the 12th grade. Why not survey them at grade 10? 

We are asking a child in the 12th grade what they did in 8 grade. 
It is very difficult for them to remember. 

In addition, the social scene, as I mentioned, changed consider
ably since today's 12th graders were 8th graders 5 years ago. 

As I said, those young people were alarmed at what was going on 
in the social scene in the seventh, eighth and nineth grade so I 
think we might want to look at surveying younger children. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. Pollino 
Dr. POLLIN. I agree with Dr. Riddile, that is an initiative which 

we plan to undertake dependent upon resource availability in the 
coming year. 

I would also like to reinforce his point about how disturbing the 
statistics are even given the improvement that we have seen and I 
think the best way to make that point is to note that despite the 
improvement this past year there were more high school seniors 
who were current users of marihuana than are current smokers of 
cigarettes and that I think is a very, very disturbing statistic 
indeed. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. In closing and summarizing the purpose of 
this meeting, obviously we must attack the source of the problem, 
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to try to Bee that the illicit drugs do not come to our shores to be 
made available to our people at whatever age level, whatever the 
type of dl .. g. 

At the same time, we have a current problem on how to deal 
with those who are addicted at the present time and we had best 
attack this problem by studying the efforts of other countries be
cause it is not only a United States problem as has been repeatedly 
pointed out throughout this morning's hearing. 

Therefore, I would like to ask Dr. Pollin; the British have adopt
ed a different approach to the heroin addiction problem in Great 
Britain whereby heroin was made available to addicts at treatment 
centers. 

What has been the result of this approach? Was heroin thereby 
actually legalized? 

Dr. POLLIN. The British experience has shown that that approach 
did not work effectively and the British have been moving away 
from it quite rapidly. They found that it led to an increase in the 
number of narcotic addicts and in recent years there has been a 
rapid reduction in the percentage of British addicts who have been 
given heroin and they have been following our lead in terms of the 
use of substitute drugs such as methadone in their efforts to treat 
their narcotic addict problem. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. So you would submit that methadone is 
preferable to heroin for treatment? 

Dr. POLLIN. Very clearly so. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Narcotics Commissioner Peter Lee of Hong 

Kong is increasing the number of methadone treatment centers 
claiming that they keep 70 percent of the registrants in useful em
ployment. 

Is this true and what are your comments so far as the United 
States experience is concerned with methadone? 

Dr. POLLIN. I think that the Hong Kong experience is in some 
ways somewhat specialized but basically we would agree that for a 
small select subgroup of narcotic addicts it has been demonstrated 
in this country as well that the use of methadone enables these 
people to regularize their lives and to function effectively and pro
ductively and is an important step toward their becoming com
pletely drug free. So we have used methadone extensively in this 
country. . 

Chairman ZABLCCKI. But has methadone been a successful eradi
cant or treatment for addicts? 

Dr. POLLIN. Basically, when the addict treatment population is 
appropriately selected and the methadone is seen as just one part 
of a larger treatment system, I would say, yes, it has been success
ful. 

We clearly need newer and more effective treatment modalities 
and those are being developed. There maybe more effective thera
peutic drugs that we think we will be able to use in the years to 
come. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. It may have been a Freudian slip but is 
there a difference between methadone and methadine? 

Dr. POLLIN. I think that methadone is the drug that you are re
ferring to, Mr. Chairman. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. There is no drug methadine? 
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Dr. POLLIN. I don't think so. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. It must have been a misspelling in the 

paper. 
Dr. POLLIN. I think so. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you very much. 
Gentlemen, I think your presentation was very helpful. Thank 

you very much for your time you have given so generously to the 
committee. 

The committee stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 1:10 p.m., the committee was adjourned.] 
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INTERNATIONAL NARC01'ICS CONTROL: U.S. 
PROGRAMS 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 21, 1982. 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, D.G. 
The committee met at 10:20 a.m., in room 2172, Rayburn House 

Office Building, Hon. Clement J. Zablocki (chairman of the commit
tee) presiding. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. The committee will please come to order. 
Today the Committee on Foreign Affairs continues its hearings on 
international narcotics control. For the benefit of those who were 
not here yesterday, I would like to explain the rat.ionale behind 
these hearings. Each year this committee authorizes the appropri
ation for our international narcotics control program as imple
mented by the Department of State. 

Formerly, executive branch witnesses appeared routinely before 
the committee to explain the program in the course of the commit
tee's hearing and mark up of the annual foreign assistance authori
zation bill. Last year, as you all recall, we had passed a two year 
authorization bill. This gives the committee an opportunity for a 
more thorough, indepth look at this program and the rationale 
behind it. 

The reason for this is to take stock of the results of the decade or 
so of the United States international narcotics control programs 
and to respond to the cries for help from our constituents, the 
health experts, police, educators, armed fmces, employers, parents, 
and youth. 

It is clear that our society is being hurt badly and is changed for 
the worse by drugs. Today we will examine the strategy and pro
grams of the Department of State, the Agency for International De
velopment and the Drug Enforcement Administration in their ef
forts to stem the flow at the sources-those countries whose pro
duction and refining resources account for the flood of illicit drugs 
entering this country. 

The committee hopes to obtain some explanation of why we have 
not been able to more effectively reduce the flow of narcotics from 
abroad as well as to learn more of our successes on this effort. 

For example, yesterday we were told that it would be very easy 
to have eradication of the coca plant. It takes 4 years for a harvest. 
Why this has not been done is something that leaves a big question 
mark in the mind of the Chair. Some of the other testimony we 
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have raises the important question of whether our effort has been 
serious enough. 

We welcome our witnesses today, Mr. Dominick L. DiCarlo, As
sistant Secretary of State for International Narcotics Matters; the 
Honorable Thomas Boyatt, U.S. Ambassador to Colombia; Mr. 
Francis M. Mullen, Acting Administrator of the Drug Enforcement 
Administration; and Mr. Wheeler, who is representing the Agency 
for International Development since the Honorable M. Pet.er 
McPherson, the Administrator, is not a.ble to be here. In addition, 
Deputy Secretary of State Walter J. Stoessel, Jr., who is not able to 
appear today to testify, has asked to submit a statement for the 
record. Without objection his statement will be included at this 
point. 

[Mr. Stoessel's prepared statement follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER J. STOESSEL, JR., DEPUTY SECRETARY OF 
STATE 

MR. CHAI RMAN : 

As requested by the Committee, I will address policy 

issues related to international narcotics control. This 

testimony will complete the review of state Department 

activities, begun April 21, when Assistant Secretary DiCarlo 

discussed the programs and strategies conducted by the Bur

eau of International Narcotics Matters. At that time, 

Ambassador Boyatt discussed specific policies and programs 

with respect to Colombia, and, we note that Administrator 

Mullen discussed the diverse assistance rendered by the 

Drug Enforcement Administration. 

The Committee also took testimony from officials of 

the Justice Department, Treasury, Health and Human Services, 

the Central Intelligence Agency, and the White House Drug 

Abuse Policy Office -- who provided information on domestic 

consumption, trafficking, enforcement and prosecution efforts, 

and other international policy aspects. I will therefore 

confine my remarks to the responsibilities and policies of 

the Department of State, although I will note our numerous 

collaborations with these other U.S. agencies. 

Last September, President Reagan said he would establish 

"a foreign policy that vigorously seeks to interdict and 

eradicate illicit drugs, whereve~ cultivated, processed or 

transported." 

u 

.. L 



r 
• 

136 

The authority for our efforts, which Secretary Haig 

has affirmed as a high priority for the Department, is 

Section 481 of the Foreign Assistance Act, which established 

an international narcotics control function under the direc

tion of the President and the Department of State, on the 

basis that effective international cooperation is required 

to eliminate illicit production, trafficking in and consump

tion of dangerous drugs. 

No nation can cope with drug abuse by relying only on 

treatment, prevention and domestic enforcement. The supply 

of heroin, cocaine, marijuana and other drugs is so great 

that we simply must reduce production before we can substan

tially reduce availability. We must break the grower-to-user 

chains which stretch across five continents. To do this, we 

must have a comprehensive program of international control. 

The international control function was conferred upon 

the President, and has been delegated through the Secretary 

of State to the Assistant Secretary for International Narcotics 

Matters. I note that the Department of State is the only 

foreign ministry in which narcotics control has been elevated 

to the level of a senior policy branch. This function was 

assigned to the Department of State because the united States 

believes that other governments should understand that we regard 

drug abuse as not just a health problem, or an enforcement 

issue, but as a matter properly inte.grated into our foreign 
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policy as an issue of government responsibility under inter

national treaties -- that should be dealt with as a matter 

of international obligation and concern. 

Policv . 
Accordingly, as the first tenet of its international 

narcotics control policy, the Department has stressed, 

through diplomatic and program channels, that each country 

has the responsibility for demand and supply reduction within 

its borders. 

By virtue of the Single convention on Narcotic Drugs and 

the Conventior, on Psychotropic Substances, signatory nations 

are required to establish controls limiting the.production, 

manufacture and distribution of scheduled drugs to recognized, 

logitimate purposes. The Single Convention requires each 

signatory nation to declare and enforce prohibitions on the 

cultivation, production and distribution of opium, cocaine, 

cannabis and their derivatives. All of the major producer 

nations are signatories to the Single Convention. 

This Administration rejects the contentioil that drug abuse 

is particularly an American problem, or a problem of Western 

civilization, and rejects the contention that the United States 

has the primary responsibility for solving this problem. 

We recognize that, because of political and economic 

considerations, some countries cannot do the job alone, and 

the second tenet of our narcotics policy is that the inter

national community has an obligation to assist those nations 

which require help. 
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As a concerned member of the world cor.\l1l1lni ty, and as a 

severely impacted nation, the United States Government sup

ports a program of bilateral and multilateral assistance for 

crop control, interdiction ·.~d demand reduction programs, 

and we encourage other governments, especially the governments 

of other industrialized nations, to participate fully in 

these international control efforts. 

As the third tenet of our international control policy, 
the Bureau is applying more emphasis on crop control at the 
source in both our bilateral programs and in programs Con-
ducted in both our bilateral programs and in programs con-

ducted by international organizations which we fund. Current 

production capability and stockpilesof heroin, cocaine and 

marijuana or -cheir base materials, well exceed known consumption. 

Interdiction through various law enforcement activities is 

simply not sUfficient by itself to redUce availability, given 

current levels of production. 

The fourth tenet of our international policy is that 

narcotics-related economic assistance, whether rendered by 

the United States Government or an international organization, 

should be conditioned on concurrent agreements on control of 

narcotics production. 

Strategic Consideration 

There are a number of strategic considerations which 

link our principal policy positions and our program strategy. 
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1. While there have been notable aChievements in con-

trcl efforts, success in recent years has been margirial in 

terms of reducing worldwide availability of heroin, -cocain~ 

and ma..-ijuana. 

2. Interdiction efforts are not adequate in terms of 

worldwide effort, given current levels of production and 

3. Comprehensive control programs are not now politically 

negotiable or operationally feasible in every producer country. 

4. Both producer and transit nations are increasingly 

impacted by domestic drug abuse problems, as are the major 

industrializer , consumer nations, factors which present 

improved opportunities for both control agreements and 

increased inter11ational support. 

We believe our four fundamental policies -- acceptance 

by governments of producer and transit countries of their 

national responsibilities under treaties; the need for illter

national assistance from more of the wealthy and industrialized 

nations; the increas-ed emphasis or. crop control; and the insis

tence on linkage between narcotics-related economic assistance 

and agreements on reducing production -- respond correctly 

to these strategic considerations. 

Let me put these considerations into context. 

Our ultimate objective is that production be controlled 

in all geographic areas, simuitaneously. 
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Our first priQrity, for both our direct assistance programs and 

for the projects of international agencies which we fund, :I.s on 

reducing cultivation and production. Trafficking or inter

diction is our second priority, because we are convinced that 

crr..p control at the source is the most effective and 

economical method of reducing supply. 

As United States enforcement agencies can confirm, the 

problems of interdicting drugs in transit are such that only 

a small fraction is interrupted. P~oduction facilities, 

financial assets and drug products are highly mobile and cross 

many national frontiers. Experience has shown that when 

production declines in one area, drugs from other areas are 

moved into the market -- as has happened with both heroin and 

marijuana. 

However, reductions in CUltivation and production through 

crop control -- which can take the form of government bans 

on cultivation, as in Turkey, or manual destruction as 

~arried out in Peru, or chemical eradication as conducted by 

the Mexican Government -- are very different propositions, 

country to country, and present different degrees of complexity. 

~Jhile there have been notable successes in crop control, 

like Turkny and Mexico, and there are promising control 

efforts in Peru, Pakistan and Burma, which we are asaisting, 

the first hand reality is that worldwide crop control is a long

term objective. The conditio~s which are considered ideal for 
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mounting and sustaining an effective crop control program 

include: (1) an awareness of and acceptance by the central 

government of the national and international impacts of 

their domestic cultivation and production; (2) a strong 

central government which has the political will to enforce 

control and (3) the capability to achieve control of the 

gr.owing areas; and (4) adequate resources. 

With their own material inputs and our resource assis-

tance, Turkey and Mexico met these conditions. But, one or 

more limitations have to be overcome in other countries. 

For example, major opium producers like Iran, Afghanistan 

and Laos arc currently inuccessible politically to the 

united States. In other instances, like Burma and pakistan, 

the central governments do not now have complete control over 

all the key growing areas. In certain countries, considera

tions of local economic and political impacts of crop control 

are such that alternative financial incentives, or control 

disincentives that create risk for the growers, producers 

and traffickers, or both, must be offered before an effective 

cont~ol program can be negotiated or implemented. 

Theref~re, while the Department believes that crop 

control should be the end objective sought in all negotiations 

with producer countries -- and we actively seck to assist them 

in overcoming these limitations, directly or through multi

lateral assistance, such as United Nations projects -- the 
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second reality is that we must have a balanced program of 

crop control and interdiction. 

The third reality that must be considered in any 

assessment of our effort is that the international narcotic 

control program of the United States -- \-lhether the focus 

be on crop control or interdiction -- can only be as effec

tive and comprehensive as are the programs of the governments 

with whom We negotiate. 

The fourth reality is that we face a variety of problems 

which must be overcome before the problem can be brought 

under control. I have already mentioned such problems as: 

the political inaccessibility of certain producer nations; 

the lack of central government control over growing areas; 

the political and economic problems encountered by producer 

and transit nations attempting to exercise control over pro

duction and trafficking; and the difficulties inherent in 

interdiction. 

Let me add to our problem list. 

First, marke€ profiles change. In just a decade, Turkey, 

Mexico and Pakistan have been the major sources, in succession, 

for heroin entering the United States. While agreements must 

be negotiated country by country, the control effort must be 

truly international in scope. 

Second, we encounter in dealing with some foreign govern

ments not only a reluctance to accept responsibility for production 
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and trafficking, but we are also challenged by statements 

that drug abuse is an American problem. 

Third, this "American responsibility" syndrome is 

reflected in international support. It is disturbing to 

read the list of contributors to the United Nations Fund 

for Drug Abuse Control and realize that somE industrialized 

and wealthy nations contribute little or nothing to the 

support of the multilateral international projects sponsored 

by UNFDAC in critical producer and transit nations. 

Fourth, the economics of drug abuse currently favor 

illicit drug cultivation and production, and present us with 

some of the most challenging problems. Not only do the profits 

from the drug trade provide incentives to growers, producers 

and traffickers, but they impact heavily on local economies 

in producer and transit nations, as well as the united States, 

such as in South Florida. 

Program Strategy 

with those realities and problems in mind, I will explain 

how our principal policies translate into program strategies. 

Our diplomatic challenge is to raise international 

consciousness of the illicit narcotics issue to a level where 

heightened acceptance of national responsibility becomes an 

international reality, seen in increased action by affected 

governments -- producer nations, transit nations and consumer 

nations. 
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President Reagan, Vice Presidept Bush, Secretary Haig, 

the senior officers of the Department, and our Ambassadors 

are pressing the narcotics issue. They have communicated to 

the leaders and ministries of key nations the genuine inten

tion of this Administration to reduce drug abuse impacts upon 

the American people. This activity takes many forms -- the 

personal communications by Ambassador Dean to the King and 

Prime Minister of Thailand; the private talks between 

Vice President Bush and President Turbay of Colombia;" the 

discussions between Ambassador Corr and Bolivian Presi-

debt Torrelio, the talks Ambassador Boyatt has described 

with the Colombian Government, and the very recent discussions 

between the Deputy Secretary and the Jamaican Government. At 

another level, there are activities such as the recent meetings 

inaugurated by our Deputy Chief of Mission in Pakistan with 

key Ambassadors accredited to Pakistan to share information 

and develop cooperation with the Government of Pakistan on 

narcotics control. 

Assistant Secretary DiCarlo maintains an active continuing 

dialogue with the leadership of key producer and transit countries. 

In March, Mr. DiCarlo and ~~bassadcr Corr obtained a commitment 

from President Torrelio for a coca leaf eradication project in 

Bolivia which is being developed now. Earlier this year, 

Mr. DiCarlo met with major donors to UNFDAC to discuss funding 

priorities and to make explic:i.t the United states position that 
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economic assistance to narcotics producers should be linked 

to crop reductions. And, the Assistant Secretary and other 

U.S. officials this year communicated to the members of the 

United Nations Commissi~n on Nar.cotic Drugs that we have 

every intention of urging governments to live up to their 

commitments -- both for their domestic production and traffick

ing responsibilities and for their support of the international 

program. There are indications that foreign impacts of drug 

abuse, hwnan, economic and political, are improving the 

climate for increased responsiveness by certain governments 

on both counts. 

Because of the diversity of the problems we face, the 

international effort which State coordinates is a program 

of many parts. Through our Bureau of International Narcotics 

Matters, the Department is responsible for coordinating 

international narcotics activities of the United States 

Government; for coordinating the Government's international 

with its domestic activities; for negotiating internationaL 

agreements; and for ensuring cooperation with the activities 

of international organizations and foreign governments. 

As Dominick DiCarlo and Peter McPherson explained, the 

Bureau collaborates with the Agency for International 

Development on economic development projects in such producer 

nations as Peru, Pakistan and Thailand. The Bureau works 

quite closely with the Drug Enforcement Administration on 

4 L 



\ 

146 

technical assistance and training of foreign professionals 

a function in which customs also participates. The Bureau 

cooperates with our Bureau of International Organization 

Affairs in our dealings with United Nations drug control 

agencies and other international organizations. And, still 

within the Department, INM's programs are integrated in 

country policies through close collaboration with our regional 

bureaus, and with the narcotics coordinators in U.S. embassies. 

secretary Haig is a member of the Cabinet Council on 

Legal Policy which is addressing the objectives of drug 

supply reduction. The Secretary is also a member of the 

South Florida Task Force, chaired by Vice President Bush, 

which is focused on reducing problems caused by Latin American 

production and trafficking in cocaine and marijuana. 

·State and Justice work together on obtaining bilateral 

agreements on the gathering of information and evidence and 

rendering it admissable in courts of law in other nations. 

These two departments are also negotiating treaties with 

the Federal Republic of Germany, France and Italy, similar 

to the extradition and mutual legal assistance treaties with 

Colombia and the Netherlands, which the Senate ratified in 

December. And, agreements have been negotiated permitting 

flag vessels of other nations to be searched if these ships 

are suspected of transporting drugs to the united States. 
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Obviously, this diversity of program activity requires 

close policy coordination. state interacts on narcotics 

policy development with Justice, Treasury, Commerce, Defense, 

the Central Intelligence Agency, and other departments through 

standing and ad hoc committees. 

Similarly, State meets regularly with the Oversight 

Working Group assembled by the White House Drug Abuse Policy 

Office; these meetings are designed to coordinate the activities 

of State, Treasury, Commerce, Justice, the National Institute 

on Drug Abuse, and other agencies involved in both international 

and domestic drug programs. 

Conclusion 

In closing, I want to stress certain points. 

We have a policy -- and we have a strategy, with both 

short and long-range programs. It is a policy that is designed 

to ensure that the United States is foc~sing upon all aspects 

of the problem internationally -- the cultivation,production, 

and distribution of drugs, the flow of profits, the impacts 

upon other countries as well as our own, and the development 

of broad-based, multinationally supported control programs. 

Recent events in several countries, including both new 

agreements, reductions in crops, and major interdictions, give 

reason to be optimistic -- not that we are solving or eliminat

ing drug abuse -- but that we are making significant progress 

in our more realistic objective of establi.shing the. base for 

potential control of the production and distribution of 

major illicit substances. I choose these words carefully; 

we do not have control, but we have improved the possibility 

that the world community can gain control. 

. ... .. L 
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C~airman. ZABLO.CKI. G:en.tlemen, we ask that your verbal sum
marIes be, If possIble, hmIted to no more than 10 minutes. Of 
course, your complete statement, without objection will be entered 
in the record. ' 

Following the statements we will proceed with members' ques
tions add~essed to.you indiviqually o~ as a panel. We hope that this 
format wIll permIt the maXImum tIme for a fruitful dialog that 
will contribute to the committee's better knowledge of the problem 
and how you are attempting to resolve it. 

We will begin with Mr. Dominick DiCarlo. 

STATEMEN'!' OF HON. DOMINICK L. DiCARLO, ASSISTANT SECRE. 
TARY, INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS MATTERS, DEPARTMENT 
OF STATE 

Mr .. DICARLO. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee I have 
submItted a detailed statement o~ the policies, strategies, ~nd pro
grams of th7 Bureau of InternatIOnal Narcotic Matters. My oral 
statement wIll summarize how our programs carry out those funda-
menta.l policies. . 

The ~asic polici7s which govern our program strategy are: That 
t~e maJor na~cotIcs produger nations are all signatories to the 
smgle c?~v:entIOn on narcC!tlC drugs, under which each country has 
responsIbIhty for controlhng the production of narcotics to licit 
~eeds; t~at the intern.ational community should assist those na
~IC!n~ WhIC~ !leed help In controlling production and distribution of 
IllICIt substances; that crop control, which can be achieved through 
Government bans, chemical or manual eradication at the source or 
co~trolled reductions. to legitimate quotas, is the most effective,' ef
fic~ent, and. economIcal means of reducing the availability of 
opI~m, cocaIne, cannabis, and their derivatives. Our corollary 
pohc:y for th~ psychotropic drugs, which are controlled by a sepa
rate InternatIOnal convention, is to seek limits on imports and ex
ports; and, that narcotics-related economic assistance by the U.S. 
Government or international organizations, should b~ conditioned 
on concurrent agreements on the control of narcotics production. 

There are four principal considerations which influence program 
strategy: . 

First, ~hile t.he;.e have been notable achievements in crop con
trol and In~erdIC.tlOn efforts, these successes in recent years have 
been. margI!lal In ter~s of reducing worldwide availability of 
herom, cocaIne, and marIhuana. 

Second, interdiction efforts, which include arrests seizures of 
~rugs in tr~nsit, a~d capturin~ of financial assets, are ~ot adequate 
In term~ ?f worldWIde effort, gIven current levels of production and 
profitabIlIty. 

Third, comprehensive crop control programs are not now politi
cally negotiable or operationally feasible in every producer coun
try. 

Fourth, both p~oducer and transit nations are increasingly im
p~ct~d by domestIC dr~g abuse problems-as are the major indus
trIa~l~ed, consumer natIOns-factors which present improved oppor
tunItIes for both control agreements and increased international 
support. 
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Our first priority is on crop control, and our second priority is on 
interdiction. But, given the considerations just stated, the Bureau 
must pursue a program strategy that features both crop control
which is a long-term objective-and interdiction. Each strategy has 
proven potential-and each has obvious limitations. Our strategies 
are tailored to the problems encountered in each country. 

In developing Bureau strategy, and in negotiating with the gov
ernments of producer nations, we are well aware that the financial 
incentives favor illicit drug cultivation. Our strategy must there
fore include either alternative financial incentives such as econom
ic development programs, or, disincentives, such as arrests, sei
zures, forceful eradication, and other control measures that in
crease the risks for the farmer and producer-or, both incentives 
and disincentives. 

Our Bureau's bilateral assistance program is directed toward 
controlling production and distribution of illicit drugs exported to 
the United States. Production and distribution in other countries, 
as well as in some of the U.S. target countries, are addressed 
through our multilateral assistance program-including the proj
ects sponsored by the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Con
trol-and through our diplomatic initiatives. 

We are supporting opium eradication programs in Mexico, 
Burma, and Thailand, and the extension of the ban on opium culti
vation in Pakistan. We are supporting coca eradication projects in 
Colombia and Peru, and a new pilot program in Bolivia. 

The Bureau is not currently engaged. in herbicidal eradication of 
cannabis. Before we can exercise the program authority of the 
recent congressional amendment, we must satisfy provisions of the 
National Environmental Policy Act and Executive Order 12114. A 
draft programmatic environmental impact statement is now being 
prepared, following the March 30 scoping session. 

This action seeks to meet the statutory preconditions of deter
mining potential health impacts upon the American people, just as 
the concise environmental reviews satisfy the question of impacts 
on any country which might undertake such a project with our as
sistance. If these conditions are met satisfactorily, we will be pre
pared to negotiate herbicidal eradication programs with the gov
ernments of cannabis-producing nations. 

We are supporting interdiction programs in Thailand, Burma, 
Pakistan, Turkey, Peru, Ecuador, Brazil, Colombia, and in the Ca
ribbean. The targets include heroin, cocaine, marihuana, and other 
dangerous drugs. 

The Bureau is collaborating with the Agency for International 
Development on a combined economic and enforcement assistance 
program for the Upper Huallaga Valley in Peru, where approxi
mately 25 percent of cocaine transhipped to the United States 
originates, and, we are completing plans for a project in the 
merged areas of Pakistan's Northwest Frontier Province, where 
about 80 percent of that country's opium originates. 

Weare moving t.oward our priority of concluding agreements on 
crop control, such as the discussions we held in March with the 
Government of Bolivia, on coca eradication. I received today a draft 
proposal of an agreement that we will be discussing with Bolivia. 
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And, progress has been made in crop control and interdiction. In 
addition to the continuing success of the Mexican eradic::\tion pro
gram, we note the actions of the Pakistani Government which, in 
1981, conduct~d its first-ever eradication of opium poppy by forceful 
action on the merged area of Buner, and for the first time since 
1978, raided a laboratory in a tribal area. 

Other actions included the raid by the Thai Government on the 
base camp of the Shan United Army, which controls 70 percent of 
the Golden Triangle's heroin trade; and the increased manual de
struction of coca leaf by the Peruvian and Colombia Governments; 
and the major seizures of marihuana by the Colombians. 

But, these joint activities with foreign governments have not yet 
succeeded in gaining control over production or distribution of nar
cotics. In certain instances, the central governments, like Burma 
and Pakistan, do not have full control over key growing areas. In 
others, like Iran and Afghanistan, the United States has no politi
cal access for cooperation. The Peruvian rrogram is in its infancy, 
while the Thai Government has not yet fulfilled its commitments 
on crop control. 

Our efforts are not limited to these bilateral assistance projects. 
President Reagan, Vice President Bush, Secretary Haig, the senior 
officers of the Department, and our Ambassadors are pressing the 
narcotics issue. Our diplomatic initiative has twin emphases: One, 
the responsibility of individual nations for the drug problems they 
transport to the world community, and two, the need for a greater 
sharing of the support for the international control effort. 

We are disappointed with the level of contributions to the United 
Na.tions Fund for :Drug Abuse Control, our most important vehicle 
for the multilateral programs, such as those in Thailand, Burma, 
Turkey, and Pakistan-and with the lack of support for narcotics 
control programs in the Western Hemisphere. 

We are actively encouraging other governments to invest in bi
lateral and multilateral programs, especially the wealthy and in
dustrialized nations, so as to ensure that there are adequate pro
grams in all major producer and transit nations. 

There are indications that foreign impacts of drug abuse
human, economical, and political-in Western Europe and in pro
ducing and transit countries, are improving the climate for increas
ing responsiveness by governments on both control agreements and 
increased support. 

We sponsor international training, which is administered by the 
Drug Enforcement Administration and Customs. I was recently the 
commencement speaker at the Federal Law Enforcement Training 
Center, where we offer such training to enforcement officials from 
producer, transit, and consumer nations, and discussed with the 
graduates the need for an expanded interdiction effort. 

Our Bureau supports technical assistance for demand r{~duction, 
because we believe that assisting the governments of producer and 
transit nations with their domestic drug abuse problems facilitates 
our efforts to have them undertake comprehensive control pro
grams. 

It should be understood that our efforts can only be as effective 
as the strategies and programs of the governments with whom we 
collaborate. 
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We have some reason to be optimistic that ou! intern~ti<?nal. ef
forts are having an effect-not that we are s~lvlng or ehmlna~lI~g 
drug abuse-but that we are maki~g progres~ 111: ou~ more re~hst.lC 
objective of controlling the productIOn and dIstrIbutIOn of major Il
licit substances. We do not have control, but we have improved the 
possibility that we will gain control. 

Thank you. 
[Mr. DiCarlo's prepared statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. DOMINICK L. DICARLO, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF 
STATE FOR INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS MATTERS 

Mr. ChaiJ::Iltan: 

At the Committee's request, you will receive testimony 

from the Department which will discuss the specific of inter

national narcotics policy, both in terms of how the n~rcotics 

issue is reflected in fbreign policy, and, in terms of 

specific narcotics control policies pursued by our Bureau 

and other agencies. 

The Committee is also receiving testimony from the Drug 

Enforcement Administration, the Agency for Internationl 

Development, the International C~rnmunications Agency, and 

from Ambassador Boyatt, among others.' 

I will therefore provide a brief summary of policy issues, 

as the contex~ for a more detailed discussion of program 

strategies and our Bureau operations. I will make references 

to AID, DEA, ICA and other programs, mindful that detailed 

presentations have been provided by my colleagues. 

POLICY AND PROGRAM COORDINATION 

Before addressing the specifics of policy or program, I 

will respond tc the Committee's request in its invitation for 

an explanation of how we develop policy and program strategies. 

The Foreign Assistance Act (Section 481) established the 

united States international narcotics control function. 
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The responsibility for these functions, conferred upon the 

President by law and upon the Secretary f st o ate by Executive 

Order, has be&n delegated to the Assistant Secretary for 

International Narcotics Matters. Our Bureau'of International 

Narcotics Matters develops policy; negotiates agreements 

relating to international narcotics control; coordinates the 

international narcotics activl.'tl.'es of u.S. agencies; coordi-

nates u.S. international efforts wl.'th d ames tic Ul1ited States 

Government effor\:s,· and· di 1 l.S rect y responsible for the effec-

tive use of Foreign Assistance funds authorl.'zed and appropriated 

for Bureau programs. 

~'1ithin the DepaLrtment of State, we cooperate closely with 

the Bureau of Interlilational Organiz.'ltion Affairs in vur deal

ings with the united Nations drug control agencies and other 

international organizations. We col·laborate. with the Agency 

for International Development on economic assistance projects 

in narcotic~ producing countries-. d An , we integrate interna-

tional narcotics control poll.'cl.'es 'th 1 b W1 goal, regional and 

country policies through close collaboration with the Depart

ment's principal officers, the geographic bureaus and the 

narcotics coordinators in u.S. Embassies. 

Other units within the Department of State are involved 

in negotiating extradition and legal mutual assistance treaties, 

with international financial controls as they relate to tracing 

financial assets used in or produced by drug ·trafficking, and 

with maritime and other international transport laws and 
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regulations that relate to drug trafficking. And, external 

to the Depar.tment, the~e are a number of p=ogram £nitiatives 

under the cp~rational contrcl of the Drug Enforcement Admin

istratlon and the Criminal Division of Justice; units 'Jlithir. 

Treasury including customs; units within Transportation 

~ncluding the Coast Guard; the Department of Defense ~~d 

others. 

Gh'en this diversity of operational programs and agencies, 

there is need for policy and program coordination. There is 

considerable day-tQ-day interaction between our Bureau and 

other agencies, but there are also formal struetllres. 

The newly-formed r.abinet council on Legal Policy addresses 

legal policy issues involving interagency jurisdiction -

including narcotics, immigration and other issues. 'Secre-

tary Baig is a member of the counci!, which is chaired by 

the Attorney General. 

Our Bureau is also a member of the oversight Working 

G~oup, chaired by Dr. Ca~lton Turner, the Director of the -._-_ .. _ .... _---
Drug Abuse Policy Office in the White Bouse. These -------
meetings bring together our Bureau, Defense, Justice (DEA 

and the Criminal Division), Treasury (Customs ruld enforcement 

sections), the Coast Guard and the National Institute on Drug 

Abuse to discuss policy issues and strategies. 

Secretary Baig is a member of the South Florida Task Force 

on Crime, chaired by Vice President Bush. I am a member of 

the Working Group focusing on narcotics source countries in 

Latin America using transit routes through the Caribbean, the 

drugs and drug trafficking which impact upon South Florida. 

Internally, our Bureau CINM1- holds ulonthly working meet-
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ings with our count t ~ erpar agenc.es, such as DEA, NIDA, Defense, 

Customs, AID, the International Communications Agency, the 

Coast Guard and the CIA, to discuss ongoing projects, future 

activities, and the latest drug intelligence. 

Cooperation also occurs at the program level. Tnere are 

projects involving our Bureau and AID unde~;way or being planned 

in Thailand, Peru, Pakistan and Bo1ivi~. 
u INM funds training 

programs administered by DEA t and Customs, and also interact 

with NIDA and the Coast Guard on training and technical 

assistance. We cooperate on technical assistance with DEA in 
the field. And, we are co?perating with lCA on narcotics , 
information dissemination activities involving Peru, Jamaica, 

Colombia, Pakistan and Thailand. 
--- -=. ~..,.- "-~"==OO""""-=:.a:_ ..... ___ c-.c::=o-_-_ ";roo",=~-",_=-=-~ 

In sum" the Department of State, our Bureau 

and our colleagues in the Federal Government, a'~ attempting to 
ensure policy consistency, p~ogram efficiencl ~nd cooperation, 

and, to the extent Possible, to ensure th . at we are addressing 
all aspects of the drug problem. 

MAJOR POLICIES 

There are four basic policies which govenn our program 
strategy: 

1. Under international treaty, to which the majur producer 

nations are signatory, each country has responsibility for con

trol of n~rcotics to licit needs within its borders. 

2. The international community should assist those nations 

which need help in controlling production and dintribution of 

illicit substances. 

3. Cr~p control through government bans, chemical or 

manual eradication at the source, or reduct~,on to legitimate 

quotas, is the most effective, efficient and economical means 

of reducing the availability of opium, cocaine, cannabis and 

their derivativeo. (With respect to the PGychotropi~s, which 
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ara limited by a separate international treaty to the amounts 

needed for legitimate medical and/or scientific purposes, the 

corollary policy is to seek control of exports and imports.) 

4. Narcotics-related economic assistance to producer 

countries should be conditioned on concurrent agreements on 

the control of narcotics production. 

Our program strategy is based upon these policies and 

related strategic considerations. The principal considerations 

influencJ.ng program strategy are: 

__ While there have been notable achievements in crop con-

trol and interdiction efforts, these successes in rocent years 

have been marginal in terms of reducing worldwide availability 

of heroin, cocaine and marijuana. 

__ Interdiction efforts, which include arrests, seizures 

of drugs in transit, the capturing of financial assets, etc. 

are not adequate in terms of worldwide effort, given current 

< levels of production and profUalJility. 

__ comprehensive crop control programs are not now 

politically negotiable or operationally feas~le in overy pro

ducer count~. 

__ Both producer and transit nations are increasingly 

impacted by domestic drug abuse problems, as are the major 

industrialized, consumer nations -~ factors which present 

improved opportunities for both control agreements and increased 

international support. 

PROGRAM STRATEGY 

The Bureau's program strategy is predicated on the ultimate 

obj~ctive of controlling production in all key geographic sec

tors, worldwide, of illicit drugs exported to the united states, 
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so that ~ifniciant and lasting reductions in availability are 

achieved. Our first priority is ~n crop control, i.e., the 

elimination of drugs at the source (or reduction to legitimate 

quotas). Our second priority is on interdiction, i.e., 

trafficking enforcement. These priori tie A reflect the realities 

of worldwide production of target drugs, and the realities of 

attempting to seize drugs in transit. 

INM is focusing increasingly upon control of drugs at the 

source, because the problems of interdictfr.qdrugs in transit 

are such that only a small fraction of the traffic can be 

seized. Producing facilities, financial assets, and drug pro

ducts are highly mobile and cross many national boundaries. 

Experience has shown that when ~'roduction declines in one area, 

drugs from other. areas are moved into the market -- as was the 

experience with heroin three times i~ a decade. 

But, however important the other atrategic consider.ations, 

the critical strategic consideration is that we cannot achieve 

worldwide contr.ol of cultivation and production in all key 

sectors on a near-term basts. 

We are confronted by the need to negotiate control agree

ments on a country by country basis -- and by the reality that, 

not only do each of the producer 'countries present different 

sets of complex iocues to bo resolved be£ore crop control can 

be implemented and achieved, ~ut, also that some key producer 

countriea are not politically accessible to the United Stateo, 

including Irani Laos and Afghanistan. The opium production 
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areas in Burma and in the tribal areas of Pakistan are presently 

outside the effective control of the central governments. 

There is also the reality that progress will be achieved 

in stages. There is first the requirement to negotiate a 

collaborative assistance agreement with the producer nation, 

and we are still at that stage in some countries, such as 

Pakistan and Bolivia. Second, there is the need for the 

foreign government to implement the agreement, and we are 

still at that early program stage in other countries, such as 

Peru. Third, there is the containment stage, where the focus 

is upon ensuring that the problem does not recur or is at least 

held in check, and we are really at that stage only in Turkey 

and Mexico. 

In developing our strategy as well as in our negotiations 

with producer nations, we are well aware that. the financial 

incentives favor illicit drug cultivation -- and our strategy 

muat include.either alternative financial incentives, such as 

economic development programs, or, disincentives, such as 

arrests, seizures, forceful eradication and other contr~t 

measures that increaae the risks for the farmer and producer, 

or both incentives and disincentives. 

The Bureau therefore pursues a program strategy that 

features both crop contr~l and interdiction -- each strategy 

has proven potential -- and has obvious limitations -- with 

the priority given to crop control. Strategies are tailored 

to each country. 

Pi 
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DRUG OVERVIEW 

Our program strategy is of course a reflection of the 

problems which we confront, most especially the cultivation, 

production, and trafficking in substances destined for the 

United States illicit drug markets. As a background for the 

discussion we are about to provide regarding our specific 

programs, we present this brief discussion of the supply 

reduction problem. 

Heroin. Following a decline several years ago in the 

amount of heroin entering the united states, due in part to 

the successful Mexican opium poppy eradication pr,'Jgram, cUlti

val:ion appears to be increasing •. By mid-1981, the SUccess of 

a five-year poppy eradication and heroin inerdiction program 

in Mexico cut the crop from 65 tons to less than 15, and 

reduced Mexico's share of the u.s. heroin market by 71 percent. 

There are now a,erial reconnaissance reports of increased poppy 

production in ~~xico, and growers have ~de eradication more 

difficult by shifting to amalle:!:, widely scattered, and well

hidden fields. The Government of Mexico, however, has expanded 

its control program. 

Two successive droughts significantly lowered Sou'Ch:east 

Asia production in 1979 and 1980, resulting in steep price 

increases and the displacement of Southeast Asia heroin in 

both European and American marketa. However, intelligence 

reports estimate that Golden Triangle production may have 

reached a record harvest of 600-700 tons in 1981, with esti

mates of an equally large harvest this yoar. Resource problems 
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and the inaccessibility of much of the poppy CUltivation area 

due to insurgency limit the effective scope of the'Burmese 

narcotics control program. Although the commitment of the 

Government to eradication 1s sincere, the Burmese were ab~1 

to destroy less than 10 percent of the crop. 

opium stocks in Southwest Asia continue to provide a 

relatively cheap source of heroin for U.S. and European 

markets. Drought, low prices and the government ban on culti

vation~educed Pakistani production in 1980 and 1981 to a maxi

mum of 125 tons. However, surplus stocks from a 1973 Pakistani 

harvest of 800 tons are considerable. Pakistani opium is 

refined in laboratories in the tribal. areas of Pakistan and 

in areas along the Iran-'rurkey border. Southwest Asian heroin 

fed the 1979 epidemic of narcotics abuse in Western Europe 

and then flowed into major U.S. cities, where it accounted for 

60 percent of O.S. heroin abuse in 1980. Afghanistan's con

tribution to. Southwest Asian opium production, while unknown 

precisely due to Soviet occupation, is significant. One 

estimate places Afghan opium production at 200 tons in 1980. 

Although severe opium laws have been enacted in Iran, it is 

questionable whether the present gover.nment can control opium 

production within its territory. Iranian opium production 

is estimated at 400 to GOO tons. 

Turks, Pakistanis, Iranians and Lebanese control the 

bulk of heroin shipmants from the Middle East. to Western Europe. 

Except for Tw:ks, the same nationalities are also involved in 
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exporting to the United states, although they are less dominant 

than the Franco-Italian syndicates. Turkey contin~es to be 

a major transit country for heroin but successfully controls 

diversion from its own licit opium cultivation. 

Cocaine. The market profile for cocaine is undergoing 

some changes. Coca plants are still raised principally in 

Peru and Bolivia. But, Bolivia has emerged in recent months 

as an alternative center to Colombia for cocaine refining and 

trafficking. On the other hand, an estimated 3,000 hectares of 

coca leaf are now being cultivated in C~lombia, which enhances 

Colombia's predominance in the world cocaine trade. Colombia 

supplies at least SO percent of the finished cocaine imported 

into the United States. Colombi~~ traffickers appear to be 

the best organized in terms of cocaine laboratory facilities, 

smuggling capabilj.'o:.~· and distr:£.bution networks. 

The value to ~~e Colombia economy of cocaine trafficking 

and marijuana vroduction is estimated to oe in the r~lge of 

$1 billion to $1.5 b:£.llion, and drug money is beginning to 

undermine the legi tima tc economy. The Peruvian Government 

is attempting to control coca p~oduction and interdict 

trafficking, but success is offset by the easy accessibility 

of traff'ackers working out of or through Bolivia, Ecuador, 

Brazil and Colombia. Stocks of coca leaf in Bolivia and 

Peru are ample to produce cocaine for the U.S. and European 

markets into the foreseeable future without the competitive 

threat of Colombian coca cultivation. SC)1lth Florida and 
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Colombia are likely to remain the financial hubs of the 

cocaine trade. 

Marijuana and Hashish. An estimated 9,500 to 14,000 

metric tons of marijuano were imported into the United States 

~ 1980. Colombia supplied 80 percent of this imported 

marijuana; however, major stocke of Colombian marijuana 

remain unsold and prices have fallen. Marijuana (espectally 

sinsemilla) has become a major export crop of Jamaica. Domca

tice production in the United States accounted for about 

7 percent of the total market. 

Lebanon produced 650 tons of hashish in 1980, making that 

country the world's leading source; Lebanon and Pakistan 

accounted for 90 percent of world production and exports of 

an estimated 970 tons. An esttmated 200 tons of hashish 

entered the United States Ul 19~0, and another 200 tons were 

exported to Egypt. 

T~ e~mmar1f the need for a constant effort is evident 

in recent developments. Peru has agreed to a program of 
, 

coca eradication, but the prospe.cts for a net reduction in 

cocaine production from this region could be partially offset 

by new coca leaf production in Colombia. Southwest Asian 

heroin moved into U.S. markets to replace heroin reductions 

resulting from the successful Mexican program and the decline 

in Southeast Asian production. Now, after two year:3 of 

drought, SQutheast Asia has produced bumper crops and we 

could cee the mark~t profile ohange again. The market for 



r 
162 

Colombian marijuana is softening, but there are not only major 

stockpiles that could be directed to our country, there is also 

an apparent preference for the high-grade sinsemilla. 

PROGRAM COMMITMENT AND METHODS 

As a concerned member of the world community, and as a 

nation which has been severely impacted by drug abuse, the 

u.s. Government has maintained a program of bilateral and mUlti

lateral support and assistance in crop control, interdiction 

1L"ld demand reduction. 

The Bureau's program objective is to assist foreign govern

ments in meeting their treaty obligations. This objective is 

achieved through: 

Bilateral assistance to support local initiatives by 

foreign governments 

Diplomatic efforts to develop'interna~ional support for 

multilateral activities in dru~ producing and transit 

nations, and, where possible, development of bilateral 

assistance programs by other countries 

Participation in inte~ational organj.zations 

Training programs which strengthen the enforcement 

capabilities of personnel in producer, transit and 

consumer nations 

Guidance, coordination and support of other u.S. agencies 

engaged in international narcotics control 

Coordination of international activities with domestic 

demand/supply reduction programs 
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Technical assistance in support of international 

demand reduction programs 

The Bureau's ~roposed budget for FY 1983 is $40 million, 

of which 75 percent is targetted for in-country programs. 

Almost half of our resources support activities in Latin 

America, with about a third in Asia. The balance supports 

inter-regional and international organization programs. 

BILATERAL PROGRAMS 

Latin American Regional Stra~ 

The Bureau's strategy in Latin America ~s to assit pro

du~ing and transit countries in stopping the flow of heroin, 

cocaine and marijuana, as well as other dangerous drugs. 

Beyond its continuing concern about the impacts these illicit 

drugs have on the American people, INM is especially sensitive 

to the fact that trafficking in marijuana and cocaine into the 

South Florida area has resulted in serious social and economic 

disruptions throughout that regi6n. 

(Bolivia) 

Intelligence sources estimate that Bolivia y which has an 

estimated 25,000 to 33,000 hectares under coca leaf CUltiva

tion, supplies approximately half of the cocaine consumed in 

the United States. Our activities in BoUvia have been minimal 

since the July 1980, coup which brought to power a ndlitary 

government with close ties to international cocaine traffickers. 

However, our activities in Bolivia may be expanded as the 

result of recent discussions with the Torrelio Government which 

assumed power in September, 1981. 
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I met with President Torrelio and other Bolivian leaders 

in March, and obtained from the Pre!3ident a commitment '1:0 move 

rapidly on a coca eradication program. Bolivian officials, 

assisted by U.S. Embassy personnel, are preparing a pt~, for 

a systematic eradication program. If adopted and successfully 

implemented, this action would over time reduce Bolivia's 

enormous coca cultivation to levels needed for legal production. 

The discussions in La Paz emphasized our willingness to support 

Bolivia in coca eradication, and we have agreed to provide 

funding for an experimental herbicide eradication program. 

The Government of Bolivia is aware that an effective narcotics 

control effort is the prime requisite for a resumption of U.S 

economic assistance. 

(Peru) 

Peru is the other major source df coca leaf for the inter

national cocaine market. The National Narcotics Intelligence 

Consumers' Committee reported in-January that the estimate of 

Peruvian coca leaf cultivation has been increased to 40,000 to 

60,000 hectares. The Governmont of Peru has cooperated in 

narcotics interdiction efforts, but, like other producer coun

tries, faces the obstacles of corrupi:ion and inadequate resources. 

While the Bureau's initial emphasis was on supporting 

enforcement activities, the major share of the current and pro

posed program is targetted on eradication. The major share of 

our 1983 program request is to support an eradication program 

in the Upper Huallaga Valley, which is purposefully complemented 

by a five-year AID-funded rural development project. 
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The-Upper Huallaga Valley is the country's single largest 

source of illicit coca, with an estimated 17,000 he~tares of 

coca CUltivation. Our p~' t th f ~oJec ere ore targets on the source 

for approximately 25 percent of the cocaine entering the U.S. 

The AID rural development project is the first in which the 

long-advocated strategy of coordinating the Bureau's support 

for enforcement with AID's developrr~nt assistanc~ is being 

implemented. The five-year AID project committed $18 million 

to finance a program of agricultural research and extension 

credits, and other developmental activities. Contingent 

upon budgetary considerations, rNM plans to spend roughly 

$15 million on enforcement and eradication of illicit coca 

in the Upper Huallaga Valley and other areas of Peru over the 

same five-year period. 

Traditional enforcement assistance is provided for the 

?eruvian Investigative Police, which concentrates on investiga

tions in urb~ a~eas, and for the interdiction efforts of the 

Guardia Civil and Peruvian Customs. We are also supporting 

the development of the Mobile Rural Police (UMOPAR), head

quartered in the Upper Huallaga. The objective is to have 

UMOPAR obtain the size and mobility, by 19 a 3, to 1110unt inter

diction missions into other coca-producing and trafficking 

areas of the country. 

The most recent reports from our Embassy in Lbma ~how 

seizures in 1981 of 5,930 kilograms of coca paste, 44 kilo

grams of base, 122 kilograms of cocaine hydrochloride, and 

26,807 kilograms of coca leaves. The Peruvian Znvestigative 
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Police were reportedly responsilile for SO peroent of the 

paste seizures, 75 percent of the base seizures, and 80 

percent of the hydrochloride seizures. Enforcement by the 

Guardia Civil increased, with UMOPAR reportedly accounting 

for 30 percent of the ~asteseizures and 55 percent of the 

seizures of coca leaf. 

Our assessment is that the Peruvian Government is 

attempting to cont~ol coca production and interdict traffick

ing and that this is a promising effort. 

(Colombia) 

Although coca planes are principally raised in Peru and 

Bolivia, and Bolivia has emerged in recent months as an 

alternative center for cocaine refining and trafficking, 

Colombia remains predominant in the world cocaine trade. Coca 

paste refined in Peru and Bolivia is prima:dly smuggled directly 

or through Ecuador to Colombia, where it is refined !rito 

cocaine, and transshipped to markets in the u.s., Latin America 

and Europe. Colombia supplied at least 50 percent of the 

finished cocaine imported into the u.S. in 1980. Moreover, 

an estimated 3,000 hectares of coca leaf axe now being culti

vated in Colonmia. This source of raw material enhances 

Colombia's ranking position as leading supplier. Colombian 

traffickers appear to be the best organized in terms of 

cocaine laborato~y facilities, smuggling capability and dis

tribution networks. 
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The value to the Colombian economy of cocaine traffick

ing and marijuana pr'oduction -- Colombia also suppll.es an 

estimated 80 percent of the marijuana imported into the 

Unit~d States -- is estiwated to be in the range of $1 billion 

to $1.5 billion. and drug money is unquestionably undermining 

the legitimate economy. 

The Bureau has provided $32 million through FY 1981 in narcotics 

contr.ol assistance to Colombia, including continuing assistance 

to the Colombian National Police, the Customs Service, Q,ud: 

the Armed Forces in their coordinated support of cocaine, 

marijuana, and dangerous drug interdictions. 

The Turbay Government has demonstrated a commitment to 

interdiction and to the manual eradication of coca in success-

ful campaigns conducted by the Judicia'. and National Police 

(which has deployed more than 1,000 men throughout the country 

in new anti-narcotics units since January 1981), and supported 

by the Attorn~y General's air wing and the armed forces. 

~n the last year, ~~e Colombian Navy, Coast Guard and 

National Police seized an estimated 4.7 ndllion pounds of 

marijuana. The special narcotics units of the National Police 

are stationed throughout th~ country, including keypoints in 

coca CUltivation areas. with the mobility provided by U.S.

supported helicopters they have been moving e££ectively in 

recent months against coca cultivation, including the'manual 

eradication of coca plants and the ral.ding of luboratories. 

Information received in INM indicates that, in a 25-month 

________________________________ " _______________________________ ~~.~, ___ , _________ ~. ______________________________ 6-______ -u_~~A. ______ ~rl~d .. __________________ ~ ____ ~ __________ ---A~----
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period, these units of the Colombian Gove:r'ruttent des~oyed 

125 cocaine laboratories. And, the info~~ation we'have i~ 

that the Government destroyed 106,665 coca plants in all of 

1980, but destroyed 237,000 plants in just seven months of 

1981, and destroyed 608,000 plants in a single month, January 

of 1982. 

In FY 1983, INM will continue to support these campaigns 

as well as interdiction activity by the Colombian Customs 

Service. In addition ~o commodities and support equipment, 

the training component of the project is designed to complete 

the objective of making the customs Service self-sufficient 

in effective narcotics interdiction. 

The Bureau racognizes that, When consideration i~ given 

to countries wherein we might make use of the renewed oppor

tunity for herbicidal spraying of cann~iG with paraquat, 

mention is usually made of Colombia. We discuss the issue of 

herbicidal sprayi.~g in another section; SUffice for the immediate 

discussion of Colombia to note that the Bureau is especially 

sensitive to opportunit~es to assist governmen~s in herbicidal 

spraying projects. However, before such assistance is given, 

the Bureau must satisfy certain legal requirements, including 

an assessment of environmental impact on the health of Americans 

as well as on any countXl' taking this action. 

(Ecuador) 

The country is important as a trafficking link for coca 

derivatives and cocaine moving from Bolivia and Peru to 
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Colombia. INM has provided commodity and training support 

to the Customs Military Police and the Nation~l Police. 

In September, 1980, a program agreement was signed with the 

newly-formed National Directorate for the Control of Illicit 

Nar.~otics (DINACTIE) in the Attorney General's Office. 

Whereas the assistance to the police is for coca interdiction 

programs, the funds provided to DINACTIE include buth drug 

abuse education support funds as well as interdiction support. 

(Brazil) 

Since 1979, Brazil has shown evidence of becoming an 

important cocaine tr~nsit cowttry and is the principal source 

for ac~tone and ether used in cocaine refinement in Bolivia. 

Rather sophisticated drug distribution networks move coca 

derivatives from Bolivia to colombia or cocaine through Brazil 

for ultimate sale in the u.s. and Europe. INM signed an 

agreement with the Federal Police in September, 1981, which 

provides relatively modest support for interdiction operations 

aL~d at disrupting trafficking at s~lected key border areas, 

areas not otherwise receiving adequate enforcement attention 

and where traffickin~ directly affects U.S. markets. The 

agreement ~rovidas the Federal Police with updated communica

tiona equipment and operational support for their border 

patrols. 

(Mexico) 

~~e narcotics eradication program undertaken in coopera

tion with the Mexcian Attorney General's office has been the 

.. 4 h 
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Department's largest international narcotics control initia

tive. Over a lO-year period, the United states invested more 

than $95 million of international 'narcotics control funds in 

this joint venture, but the Mexican Government increasingly 
spent more and last year was spending four dollars to every 
U.s. dollar. 

The key to the auccess of the campaign was the decision 

of the Mexican Government to use aerial crop dusting techniques 

employing herbicides (manual eradication had proven inadequate) • 

At the high point in the effort, some 10,000 hectares of opium, 

which could have produced 10 tons of heroin, were destroyed. 

The program reduced the Mexican share of the U.S. heroin market 

from a high of 87 percent t~ 25 percent by 1980, when the NNICC 

estimate was that about O'Je metric ton of heroin was entering 

the Unjted States. Recently, when there were indications of 

expanded cultivr.tion in Mexico, the Government increased its 

eradication e~fort. 

With the exception of a pilot safety training program, 

the bulk of U.S. support for the Mexican program is for the 

opium eradication airfleet (87 aircraft). 

(The Caribbean) 

Trafficking routes for at least 15 percent of the cocaine 

and marijuana, and a major portion of the illicitly produced 

dangerous drugs entering the United States pasa through the 

Caribbean. INM seeks to encourage and support interdiction 

efforts by Caribbean governments through diplomatic initiatives, 

i 

I' 

i; 
" II 
I' 

1 
)
' 

Ii 
I 

171 

direc~ assistance or training, and an improved environment . 
for activity by U.S. enforcement agencies. 

The Bureau is planning to develop a system of real time 

communication among the narcotics enforcement o~~aniziltions 

in the Caribbean and Central America. The system, using 

either satellite-connected telephone circuit or shortwave 

radios, will operate in both Spanish and English to allow a 

rapid exchange of intelligence. 

An opportunity developed this year to assist the Haitian 

Government in developing an eff~ctive maritime narcotics 

interdiction capability. U.S. support ha~ included assistance 

by the u.s. Coast Guar.d in rehabilitat~?n of Haiti's patrol 

fleet, training of boat maintenance personnel, and operational 

support of sea interdiction patrols. Information develol>ed 

by these patrols is provided to U.S. Coast Guard vessels in 

the area. The ongoing program in the Caribbean will seek Lo 

provide patrol and other craft for the coope~ating police and 

~lforc~nent authorities in other key transit countries. 

Jamaica is important to the developing strategy in the 

Caribbean because it is not only a major stopover for traffick ern 

but is the only significant narcotics producer in the area 

appro~imate1y 10 percent of the marijuana consumed in the 

United States is e~timated to be of Jamaican origin. The 

Deputy S~crotary of State recently discussed with Jamaican 

authorities J.S. interests in Jamaica narcotics control and 

our Ambassador seeks to identify the proper timing for an 

eradication and interdiction project. 
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Southeast Asian Regional Strategy 

As a result of the excellent growing conditions for 

poppies in 1981, the production of opium from the three coun

tries of the Golden Triangle (Thailand, Burma and Laor.) rose 

from an estimated 200 metric tons in 1980 to an estimated 

600-700 metric tons in 1981, with 1982 production equal to 

or exceeding 1991. Southeast Asian heroin accounted for an 

estimated 15 percent of heroin entering the Uni~ed States 

in 1980. Since most of the producing areas in Burma are 

not accessible to that Government, and collaboration with 

Laos is not feasible, U.S. reso'~ces are concentrated on 

eradication and interdiction ()f o!~ium and heroin -- chiefly 

on the Thai-Burmd border. 

(Thailand) 

Virtually all of the Golden Triangle's heroin passes 

through Thailand en route to world markets. Thailand is not 

only the major transit country, but a producer as well, and, 

with its large addict population, its domestic consumption 

also sustains tr~fficking organizations. 

The Bureau's strategy is (1) to support Thai actions 

against the refining and trafficking organizations; (21 

a.sist in opi~ cultivation control; (3) enhance overall Thai 

narcotics enforcement; and (4) develop a Thai consciousness 

and response to its own narcotics abuse problem. 

The assessment of the Thai program is mixed. !n Januaryr 

the Royal Thai Government took forceful action against the 
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dominant opium refining and trafficking organization, the 

Shan United ~~y led by Chang Chi-Fu. And, there has been a 

decline in the availability of precursor chemicals (e.g., 

acetic anhydride) used to refine opium into heroin, as a result 

of Government efforts. The reports indicate that the amount of 

acetic anhydridu reaching ..:he northwest border refineries has 

dropped signifjcantly while priceG have increased. Refineries 

are reportedly having more difficulty i~ converting their 

bumper stock~ of raw opium into heroin, and some refining 

activitie~ have reportedly moved to the Thai/Malaysia border. 

On the other hand, the Thai have failed to enforce the 

opium poppy ban even in areas which have benefitted ade

quately from the united Nations crop substitution program. 

And, while we applauded the Government's raid in January, 

actions are needed to consolidate and exp~nd this disruption 

of tra.Eficking. 

INM assistance will contin~e to focus on controlling the 

entry of opiates from Burma (particularly through support of 

the interdiction efforts of the Border Patrol Police) and on 

opium eradication in Thailand. In the former instance, our 

assistance supports and will continue to support Thai efforts 

to sustain control on entry from Burma, principally by 

destabilizing trafficking organizations. u.S. assistance will 

also su~port drug educat~on projects to alert the Thai people 

to the dangers that drug trafficking and drug abuse pose to them. 
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(But'Ir.a) 

Burma has been a traditional source of illici~ opium, 

producing an estimated average annual yield of 300 tons 

over the five-year period 1976 through 1980. The 1979 

and 1980 harvests were estimated at only 12S tons and 179 

tons respectively, attrib~table in part to suppression 

activities of the Socialist Republic of the Union of Burma 

(SRUB), ~ut chiefly the result of a prolonged drought in 

the grOWing areas. However, good weather in the 1980-81 

growing season resulted in a bumper opium harvest estimated 

at SSO tons, with prospects for at least as much from the 

1982 harvest. 

Political l.nsurgent and bandit organizations such as 

the Burmese Communist Party and the Shan United Army, operating 

principally in ~le Shan, Kachin, and Kayah States, are largely 

responsible for production of and trafficking in illicit 

narcotics. The principal enfor~ement agencies are the People's 

Police Force and the B~ Army, supported by the Air Force. 

Burma is slowly emerging from its self-imposed isolation 

and cooperation on narcotics centrol issues has been a major 

aspect of our improved relationship with the SRUB. The Govern

ment places great importance on achieving long-ter.m success 

in reducing the production of opium and her~in, through a 

combination of rural development and crop substitation with 

enforcement and eradication. The SRUB reporta that sizeable 

amounts of poppius are manually eradicated each year; however 

----------------~~.I----
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the Government at present is unable to exercise effective 

control over most of the opium-producing areas. U .-S. support 

has provided and will continue assistance to the security 

forces, as well as for programs of opium eradication and inter

diction of opium trafficking -- through provisions of both 

equipment, other resources, and training. 

Although we are frustrated by the Government's inability 

to do more, we are satisfied that progress is being made and 

that the trend is upward. 

(other East Asia Regional) 

In addition to major country-specific projects, the 

Bureau supports other ongoing country-specific projects, or 

initiates such programs, through its regional cooperation 

assistance program. A specific goal is to support regional 

projects among ASEAN member nations, ~esigned to impede 

illicit narcotics production, processing, trafficking and 

consumption. The regional program includes law enforcement, 

prevention education, and technical assistance in addict 

treatment and rehabilitation. 

Southwest Asian St~ategY 

According to DEA, Southwest Asia (principally Pakistan~ 

is currently the principal source of heroin entering the 

United stateG. The lack of diplomatic relations with Iran 

and the Soviet occup~tion of Afghanistan preclude any coopera

tive narcotics control ef~orts. INM's regional strategy 

centers therefore on Pakistan as a majo~ opium and heroin 
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producer and on Turkey as a principal conduit of opiates 

moving from Southwest Asia to Western Europe c1nd eventually 
the United States. 

(Pakistan) 

Opium production in Pakistan for the past two years has 

been in the 100-125 ton range, down from ttie record 700-800 

ton 1979 crop. Three factors account for this (1) a Govern

ment ban on poppy cultivation which was totally effective 

in the Government-contro4:ed "settled" areas of the Northwest 

Frontier Province (NWFP), which produced 300 tons of the 1979 

crop; (2) production disincentives, due to depressed prices 

because of larger stocks remaining from previous creps; and 

(3) adverse ,,'eather conditions. 

Pakistani cooperation to control opium prod~ction and 

heroin trafficking is ~-proving the G .uu as·, overnment becomes 

increasingly aware of the potential threat to its own social, 

economic and political stability, and foreign assistance 

becanes available. 

The ban on poppy cultivation was enacted in 1979, and 

all CUltivation in areas under firm Government control (the 

settled areasl has apparently ceased. In contrast to the 

"set-cled" areas, enforcement of the ban has not been politically 

feasible in the tribal areas of the NWFP, which still enjoy 

considerable au~onomy. However, the Government has indicated 

that it is prepared to act forcefully against heroin or 

morphine laboratories; in February, the Government shut down, 

for the first time since 1978, a heroin i process ng laboratory 
in the tribal areas. 
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Enforcement of the poppy cultivation ban did occur in 

1981 in a U.N. assistance project within the "merged" areas 

of the NWFP which were (as recently as 1971) tribal or 

princely states autonomous of central government control, 

and which are still in initial stages of political integra

tion into the central government administration. U.S. nar

cotics control programs focus on these "merged" areas of th:l 

NWFP, which produce 80 percent of Pakistani opium (versus 

20 percent for the tribal areas). A developmental project 

sponsored by the united Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control 

(UNFDAC) is in place in the merged areas. The Government 

maint~ins that the traditional opium trade cannot be forcibly 

suppresse~ without a political back-lash unless so~s develop

mental assist~nce, including alternate income possLbilities, 

is provided • 

INM's assistance to Pakistan over the next several years 

will continue support of crop control in the "merged" areas, 

through a cL~ination of enforcement of the poppy ban and 

appropriate economic development projects. Our assistance 

agreements with Pakistan are negotiated with the Paldstan 

Narcotics Control Board (PNCBl as the coordinating agency 

within the Government of Pakistan. The programs themselves 

may be implemented by federal or provincial authorities. 

At the present time, we have prog:t'ams in two categories: 

crop control and law enforcement (there is a small program 

in Qemand reduction). The PNCB is currently establishing, 
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with DEA's advisory assistance, narcotic task forces in pro

vincial capitals. Crop control activity is currently limited 

to introducing agricultural alternatives. However, INM, with 

AID support, anticipates agreements with Pakistan beginning in 

1982 which link enforcement of the poppy ban with developmental 

assistance. Pakistan has agreed to invoke the poppy ban in 

the area of a developmental assistance project from the tlme 

the project agreement is signed. • 
(Turkey) 

'l'he Turkish Governmea.nt has demonstrated that it has both 

the will and the capability for effective licit opium crop 

control and interdiction. Since the early 1970's, Turkey 

has used its own resources to prevent illicit diversions 

from its lir.it poppy cultivation. But, because of its 

strategic location between Asia and Europe, Turkey has been 

a traditional opium smuggling route as well as a base for 

illegal heroin and morphine lanoratories. At present, most 

opiates moving by land from the producing countries (Afghanistan, 

Pakistan and Iran) transit Turkey en route to the United States 

and Europe with some refining in Turkey before shipment. 

is assioting the Turkieh National Police and the Jandarma 

with needed commodities. 
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MULTILATERAL PROGRAMS 

The United States promotes awareness of the inter

national narcotics problem through the United Nations 

General Assembly, the Economic and Social Council, and 

other UN agencies. Through the Single Convention on 

Narcotics and the Convention on Psychotropic Substances, 

the ON initiates controls on the flow and use of the 

narcotics and psychotropic substances and, through the 

Commission on Narcotic Drugs (eND) and United Nations 

Fund. fdr:'Drug Abuse Control, seeks to stimulate mUlti

lateral efforts to deal with narcotics production, 

trafficking and abuse. At our urging, the CND adopted 

a global five-year strategy in 1981. The United States 

has been the strongest financ;:ial Suppol.ter of UNFDAC. 

Recently, the Fuz:eau initiated a meeting of major donors 

to UNFDAC, which produced a better understanding of 

the need to link crop control. with economic development 

and of UNFDA,C prior.i.ties. 

In ~dd!tion to urging other industrialized nations 

to assist in narcotics control, the united States has also 

urged international financial institutions to target 

developmental projects in narcotics-producing areas. To 

achieVe its various international objectives, the United 

Seates also works with the North Atlantic Treaty 

Organization~ the Organization for Economic Development 

and Coope:rat<Lon, the Association of Southeast Asian 
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Nations, the colombo Plan and international public banks. 

Colombo Plan Regicnal Drug Program. To assist 

Colombo Plan members (which include many of the world's 

illicit and licit opium pl:oducers) to suppress illicit 

production, processing and.trafficking in opium and its 

derivatives, INM contributes to the colombo Plan Reqional 

Drug Program, which provides fellowships, seminars, 

workshops and multi-national conferences for its members, 

as a means of providing training, technical assistance, 

and ensuring cooperation/non-duplication. The FY 1983 

contribution is budgeted at $150,000. 

UNITED NATIONS FUND FOR DRUG ABUSE CONTROL. UNFDAC has 

been able to work with countries whose cooperatio:.'l is 

vi tal to ~]S narcotics control interests, but where 

political circumstances inhibit US bilateral asaistance. 

In other areas its programs complement US activities. 

UNFDAC's program supports projects seeking opium cont~ol 

through crop substitution, as ~ell as enforcement and 

demand reduction aa~istance. Its activity focuses on 

Burma, Thailand, TUrkey, and Pakistan. The US contribution 

to UNFDAC for ~ 1983 is budgeted at $2,00(,000. 

TRAINING. Increasing the effectiveness of foreign 

drug enforcement personnel in drug producing countries and/or 

transit nations is important to the international narcotics 

control ~rogram. Training support is provided by the 

Drug Enforcement Amninistration, the united States Customs 

service and the Department of State, and in some instances, 
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by NIDA and the Coast Guard. Approximately 22,000 

foreign personnel have been trained by the US since 1971; 

many have assumed key positions which are instrumental 

in the development and implementation of more effective 

drug control policies and programs. For several years, 

training in the United States and overseas of foreign 

nationals by US agencies was focused on the basic 

techniques of drug enforcement. Since 1977, as many 

participant countries began to develop some degree of 

training capability, emphasis has gradually shifted to 

more specialized types of instruction and expansion of 

operational capabilities through the utilization of more 

s~phisticated investigative methods. Recognizing that 

international narcotics contFol training can provide 

channels of communication and cooperation among countries, . 
added emphasis is being focused o~ regional training 

programs designed to improve multilateral intelligence 

and information exchange. Training is budgeted at 

$4,200,000 for FY 1983. 

DEMAND REDUCTION. The long-term goals of this 

inter-regional activity are specialized for both Asian 

and Latin Amer:l.can countries. For Asia, the goal is to 

assist countri(lls in coordinatlng policies and programs 

to implement large-scale demand reduction programs which 

can significantl~ erode the local heroin consumer base 

that supports local production and, the exporting of narcotics. 
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For Latin America, the goal is to assist organizations 

which can mobilize popular and governmental support . 
for strong narcotic control programs. Raising the 

consciousness o~ awareness of both gover~~ents and 

societies to the impacts of drug abuse is an objective 

of the preventive efforts. 

The inter-regional demand reduction program includes: 

(1) activities which alert and inform policymakers of 

the social; crime and health costs of drug abuse; (2) . 
technical assistance in development of local treatment 

and prevention programs; (3) specialized internships; 

(4) development of training cadre; and (5) distribution 

of techn~cal assistance material. INM has budgeted 

$600,000 for this .activity in FY 1983. 

DIPLOMATIC IN~Tl:VES 

As I indicated earlier, there are thr~e strategic 

objectives which we p~sue thFough diplomatic channels: 

First, there is the need to impress upon the 

governments of all producer and transit nations their 

national responsibilities for the problems they contribute 

to the world community •• 

Second, the=e is the need for the industrialized 

and wealthy nations to make larger contributions to bilateral 

and multilateral programa. 

Third, thete is the challenge of ensuring that there 

are adequate programs in all major producer and transit 

nati.ons. 

As the Department's policy document will highlight 

with several examples, President Reagan, Secretary Haig, 
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O~ ambassadors and embassy specialists, our Bureau 

personnel and other US officials are stressing these 

points in their dialoguep ~ith the leaders and ministries 

of other nations. 

And, these diplomatic initiatives with respect to 

increased national acceptance of responsibility are having 

an effect. In addition to the examples which will be 

noted by the De;uty secretary, I would like to note that, 

when Prim~ Minister Prim of Thailand came to the us to 

meat with ~resident Reagan, he was accompanied by the 

Deputy Prime 1Il:f.ziister;"imd a • senior narcotics specialist -- a 

recognition of the Royal Thai Government's understanding 

that we are unequivocally seriou.u, ir. our dealings with 

all such governments, in red~cing the impacts of drug 

abuse on the American people. 

Similarly, our recent di!lCUSsions with the Bolivian 

government, the actions of the Thai and Pakistani 

governments, the increased destruction of crops reported 

from several countries and other activities are encouraging. 

o~ third diplomatic objective -- ens~ing a 

cOlllPrehensive program network -- is Hnked closely with 

our objective of increasing support for int.ernational 

programs ~- and, our insistence on this point is rivalled 

only by our disappointment. 

Anyone reading the data on drug abuse around the 

world must conclude that it is in the self-interest of 

II· 
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all nations to control production and trafficking in 

their territory and to share in the internation~l 

responsibility for supporting demand and supply 

reduction proglams. 

The importation of heroin into Europe rivals us 

imports levels; there are an estimated 225,000 to 350,000 

heroin addicts in Wastern Europe compared to a US 

d death rates in countries esimate of 450,000; and over ose 

such as Ita~y, Denmru:k and Germany are comparao.tively 

equal to o~ greater than in the US. The incidence of 

heroin addiction in countries such as Malaysia, Thailand 

and~i1~P~ considerably higher than in the US. 

In sum, these and other examples confirm that drug 

abuse is a problem that affects both industrialized and 

natl.· ons, including producer and transit developing 

countries. Drug abuse ~s not just an American problem. 

There are indications that this spreading misery 

has made a number of produce; and transit nations more 

i f the impacts of drug abus e on their people, consc ous 0 

and conditions have improved for ini tia ting proj.ects. 

But, international support has not kept pace with 

the the.tor c; .. i the r Asponse of the world community do_e_s ____ _ 

not match the problem. 

.. -~~----~----~~ 
-= -onl;-theu;i:t~stat~, the Federal Republic 

"'~ .. ~-.--~------'-------
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of Germany, Sweden, Norway and AUstralia contribute 

$?OO,OOO or more a year to UNFDAC. 

CONCLUSION 

Any assessment of the United States' international 

strategy and program just described must consider, as 

a central condition, that our efforts can only be as 

effective as the strategies and programs of the governments 

with whom we collaborate. 

Yet, while we candidly acknowledge our continuing 

problems, the Department and our Bureau remain confident 

of our policies and direction. 

We share the conviction of our colleagues that we 

must continue the strategy of applying pressure at all 

points ln the grower-to-user chain -- through effective 

treatment and prevention; through intensified investigation 

and prosecution; through increased seizures of both drug 

products and financial assets; and through crop control. 

We need a more balanced narcotics control program, 

not only in terms of ~e balance between crop control 

and interdiction, but also in terms of the number of 

countries supporting the international effort. We must 

ensure that there are adequate programs involving the 

major producer and transit nationa. Thera is neeu, not 

only for the industrialized and other donor nations 

to make a larger contribution to bilateral and multilater~l 
projects, but for these nations to focus on othor drugs 

as well as heroin, and for ~leir efforts to be extended 

.. L 
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to all geographic spheres of production. And, again, 

there is the need to impress upon the governments of . 
all producer and transit nations their national • 

responsibilities. 

In conclusion, we have some reason to be optimistic 

that our international efforts are having an effect -

not that we are solving or eliminating drug abuse. -- but 

that we are making progress in our more realistic 

objective of contr.olling the production and distribution • 
of major illicit substances. We do not have control, 

but we have improved the possibility that we will gain 

control. 

We have made narcotics control a foreign policy 

priority. t"/a have accept~d the challenge. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. DiCarlo. 
Does the gentleman from New York desire to be recognized? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, it is with 

a great deal of honor that I would Eke to interrupt the proceedings 
for just a moment to introduce two distinguished visitors, Dr. Gui
seppe DiGennaro, the executive director of the U.S. Fund for Drug 
Abuse and his deputy director, Don Sohlin, who are with us today. 

Mr. Chairman? 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Welcome, gentlemen. 
Ambassador Boyatt, if you will proceed. 

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS D. BOYATT, U.S. AMBASSADOR TO 
COLOMBIA 

Ambassador BOYATT. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, 
it is a pleasure for me to be with you here again; I am particularly 
pleased to have the opportunity today to discuss the efforts be
tween the Governments of Colombia and the United States to 
reduce the production of narcotics and other dangerous drugs and 
their flow from and through Colombia to the United States. rrhe 
recent seizure by the U.S. Customs Service in Miami last month of 
almost 2 tons of cocaine hydrochloride, worth about $1 billion on 
the street, symbolizes again that the United States is the world's 
largest market for illegal drugs and Colombia is a major supplier of 
that market. 

Colombia is the processor and distributor of up to 70 percent of 
the cocaine hydrochloride entering the United States. The DEA 
estimates that about 30 to 31 metric tons of cocaine successfully en
tered the United States from Colombia in 1981. Traditionally, Co
lombia has processed and distributed cocaine paste or base pro
duced in Bolivia an.d Peru. Recently, however, extensive areas in 
the eastern plains and other areas in Colombia have been dedi-
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cated to the cultivation of coca plants which are converted into 
paste in simple laboratories close to the fields. Colombia has thus 
become a producer as well as a processor. 

Our estimate is that Colombia also provides about 80 percent of 
the marihuana imported into the United States. DEA estimates 
that production in 1981 totaled about 50,000 tons, not all of which 
actually entered the United States. Exports to the U nit~d States 
are down from Colombia apparently at least in part because of in
creased production of high quality marihuana in the United States. 

Our explanation for this reduction is based. primarily on anecdot
al evidence; that is, firsthand reports that the price of marihuana 
per pound on the beach in Colombia has faHen sharply in the last; 
18 months. While the price is down, we do not know yet by exactly 
how much, and we can only guess and conjecture at the reasons for 
that phenomena . 

Colombia is also a major source of illegal U.S. imports of metha
qualone or quaaludes. Our best estimate is that possibly as much 
as 90 percent of the U.S. illicit market is supplied by EurOpeaJl 
methaqUalone processed into dosage units in Colombia. If the estii
mate is correct, Colombia is exporting ~1:>out 36 metric tons of piUs 
to the United States annually. 

Obviously, this trade damages both countries. Drugs from Colont
bia damage the health of Americans, generate millions of dollars of 
illegal revenue for criminal organizations, and contribute to violerit 
crime, particularly in areas such as southern Florida. The profits 
Colombian drug traffickers earn from the vast United Statf~s 
market finance powerful criminal networks which corrupt Colombi
an institutions like cancer, even undermining the Governmen1i's 
monetc.try policies. The Colombia drug network is reputedly the 
best-organized, best-financed and most ruthless in Latin Americ:a. 

Measures to deal with these explosive problems effectively mUlst 
be taken in the context of close cooperation between the United 
States and Colombian Governments. In our Embassy in Bogota, 11 
United States Government agencies are represented and one of my 
most important responsibilities and challenges is to coordinate and 
manage our overall antinarcotics effort in Colombia. Obviously, we 
cannot act alone, of course. We can only support Colombian efforts, 
and our programs in Colombia can only be as effective as Colombi
an programs and that's a very important point. Basically the 
degree to which we achieve our goals dfdpends upon Colombia insti
tutions. 

Well, what are we doing? Basically, we are attacking the prob
lem at two points: One, the operational front, interdiction by police 
activity. Essentially, what we are talking about here are joint en
deavors between the Drug Enforcement Administration and Colom
bian law enforcement agencies designed to disrupt major narcotics 
trafficking networks and seize their personnel, funds and drugs. 
We have had a contingent from DEAor its predecessor in Colom
bia for 10 years. 

Recently, our joint interdiction efforts have been quite successful. 
The 2-ton cocaine seizure is one example. Another is the increase 
in marihuana and methaqualone seizures by Colombian law en
forcement agencies; seizures of marihuana were up 345 percent and 
those of methaqualone 377 percent in 1981 over 1980. 
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. Operation Tiburon to interdict drug trafficking vessels in the Ca
rIbbean was yet another example of successful interdiction based 
on cooperation. In this regard, the United States received the full 
cooperation of the Colombian Government. For instance the Co
lombians authorized U.S. Coast Guard cutters to seize-including 
when necessary to use disabling fire-Colombian boats heading to 
the United States laden with marihuana. 

Complementing this operational effort is what I refer to as our 
development effort. This is, essentially, an effort to help Colombian 
institutions so that they can develop and eventually manage the 
problem themselves. 

From 1973 through fiscal year 1981, the United States obligated 
approximately $32 million for projects in Colombia. The objective 
of the~~ proj.ect.s has. been to assi~t in the upgrading of Colombian 
capabIlIties In Intelhgence collection, drug abuse prevention judi
cial processing, interdiction, and eradication. About 75 perc~l'1t of 
the U.S. assistance has been in commodities, trucks tents planes 
whatever might be useful in the drug effort. The ~emai~der h~ 
gone for technical assistance and training. 

~ignificant as our contr!butions have been, those of Colombia
~hlefly personnel and equIpment-have been greater, particularly 
In the context of Colombia's limited resources. The administration 
of President Turbay, which will end up in August, has been espe
cially cooperative in the antinarcotics fight. The Colombian Nation
al Poli~e has assumed primary responsibility for narcotics control, 
deploymg more than 1,000 men to the field in special antinarcotics 
units. 

Five tactical areas have been identified-the north coast the 
Gulf of U raba a little further west near the Panamanian bdrder 
the Eastern Plains or Llanos, the southwestern area, and the Peru: 
vi~n/Ecua~orean border. ~he Ministry of Defense remains the 
chIef coordInator for narcotics enforcement measures and provides 
support FO .the police, especially in the f?rm of fixed-wing and heli
c?pter aIrlIft. The Attorney General's aIr wing provides additional 
aIr support and his special judicial police initiated a campaign in 
1981 to destroy coca plants and p .... ocessing labs in the Llanos and 
also for drug units on the north coast. ' 

The Coast Guard and Navy roam offshore waters looking for 
drug .runners. pver the yea~s, coorqination among the various Co
lombIan agenCIes has been ImpreSSIve, as has been their coopera
tion with United States agencies. 

Well, where do we go from here? While we must continue and 
even increase our cooperative interdiction efforts I am convinced 
that in the end, in Colombia and elsewhere, such as Bolivia and 
Peru-eradication is the real success in interdiction. We estimate 
that cu~rently only about 10 pe~ce~t of. the marihuana destroyed in 
the UnIted States from ColombIa IS seIzed. The figures for cocaine 
and qu~aludes are probably in the same range. 

I beheve that the most successful and cost-effective way to end 
the drug scourge is to eradicate the raw materials from which 
drugs are fashioned. Plants in the ground are easier to find and de
stroy than smuggled drugs; bulk quantities of chemicals are easier 
to detect and destroy than tiny pHIs. 
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'rlle experience of Mexico in eradicating marihuana and poppy 
cultivation by herbicidal spraying demonstrates the effectiveness of 
such an approach. As I have noted, the Government of Colombia 
has begun a manual coca eradicaticn progra:n and some in Colom
bia believe that a marihuana eradication program relying chiefly 
on herbicidal spraying would be the best approach. Others in Co
lombia disagree with this judgment. 

In any case, several preconditions must be met before the U.S. 
Government can propose a full-scale marihuana and coca eradica
tion campaign to the Government of Colombia with any hope of 
success. These prerequisites are: First, all legal requirements must 
be addressed. I understand that the Percy amendment has been 
modified, lifting previous impediments to herbicidal spraying. I un
derstand that the Department of State is currently in the process 
of satisfying requirements established by the National Environ
mental Policy Act and Executive Order 12114. I understand that 
these requirements win take approximately 5 months to complete. 

Second, the United States must be willing to provide significant 
resources to support any Colombian effort to eradicate. The recent 
modification of the Percy amendment will help in this regard. 

Third, and most important, the Colombian Government and 
people must be convinced that the United States is as serious about 
curbing marihuana production within its own borders as it is in 
eradicating Colombian marihuana and coca cultivation. 

'llhis means stronger legal measures against drugs and drug traf
fickers in the United States, and above all the United States must 
spray its considerable domestic marihuana crops in several States 
before it can credibly ask others to do so. If these conditions are 
met, I believe we can have an effective, cooperative, eradication 
program in Colombia. 

Mr. Chairman, since my last congressional testimony on the nar
cotics situation in Colombia, there has been a very startling devel~ 
opment which seriously threatens both the United States and Co
lombia. It is a matter with which this committee should he fully 
seized in the national interest. 

The United States now has detailed and reliable evidence, as 
Ambassador Enders underlined in his March 12 testimony before 
the Senate Subcommittee on Terrorism, that intelligence officers of 
the Cuban Government have been assisting Colombian narcotics 
traffickers in transporting drugs to the United States and using 
these same traffickers; their same infrastructure, their boats, 
planes and personnel to smuggle arms and guerrillas to Marxist 
terrorist groups dedicated to overthrowing Colombia's freely elect.
ed government. 

1 realize that this statement will generate a strong reaction from 
apologists for totalitarian Cuba and from those romantics who, as 
an act of faith, believe that every group of terrorists in Latin 
America somehow represent the downtrodden masses against op
pression by an oligarchy. 

In Colombia, this construct is nonsense. There is nothing roman
tic about the killing, the robbing, and the kidnaping perpetrated on 
a dailv basis by Colombian terrorists, so-called revolutionary 
groups: There is nothing romantic about threats made against 
myself and my wife and children on a frequent basis. And there is 
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nothing romantic about efforts by Cuban officials to use drug traf~ 
fickers to send guns to Colombian terrorists dedicated to over
throwing a government which has. been freel:y elected by its people 
and which is dedicated to progressIve reform In that countr:>:. 

The Cuban connection with drug traffickers as a vehIcle for 
harming the United States and shipping arms clandestinely to Co
lombia and elsewhere to help terrorists destabilize democratic gov
ernments must be exposed, understood, admitted, !-inq counte.red. 

In conclusion, the U.S. Government needs to reinvIgo~ate.Its war 
on drugs. There is already an important example vf this smce the 
President created the Task Force on the Problem~ of. Southe:rn 
Florida headed by Vice President Bush. Althou~h It WII! reqUJ;re 
hard work and patience, I am confident that wIth a serI?us, SIn
cere, reciprocal, and cooperative effort, we and the Colomb~ans can 
dramatically reduce the drug trade between the two countrIes. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With your permission, we ~et up .a 
screen here and I have 12 slides on the theory that a pIcture IS 
worth 1 000 words. If someone will turn the lights out, we can shc;>w 
you in graphic detail some of the things we are doing in ColombIa. 
[A slide was shown.] . 

In the first picture, Mr. Chairman, several tons of marIhUana are 
being burned on t~\e north coast. The ?uttoned up fe:llow with the 
tie there is AssIstant Secretary DICarlo practICIng what he 
preaches. fA slide was shown.] . 

Eighty !fletri? tons of marihua~a seized by the ColombIan Na-
tional PolIce beIng destroyed. [A slIde was sho:vn.] . 

In this picture, you see a helicopter offloadlng a ~oup of ~atlOn
al police troopers in a very remote area of Co~ombIa. The II?por
tant thing here is that we have two .or tpree dlffe.rent a&,enCles of 
the Colombian Government cooperatIng In an antmarcotlCs effort. 
[A slide was shown.] 

This same group of troopers is counting the bales of cash that 
they found in this operation. [A slide was shown.] . 

Here you see two 50-ton manually operated hydraulIc presses 
used to compress and bale the marihu~na. The incredible th.ing .is 
that these two machines are in the SIerra Nevada MountaIns In 
the middle of nowhere. What the police units did was pic.k up bo~h 
machines on the helicopters on a hook and drop them In~o a bIg 
ravine from which they will never be recovered. [A slIde was 
shown.] . .. 

This is another storage area in the Santa Marla Mountams gOIng 
up in flames. [A slide was s~own.] .. 

This is the same operatIOn from another perspectIve. You WIll 
notice the clouds there. A lot of this activity takes place above 
5 000 feet in very broken terrain which adds to the problems of a 
s~ccessful operation. . 

The next slide, please? This is bulk methaqualone, seized In the 
north coast during an interdiction operation by the Colombian Na
tional Police. [A slide was shown.] 

This is a Colombian police trooper cutting a mature coca plant 
down to the ground level. Once he's finished with that, ~he :stump 
will be sprayed with 2,4-D .to assure that ~he !oqt syste:m IS killed .. 1 
might point out, Mr. ChaIrman, that whIle It IS pOSSIble to eradI
cate cocaine, it is a very time-consuming process because each 
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plant has to be chopped. It's a manual operation. [A slide wes 
shown.] 

This is a cocaine processing operation out in the Llanos area. 
T~e lab is being destroyed. Processing labs are fairly simple, cheap 
thmgs to set up and they can be done in very wild and inaccessible 
places. fA slide was shown.] 

This is a marihuana storage hut going up in flames. [A slide was 
shown.] 

This group is composed of Colombian antidrug officials, some 
people from the Embassy and some members of the congressional 
delegation that visited us. The gentleman standing furthest back is 
the Honorable Christopher Dodd, Senator from Connecticut. Most 
government .agencies, Mr. Chairman, have their dog and pony 
shows or theIr show and tell shows, but we in Colombia have what 
we call burn and pull, burn the marihuana and pull the cocaine. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Ambassador. 
Is the coca plant only eradicated by pulling it, do you know? Or 

are there chemical processes that could be employed? 
Ambassador BOYATT. I don't believe that any successful proce

dure other than t~e manual destruction of the plant has been de
veloped. 1 suppos~ It depends on hc;>w old they are. Essentially, it is 
manual. You can t fly over a cocame field and spray it. You have 
got to go out there and destroy the plants. 

Chairrnan ZABLOCKI. Thank you. 
Mr. Mullen, acting administrator of the Drug Enforcement Ad

ministration. 

STATEMENT OF FRANCIS M. MULLEN, JR., ACTING ADMINISTRA
TOR, DRUG FJNFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, DEPARTMENT 
OF JUSTICE 

Mr. M~LLEN .. Chairman Zablocki and members of the committee. 
I appreCIate thIS opportunity to appear before you to discuss the 
Drug Enforcement Administration's internatio:nai ~arcotics control 
progr!lm. I welcome this chance to endorse, th~ nee~ for a strong, 
coordmated U.S. Government appruac;h to dealIng wlth the world
wide drug problem. 

I have a statement, which I will submit for the record and I 
would like to make a very brief oral presentation. ' 

The statement submitted for the record sets forth information re
lating to the international availability of illicit drugs and the ef
forts of U.S. and foreign governments to control the flow of drugs 
as well as DEA's role in these efforts. There are currently 276 DEA 
personnel serving overseas, 177 of whom are agents. These DEA 
employees arc assigned to 63 cities in 43 different countries. 

Since becoming acting administrator of the DEA on July 13 
1981, I have met personally with 28 foreign officials and have vis: 
ited 4 foreign countries to discuss drug enforcement efforts. When 
our reorganization is completed, I intend to visit additional coun
tries, especially in Latin America and Southeast Asia. 

InJiscal year 1981, pEA afforded tr~ining to 1,236 foreign police 
offiCIals and thus far In 1982, 396 foreIgn police offiCIals have been 
trained by DEA. In addition, 1,345 foreign drug enforcement offi-
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cials representing 71 countries are members of the International 
Drug Enforcement Association, a group whose purpose is to 
strengthen the ties and working relationships previously estab
lished through DEA training schools. 

This insures that our relationships do not end upon completion 
of the training and that there is a continuing relationship at the 
operational level involving t)xchange of information, discussion of 
developing trafficking trends as well as enforcement methods. 

The foregoing information is an indication of DEA's continuing 
international involvement in the drug enforcement effort. We fully 
realize at DEA that this problem cannot be solved by one agency 
alone; the support and involvement of foreign governments and all 
branches of our own government are essential. 

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my opening statement. 
Chairman ZABLOCK!. Your prepared statement will be made a 

part of the record, of course. 
[Mr. l\IIullen's prepared statement follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANCIS M. MULLEN, JR., ACTING ADMINISTRATOR, DRUG 
ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION 

Chairman Zablocki and Members of the Committee: 

I appreciate this opportunity to appear before you to 

discuss the Drug Enforcement Administration's (DEA) 

international narcotics control program. I welc~~e this 

chance to endorse the need for a strong~ coordinated United 

States Government approach to dealing with the worldwide 

drug problem. 

Illicit drugs and narcotics profits have a devastating 

effect on our society and economy. Illicit drugs generated 

an estimated $79 billion in retail sales in the United 

States during 1980, up 22~ from 1979*; the enormous profits 

available make drug trafficking an attractive venture, which 

some people believe is worth the risks inherent in sqch an 

illegal enterprise. We must increase those risks. It is 

tilne for drug trafficke.rs to face stiffer penalties for their 

actions. 

~he United States has worked in cooperation with foreign 

countries to bring about a reduction in drug cultivation, 

processing and traffick~ng. We have had numerous successes 

*Unless otherwise indicated, the data contained herein is 
fro~ the Nnrcotics Intelligence Estimate published b the 
Nat10nal Narcotics Intelligence Consumers cornrnittee.
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ranging from the recent curtailment of methaqualone pro

duction in Western Europe to Colombia's recent operation to 

inte~~ict large shipments of marihuana and cocaine destined 

for the Southeastern UnS.ted states. 

The Administration is committed to a strong drug control 

program. However, because the vast majority of the drugs 

abused in the United Stdtes emanate from foreign sources, our 

problem will be insurmountable without the support of other 

governments. We must now convince the leadership of drug-source 

nations that the United States is firmly and irrevocably 

supportive of drug control abroad and at home. The diplomatic 

efforts of the State Department are crucial to our success. 

A pillar of DEA's effo~t is the interdiction of drugs at 

their source rather than as they approach or cross Un;ted 

States borders. This results in a greater impact being 

made, because quantities seized at the source are much larger 

and purer than when seized on the streets of united States cities. 

consequently, DEA personnel are stationed in f.oraign countries 

to support host cO\'r:~d,es' efforts to eliminate cultivation, 

production and m:m;er<,:'cn of drugs and to stop shipments of 

drugs destined for the United States. These efforts include 

the provision of technical assistance through training and 

the exchange of intelligence in cooperative investigations. 

Stopping drugs within the source country or as close to the 

source as possible has proven to be a highly effective approach 

~o reducing the supply of illegal drugs. 
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All of the heroin and cocaine available in the United States 

is cultivated and produced in other countries. Over 90 

percent of the marihuana consumed in the united States is 

grown in Colombia, Jamaica, and Mexico. Additionally, a 

substantial amount of licit drugs are diverted from foreign 

sourcep. DEA has Special Agents assigned to 63 cities in 

43 countries along major drug p~oduction and trafficking routes. 

Our priorities in each of these locales depend on which controlled 

SUbstance is produced or trafficked there. 

opium production is a major problem in three diverse parts of 

the world: Southwest Asia (Turkey, Pakistan, Iran, Afghanistan), 

Southeast Asia (Thailand, Laos, Burma), and f~exico. l'he fact 

that there are three parts of the world involved contributes 

to the complexity of the problem. Three diverse sets of 

growing conditioa::;, political situations and economies affect 

the annual production of opium and subsequent availability of 

heroin. Successes in controlling the production or trafficking 

in drugs from one country or region can be offset by new sources 

or increased supplies from another area. 

. 
In 1975 over &5 percent of the heroin abused in the United 

states or.iginated in Mexico. A very successful Hexican 

erAdication and enforcement program resulted in significant 

decreases in Mexican heroin availab!lity, but another sout'ce 

was ready to fill the void. Although the volume of heroin 
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entering the United States continued to decrease, heroin from 

Southeast Asian began to represent a significant proportion of 

the heroin available in the United States. That trend continued 

for several years (1976-1979) until a severe drought in the 

Golden Triangle over two growing seasons greatly diminished 

that region's heroin production. Again, however, another source 

was ready to make up for the shortfall in heroin availability. 

Today, Southwest Asia produces the majority of the heroin 

abused in the United States. 

The major producers of opium in Southwest Asia are Iran, 

Afghanistan, and Pakistan. Historically, Turkey had been an 

opium producer, but the Government implemented a program of 

strict controls based on a total ban of opium poppy cUltivation 

except en licensed plots and a prohibition on incisement of 

pods to obtain opium gum. Coupled with an eradicatio~ program, 

these controls have effectively eliminated illicit production or 

diversion in Turkey. For the past decade, there have been only 

occasional reports of illicit Turkish opium production. 

Although the Government of Iran has ban~ed opium cUlti

vation and use, cUltivation in Iran cont:l.nuel'l probably 

at levels which exceed the 3n~ metric ton ceiling imposed 

by the former Shah. However, Iran's addict population is 

the highest in the world, ~aking Irap a net consumer rather 

than a supplier. 
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In Afghanistan, there has been very l~ttle reporting on 

matters relating to opium cUltivation since the Soviet 

move into the country in early 1980. The disruption 

caused both by military operations and the flight of 

refugees makes it unlikely that opium exports have ~~n

tinued at levels comparable to those experienced in 1979. 

Even though Afghanistan had approximately 100,000 opium 

addicts, the Afghanistan Government did not have a program 

to control poppy cUltivation prior to the soviet occupation. 

Unsubstantiated sources have estimated the possibility 

of a 1981 Afghan opium crop as high as 200-250 tons. However, 

given the present political climate, it is impossibla to 

verify this estimate. If this is accurate, Afghanistan will 

certainly be in a position to make significant exports. 

Pakistan is the only opium producing country in the r~gion 

to remain largely unaffected by changes in goverment during 

the past three years. Although opium poppy cultivation 

prohibitions have been implemented in "merged arens", this 

ban does not extend to the semi-autononous tribal areas; 

therefore, this ban cann~t yet be considered a total 

success'. The prohibition of production, unfavorable weather 

conditionG and deflated. prices for opium will result in a 

ral,atively small 1982 harvest, estimated to be betweon 75 and 

125 tons. However, large opium stockpiles exist in the tribal 

areas, and opium is now being converted into heroin in clandestine 
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laboratorios. Pakistan is currently the center for the export 

of opium used in the production of southwest Asian heroin. 

India is tho world's primary source for licit opium. It has 

been extremely difficult for India to dispose of the surplus 

licit opium supplioS1 as a result, stockpiles have increased. 

There have boen sporadic reports of diversion from this source 

and it is possible that we will see additional diversion. 

Tho potential threat posed by Southwest Asian her~in was, 

however, much worGe than was eventually realized in the united 

States. The severe negative consequences of increased supplies 

of southwest Asian heroin were experienced in several weatern 

European nations. DEA workod with these countries and responded 

to thiB problem which enabled us, with tho active support of 

European nations, to prevent the influx from reaching. its 

potential and seriouslY affecting the Cnited States population. 

Toda,;(, heroin availability and abuse are at rolatively low levels 

compared to record highs experienced as recently as 1976. Together 

with the international enforcement co~~unity, especially in Italy, 

we have had unprecedented success in penetrating drug trafficking 

networkS and disabling heroin conversion laboratories in Italy 

and the Middle East, th~s preventing the converted heroin from 

reaching the Unitod States population. This CQuld not have boen 

done without support and assistance .from many nations. 

The cultivation of the opium poppy is a long-standing tradition 

in Southeast Asia among the hill tribes of Burma, Laos and 
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Northern Thailand. It is' estimated that in the 1900-

1981 season Burma produced 500 tons of opium, Laos 50 tons, 

and Thailand 50 tons. There are at least nine and possibly 

as many as 15 heroin refineries located along the Thai/Burma 

border, several of which belong to the Shan United Army (SUA) 

which controls about 70% of the narcotics activity in the area. 

Recently, however, the SUA suffered a temporary setback. 

In January, units of Thailand'S Border Patrol police (BPP) 

attacked the headquarters of the Shan United Army, led by 

Chang Chi-Fu. curing the battle, many members of the BPP 

and the SUA were killed or wounded. While no opiates were 

seized, a considerable array of modern \>1eaponry and ammunition 

were confiscated. The attack might have caused some considerable 

financial losses to Chang Chi-Fu and a temporary disruption to 

SUA, but the SUA's narcotic production and marketing operations 

suffered no permanent setback. 

Several political factcrs exist in the Golden Triangle 

which hinder the narcotics suppression efforts of ~le Thai 

and Burmese Governments. The Burmese Government has had 

difficulty exercising authority in the Shan State, the . 
major opium producing and refining area of the Golden . 
Triangle. This mountainous area is largely under the 

control of the Burmese Communist Party. 

The Royal Thai Government also has unique political problems 

in controlling trafficking by the hill tribes, who grow the 
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opium poppy. These tribes are of special interest to the 

Thai King and he encourages eradication only in conjun~tion 

wi th crop substitution efforts in which t~he tribes are 

assured an adequate income. 

* * * * * * 

In the area of licit drugs, we have recently had more 

dramatic ~ucccsses through international cooperation. 

Relatively speaking, only a small amount of the licit 

drugs abused in the United States are produced elsewhere. 

11ethaqualone, a powerful sedative-hypnotic dr1lg, is the 

chief exception. f.!ethaqualone is encountered in hospital 

emergency rooms as often as heroin and is a popular drug 

of choice among young Americans. ~le estimate that approxi

mately as, of the methaqualone available in the illicit 

market was legally produced outside the United States and 

subsequently diverted for illicit use. Until intensive 

efforts were made to combat this problem, i • t was the United 

States' fastest growing drug problem. 

DEA and ,the State Department initiated diplomatic, regUlatory 

and enforcement initiatiyes in cooperation with nearly a dozen 

foreign governments. With increased cooperation, the 

international enforcement efforts pr~ved to be very fruitful. 

In a single case involving an elaborate internat1'onal conspiracy, 
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10 tons of Austrian methaqualone were diverted t'lro'llgh the 

Netherlands into Canada disguised as a shipment of "soda ash." 

This resulted in a six and one-half ton seizure and several important 

arrests. In another c~se, two and one-half tons were diverted 

from Hamburg to Aruba and from there to a colcmbia port where 

seizures and numerous arrests occurred. In a third case, 

nine tons were seized in Panama after the drug was traced 

from Hamburg. All of these cases, and many others, required 

the cooperation of the enforcement authorities of several 

countries. 

As successful as these enforcement efforts have been, diplo

matic and regulatory efforts have been even more effective. 

In response to our initiatives, the Federal Republic of 

Germany, a major source and transit country of psychotropic 

substances, imposed stringent import and export control 

measures. During this period, Hungary, another leading 

source country, voluntarily curtailed the production and 

exporting of methaqualone. More recently, Austria, a 

third producing country, curtailed methaqualone production. 

These actions alone removed an additional 36 tons of meth

aqualone that were avail~le for diversion to the United . 
States illicit market and resulted in a lo~g-range solution 

by eliminating availability at the source. 
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We h~ve already received reports that the~eis a scarcity of 

methaqualone powder in South America destined for clandestine 

tableting operations and that the~e are no pending shipments 

of methaqualone from the primary shipping port of Hamburg. More 

importantly, reports of injuries due to abuse of methaqualone in 

the United States show a decline of one-third in the third 

quarter of 1981 when compared with the same quarter in 1980. 

This decline follows a steady increase of injuries reported 

over the last two decades. 

While we appear to have turned the corner on the problem of 

international diversion of methaqualone, we can not relax 

our vigilance. Recently, we have seen substantial evidence 

of widespread diversion and abuse of other legitimately 

produced controlled substances, such as amphetamine, 

methamphetamine, diazepam and others, diverted from inter

national commerce. They are in some cases substituted from 

international commerce. They are in some cases substituted 

for now hard to obtain methaqualone in counterfiet ~Ouaalude" 

tablets. We are in the process of initiating parallel actions 

regarding these additional drugs. 

* * * * * * 

We have witnessed growing concern about the serious health 

consequences associated with use of heroin, and diverted 

licit drugu, cocaine and marihuana. The vast amounts of 
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income generated by cocaine and marihuana bring an added 

dimension to these drugs. During 1980 cocnine transaction 

at the retail level continued to accolmt for the greatest 

share of drug ~ney in the United States. Cocaine abuse 

spread rapidly throughout the United States. 

Coca1leaf is cultivated primarily in Peru and Bolivia, 

which are the largest suppliers of coca base, the first product 

in the cocaine refining process. Ecucador serves as an important 

transit point for coca base and paste shipments from Peru to 

Colombia. Although Peru and Bolivia have increased their 

production capabilities, Colombia is still South America's principal 

processor and staging area for shipment of cocaine hydrochloride. 

It is estimated that in 1980 between 40-48 metric tons of 

cocaine were imported into the united States: a~ leas~ 50 

percent was supplied by Colombia. That country has retained 

its dominant position in cocaine trafficking through well.

established organizations and contacts, ruthlessness and 

penetration of strategic points in the United States ~arket. 

The ins~ability and inconsistency of some Latin American 

Governments (particularly Bolivia) have been major deterrents 

to successful joint interdiction prograns. Coca eradication 

in Colombia has begun. A coca eradication campaign conducted 

in Peru in early 1980 was encouraging,' but follow-up has not 

yet been accomplished. The Bolivian Government did not appear 

d .. .. 



r 
.. 

204 

ready to undertake eradication measures; however, earlier this 

month the Assistant Secretary of state for International Narcotic 

Hatters, Dominick DiCarlo, returned f.rom Bolivia with a commitment 

from President Torrelio that his country would move rapidly on the 

eradication program. Our Government has agreed to provide funding 

for a pilot program which is expected to commence in the near future. 

Crop substitution programs have had very limited success, and 

depend on ancillary enforcement operations for favorable results. 

A number of initiatives have been undertaken against chemicals 

such as ether and acetone, which are used in the cocaine con

version process, but these efforts are difficult to sustain 

from year to year. Brazil has instituted administrative 

controls on the production of both ether and acetone, which 

simplifies the process of tracing the chemicals to the users. 

Determinations of the quantities of chemicals used assists 

in preparing estimates on the volume of cocaine production. 

Political influences, the economy, and long-standing ties 

between enforcement personnel and traffickers, all serve 

to thwart enforcement and crop control efforts within 

these countries. 

* * * * * * 

MarihUana is the second l~rgest income producing drug and 

is the most widely abused drug in the United States. Recent 
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reports continue to reflect the serious health consequences 

of marihuana, especially to the youth of the United States. 

Colombia, 1-1exico and Jamaica are the principal suppliers of 

marihUana to the United Scates, but the overall significance 

of domestically produced marihuana is increasing. 

colombia continues to be our largest marihuana supplier -

between 7,700 and 11,300 metric tons were brought to the 

United States in 1980. In October 1978, the Colombian 

Government began an aggressive campaign to suppress the 

production and trafficking of marihuana and other illicit 

drugs in the northeastern part of the country. Reporting 

indicates that the government presence in the Guajira Peninsula 

forced some Colombian traffickers to scale down their mari-

huana activities. There have been reports of periodic 

marihuana scarcities along the North Coast, but there.have 

also been reports of a glutted market with huge stockpiles 

of surplus marihuana, far exceeding the buyers' needs. Until 

recently, it did not appear that the government operations, 

despite major interdiction successes, had seriously hurt the 

marihuana trade. However, since the most recent interdiction 

operations, the tide may be chang'ing. 

Although Mexico is still 'a major source country for marihuana 

destined for the united States, its share of the overall 

illicit united states market has declined rapidly in the 

past three or four years because of the use of paraquat in the 
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Mexican eradication program. Mexican marihuana made up 

eight percent of the total United states in 1980. 

Since the supply in the cid-1970's, Jacaica has also been an 

important source country for the illicit United States marihuana 

market. During the past three years, there have been indications 

of increasing demand for Jamaican marihuana in the United States, 

and it is estimated that in 1980 Jamaica was the source of 

10% of imported marihuana, about 1,000 - 1,400 metric tons. 

A rise in air smuggling seizure incidents indicates that the 

supply is on the increase, although shipments also reach the 

United States by sea. 

All of the current major marihuana source countries have 

shown some degree of willingness and ability to eradicate 

marihUana. However, they are often hesitant to initiate 

drug crop eradication programs unless we are willing to 

undertake the same effort in the United States. It is 

important that we in the United states continue to seek to 

eliminate marihuana production in the enited States. Our 

Ambassadors in Colombia and Pe~u and our Charge in the 

Bahamas all note that ~~e enforcement actions being carried 

out in the Uni'ted States are having a n:otivating effect in 

those nations. l'!exico is currently the only country using 

herbicides and appears to be the only country committed to 

this approach as a matter of national policy. 
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Since marihuana production far exceeds demand, the market 

will not be affected until a major portion of the supply 

is eliminated. To combat colombia's major role in the 

production ~nd distribution of metha~ualone, cocair.e and 

marihuana, DEA has undertaken several cor Jentratec inter-

diction programs in cooperation with other agencies. Operation 

TIBURON, which was recently concluded, resu:ted in ~~e arrest 

of 369 persons and seizure of nearly one million pounds of 

marihuana and 70 vessels. Active ~nfor.cement efforts of the 

Government of Colombia resulted in the seizure of an additional 

4 million pouncs of marihuana. There is no doubt that there were 

additional losses in terms of lost contraband and delayed. 

The capability of the united States military will be an 

important asset in future operations of this nature. The 

recent removal of the amendment to the Foreign Assist?nce 

Act, which will enable our Government to provide assistance 

to foreign eracication efforts, will p~ovide additional 

weapons with which to combat the problem. The President's 

South Florida Task Force has only been in operation for a month, 

but already is having an impact on cocaine and ma~ihuana 

availability in Florida. This is a tremendous start, and 

the future is promising> 

In conclusion, I believe it is readily apparent that the dru~ 

enforcement task is enormous and complex. It is a problem 
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that canr,ot be solved by one agency alone; the support of 

foreign governments and all branches of our own government 

is a necessity. It is important that we do all that can be 

done and that we are communicating the appropriate message 

to foreign governments, to drug traffickers and last, but not 

least, to the Am~rican people. Our message is that we intend 

to aggressively combat the drug problem. 

Recently, the Attorney General chaired the first meeting of 

the Cabinet Council on Legal Policy. The Council was created 

to address#the problems a~sociated with narcotics, immigration 

and other legal pOl:i.cy issues which will require interdepart

mental and inte:tagency action. This initial meeting waG 

devoted solely to drug supply reduction issues and was a 

positive step toward ensuring that the Federal Government has 

a coordinated and cornprshensive program dedicated to controlling 

drug trafficking. 

Recently, we have re-examined DEA's operations, reorganized 

many programs and with the support of the FBI are targeting 

additional resources against drug trafficking. But to 

effectively persuade foreign governments to act on drug 

control, the Federal Government must combine a convincing 

domestic program with a consistent diplomatic program. Strong 

coordination must be enhanced to ensure that all aspects of United 

States policy support our drug control interests overseas and we 

are agressively moving forward in this area. 

I am optimistic that with your support significant inroads 

are being made and will continue in the year ahead. Thank 

you for this opportunity to discuss our activities and for 

your assistance and support. 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Wheeler? 

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH C. WHEELER, AGENCY FOR 
INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

Mr. WHEELER. Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased to be here this 
morning to represent Peter McPherson, who was unable to be here 
because of an injury from which he is still recovering. Mr. McPher
SO~'~ full statement will be included in the record with your per
mIsSIon? 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Without objection. 
[Mr. McPherson's prepared statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PETER MCPHERSON, ADMINISTRATOR, AGENCY FOR 
INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

MR, CHAIRMAN: 

I WELCOME THE OPPORTUNITY TO APPEAR BEFORE THIS DISTIN

GUISHED COMMITTEE TODAY TO DISCUSS AID's ROLE IN THE INTER

NATIONAL NARCOTICS CONTROL EFFORT, THE PERVASIVE PROBLEM OF 

DRUG ABUSE IN THIS NATION HAS BEEN AND REMAtNS A SERIOUS 

CONCERN OF MINE~ I SEE THE IMPACT OF DRUGS IN OUR SOCIETY 

AS HAVING NOT ONLY A PHYSICALLY DEBILITATING EFFECT ON OUR 

YOUTH BUT ALSO AS THE SOURCE OF MUCH OF THE CRIME WAVE WE 

ARE WITNESSING IN THIS COUNTRY~ I BELIEVE IT IS INCUMBENT 

UPON ALL OF US IN GOVERNMENT TO DO WHAT WE CAN TO DISCOURAGE 

DRUG ABUSE~ ALONG THESE LINES I WOULD LIKE TO OUTLINE SOME 

OF THE STEPS AID IS TAKING IN ORDER TO PLAY A LARGER ROLE IN 

THIS ENDEAVOR AND CONFORr~ WITH THE CONGRESSIONAL MANDATE~ 

ON OCTOBER I, 1978, THE DEPARTMENT OF STATE ASSUMFD ALL 

OF AID's FORMER r-UNCTIONS WITH RESPECT TO THE INTERNATIONAL 

NARCOTICS CONTROL PROGRAM~ HOWEVER, THIS PAST ~EAR AID 

REVIEWED IN DEPTH ITS EXISTING POLICY WITH RESPECT TO NAR

COTICS AND A DECISION WAS MADE TO STEP UP OOR EFFORTS TO 

HELP CONTROL NARCOTICS PRODUCTION OVERSEAS BY FOCUSING 

GREATER EFFORT ON THE DEVELOPMENTAL ASPECTS OF THE PROBLEM 

WHICH IS AID's AREA OF EXPERTISE. IN THIS EFFORT WE HAVE 

RECEIVED VALUABLE ASSISTANCE FROM THE CONGRESS IN THE FORM 

OF THE GILMAN AMENDMENT~ THIS STATUTE INSTRUCTS AID TO 

"", GIVE PRIORITY CONSIDERATION TO PROGRAMS WHICH WOULD 

!. 
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HELP REDUCE ILLICIT NARCOTICS CULTIVATION BY STIMULATING 

BROADER DEVELOPMENT OPPORTUNITIES. H WE ARE CURRENTLY UNDER

TAKING A NUMBER OF ACTIVITIES DESIGNED TO IMPLEMENT THE 

INTENT OF THIS LEGISLATION~ FIRST, I AM INSTRUCTING AID 
MISSIONS IN NARCOTICS GROWING COUNTRIES TO INCLUDE A REVIEW 

OF THE NARCOTICS SITUATION IN THEIR COUNTRY DEVELOPMENT 

STRATEGY STATEMENTS (CDSS). THE CDSS IS A BROAD OUTLINE OF 

THE DEVELOPMENT NEEDS AND GOALs OF US AID RECIPIENT COUN

TRIES AND HOW U.S. ASSISTED STRATEGY AND PROGRAMS CONTRIBUTE 

TO THESE GOALS~ IT IS SUBMITTED TO WASHINGTON FOP. REVIEW 

AND DISCUSSION AT VARIOUS TIME INTERVALS. 

SECOND, I AM CABLING ALL OF OUR AID MISSIONS WORLDWIDE 

AND MAKIN.; IT CLEAR THAT I VIEW OUR CONTRIBUTION TO DEVELOPMENT 

PROJECTS .N NARCOTICS GROWING AREAS, WHERE FEASIBLE, AS A 
PRIORITY rTEM~ 

THIRJ, I HAVE APPOINTED AN AGENCY NAR~OTICS COORDINATOR 

TO ENSURE THAT ALL POLICY ASPECTS RELATED TO ILLICIT NARCOTICS 

PRODUCTION AND DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS IS COORDINATED WITH 

OTHER GOVERNMENT AGENCIES AND RECEIVES ADEQUATE REVIEW BY MY 
SENIOR STAFF AND ME; 

FINALLY, AS AN INDICATION OF OUR COMMITMENT TO ADDRESS 

THE PROBLEM, AID WILL JOIN THE DEPARTMENTS OF STATE, JUSTICE, 
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TREASURY AND AGRICULTURE IN REAFFIRMING Af'~ EXPANDED INTER

AGENCY AGREEMENT DESIGNED TO FACILITATE THE FLOW OF INFOR

MATION AMONG VARIOUS GOVERNMENTAL ENTITIES CONCERNED WITH 

THE NARCOTICS SITUATION OVERSEAS. THESE ACTIONS WE HAVE 

TAKEN ACCOMPLISH TWO THINGS: (1) PROVIDE A FRAMEWORK FROM 

WHICH TO ACQUIRE A BETTER UNDERSTANDING OF THE NARCOTICS 

SITUATION IN COUNTRIES WHICH PRODUCE THESE ILLICIT SUB

STANCES: AND (2) SIGNAt OUR DETERMINATION TO ADDRESS THE 

NARCOTICS DILEMMA FROM A DEVELOPMENTAL PERSPECTIVE WHEN IT 
MAKES SEtiSE TO DO SO~ 

THE REAGAN ADMINISTRATION'S DETERMINATION TO RAJSE THE 

PRIORITY OF NARCOTICS AS A FOREIGN POLICY ISSUE I THINK IS 

APTLY REFLECTED BY SECRETARY HAIG, WHEN IN HIS MARCH 2 

TRANSMITTAL TO THE CONGRESS OF THE FY 1983 INTERNATIONAL 

SECURITY AND DEVELOPMENT COOPERATION ACT HE SPOKE OF OTHER 

CONSIDERATIONS IN U.S; ASSISTANCE PLANNING, ".~.; MORE 

GENERALLY, U~S. PROGRAMS OF COOPERATION ALSO TAKt: ACCOUNT OF 

THE EFFECTIVENESS OF EACH COUNTRY's OWN DEVELOPMENT EFFORTS, 

ITS POLICIES TOWARDS THE U.S., ITS RECORD OF SUPPORT FOR THE 

UNITED STATES IN THE UNITED NATIONS AND OTHER INTERNATIONAL 

ORGANIZATIONS, ITS HUMAN RIGHTS RECORD, ITS EFFORTS TO CON

TROL ILLEGAL NARCOTICS AND, OF COURSE, AVAILABLE U;S. RE----.......;;;. - -
SOURCES," (EMPHASIS ADDED~) 
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I BELIEVE THAT NARCOTJ~S PRODUCTION IS IN PART A D~

VELOPMENT PROBLEM BY VIRTUE OF THE FACT T~AT NARCOTtCS 

FARMERS ARE USUALLY EXTREMELY POOR AND LARGE SCALE NARCOTICS 

CULTIVATION TAKES PLACE ONLY IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES~ 

NONeTH~LEsS I THINK IT ISVITALLY IMPORTANT THAT WE RaCOGNIZE 

THE DIFFICULTIES IN TRYING TO PROVIDE ECONOMIC ALTERNATIVES 

TO THeSE FARMERS. THE GEOGRAPHIC, SOCIAL AND POLITICAL 

ACCESS TO PEOPLE WHO ARE FREgUENTLY OUTSIDE OF THE SOCIETAL 

MAINSTREAM OF THESE PRODUCER COUNTRIES MAKE OUR ABILITY TO 

ACHIEVE SUCCESS IN REMOTE GROWING AREAS OFTEN QUITE DIFFICULT, 

THERE IS OFTEN NO SINGLE CROP WHICH PROVIDES A VIABLE ECONOMIC 

ALTERNATIve FOR TRADITIONAL DRUG PRODUCERS. THE SITUATION 

IS FURTHER COMPLICATED BY THE EXISTENCE OF SOCIAL AND CULTURAL 

TRADITIONS IN SOME NARCOTICS PRODUCING NATIONS BASED ON THE 

LEGAL CONSUMPTION OF PRODUCTS DERIVED FROM THE SAME SOURCE 

AS iHE ILLICIT NARCOTICS~ THIS SITUATION IS QUITE APPARENT 

AMONG CONSUMERS OF THE COCA LEAF IN THE ANDEAN COUNTRIES OF 

SOUTH AMERICA~ 

WHILE PROVIDING ECONOMJC ALTERNAT~VES TO NARCOTICS 

FARMERS MAY BE NO PANACEA IN TERMS OF ADDRESS!NG THE SUPPLY 

OF NARCOTICS, I STILL FEEL THAT ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CAN 

MAKE AN IMPORTANT CONTRIBUTION TOWARD THE GOAL WE ALL SEEK -- A 

SIGNIFICANT REDUCTION IN THE AVAILABILITY OF ILLICIT DRUGS 

HERE AND THROUGHOUT THE WORLD~ FOR EXAMPLE, OPIUM CULlI-
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VATION AND MARKETING IS DEPENDENT UPON PROPER CLIMATE AND IT 

REPRESENTS AN UNSTABLE nUSINESS ENTERPRISE~ WHAT MANY POOR 

FARMERS SEEK IS ECONOMIC STABILITY AND SECURITY', THUS, 

WHILE WE MAY NOT NECESSARILY BE ABLE TO GUARANTEE PRICE 

EQUIVALENCY FOR FARMERS WE CERTAINLY SHOULD BE ABLE TO GIVE 

THEM A BETTER CHANCE AT ACHIEVING A STABLE INCOME FROM OTHER 

CROPS~ ALSO, TEACHING FARMERS IN NORTHERN THAILAND, THE 

NORTHWEST FRONTIER PROVINCE IN PAKISTAN, OR THE UPPER HUALLAGA 

VALLEY IN PERU HOW TO RAISE STRAWBERRIES, ORANGES, OR OTHER 

VIABLE ALTERNATIVE CROPS WILL HAVE LITTLE MEANING IF THEY 

HAVE NO WW TO MARKET THEIR PRODUCTS I WE Muser, THEREFORE, 

ADDRESS THE FULL RANGE OF DEVELOPMENT REQUIREMENTS OF THESE 

AREAS~ THIS INCLUDES FINDING A SUITABLE MIX OF CROPS, SOUND 

INCENTIVE PRICING POLICIES, RESEARCH, EXTENSION, CREDIT, AND 

SUPPORTIN.) EFFICIENT IRRIGATION SYSTEMS. IT IS ALSO LIKELY 

TO REQUIRE OTHER NECESSARY ELEMENTS, SUCH AS MARKETING 

DISTRIBUTION AND ANCILLARY ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES THAT CREATE 

EMPLOYMEN'" SUCH AS RURAL INDUSTRY, AND SERVICES THAT ENHANCE 

PRODUCTIVITY AND THE QUALITY OF LIFE, SUCH AS RURAL HEALTH 

CARE DELIVER~ IN THE PROCESS OF PROVIDING DEVELOPMENT 

ASSISTANCE TO A RIVEN AREA AND ECONOMIC ALTERNATIVE~ AND A 

BETTER QUALITY OF LIFE TO NARCOT1CS FARMERS, HOST GOVERNMENT 

ADMINISTRATIVE CONTROL WILL BE EXTENDED OR IN SOME CASES 

ESTABLISH:D FOR THE FIRST TIME, THUS FACILITATING ENFORCE

MENT IN THE AREA~ PROGRAMS OF THIS NATURE MUST, OF COURSE, 
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BE GEARED TO THE LOCAL ENVIRONMENT: THE 'PLANNING AND DESIGN 

OF THESE PROGRAMS MUST BE DONE WITH CARE AND WITH THE FULL 

INVOLVEMENT OF THE HOST GOVERNMENT IF ANY MEASURE OF SUCCESS 

IS TO BE ACHIEVED~ 

ONE VERY IMPORTANT CONSIDERATION IN PROCEEDING WITH AN 

EFFORT TO nEVELOP ANY AReA, MUCH LESS A NARCOTICS GROWING 

AREA, IS THAT THIS IS A LONG TERM ENDEAVOR: CHANGING ECO

NOMIC BEHAVIOR OF NARCOTICS PRODUCING REGIONS CANNOT BE 

ACCOMPLISHED OVER NIGHT AND REQUIRES NOT ONLY COMMITMENT BUT 

REALIZATION OF THAT FACT: , 

THE ENFORCEMENT QUESTION IS §!Hg QUA NQH AS IT RELATES 

TO INCOME SUBSTITUTION, WITHOUT THE FIRM COMMITMENT OF THE 

HOST GOVERNMENT TO SUPPRESS NARCOTICS CULTIVATION THERE IS 

LITTLE LIKELIHOOD THAT UIS~ ASSISTANCE WILL RESULT IN ANY 

SIGNIFICANT REDUCTION OF ILLICIT DRUG PRODUCTION IN A GIVEN 

COUNTRY~ THUS FAR, SEVERAL GOVERNMENTS IN NARCOTICS PRO

DUCING COIINTRIES HAVE BEeN AWARE AND RESPONSIVE TO U~Si 

GOVERNMENT CONCERNS VIS-A-VIS NARCOTICS~ FURTHERMORE, ALL 

NARCOTICS SOURCE COUNTRIES ARE SIGNATORIES TO THE SINGLE 

CONVENTION ON NARCOTICS A MULTILATERAL TREATY SIGNED IN 

1961, WHICH CONVEYS AN OBLIGATION TO THE INTERNATIONAL 

COMMUNITY TO SUPPRESS ILLICIT NARCOTICS~ 
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ONE MEANS OF ENCOURAGING HOST GOVERNMENT COOPERATION TO 

CONTROL NARCOTICS PRODUCTION IS BY ATTACHING POPPY/COCA 

CLAUSES TO PROJECT AGREEMENTS AS THE CIRCUMSTANCE MAY DIC

TATE~ THESE CLAUSES, DECIDED ON A CASE BY CASE BASIS, 

REQUIRE THE SUSPENSION OF ASSISTANCE TO PROJECTS IN WHICH 

OUR AID IS USED FOR NARCOTICS CULTIVATION, FOR EXAMPLE, IF 

AID IS FUNDING AN IRRIGATION PROJECT AND IF POPPIES ARE 

PRODUCED ON THAT IRRIGATED LAND, THIS WOULD REQUIRE THE 

TERMINATION OF THE PROJECT~ THUS, WE EXPECT THE HOST GOVERN

MENT WITH WHOM WE ARE COORDINATING TO ENFORCE THE LAW .IN A 

PROJECT AREA~ OF COURSE, THIS IS APPLICABLE ONLY TO PROJ

ECTS OR PARTS OF PROJECTS, WHICH MIGHT POSSIBLY ABET NAR

COTICS PRODUCTION~ PROJECTS WHICH ARE NOT RELATED IN ANY 

WAY TO THE CULTIVATION OF NARCOTICS WOULD NOT BE AFFECTED~ 

WE NEED, HOWEVER, TO BE REALISTIC IN WHAT WE CAN ACCOM

PLISH~ As I MENTIONED EARLIER, WE ARE SPEAKING OF DEVELOP

ING COUNTRIES WHICH ARE FACING, IN VARYING DEGREES, THE FULL 

RANGE OF DEVELOPMENTAL AND ECONOMIC PROBLEMS WITH WHICH WE 

ARE SO FAMILIAR; THE VAST MAJORITY OF THEIR POPULATION 

LIVES OUTSIDE THE DRUG PRODUCING AREA~ EVEN IF THESE COUN

TRIES HAVE AN INCREASING DRUG ABUSE PROBLEM OF THEIR OWN, 

AND SOME DO, CONTROL OF THE PRODUCTION AND USE OF ILLICIT 

NARCOTICS WILL NOT BE AT THE TOP OF iHEIR PRIORITIES FOR THE 
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UTILIZATION OF THEIR SCARCE FINANCIAL AND TRAINED MANPOWER 

RESOURCES WHEN ONE CONSIDERS THE MANY PROBLEMS FACING THE 

MAJORITY OF THEIR PEOPLE, 

AID, IN AN EFFORT TO ADDRESS THE COMPLEXITIES OF IL

LEGAL NARCOTICS PRODUCTION HAS EXISTING OR PLANNED PROGRAMS 

OF AN INCOME SUBSTITUTION NATURE IN FOUR COUNTRIES: THAILAND, 

PAKISTAN, PERU, AND BOLIVIA~ EACH OF THESE COUNTRIES PRESENT 

VARIOUS POLITICAL, ECONOMIC AND TOPOGRAPHICAL DIFFICULTIES, 

THAILAND AND PAKISTAN PRODUCE LARGE AMOUNTS OF ILLICIT OPIUM 

THAT IS OFTEN REFINED INTO HEROIN AND SUBSEQUENTLY REACHES 

OUR SHORES: PERU AND BOLIVIA ARE MAJOR PRODUCERS OF THE 

COCA LEAF THAT IS ILLEGALLY REFINED INTO COCAINE AND SOLD ON 

INTERNATIONAL MARKETS, 

THAILAND 

NOR1HERN THAILAND FORMS PART OF THE NOTORIOUS GOLDEN 

TR!ANGLE AND HAS LONG BEEN A SOURCE OF ILLICIT OPIUM AND 

HEROIN, ACCORDING TO ESTIMATES BY THE NATIONAL NARCOTICS 

INTELLIGENCE CONSUMERS COMMITTEE (NNICC) BETWEEN 50 TO 60 
METRIC TONS OF OPIUM WERE HARVESTED IN 1980~ IN AN EFFORT 

TO PROVIDE ECONOMIC ALTERNATIVES TO FARMERS ENGAGED IN AN 

AREA WHERE THERE IS SOME OPIUM PRODUCTION IN THAILAN)), AID 

AUTHORIZED A $10 MILLION SEVEN-YEAR PROJECT IN THE MAE CHAEM 

WATERSHED OF NORTHERN THAILAND IN FY 1980 WHICH IS DESIGNED 

TO INCREASE REAL INCOMES AND ACCESS TO SOCIAL SERVICES FOR 
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SOME 40,000 HILL TRIBESMEN AND ETHNIC THAIS, BECAUSE OF THE 

REMOTENESS OF THE LOCATION, THE PROJECT IS NO SMALL TASK, 

THIS IS AN AREA THAT HAS A CLEAR POTENTIAL FOR LARGE SCALE 

OPIUM FARMING, WHILE INDIRECT IN ITS EF~ECT, THIS EFFORT TO 

PROVIDE LOCAl. FARMERS WITH ALTERNATIVE MEANS OF EARNiNG A 

LIVING WITHOUT RESORTING TO GROWING POPPIES COULD BE A 

REPLICABLE MODEL ELSEWHERE IN THAILAND IF SUCCESSFUL IN MAE 

CHAEM~ A CLAUSE IS ATTACHED TO THE PROJECT AGREEMENT TO 

ENSURE THAT THE FUNDS PROVIDED DO NOT SUPPORT OPIUM PRO

DUCTION, OTHER DONORS, INCLUDING THE UN AND THE IBRD ARE 

ENGAGED IN PROJECTS INTENDED TO PROVIDE ALTERNATIVE INCOMES 

FOR FARMERS IN THE REGION AS WELL~ 

Pf\KISTAN 

IN 1980, IT IS ESTIMATED THAT BETWEEN 75 AND 150 TONS 

OF OPIUM WERE PRODUCED IN PAKISTAN', ESTIMA1:ES FOR THE 

CURRENT CROP AMOUNT TO 50 TO 80 TONS, THE REDUCTION DUE TO 

DEPRESSED PRICES, POOR WEATHER, AND THE OPIUM PRODUCTION 

BAN PROMULGATED BY THE GOVERNMENT IN 1979~ THE PRINCIPAL 

AREAS UNDER CULTIVATION ARE LOCATED IN THE NORTH WEST FRON

TIER PROVINCE (NWFP) PARTICULARLY IN THE MERGE)) AND TRIBAL 

AREAS (THE GOVERNMENT DOES NOT HAVE CENTRAL CONTROL OVER THE 

LATTER) AND TO A MUCH LESSER EXTENT, IN BALUCHISTAN PRO

VINCE', 

« 
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LAST YEAR, AS YOU KNOW, THE UNITED STATES NEGOTIATED, 

AND THE CONGRESS AUTHORIZED A MAJOR AID PROGRAM FOR PAKISTAN 

IN ORDER TO ENHANCE THAT COUNTRY'S ABILITY TO FEND OFF 

SOVIET AND AFGHAN MILITARY INTRUSIONS AND IMPROVE ITS ECO

NOMIC VIABILITY. A PORTION OF THIS PACKAGE IS BEING DESIGNED 

TO MAXIMIZE ITS EFFECT ON DISCOURAGING THE PRODUCTION OF 

OPIUM. THE FOLLOWING POINTS ARE AN INTEGRAL PART OF THE 

ANTI-NARCOTICS EFFORT IN PAKISTAN: 

I.) IN OUR DISCUSSIONS AND NEGOTIATIONS IN THE DESIGN 

OF THE NEW AID PROGRAM, THE MISSION HAS ENCOURAGED THE 

PAKISTAN GOVERNMENT TO SUPPRESS NARCOTICS PRODUCTION ON DOTH 

THE DEVELOPMENT AND ENFORCEMENT FRONTS. IN THIS WAY A MAJOR 

PART OF THE NEW AID PROGRAM SERVES AS A FORUM IN WHICH WAYS 

TO ATTACK THE ILLEGAL NARCOTICS ISSUE IS BEING DISCUSSED~ 

2.) THREE OF OUR NEW AID PROJECTS ARE SPECIFICALLY 

BEING DESIGNED FOR MAXIMUM IMPACT ON THE POppy GROWING 

AREAS. THESE ARE: THE TRIBAL AREA DEVELOPMENT ($15 MILLION, 

LIFE OF PROJECT); THE BALUCHISTAN AREA DEVELOPMENT ($30 

MILLION, LIFE OF PROJECT); AND THE INTEGRATED VILLAGE DEVELOP

MENT PROJECT IN THE NORTH WEST FRONTIER PROVINCE (FINANCED 

BY U;S. OWNED EXCESS RUPEES). IN ADDITIO~, SOME OF THE 

RUPEES BEING GENERATED BY OUR COMMODITY PROCUREMENT SUPPORT 

E.G., FOR FERTILIZER IMPORTS WILL BE AVAILABLE FOR ALLO

CATION TO FUND SPECIFIC NARCOTICS SUPPRESSION ACTIVITIES. 

3.) IN ORDER TO ENSURE THAT NONE OF OUR ASSISTANCE IN 

ANY WAY ASSISTS POppy CULTIVATION WE ARE ATTACHING POppy 

CLAUSES TO ALL RELEVANT NEW PROGRAM AND PROJECT AGREEMENTS~ 

I . 
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4.) AID IS PREPARED TO ASSIST WYEREVER DESIRA~LE IN 

THE STATE DEPARTMENT'S BUREAU FOR INTERNATIONAL NA~COTICS 

MATTERS (B/INM) MALAKAND AGENCY DEVELOPMENT PROJECT WHICH 

WILL RECEIVE $3 MILLION OVER A TWO YEAR PERIOD: To THE 

EXTENT POSSIBLE, AID WILL PROVIDE TECHNICAL FUNDING ASSISTANCE 

AND IF REQUESTED BY INM, ADDITIONAL FUNDING FOR THE PROJECT 

IN FY 1983 AND BEYOND IF THE PROJECT IS DEVELOPMENTALLY 

VIABLE. 

5~) FINALLY, AID IS ACTIVELY ENCOURAGING OTHER BILATERAL 

AND MULTILATERAL DONORS WITH PROGRAMS IN PAKISTAN TO DIRECT 

SOME OF THEIR PROJECTS TO THE NARCOTICS SUPPRESSION EFFORTS~ 

A RECENT DEMONSTRATION OF THE PAKISTAN GOVERNMENT'S 

COMMITMENT TO NARCOTIC~ CONTROL IS REFLECTED IN A L~TTER 

FROM THE MINISTRY OF FINANCE, PLANNING AND COORDINATION TO 

OUR ~ISSrON DIRECTOR IN PAKISTAN, IN WHICH THE GOVERNMENT 

ADVISED THAT THEY "SHARE ~ITH THE GOVERNMENT OF THE UNITED 

STATES AN AWARENESS OF AND CONCERN FOR THE SERIOUS CONSEQUENCES 

WHICH RESULT FROM THE ILLICIT GROWING AND PROCESSING OF 

OPIUM POppy INTO HEROIN:" THUS, THE PAKISTAN GOVERNMENT HAS 

SIGNALED THAT IT FULLY SUPPORTS OUR EFFORTS AGAINST NARCOTICS: 

MR; CHAIRMAN, THE FULL TEXT OF THE LETTER IS ATTACHED TO MY 

STATEMENT: 

I SHOULD ALSO MENTiON THAT THE GOVERNOR OF THE NORTH 

WEST FRONTIER PROVINCE IS CURRENTLY IN THE U.S. IN RECENT 

- « 
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DISCUSSIONS WITH AID OFFICIALS HERE, HE INDICATED HIS FULL 

COMMITMENT TO THE SUPPRESSION OF WHAT HE CALLED "THIS EVIL," 

HE NOTED THAT THE USE OF NARCOTICS WAS ON THE UPSWING IN 

PAKISTAN ITSELF, PARTI:ULARLY AMONG YOUNG PEOPLE, AND THIS 

HAS BECOME AN ADDED SP0R TO THE PAKISTAN GOVERNMENT'S ACTION, 

WHILE I FEEL THAT THE STEPS WE ARE TAKING ARE POSITIVE AND 

WHILE I AM PLEASED BY THE COOPERATION WE ARE RECEIVING FROM 

THE GOVERNMENT OF PAKISTAN I BELIEVE WE MUST BE REALISTIC 

ABOUT HOW QUICKLY PROGRESS WILL BE MADE: GIVEN THE INACCESSIBILITY 

OF THE POppy GROWING AREAS, THE RUGGED TERRAIN, AND VIRTUAL 

LACK OF ROADS--COMPOUNDED BY THE LACK OF EFFECTIVE ADMINISTRATIVE 

AND POLITICAL CONTROL IN TH~SE AREAS BY THE GOVERNMENT--IT 

IS TOO MUCH TO EXPECT OVERNIGHT RESULTS FROM OUR EFFORTS TO 

PROVIDE ECONOMIC ALTERNATIVES TO FARMERS IN THESE POppy 

GROWING AREAS', NONETHELESS, WE ARE COMMITTED AND WITH THE 

CONTINUED COOPERATION BY THE GOVERNMENT, AND BETTER ACCESS 

TO THESE REMOTE AREAS I AM CONFIDENT THAT WE W1LL HAVE A 

POSITIVE IMPACT IN THE LONG TERM~ 

IN 1980, THE NNICC ESTIMATED THAT 40,000 METRIC TONS OF 

COCA LEAVES WERE PRODUCED I~ ~ERUI OF THIS AMOUNT A SUBSTANTIAL 

PERCENTAGE ORIGINATED IN THE UPPER HlIALLAGA VALLEY, 

IN ORDER TO REDUCE COCA PRODUCTION WHILE PROVIDiNG 

SUBSTITUTE INCOME FOR SMALL FARMERS NOW GROWING COCA IN THE 
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VALLEY, AID AND INM HAVE BOTH SIGNED PROJECT AGREEMENTS WITH 

THE PERUVIAN GOVERNMENT FOR A COORDINATED UNDERTAKING, IN 

SEPTEMBER 1981, AID EXECUTED AN AGREEMENT IN LIMA FOR S18 
MILLION OF AID LOAN AND GRANT FUNDS AND $8,5 MILLION OF 

PERUVIAN GOVERNMENT FUNDS FOR AN AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT 

PROGRAM WHICH WILL INCLUDE CROP DIVERSIFICATION, IMPROVED 

EXTENSION SERVICES AND FARM CREDIT, IN THE SAME MONTH, INM 

AGREED WITH THE PERUVIAN GOVERNMENT ON A JOINT EFFORT TO 

ERADICATE COCA PRODUCTION IN THE VALLEY; INM HAS BUDGETED 

S15 MILLION OVER FIVE YEARS FOR ITS ERADICATION EFFORT, INM 

AND AID ARE CLOSELY COORDINATING THEIR PROJECTS IN WASHINGTON 

AND IN THE FIELD TO ASSURE OPTIMUM RESULTS, ALSO, AN APPRO

PRIATE COCA CLAUSE HAS BEEN INCORPORATED INTO THE PROJECT 

AGREEMENT. As SPECIFIED IN THE PROJECT AGREEMENT, THE 

PERUVIAN GOVERNMENT HAS ESTABLISHED A SPECIAL PROJECT 

OFFICE TO ADMINISTER THE PROJECT, AND PERUVIAN PERSONNEL ARE 

AT WORK PREPARING A DETAILED WORK PLAN FOR THE LIFE OF THE 

PROJECT, 

I AM PLEASED ABOUT THE UPPER HUALLAGA VALLEY pr.aJECT 

FOR ANOTHER REASON AS WELL: THIS PRECEDENT SETTING CO

OPERATION BETWEEN INM AND AID REPRESENTS THE FIRST REAL 

"MARRIAGE" BETWEEN OUR LEGITIMATE INTERESTS TO COMBAT NAR

COTICS PRODUCTION WHILE SIMULTANEOUSLY WORKING WITHIN THE 

POOR MAJORITY CONCEPT AS MANDATED BY CONGRESS. I AM HOPEFUL 

THAT THIS COOPERATION WILL BE DUPLICATED ELSEWHERE WHEN 

APPROPRIATE, 

94-863 0 - 82 - 15 
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BOLIVIA 

BOLIVIA IS ANOTHER MAJOR SOURCE OF ILLEGAL COCAINE iN 

THE WORLD AND A KEY U~SI GOVERNMENT INTEREST IN BOLIVIA IS 

IMPROVED NARCOTICS CONTROL~ THUS, ONE OF THE BASES FOR 

NORMALIZATION AND CONTINUED IMPROVFMENT OF U~S.-BOLIVIAN 

RELATIONS LIES WITH THE INITIATION BY THE GOVERNMENT OF 

BOLIVIA OF MEASURES TO CONTROL NARCOTICS TRAFFICKING. THE 

MAJORITY OF U.S. ASSISTANCE IS BEING WITHHELD PENDING SPE

CIFIC ACTiONS BY THE BOLIVIAN GOVERNMENT ON THE PROBLEM~ WE 

WILL NOT GO FORWARD WITH ANY NEW PROJECTS, RELEASE $49 

MILLION OF SUSPENDED PROJECTS OR REESTABLISH A PIL. 480 
TITLE III PROGRAM UNTIL: (1) AN EFFECTIVE COCA ERADICATION 

PROGRAM BE INITIATED: (A PILOT PROGRAM IS ALREADY UNDERWAY 

IN THE YAPACANI): (2) A SATISFACTORY GOVERNMENT WIDE COCA 

CONTROL PLAN BE DEVELOPED: AND (3) CRIMINAL ACTION BE TAKEN 

AGAINST MAJOR TRAFFICKERS. 

THE AID MISS~ON IN BOLIVIA IS DOING A PRELIMINARY STUDY 

FOR A CROP SUBSTITUTION/REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT PROJE' ~ IN THE 

CHAPARE, THE GEOGRAPHIC AREA WHERE MOST OF THE COCA USED FOR 

ILLEGAL COCAINE IS PRODUCED~ IF THE BOLIVIAN GOVERNMENT 

COMPLETES THE ACTIONS MENTIONED ABOVE WE WOULD THEN MOVE 

FORWARD WITH A SERIES OF DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS AIMED AT iHE 

CHAPARE~ 
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UNFORTUNATELY, THE DRUG PROBLEM IS HARDLY AN EPHEMERAL 

PHENOMENON AND IT REQUIRES A MULTI-FACETED APPROACH. AID 
BELIEVES THAT BROAD BASED LONG TERM DEVELOPMENT SUPPORTS THE 

OVERALL INTERNATIONAL DRUG CONTROL PROGRAMS BY PROVIDING 

ECONOMIC INCENTIVES AGAINST THE PRODUCTION OF ILLICIT DRUGS 

AND VIABLE ALTERNATIVE INCOME SOURCES TO DRUG PRODUCTION~ 

THERE IS NO DOUBT IN MY MIND THAT INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS 

CONTROL CONSTITUTES A BONA FIDE FOREIGN POLICY PRIORITY ITEM 

AND I WANT TO ASSURE THIS COMMITTEE THAT I WILL CONTINUE TO 

SEEK WAYS IN WHICH AID CAN ASSIST IN THIS EFFORT FROM THE 

PERSPECTIve OF DEVELOP~ENTI 

THANK YOU: 

--------------------------~~~~~----,~ ~~~--~------------~.----------------------------, 
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r'~a I"ch 25, 1982 

Government of Pakistan Opium P£p2~Letter 

Dr. D. Lion 
:·iission Oil"ector 
USAID IHssion to Pakistan 
Isla~abad, Pakistan 

Dear Dr. Lion: 

The Government of Pakistan sha .. es \·tith the Govel"nment of the 
United States an av:areness of and concern for the sei";ous 
consequences which result from the illicit growing and 
processing of opium poppy into hel"o;n. The Government of 
Pakistan, working with the provincial authorities, has taken 
several steps to e,"adicate opium poppy cultivation and to 
curta; 1 the process; 119 of opi Uiil i r.to heroi n. The effort 
v:i11 continue. 

The Government of Pakistan is fully cognizant of the U.S. 
cong,"essional and public concern \~hich is ,"eflected in 
Section 126 of the U.S. Foreign Assistance Act requiring 
U.S. assistance to quote ... g;ve P,";o";ty considel"ation 
to prog,"ams \·,hich \'Jould help !"educe illicit nal"cotics 
cultivation by stimulating broader development. OPPol"tunities 
unquote. On beha' f of the Gove rn!TIant of Pak ; stan, may I 
assure you that assistanc~ pl'Ovided by the f.gency for 
International Development \~i'l in no manner, dil'ectly or 
indi,"ectly" be allO\':ed to abet opium.p.oppy cultivation, 
opium distribution or pl~cessing of opium into heroin. 

The Governrmnt of Pakistan is ;n full accord with the 
oosition of the U.S. Government as set forth in its 
legislation, and further, acknowledges the desirability of, 
\·,herever appropriate, linking the prov'ision of U.S. 
assistance to the efforts of the Governrrent of Pakistan to 
discourage illicit poppy cultivation, opium distribution 
and the proceSSing of opium into heroin. 

Please be assured of the Government of Pakistan's continued 
best efforts in this area of mutual concern. 

Ejaz Ahmad Naik 
Secretary (P1,anning) 
t~inistry of Finance, Planning 

and Coordination 
Governrront of the Isl amabad 
Republic of Pakistan 
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Mr. WHEELER. I will just say a few words by way of a summary. 
The Administrator is very anxious to deepen AID's commitment 

to working on the narcotics question. He intends to symbolize this 
to the Agency in a number of ways. First, he is asking those coun
try missions where narcotics is a special problem to develop a long
range plan for dealing with the issue as part of the country devel
opment strategy statement which is an overall policy for each 
country. 

Second, he is cabling to each mission his statement of concern in 
this area and request for cooperation from all personnel. 

Third, we are joining with other Government agencies in reaf
firming and expanding an interagency agreement designed to fa
cilitate the flow of information in this area. 

And finally, he is appointing a narcotics coordinator carried 
within our Bureau for Policy, Planning and Coordination. 

AID at the moment is planning to operate in a serious way in 
three countries and these are covered in the full statement. In 
Thailand, Pakistan, and Peru. In those countries we are able to de~ 
velop economic development projects which will be supportive of 
narcotics control efforts. We are able to attach clauses and agree
ments regarding those projects to assure ourselves that the funds 
that we expend in the development of particular areas in the coun
try will be used to support our overall efforts to eradicate narcotics 
production rather than do the opposite of actually abetting produc
tion. if there was not ail adequate coordination from the enforce
ment side and the development side. 

In our statement we have gone into the details on the individual 
country programs. I would like to say from a personal point of 
view, Mr. Chairman, I ran our AID mission in Pakistan for 8 years, 
from 1969 to 1977. And during that period, we did undertake initial 
activities in the narcotics control area. 

I am acquainted with the importance of the challenge ahead of 
us and of the difficulties that must be coped with if we are to 
achieve success. I want to end by saying that AID is deeply com
mitted to cooperating in this area and we want to do whatever we 
can to play our full role in an overall coordinated U.S. Government 
effort, working with other countries to do what we can to eliminate 
the production of illicit narcotics production. 

'rhank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, gentlemen, for your statements. 
Your rhetoric is great and somewhat comforting, but I wonder 

what the action will be. As I said in my opening statement, yester
day, we heard compelling testimony of various officials concerning 
the devastating effect on our society of narcotics abroad. We also 
heard an indictment of the current U.S. effort against n~rcotics as 
lacking really high level commitment and direction. 

Judging from the lack of success and the low static level of fund
ing, it appears we are drifting along with a low level, low priority 
international narcotic control effort. 

The level of funding requested in the last 8 years has actually 
declined. So what you are telling us, about the efforts you are 
going to continue, but at the same time requesting leas funds for 
the program, causes questions. For example, the Ford administra
tion funding requested for international narcotics control for fiscal 
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year 1976 was $42.5 million and now the Reagan administration re
quest for fiscal year 1983 is $40 million, for all of our worldwide 
narcotics programs. 

To put this level of funding in perspective" I wish to point out 
that the United States spent ~30 million in fiscal 1981 for a screw
worm eradication program in Mexico alone in order to protect U.S. 
cattle herds. I'm not criticizing that program. I think it's very nec
essary. But if you compare it to what we are spending for the 
eradication of illicit drugs, I must ask the question, why this low 
l,evel of funding for our international narcotics control program? 
How can AID or the State Department or DEA really do a job with 
less money, is the question. Are you asking for an amount suffi
cient to cope with the problem? 

Mr. DiCarlo, do you care to answer? 
Mr. DICARLO. I can answer in several ways. First, if we compare 

what was spent in 1976 and the years immediately thereafter, it 
should be noted that the programs included heavy capital expendi
tures for aircraft in such places a ... Mexico-Awhere there was a gov
ernment which was willing and able to make a commitment. 
Having made that commitment, the United States provided them 
with the necessary tools to do it. 

Second, I don't think the U.S. international commitment can be 
judged solely on the basis of the INM budget. As you know, the 
DEA has a budget of approximately $37 million for its overseas op
e~ations. Also, I would like to point out that, with the new empha
SIS on collaboration by this administration, AID is spending 
moneys-in addition to funds in the INM budget. AID has made a 
c~mmitment in the Upper Huallaga Valley, Peru, and consistent 
WIth congressional intent, AID moneys will be also used in the nar
cotics projects in P~kist~n, and, prospectively, in other producer 
countrIes. So I don t thmk anyone can focus on just the INM 
budget and say that is all the United States is doing, or that $40 
million is all the money we are spending. 

I w~ ~sked the question once: ~hat would you do if you had 
$100 mIllIon more? My answer baSIcally was: If I had $100 million 
more today and I was told to spend it today, my answer would be 
that I would waste it. As we have said in all our presentations: 

p 

Before we can take real action that is going to have an impact 
upon the flow of traffic, we first have to have agreements with and 
commitments by foreign nations. . 

I can tell you this. I can take that $100 million, and I will find 
c.ountries out there who would be looking for the money. They all 
hke to fight the traffickers. They all want helicopters. They all 
want to beef up their police forces. They all want communications 
equipment. And if requesting a huge budget and having that 
budget allocated is the criterion-if we are judged by the amount 
of money we spend-I can make tremendous progress in the fight 
on drugs. But I will say this: In reality, it would probably accom
plish little or nothing. 

What we are looking for in this administration is to get at the 
source of the drug. We .don't wan:t to supply a countr;y with helicop
ters, and boats, and shIps. We WIsh they could effectIvely trace the 
traffickers after the crop has lEjlft. the growing area. Some countries 
love our interdiction aid because we are building up their infra-
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structure. We are building up their commodities. We are building 
up their police forces. We support interdic~ion out of necessity. Our 
objective and unequivocal preference is crop control. What we are 
attempting to dn is first get the agreement-to get the commitment 
to crop control-and we think we are making substantial progress 
in a relatively short period of time in that effort. 

In Peru, which is an example of the Bureau's response to con
gressional directives, we now have an agreement with the Govern
ment which specifically says that the Peruvian Government has an 
obligation to perform certain acts when the United States gives as
sistance. We are targeting projects in individual countries. In Peru, 
the area that we target upon is the point of origin of 25 percent of 
the cocaine imported into the United States. 

I just returned from a special trip to Bolivia, and I would dis
agree entirely that there is not a high-level U.S. effort. The State 
Department has stated to the Government of Bolivia that it would 
not give them any assistance-except humanitarian assistance
unless they did something about the control of narcotics. 

Today, as I said, we have received a plan from Bolivia. We are 
negotiating a plan with them and, when we have a commitment 
from the Bolivian Government, we will come in with money re
quests. 

When we have those agreements with the countries to do some
thing about eradication, we will then come to the Congress-if 
more money is needed-and ask for the money at that time. I don't 
want the money in my budget now. I don't want the money allo
cated to certain countries as has been done in the past. 

If we need additional money we will come in and ask for it. What 
we don't want is a large pot of money which is going to tempt 
other countries to think tliey have a right to it-it's theirs-and 
we, in turn, have lost our ,bargaining position and the ability to ne
gotiate. 

That might be a long answer, and it may not be long enough, but 
basically that is our feeling. 

Chairman ZADLOCKI. I understand the problem that you are faced 
with, especially with the lack of cooperation on the part of some 
governments. As a matter of fact, we have heard testimony that in 
some countries the government is involved, some of the officials are 
involved and really don't want to cooperate. Therefore, in an effort 
to be helpful to our State Department, and AID, what if we put 
language in our AID program or other funding for assistance other 
than humanitarian assistance to countries, conditioning the assist
ance on their effort in eradicating and controlling illicit drugs? 

Mr. DICARLO. I think we need a certain amount of flexibility. I 
think if it's an all-or-nothing proposition it does not leave us with 
the kind of room and bargaining power that we need. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Weare trying to be helpful. 
Mr. DICARLO. You have done that, sir. You have been extremely 

helpful. We have used the efforts of the Congress. The Congress 
has been heard. In the question of Pakistan, I know that Congress
men have been extremely active. Their olljections have been heard. 
There have been changes in the law. We now have the Gilman 
amendment where AID has to consider what they can do in the 
area of narcotics. The Congress has been extremely helpful. I 
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think, to say that the administration at a high level is not interest· 
ed, is inacccurate because I know that the highest levels of our 
Government have been involved in the narcotics problem. I can't 
give you the exact conversations that go on-word for word-with 
leaders of other governments or say publicly what the arrange
ments are that have been discussed. 

But I can say this, without fear of contradiction or any hesita
tion: I am willing to explain these discussions in executive session. 
The highest levels of this Government, the highest levels of the 
State Department have been actively engagad in this problem. We 
have made, in many cases, our assistance conditioned upon work in 
narcotics in certain areas of the world. And, I think whatever the 
case might have been in the past, and I was not here in prior ad
ministrations, this administration is taking an interest in the area 
of narcotics. The leaders, perhaps, don't come out in the newspaw 

pers, blasting away at another Government, because that may be 
counterproductive. But between governments, there is that inter
play. 

One instance I can point out is Thailand. The Prime Minister of 
Thailand came to the United States to visit the President of the 
United States. He brought with him-because he knew of the inter
est of the President of the United States and the State Depart
ment-a Deputy Prime Minister who is involved in the question of 
narcotics. He also brought with him the head of the organization 
that is directly charged with narcotics control. 

These people came because they knew from the dealings they 
have had with our Government-the State Department and the ex
ecutive branch-of our extreme interest in those problems and 
they came prepared to discuss some of the questions that were in
volved. 

So I would like, in answer to one question, also to answer the 
prior statement. The administration is deeply involved in. this prob
lem. I think the task force on crime in south Florida-where the 
Vice President of the United States is in charge-is an example of 
that. One of the main focuses is on narcotic:s flooding the Southeast 
portion of the United States. 

Chairman ZABLOOKI. Is the Vice President also trying to eradi
cate marihuana grown in Florida? 

Mr. DICARLO. Yes, sir; the question now is whether or not we 
have reached the point where they can do it. It is a question of 
eradication of the crop. We receive assurances from the State of 
Florida that they will elimi.nate their crop. They are anxious to 
eliminate it and cooperate with the United States. 

Chairman ZABLOOKI. Ambassador Boyatt, you have mentioned 
that in the case of Colombia there is some concern that we are not 
doing enough in eradicating the illicit crops, particularly marihua
na in the United States. You mentioned several States but you 
didn't identify them. Could you, or any of you gentlemen, if you do 
have that information or any of you gentlemen provide for the 
record what States are growing illicit marihuana? 

Mr. MULLEN. Mr. Chairman, I believe I can answer that. We be
lieve that we have a marihuana growing-problem in each of our 50 
States. There are seven States that are specially predominant, how
ever. These are Hawaii, California, Oregon, Arkansas, Florida, Mis-
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souri, and Kentucky. We have developed a domestic eradication 
program. 

For example, the chief of the Florida Department of Law En
forcement and the chief of its counterpart agency in California 
were in Washington last week. I met with DEA officials and we are 
going ahead with the eradication programs. Weare tailoring these 
programs to the needs of the States involved. 

Chairman ZABLOOKI. Very good, because I agree with Ambassa
dor Boyatt, if we do not do It in our own country, we cannot expect 
the others to do it. This is a worldwide problem. It; is not only the 
United States that is suffering. Europe is probably in greater trou
ble. Maybe Mr. DiCarlo, you could provide for the record the con
tributions of all countries to the United Nations Fund for Drug 
Abuse Control for the record. 

Mr. DICARLO I will provide that, sir. 
[The following was subsequently submitted:] 

UNITED NATIONS FUND FOR DRUG ABUSE CONTROL-PLEDGES FOR CALENDAR YEAR 1981 

Percent 

Contributors (46): 
Argentina .. u .... utt ..... ".u ... u ............ u ............ , .................................... .,.". ....................................... 0.89 
Australia .. , ...... , .......... u .......... " ......... to.lltu ...................... lIu4 ................................ ,," ........ II' ..... ' ... '.. 5.83 
Austria .................................................... , ........................................................ "'........................... 1.30 
Barbados .................................... " ......... I •••••••• • •• , •• u ........... • ••• ' ••• I ..... ·." ••• ",···,·· ••• , ......... , .... , •••••••• , ......... , ••• , •• , .... . 

Belgium ........ " .............. I ........... u ....... u.u ..... " ................... 0. •••••• , ........... " .. , ......... ,............... ........... .26 
Bo1ivia ••.• , ................................................... , ................... 11 ..... '* ........................ ,. ............ ••• .......... ".. .03 
2Brazll •••••.• ,.,'u., •••• u ................... " •• , •••• ,.11' ......................... , ...... ' ....... ' ..... IfI .............. UI.................... .16 
Cameroon ....... 'ilU ... ' ..................................... " ........ II ....... ., ............. " .... " .. ".................................. .02 
Canada ................. " ............................ " ........... " ••• I1 •••• ' .... t,." ••• u .. ,., ........... · ... , ••• , ............... " .......... ,. 2.16 
Chile ...• ,j ... t .. t" ..... ~., •••• , ••• , ...... " ••• u."t •• u ..... II ..... ' ................... " .... ,,,,, ....... , ....................... " ............. ,. ,08 
Denmark ... " ..................... , ....... If ................ I1' ......... uu .. " ........... ,. ...... "........................................... .67 
Egypt 11 .............................. " ........................................... "" ... 11 • H ................ " ....... II .... ,. ............... ,,, .01 
Finland ... ,.II ..... " .. IIt1 ........................ ,tlfI .. II .... 'tllltI ..... II ... tI ........ " ............... 41 .. ·., ................ " ...... " .... " .45 
rrance .•• ~.I.I.I .. If .. I ........ "' ••••• u .. ,." .. , .. , ........... " ... , ..... ' .. , ........... , .. " ........... If.I' ............... , ••••••••• u......... 1.98 
Germany, Federal Republic of ................................. , ........... '........................................................... 23.07 
Grceceu .. llt .. ,,,u,, ........... II ............... ,U ........ .,II11 ..... IfIf •• • ... u ....................................... 11" ................ ,.. .02 
Holy See ................................................... ' ............................................................... '................... .01 
Hong King ... " ..... " ............. " .......... ,.,u ................... , ... u ........ ,., ................. ,..................... .............. .19 
Iceland ................. ' .... , ••••.•• , ........... " ... ' ...... 1 ••• ' .... ,1 ••••• 'ffl •••• '.' .... H .................. , •• , •••••••••• ,".............. .07 
India" ... " ...................... ,,"',fI ............... , ................ UH.U' .............. " ........... u ...... n' ... " ......... "u .. n ... ", .15 
Indonesia .................. ,.", •• ,,. ............ , ............... u ••••••••• , ••• ' •••• ff •••••• , ............. I1 .... ,................................ ,02 
Iran ............................. , .... " ............. I1 ............... , .... tt,,, ....................... · ............................ ".............. .05 
Iraq ' ........................ " ...... ' •• " .•••• ,., .•• , ••• ' •. 1 ••••• '.11 •••••••• ,.",., ........ • •• ,.' ... 1' ••••••• , •••••• ,............................. .05 
Ita1y ......... , .............. 1.1 •• ' ••• " ••••• '.11 •• 1 •• ' ....... ,",."""""""""""" •••••• ,.' ••• 1 ••••• ,.· •••••••••••• • ....... • •• , ..... ····.,. 2.52 
Japan ........ " .................... ,tt ...... "." ................ III ... IIU .... ' .......... • .. " ..... ff ....... " ... ",. ................ ,............ 3.19 
Kenya ........................ , ...... , ... It .............. ,., •• Itt.' .•••• , ................. ,., ...... ,' ••• '.I ... "' •••••••••• f .... , ....... If.......... .07 
Korea, Republic of.lfu ........................... ,.,,, ................... , .... ., ........... ,11' ....... "·,., .............. 111 .... " .... ,.11 .02 
Malawi ........ " ........ 1 ....... " ....................................... • ...... 11 ........... 11 ............... u .. II ........... U" .... 'Ull...... .01 
Malaysia ....... u ..... " ............ H.U ..... I ...... I" ... " .... ", ................... "u ............... ,U'." .. 'II .. II ...... ''' ....... ''.II... .02 
Malta ••• " ............................ 1, •• ".' ......... , ••••••• ,.,.,"".," ., •••••• II"""" ••• ,."."." ••• , •••• ,otu.,, ••• tt'U"H •••• ttlll •••••••••••• ' ......... .. 

Mauritius .......... ,,, ...... u ................. h •• tt ,, .... ,., .. , ....... '11 .................. '"" .. ' ................ , .. • ...... "" ..... • ...... " .01 
Mexico .... '''1111'''' .... '''"."" ... , ............... " .... "".,·, ... " ........ "'',, ......... 1I ...... • ...... • ..... • .... u .. ''' .... II ....... ''... .02 
Morocco ............. ' .... 1111'11111 ....... 11 .. " ........ 11"" ...... 11.''' ............ ", ...... •• ............ " ........ .,4111111" ....... ""... .03 
New Zealand .,,, ....... " .... '1 .. ''' .............. ,, ...... , ...... '''' ... 111 ... '' ........ 11 ... '' .......... '"t_' ... 11 ................ ,' .... "". .31 

15.55 
.02 
.06 
.79 
.07 

NOrY-Jay t •• I"'.I •••• ,' •••••• " ••• , •••••• , ••••• ", ••• " ................. ,.,., •• , ............ , ••••••••••••• , •••••• " .. "" •• , .................... 11. 

Pakistan ................ , ... ".".11 ........... " ....... 11.11 ............. 1111.11.11 .... 11 .... " ........... ';0'''" ............. " .............. .. 
Portugal •..•.•••.• , •• , •••••••.••.• , ........ I.,., ............ " .. 1.'.' ...... ' ... 1 ..... ' ..... > •• f •••••• I .... , .......... I ... ' .... "' ... I .. ' ........ . 
Saudi Arabia 1f1l ........... II ... tI .. ' ... t1H ... III .......... ,.· .. " •• , .............. It ...................... ".·., ............ ,,· .... , ...... .. 

7.25 
South Africa ......... ' ....... 1 .. " ....... ·.' .... 11 .... · ""I1 .. ' ........ • .. ,.·", ........ ., .. IIII"III ... II.HII·.' ....... , ..... " ........ " ... .. 

Sweden ... , ........... II.' .... "."".III.II ... " ........ '.tll ............... ,ot""" ... " ................... , ......... ,"" ................... .. 

t 

Amount (U.S. 
dollars) 

8,818 
m,473 
123,563 

250 
24,988 
3,000 

15,000 
1,767 

285,931 
7,500 

65,015 
1,220 

43,203 
188,496 

2,197,674 
1,918 

525 
18,315 
6,400 

14,000 
MOO 
4,773 
5,022 

240,259 
303,852 

6,400 
2,000 

540 
2,000 
-251 

487 
1,937 
3,000 

29,778 
1,481,006 

2,014 
6,000 

75,000 
6,384 

690,332 
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UNITED NATIONS FUND FOR DRUG ABUSE CONTROL-PLEDGES FOR CALENDAR YEAR 1981-
Continued 

Percent Amount (U.S. 
doilars) 

Switzerland ......................................... ,........................................................................................... 1.70 161,582 
Togo................................................................................................................................................................... 452 
United Kingdom............................................................................................................................... .97 92,750 
United States ............................................................................ , ....... ,............................................. 22.57 2,150,000 
Venezuela........................................................................................................................................ .04 4,000 
yugoslavia.................................. .................................................................................................... .19 18,000 

Private Organizations: 
Japan Shipbuilding Industrial Foundatioo......................................................................................... 2,10 200,000 
Norwegian ChUrch Aid ..................................... ,.............................................................................. 4.83 460,000 
Others ............................................................................................................................................. .99 94,150 ._---'--

Total........................................................................................................................................... 100.00 9,527,025 

Note.--No percentage shown ff)( amounts of less than 0.01 percent. 

Mr. DICARLO. Only five countries contribute more than $500,000. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Would you repeat that, sir? 
Mr. DICARLO. Only five countries contribute more than $500,000. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Don't they understand their problem? 
Mr. DICARLO. They are beginning, I think, sir, to understand it 

and I think that's why we have a much better opportunity now 
than before. I believe it is coming home. In the last 2 years, it's 
really had a tremendous impact upon many of the European coun
tries and we are hopeful that the funding situation will change. 

Chairman ZABLOCKX. Mr. Mullen, if you would also provide for 
the record the percentage of U. S. marihuana consumption that is 
estimated to be produced in the United States, in the 50 States? 

Mr. MULLEN. I will provide that, Mr. Chairman. 
[The following was subsequently submitted:] 
The National Narcotics Intelligence Consumers Committee (NNICC) estimates 

that in 1980 there were between 10,200 and 15,000 metric tons of marihuana con
sumed in the United States. Of this total amount, it is estimated that 7 percent 
(700-1,000 metric tons) was produced in the United States. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you very much. My time has expired. 
Let me say one word. I agree with you, Mr. DiCarlo, that perhaps 

we should not put conditions in law but at the very least we ought 
tn include some language in the report to strengthen the hand of 
our Government in dealing with other gov~rnments. 

Mr. Broomfield. 
Mr. BROOMFIELD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First, I would like 

to congratulate all of our witnesses this morning on their useful 
testimony. Because of our limitations of time, I am going to direct 
a few questions to Ambassador Boyatt. You refer in your testimony 
to DEA's estimate that some 30 to 31 metric tons of cocaine from 
Colombia entered the United States in 1981. Could you also tell us 
the approximate street value of that cocaine here? 

Ambassador BOYATT. Well, let's see, if 4 tons is worth $1 billion, 
then 31 is worth $7 or $8 billion, something like that, on the street 
in the United States. I would say $8 billion. What do you think, 
Bud? 

Mr. MULLEN. NNICC estimates show that the total value of the 
cocaine sold in the United States in 1980 was between $26.8 and 

r 

I, 
I; 
ji 

I' 
I 
/, 
f 

!' 
I! 
( 
I 

, 
Ii 

1 

\i 
ji 

..... : , 

231 

$32.2 billion. Of course, all of our cocaine comes from Latin Amer
ica: Peru, Bolivia, and Colombia. So I can't narrow that down for 
the record. 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. You also indicated that 90 percent of cocaine in 
the United States came from Colombia? 

Mr. MULLEN. No; 50 percent comes from Colombia, not 90. 
Ambassador BOYATT. Sir, if I may say something, the whole ques

tion here of percentages and absolute amounts, we are all doing 
our best to come up with accurate data. But we should all realize 
that by its nature this industry is clandestine. Nobody is keeping 
statistics. So we are looking at secondary, tertiary evidence and 
trying to come up with solid figures. 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. There is no question that there is a lot of 
money involved. 

Ambassador BOYATT. That's right, enormous quantities of money. 
Mr. BROOMFIELD. You mentioned also on page 11 that: "There is 

nothing romantic about efforts by Cuban officials to use drug traf
fickers to send guns to Colombian terrorists, dedicated to over
throwing a democratically elected and progressive government in 
that country." 

Could you elaborate on what they are doing, working with Cuba 
in this drug trafficking? 

Ambassador BOYATT. I am sorry, sir? 
Mr. BROOMFIELD. Regarding the drug traffickers in Colombia who 

are working with Cuba, how does that operation affect the United 
States? 

Ambassador BOYATT. Well, it has worked this way in specific 
cases: The Government of Cuba or officials of Cuba have made con
tact with known drug traffickers and this is not a question of alle
gation. This is a matter of fact. The contacts have occurred. The 
drug trafficker is permitted to use Cuban waters to shelter his 
large boats full of marihuana and the small boats run in from 
Cuba. 

For that he pays a certain amount of money and for that certain 
things are expected of him. Among the things expected of him is to 
use the same infrastructure, the same boats, the same crooks to 
move illegal arms south, primarily to Colombia but it can just as 
easily be done to other countries as well. 

That is essentially how it works. Drugs move north and guns 
move south. 

Mr. BROOMFIELD. I see. 
Have any Cuban agents been apprehended or arms for Marxist 

terrorists in Colombia been seized by Colombian authorities? 
Ambassador BOYATT. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BROOMFIELD. To what extent? 
Ambassador BOYATT. Well, in March last year, 250 to 319 terror

ists invaded Colombia from the Pacific, southwest side, which is a 
difficult jungle area. Over 100 of them were captured and another 
100 were killed. Among those that were captured it was proved by 
virtue of testimony, after testimony, after testimony, by virtue of 
captured diaries and other documents, that they had all been 
trained in Cuba and transported from Cuba. 

In my judgment they were also armed in Cuba although our evi
dence on that is not as solid. 

.--~-----------------~-------.,;!-------------~--~ .-----.. -,--.. -~---.. -
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Mr. BROOMFIELD. Mr. Mullen, I wonder if you can tell us whether 
any Cuban diplomatic personnel have been used to smuggle Colom
bian cocaine into the United States? 

Mr. MULLEN. Not to my knowledge. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I, too, want to join my 

colleagues in welcoming this distinguished panel and I want to 
commend them for the efforts that they are undertaking. One of 
the problems concerning the narcotics issue that as we have exam
ined over the years has been the lack of a national strategy consist
ing of a good comprehensive program and a sound coordinated 
effort with long-range planning. While we have done some great 
things in a band-aid approach to immediate crises, we have lacked 
a great deal that could be done in attempting to evolve a long
range effective plan. 

I am pleased to hear our good Assistant Secretary of State, Mr. 
DiCarlo, talk about some of that long-range planning. I am just 
wondering how frequently the agency heads are now getting to
gether to involve themselves in some long-range national and inter
national planning that Mr. DiCarlo is talking about. 

How frequently do you get together to discuss long-range plan
ning, not just the month-to-month problems of a task force in Flor
ida or what are we going to do about eradicating a crop in Califor
nia. What are you doing about evolving an overall national, inter
national strategy on a long-range basis? Can I first ask Mr. Di.
Carlo, who is involved in a number of these efforts, if he can tell us 
a little more about the overall national and international strategy? 
Are we going to evolve that kind of a strategy? 

Mr. DICARLO. Yes, sir, I believe we are. I know that Dr. Turner 
will be here tomorrow discussing the overall question of the strat
egy and fitting all these pieces together under an overall strategy. 
There is a Cabinet council that has been formed. I am a member of 
a subcommittee-a working group on supply reduction-on that 
Cabinet council. 

Mr. GILMAN. When was that council formed, Mr. DiCarlo? 
Mr. DICARLO. The Cabinet Council on Legal Affairs was an

nounced about a month or two ago. 
Mr. MULLEN. It first met, I believe, on March 24. At that particu

lar meeting the Attorney General briefed the President and entire 
Cabinet on a drug strategy. Also at that meeting each Cabinet 
member who had an interest or something to contribute was tasked 
within their agency's capabilities to assist in the drug effort. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Mullen, 3 weeks ago, then, is the first time we 
ever had a strategy council meeting of this nature in the new ad
ministration. Is that correct? 

Mr. MULLEN. The President, the Cabinet, and Vice President, 
that was the initial meeting. 

Mr. GILMAN. Did you all take part in that, Mr. Mullen and Mr. 
DiCarlo? 

Mr. MULLEN. I expected to take part, Congressman. In fact, I was 
at five briefings with the Attorney General. The Attorney General 
had so familiarized himself with the topic that I managed to say 
good morning, Mr. President, and then the Attorney General han
dled the briefing but I did take part. 
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Mr. DICARLO. We took part through our preparation of the Secre
tary of State. The Secretary of State participated in that Cabinet 
council. But we don't want to indicate that the first time the var
ious branches of the Government got together on this problem was 
at this Cabinet council meeting. 

We have been meeting-since I have been in Washin~1;on-ol1 a 
monthly basis. All interested agencies on this problem have met, 
and the meetings have been chaired by Dr. Turner. 

Mr. GILMAN. Was that to evolve policy? 
Mr. DICARLO. Yes; to evolve policy and various strategies. 
Mr. GILMAN. What were those monthly gatherings called? 
Mr. DICARLO. The Drug Oversight Committee. 
Mr. MULLEN. That is correct. 
Mr. GILMAN. Did that oversight committee make recommenda

tions to the policy group at the Cabinet level? 
Mr. DICARLO. You know the President has set down his policy

an overall policy on the effort in the area of drugs as far as inter
diction and the overseas effort are concerned. 

But if you are asking me whether or not they-the Oversight 
Committee-reported to the group-Cabinet council-that had not 
formed-no. They certainly all reported to the people involved in 
the various agencies. 

Mr. GILMAN. Who helped the administration come out with those 
policy statements? Who had input into those policy statements? 

Mr. DICARLO. I was asked for my recommendations on state
ments made by the President dealing with international control 
and those recommendations were made to the President. 

Mr. GILMAN. You made recommendations after the statements 
were made? 

Mr. DICARLO. No, no, before. 
Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Mullen, were you consulted? 
Mr. MULLEN. I was. I meet with the Attorney General on a 

weekly basis and with Associate Attorney General Rudy Giuliani 
more often than that. I was consulted. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Wheeler, did your agency get involved in the 
Cabinet-level policymaking group? . 

Mr. "NHEELER. Not as an agency, only as a part of the Depart
ment of State. Our input is on an informal basis. So far we have 
been in regular touch with both the White House and the Depart
ment of State but we are not a formal member of that committee. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, then, at this point, then, we are just begin
ning to scratch the surface on a national and international strat
egy. Is that correct? 

Gentlemen, do any of you want to answer that? 
Mr. MULLEN. I would say we have gone far beyond scratching the 

surface. We have many ongoing programs. For example, all of the 
meetings have taken place at the level of the one which you men
tioned earlier, the Cabinet level, involving the President and Vice 
President; but you do have policy meetings going on on a continu
ing basis. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has policy come out of that, Mr. Mullen? 
Mr. MULLEN. Yes, it does. Of course, it involves multiagency rec

ommendations to the agency heads . 

... __ ~ ______________ ~ ____________________ ~ ____________________________________ ~ ___________________________________ ~ ______ . _________ d~ ________________ --------------~--~--~4~· -----



234 

Mr. GILMAN. Has strategic policy come out of it, a national or in
ternational strategy developed from those meetings? 

Mr. MULLEN. Yes, it has. And I have with nle and I will be 
pleased to make it available to the committee:. the tasking of the 
policy considerations for the various agencies that did occur as a 
result of the meetings that have taken place. 

Mr. GILMAN. Asking for input, you mea~~. or was there--
Mr. MULLEN. Active assignments, missions to perform, things 

that should be done as a matter of policy involving eradication, in
volving enforcement and all areas of drug control. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you seen any policy statement of this sort? 
Mr. MULLEN. I believe that Dr. Carlton Turner is planning to ad

dress that issue tomorrow. I do not want to preempt his testimony. 
Mr. GILMAN. But has any statement of that nature been circulat-

ed amongst you as department heads? 
Mr. MULLEN. No, I do not have a statement. 
Mr. GILMAN. Mr. DiCarlo? 
Mr. DICARLO. We have submitted written statements to Dr. 

Turner. 
Mr. GILMAN. Written recommendations? 
lVIr. DICARLO. Yes, to be incorporated in the strategy. 
Mr. GILMAN. But so far there has not been any formal national 

policy adopted? ' 
Mr. DICARLO. There has been no document presented in formal 

form. I would like to point out that under the law, section 481, 
most of that responsibility for policy development regarding inter
national narcotics is given to the President and assigned to the Sec
retary of State and by order comes down to my bureau. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has there been some policy statement informally 
circulated amongst you? 

Mr. DICARLO. You are speaking of a written document. We have 
exchanged written documents between us but when you sax 
formal-is it a definitive statement of policy-the answer is "no. ' 
We have formulated INM and department policy. We are working 
on the detailed total administration policy, and we have had many 
meetings and discussions since I have been in the Department
along with other interested agencies. 

Mr. GILMAN. I see my time is running. I am pleased to see that 
y':m are working on formulating such a policy. 

We hope that this committee can soon see the result of that prod
uct. I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me to extend 
my time. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Fascell. 
Mr. FASCELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Gentlemen, it is quite clear from the evidence there has been a 

mass of innumerable hearings in Congress on the issue of illicit 
drugs and similar substances since this has been a problem in this 
country for 20 years or longer. 

It is now becoming a world problem certainly in the sense that 
developing countries have acquired the problem. The educational 
efforts that are necessary to combat the problem within each soci
ety are enormous. Because of the monetary incentives in this il
legal traffic fighting the problem on any front is extremely diffi
cult. Enforcement officials at local levels, State levels, have been 
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entirely overwhelmed because of the international and interstate 
aspects of the whole drug problem. 

I have been convinced for a long time that without a massive, 
determined, dir€ .. ;~ed effort by the U.S. Government to assist in this 
effort, we will never even begin to make a dent in it, either domes
tically or internationally. It takes long-term, continuous commit
ment to deal with this problem. 

Do each of you on the panel agree generally with this statement? 
Mr. DICARLO. As far as the international aspect of it, I hesitate 

agreeing with one element of it and that is the statement that it 
requires a massive amount of assistance. 

Mr. FASCELL. I did not mean just cash, Mr. DiCarlo, I meant all 
of the tools that can be brought to bear on the problem. 

I know that you can't throw cash at every problem and solve it. 
It takes the efficient use of money. 

Mr. DICARLO. I think we need the efficient use of money on the 
problem, yes. 

Mr. F ASCELL. But generally, you agree th~.t this is a massive 
problem that requires the highest level of concern of our national 
government? That is the main thing I was getting at. 

Mr. DICARLO. I would say it takes an entire Federal effort plus 
an effort at the State and local level as well. 

Mr. FASCELL. Agreed. 
Mr. Mullen? 
Mr. MULLEN. I certainly agree with that. 
Mr. FASCELL. Mr. Wheeler? 
Mr. WHEELER. Yes, I do agree with that. 
Mr. FASCEI.L. Now, Mr. Ambassador, it is nice to see you again. 
Ambassador BOYAT'l.'. Nice to see you, sir. 
Mr. FASCELL. You are in kind of a hot seat because you have one 

of the countries where the connection is particularly difficult in 
terms of the amount that is involved. 

Mr. Chairman, let me interrupt and say that we have got some 
staff studies here that ought to be made a part of the record if they 
are not. One discusses dollars and drugs and another concerns the 
consumption retail value of drugs in the United States. The third 
has to do with the estimated supply of marihuana to the U.S. 
market. 

If they are not in the record I would request permission to put 
them in the record at this point. 

[The information referred to follows:] 

DOLLARS AND DRUGS 

A farmer in Pakistan may be paid anywhere from $350 to $1,000 for 10 kilograms 
of opium. By the time it has been proc~ssed to 1 kilogram of morphine base and 
then to 1 kilogram of heroin, it is worth as much as $250,000 or more to the Ameri
can trafficker. Reaching major distributors in the United States, the value leaps to 
well over $1,000,000. The same 1 kilogram is then divided and sold by street pushers 
to their customers fot anywhere from $1.6 million to $2.2 million. 

The 200 to 500 kg of COCh leaves, for which a grower in Bollvia, Colombia or Peru 
may be paid anywhere from $1,000 to as hIgh at $10,000, is refined to 1 kilogram of 
cocaine base and then 1 kilogram of cocaine hydrothloride sold in Colombia for as 
much as $20,000. By the time it hits a port of entry such as Florida~ it will be worth 
as much as $55,000 at the wholesale level. And on tne streets, at retail level, that 
same 1 kilogram will bring $800,000. 

~--~-----------~------------------~---------------------'---~~---------.-~~---
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One pound of marihuana is worth anywhere f!om $3 to $8 to f!- ~lomb:a~ grower. 
In successive steps, through brokers, exporters, Importers and. dIstrIbutors, lts value 
jumps to as much as $400 per pOllnd. On the streets, the prIce usually more than 
doubles to as much as $900 for that same 1 pound. 

CONSUMPTION AND RETAil VALUE OF DRUGS SUPPLIED TO THE ILLICIT U.S. MARKET, 1979-80 

1979 1980 ----,--
Quanllly (metric Retail value (million Quantity (rrH!triC Retail value (million 

tons) U.S. dollars) tons) US dollars) 

Heroin.............................................................. 13.4-4.0 1 $7.790-9.160 3.6-4.3 2r8~~03~'i~~ 
Cocaine ...................................... .................... 25-31 19,500-24,180 40-48 18'300-26'800 
Marihuana........... ............................................ 10,000-13.600 15.480-21,930 10.200-15.000 • - 1'480 
Hashish ................. ........................ ................ 200 ~ 1,480 200 1 A 000-20'000 
Dangerous drugs ............................................................................ ~.~~Q~OQ_ 17 ~~~:.,::::~=::.:;::L ........... ~~~~~, ~, 

Total.................................................................... ................ 1 ~6.250-73.750 ........................ "........ 68,540-89.940 

1 Revi.ed estimates. 
Source. Naticnal NarcotiCS Intelligence Cons~mers Commlltee [NNICCj. 
Note.-Althlueh the findings summarized In thls.table reflect the best Ju~gment 01 NNICC abou! the quanhtah~e as~cts.olll!egal drug trafficking}" the 

United States. a methods review conducted by 3 private les~arch OIgaOlzahon led to an tRS posllion that the e.,h"',ate. of Importahon and consumphon 01 
drugs over the entire 1977-80 period may have 1Je.3n too high. 

ESTIMATED SUPPLY OF MA~IHUANA TO THE U.S. MARKET, 1979-80 

CoUlitry ~f origin 

1979 

Quantity (rrH!tric tons) Percent of 
total imports 

Percent 01 
total supply 

Colombia .......................................................................................................... 7.450-10,100 80 r~ 
Mexico............................................................................................................. 1.110- 1,500 12 7 
Jamaica. .......................................................................................................... 740- 1,000 8 
Domestic ........................................................................................................ ~._~_1QQ:_1,OOO_=~= ~. jl~.~ 7 

Total. ............................................................................................... m= 10~O~""13.600b 100 o~J!~= 
~.=~ .. =~=<"' . .,.=~-'= --= .. - "'"=.=.".-->. - ._--

1980 

Colombia .......................................................................................................... 7,700-11.300 81 7~ 
Jamaica............................................................................................................ 1,000- 1,400 10 18 
Mexico ................ ............................................................................................ 800- 1,300 9 7 
Domestic ......................................................................................................... ~_ .. _~_. JQ!l.:.c ~.P2~~~_"~~ .. _~=~ ••. ~ _ ~ ..•. ~ 

Total................................................................................................... 10,200-15,000 100 100 

Mr. FASCELL. In dealing with coca as I have seen it, you have 
somebody out in the mountains where there is not even a road, the 
farmer puts a pack on his back whi~h mar weigh 6 pounds, wal~s 
it innumerable miles to some collection pOInt, I gather, a~d then It 
goes from there to some shed where they begin to process It. 

It is very difficult to track the traffickers. It is very difficult even 
to do the el'adications on the side of the mountain, for exampl~, 
where you can't even get in there with a burro, much less a heh-
copter or anything else. . 

It seems to me that one of the things that ought to be conSIdered 
is the control of the acid t~at is re9uired to conver:t the coca l~af. It 
takes a certain kind of aCId. I don t know exactly wr..at that IS but 
it seems to me that is one of the key ingredients in the ~hole proc
ess and we might direct our attention to the supply of aCId, because 

... ~ ._--- ---.~~~--~-----------~--
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a lab can be built anywhere, any time. You burn it down and it 
springs up over here. But acid is tough. 

What consideration are we giving to the control and interdiction 
of the supply of acid? 

Ambassador BOYATT. I think that is a very astute comment, Con
gressman. In fact, the DEA contingent in Bogota has just done a 
large case study of just that approach to the problem. 

The two elements that are needed in great bulk are acetone and 
ether, as I understand it. And our studies indicate that the aggre
gates being imported in Colombia are grotesquely beyond legiti
mate commercial needs and that, therefore, we need and are, in 
fact, looking at ways of stopping the flows of the chemicals. 

There are two ways to do it and we should attack both. One is 
stopping it at the point at which it is exported and also seeing 
what we can do about the importing mechanisms to make that a 
great deal more difficult for the traffickers. 

I think that is a classic example of the kind of thing that we 
ought to be looking at to disrupt the MO of these organizations. 

Mr. FASCELL. Wen, if you have got labs in remote places that ai°,! 
inaccessible, that acid has to get there some way. I am wondering if 
we have determined in any way how the acid actually moves. Is it 
carried on back? Is it flown in? 

Ambassador BOYATT. I think both. 
Mr. MULLEN. Congressm&n, I can elaborate just a bit. The ingre

dient is the ethyl ether. The bulk of this is being obtained from the 
United States and from West Germany. DEA has undertaken a 
program recently to see if we can cut off that supply. 

This is a necessary ingredient and we will try to limit that 
supply which is being sent to Colombia. 

Mr. FASCELL. "1e have a lot of problems but there is one in par
ticular I want to mention. I know it is raised with you every time 
you talk to officials but I have talked to high officials in several 
governments, Mexico, Colombia, and others, and every time you get 
to where they think you are pressing the point beyond their capa
bility to accept the pressure they always say, well, you guys use it 
up there. If you did not use it we would not have the problem. 

What do you tell them about that? That goes in connection with 
spraying. You are asking us to incarcerate our people and destroy 
our property. What are you doing? 

What is our answer? 
Ambassador BOYATT. I face that question once a week at least, if 

not more often, and my answer to it is this: First of all, the United 
States is doing a great deal in terms of demand reduction but the 
question of reducing the demand is a long-term factor that is in
volved in societal problems. 

We are working on it. We are spending hundreds of millions of 
dollars on it. That is point number one. 

Point number two, and I think this is the telling one in my dis
cussions, is that it is, to some extent, destructive for an official of 
the United States and an official of Colombia to argue about whose 
fault the problem is. 

The fact is that there is a problem. And the fact is that the prob
lem is destructive of both countries and both societies. It is destruc
tive of the health of our youth and our social and economic fabric 
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and it is very destructive of the social and economic fabric in Co
lombia and also is affecting their youth. 

Therefore, let us put behind us the argument as to whose fault it 
is and talk about the important thing which is how we are going to 
solve it. 

I found that to be a fairly effective way of approaching it. 
I do think, though, Mr. Fascell, that it is extremely important 

that we be able to demonstrate graphically to foreign governments 
that we are approaching the drug problem vigorously in terms of 
arrest and prosecution, police activity in the United States and in 
terms of eradication in the United States, 

It is not enough to spray one field in some rural county in Geor
gia and nobody knows about it. What we need, in my judgment, is 
~ massive ~praying prograI!l in Florida. So what happens in Florida 
IS known Instantly by radIO and press and other means in South 
America. 

Mr. FASCELL. The attorney general of Florida testified before this 
committee yesterday, and as you know, we use Paraquat in Florida 
for other reasons. He said he was prepared to spray, was willing to 
spray, and that he was willing to have anybody observe who was 
willing to observe to help dramatize the effort. 

Ambassador BOYATT. We ought to send a group up then. 
Mr. FASCELL. Perhaps with Mr. Mullen's organization and the at

torney general of Florida that could be worked out. 
I agree with you, we need some dramatic event to indicate our 

good faith effort in trying to cope with this problem. 
~mbassador BOYATT. I think we have made a lot of progress in 

thIS regard. The degree to which the military has been involved in 
the antidrug effort is all to the good in this sense. 

The degree to which I believe our financial and banking laws 
have been changed make it possible for us to be more effective in 
attacking the financial dimension of the problem. 

I would like to see stronger mandatory laws for drug traffickers 
in this country. There are a lot of things that could be done to 
sho"Y t~is &,ood faith but eyery time ~ome local jurisdiction or State 
decnml11ahzes the posseSSIOn of marIhuana that is a problem for us 
becaus.e they come right to me and say, look, you are not serious 
about It. 

Mr. F~scELL. Of course, we have gone the other way in Florida, 
Mr. ChaIrman, as you know. We have made the laws more strin
gent and there are laws pending in Congress which you support as 
a general concept and I hope we can do what is necessary to but
tress your efforts. 

Ambassador BOYATT. Thank you, sir. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. We are very pleased to have a guest Con

gressman with us, the Congressman from New York. 
Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Chairman, first let me thank you and the rank

ing member and the rest of the members for allowing me the cour
tesy of sharing in these hearings. 

I know how jealously you guard your jurisdiction and I assure 
you that I will not abuse the privilege. I recognize the limitation of 
time and with the Chair's permission I would like to ask some 
questi<?ns for the record and preface this by lauding the efforts that 
are bemg made by the political appointees as well as the civil serv-
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ants involved in fighting a domestic and international problem 
which, to many of us, sometimes appears to be frustrating. 

What is most frustrating, however, is how in administration 
after administration we find the same frontline troops testifying in 
front of a variety of congressional committees, each saying that 
they are receiving the utmost cooperation from the host countries 
and that they can't use any more money without wasting it and 
that the highest possible political leadership is involved in dealing 
with the.se international questions. I have had a chance to review 
some of the testimony with members of this committee and mem
bers of the select committee. The last President that we ever heard 
who was involved in fighting international drugs was former Presi
dent Nixon. President Ford came after him and he then appointed 
Vice President Rockefeller to write a paper on this subject. We 
then had President Carter and he did not appoint anybody. 

Secretary Kissinger never made a priority about this matter and 
I doubt very much whether Secretary Haig is going to make any 
statement that would put it on the level of the Falkland Islands 
dispute. 

I don't understand, Secretary DiCarlo, why we have to go into ex
ecutive session to find out what our President believes our national 
policy should be. And I don't know why, with AID, that staff can't 
find a shread of evidence to see whether or not the contributions 
that we are making to developing countries, whether some of that 
development money is not improving the very road used for drug 
trafficking. 

Are there nations, in fact, irrigating land for the growing of 
opium and how is it that this great Nation of ours could possibly 
enter into a $3 billion economic and military agreement with Paki
stan without drugs being even a secondary consideration in the ne
gotiations? 

I would like to ask all of you, with the DEA and the FBI, why is 
it that Members of Congress can't even explain to our const.ituents 
what the status of international negotiations vis-a-vis narcotics is? 
It is over a year and we don't know who is in charge. You are 
acting administrator. You come from the FBI. FBI people are being 
trained to understand DEA work. DEA agents are being trained to 
understand FBI work. 

You have got 20 agents in Thailand, 5 agents in Pakistan. I come 
from New York. We have an increase in heroin. The district attor
neys of five counties are saying that there is a lessening of Federal 
presence in law enforcement. 

The U.S. attorney's office which, both you, Mr. Secretary, and I 
have been a part of, now don't even take narcotic cases. They de~ 
termine which violations of the Federal law they would like to 
handle. We have got a 1,500-case backlog in New York City and 
they tell us we are lucky because I should take a trip to Florida 
and see what real problems are. 

And you, Mr. Ambassador, have been the only ray of light that I 
have found because I have heard about your reputation in this area 
and I was t.rying to think. of some handle that we could get to 
dramatize the serious nature of the problem and you have given it 
to me. 

_~ ____ ~ _______________________________ --,--...... ______ "":"' _________ , ________________ ., _____ """" o_ ...... ____ L.L-----~-
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The Com!i1unist 9ubans are the ones that are responsible, And I 
~now that If anythmg can get the attention of this administration 
~t would be what those Cubans can do in Africa, what they can do 
In Europe and, t~a!l~ qod, we can focus in now from the State De
partment on the InItIatIves. 

Now, I h1\ve heard ~rom s~aff that. Colombia has one of the most 
corrupt governments In LatIn AmerIca and here is the statement' 
"The corrup,tion of Col0D?-bi~n officials, individuals and institutions: 
the corruptIOn and addIctIOn of growing numbers of Colombian 
youth, t~T Colo~bian t~affic ~s consid~red th~ ?est organized, best 
fl!l~nced. Th~n It !50e~ Into VIolent crImes, kIlhng judges and even 
kIllmg people In MIamI. 
~ow, I don't know how these Cubans are able to do so much with 

so httle. 
But now, Secretary DiCarlo, that we have been able to focus in 

on the drug problem--
~mbassador BOYATT. Do you want to know how the Cubans can 

do It? 
Mr. R~NGEL. No, ~ want to get rid of it. If it means dealing di

rectly WIth Cuba, let s do it, because we have not been able to find 
o}lt anywher~ t.he priori,ty-I a.m, not ~alking about executive ses
s~on-the p~IOrlty of. thIS admInIstratIOn or previous administra
tions have gIven to thIS problem. 

How can Y?U te~l me to wait for Dr. Carlton Turner's statement 
w~en he testIfied In front of the select committee saying, (tWe are 
gomg to hav~ to learn how to do more with less." His approach to 
the pr?blem IS not encouraging. 
Ag~un, I w!lnt to congratulate you for what you have been able to 

do WIth so httle and I assume that your budgets will even be cut 
even more as we determine priorities. 

My statements are directed directly at the administration and I 
~ope ~hat we in the Congress will be able to focus on what we be
heve IS lack of a priority in the administration's approach to the 
problem. 

But until I hear from my. Presiden~ and u~til I hear from my 
Secretary of S~ate a~? not In executIve sessIOn, I would believe 
that we are stI~1 waItmg for. s?meone to do what Mr. Nixon has 
done, and that IS to cut off mIhtary assistance to Turkey threaten 
the French, ~nd definitely make it abundantly clear to the Govern
ment, of MeXICO as to yvhat we consider a national priority. 
, ThIS was not dOl'!-e II} executive session and it was not done with 
Just oral communICatIons and you can depend on me and any 
numb~r of membe:s to be able to,strengthen the good job that you 
are dOIng by focusm~ more attentIOn on what we are not doing as a 
country and as a nation. 

Ambassador BOYATT. Congressman Rangel I hope I can count on 
your ~upport for t~king seriously the fact th~t Cubans are shipping 
guns Into Colombla. Because let me tell you something, guns kill 
~eople. an? I have seen people shot up by these guns and I have to 
lIve WIth It every day of my life and I can assure you sir that it is 
not a !llatter ~or humor. It is a very serious matter a~d I 'hope that 
you WIll take It as such. 

Mr: R~NGIpL. 1¥hat has that got to do with the corruption in C~
lomblan InstItutIOns and government? 
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Ambassador BOYATT. That has to do with the statement that you 
made . deprecating the facts that Cubans are shipping the guns 
down there. 

Mr. RANGEL. They have problems in Colombia if they never see a 
Communist and bringing Communists in only aggravates the prob
lem. 

Ambassador BOYATT. I did not bring the Communists in, they 
came in. 

Mr, RANGEL. I want to join with your effort. All I am saying is I 
could not get a handle on the corruption in Colombia until you 
gave it to me. I know the feelings of the Secretary of State about 
Cuban Communists whether we are dealing with independence in 
African countries or whatever we are talking about. 

Their hand is felt there. We have to deal with them. I want to 
make certain that you know that you can depend on my support. 

Mr. DICARLO, Congressman, I am happy to know that we have 
your support. I know the help you have given in the past. I know 
you worked many years ago, even before you came to the Congress, 
and it was a pleasure listening to you again. It brings back many 
memories. 

You have made many points and I haven't the ability to take 
them down in shorthand, but I can perhaps respond to some of 
them. 

First, let me say that, in talking about ~xecutive session, what I 
have reference to is not the commitment of the President of the 
United States or the Secretary or of t.he Vice President or of other 
people. The¥. have spoken out and they have spoken openly about 
their commItment. 

What I have specific reference to, sir, is getting into specific con
versations between people in government when they are negotiat
ing or speaking in private with each other. 

If you were to ask me certain questions about my negotiations 
with people in other countries, I would take the position that, in 
order not to damage my ability to negotiate with them, I would 
prefer to give the information to you in executive session. There 
are certain things I don't think we should have set down in the 
public record while negotiations are in progress. 

As for the statement that everyone says that every nation we 
deal with has been cooperative and every administration that 
comes before you has said that they are most cooperative, I never 
said that. 

I have many times said the contrary. It is very difficult to get . 
some countries to cooperate. That is why, in my statement, I made 
specific reference to the fact that, although we may speak here of 
certain things we would like to do and that we may be able to try 
to do certain things, we must remember that our programs will 
only be as strong as those nations with whom we work. 

And I would like to note-as was pointed out, I believe, by one of 
your colleagues-that one of our problems is not only to get enthu
siastic cooperation by some nations, but there has been a history 
where some leaders of these nations have actively been involved in 
the traffic themselves. 

So I would like to disassociate myself from the generalization 
that was made, that is, that all of us came before this committee 
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and said that we have the greatest cooperation from nations. We 
don't. We don't have the needed cooperation from many nations. 
We are exercising pressure. 

I would like to be diplomatic. I am now in the State Department 
so I can't say hit people over the head. Hopefully we are talking 
firmly. 

I know of the things that were done successfully in Mexico. I 
know the things that were done successfully in Turkey. But I think 
we have to remember that Mexico and Turkey were initially diffi
cult problems to deal with-although we look back now and say 
they were done but they were easy compared to some of the situa
tions we now face. 

I think we have to realize when we are talking about Mexico and 
Turkey, we were dealing with governments that had control over 
their territory-strong central governments. We have more prob
lems today-which W€! pointed out in our statement. 

Look at the problem of heroin. In many areas we are dealing 
with a situation where the United States Government does not 
have even relationships with the governments of some of these 
areas. I can point to Afghanistan and complications in Laos. 

We have a representative here from Burma. They are very coop
erative with the United States. They would like to do more. But 
simultaneously I have to point out to the Congress that I cannot 
come before this body and say we are going to solve that problem. 
We are going to work toward it. 

What is the problem there? It did not exist in Mexico. It did not 
exist in Turkey. There is an insurgency problem in Burma. 

The Burmese Communiot party is holding and controlling tre
mendous areas where the bulk of the opium is growing. I would be 
less than candid if I came before this committee and said we are 
going to solve that problem in 1 year. It is a military action. 

Mr. RANGEL. That was true in Mexico. We are not asking for so
lutions. We have not heard of any requests for further assistance. 

All I am saying is that I was not asking you to share with Con
gress the sensitive negotiations with heads of sovereign nations. I 
must have misread or did not see the statements of concern from 
the President of the United States or from Secretary Haig. 

It is my impression and the impression of many, many Members 
of Congress that our Secretaries of State and our President of the 
United States have not spoken out on this issue. Maybe I have not 
seen the documents. 

I will ask Dr. Turner to show it to me. 
Mr. DICARLO. The President has spoken out publicly on it. I un

derstand the problem. 
Mr. RANGEL. Secretary Haig has had no problem in getting his 

name in the newspaper. I have not seen it. With the Drug Enforce
ment Administration we heard the speeches given from the Admin
istration as to support that they should expect. I understand they 
are a little disappointed on the amount of Federal assistance that 
is being given to them in fighting narcotics on the local and State 
level. 

I am not saying that you individually are not doing all that you 
can. I am saying that we are having difficulty associating your ex~ 
cellent efforts with the priorities of the President. 
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Mr. DICARLO. One point I think has been mentioned that I. think 
it would go a long way toward understanding the questIOn of 
money. I have a problem with t~at. . . .. 

One of the problems I found In gomg to certaIn c.ountrle~ IS th~t 
they view their narcotic problem as an opportunIty to 11ft theIr 
nation by the bootstraps.. . 

They view-some of them vIew-the narcotic ~roblem as an asset 
with which they can get money from the UnIted States. To the 
extent that we indicate that we have huge amounts of money to 
take care of a problem-that they have an obligation to take care 
of-·to that extent we can delay the solution of the problem. . 

If we start talking in terms of an entire redevelopment project 
for an area to reach some people who live on the top of a moun-
tain~ the trickle up theory-- . 

Mr. RANGEL. I am not supporting that and believe me, commg 
from New York as you do, New York ~tate ~a~ com~ to .underst~nd 
even our own economic crises that thIS admInIstratIOn IS not gomg 
to pull us up out of our economic tragedies using narcotic law en
forcement as a vehicle. So we are not asking you to waste money. 

The only thing I am saying is that if you can encourage the 
President to give more public suppo~t to you~ efforts, you ~an 
depend on this Congress to be supportIve. That IS all I am saymg. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
Mr. MULLEN. Congressman, could I just address that one Issue of 

the FBIIDEA relationship? . . 
I am disappointed that you do not understand everythIng that IS 

taking place. It is working and it is effective.. . 
Mr. RANGEL. I thought you could not merge WIthout congressIOn

aI--
Mr. MULLEN. We are not merged. . . 
Mr. RANGEL. You come from the FBI and you are the Actmg DI

rector of the DEA but it is not a merger? 
Mr. MULLEN. That is correct. 
Mr. RANGEL. You have FBI people doing drug work and drug 

agents doing FBI work? 
Mr. MULLEN. That is correct. 
I have been up before the C?ngress on at least half ~ d?ze~ occa

sions Director Webster, ASSOCIate Attorney General GIUhanI and I 
appe~red before Congressman Hughes' subcommittee and Congress
man Edwards' subcommittee meetin~ in joint session. We have 
been up before Congressman Zeferetti s Committee on Narcotics to 
explain what we are doing. 

We have given personal briefings, and I offer one to you to ~x
plain exactly what is taking place. We want the Congress to be m
volved and to understand that it is an effective, workable program 
where the FBI is supplementing the 7fforts of DEA. . 

Mr. RANGEL. I want a plan submitted to the Congres.s that l~ a 
legal plan that we can approve of what you guys are dOIng relymg 
on your best professional judgment. 

I don't believe the Congress should interfere in how you want to 
effectively deal with this national and internatio~al project. 

I am saying that no matter how. many hearmgs. we have, ~ou 
have to admit that it does sound a. httl~ bure~ucratIc to b~ saymg 
that there is no merger under the SItuatIOn whIch we descrIbe. 
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I just want the program to come to the Congress so that we can 
aPI?rove and know who to hold accountable. I don't want you 
actIng. I want you approved. 

Mr. MULLEN. I have to go through Senate confirmation on that. 
Mr. RANGEL. I know that. Let's try to give it a little priority so 

we can go ahead. 
Mr. MULLEN. It has priority. I offered to come up and brief you. 
.Mr. RANGEL. It bothers me that for a year we have not had a 

DIrector of the Drug Enforcement Administration. 
Mr. MULLEN. It has been effectively directed, that I assure you. 
Mr .. RANGEL. We do not have a firm director. You are acting. 
ChaIrman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Rangel, thank you for coming. 
If we can come back to the particular issue that is at hand in 

front of this committee. 
Mr. DiCarlo, the staff study mission to the Golden Triangle area 

reports t~at perhaps th7 single m?st effective step we could take in 
Burma, In that ~r7a, IS to prOVIde FMS loan guarantees in the 
amount. ~f $50 mIllIon to Burma for the purchase of two C-138 air
craft. ThIS would allow the Burmese to project their forces into the 
Shan state which they have so little controi over. 

Do you agree and would there be any problems'? 
Mr. DICAR!--? I really am not expert enough on how the FMS 

funds are utilIzed or on the legal requirements for FMS funds. I 
assume the purpose is primarily military objectives. 
. I would hav7 to defer to the Department of Defense on that. Any 
~lme you can Im~rove the ability of a country to move into an area 
It would be effective and helpful. 

To what extent I would agree that it should be done I think 
~ould depend on the purpose of FMS funds and whether' or not it 
IS mee.ting the country's priority for that purpose. 
Ch~Irman ZABLOCKI. We~l, if we are going to authorize and ap

proppate FMS funds, I thInk we should have them available for 
partIc~lar pu~poses as I outlined in the case of Burma in order to 
cope WIth theIr security problems. 
. I would .hope that w7 would be gi~ing more. priority to some of 
th.e very dIfficult q~est~0.ns of economIC development in these coun
trIes .as well. a~ theI! mIlItary security purposes. 

!!llS admInIs~ratIon. seems to give more emphasis to FMS and 
mIlItary expendI!ures In some of the developing countries. 

Mt:. DICARLO. 1 find it difficult to speak in terms of military ex
pendltures. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. The purpose of the question therefore 
would be that you explore that with those who are in ~ position t~ 
make a judgment on this particular issue. 
~r. 1?ICARLO. Within the Executive Branch, we will certainly 

revIe~ It on our end and make our recommendations. 
ChaIrman ZABLOCKI. Since we have discussed money, we did not 

mean that the amounts should be wasted. Congressman Fascell did 
n<?t say that throwing money at the problem would solve it. But 
WIth your present budget, Secretary DiCarlo, are there any existing 
programs you consider marginal and could eliminate to strengthen 
other programs? 

If so, would you give some examples? 
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Mr. DICARLO. At the present time I cannot do that so let me 
answer the question in this way: Throughout the year-when dif
ferent needs arise-we review our program and if it is necessary to 
transfer from one program to another we do come to Congress for 
that authorization. 

Are there programs where, if something occurred, we would take 
money from, the answer to that would be yes. We just did that last 
year in a case where we had a problem in Mexico and we deter
mined that while our programs were not marginal in the sense 
that they were not needed, we would move funds because of a 
change in circumstances. 

At that time we did move funds from the training program in 
order to take care of the immediate problem of Mexico. Within 
that context, yes. 

I would have a tough time knowing exactly what is meant by 
marginal. Marginal means that we could or could not do without 
them, or the programs are not worthwhile. I would say, hopefully, 
we have no marginal programs in that sense. In the sense that 
there are programs that could develop and might be more impor
tant, than those that we have to take money from, the answer to 
that would be yes. 

But until we know the amount of money that is required and we 
review our programs, and review how much money we have not ap
propriated or expended as yet, or have not contracted for, it would 
be difficult for me to answer that question. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. What is your evaluation of the Thai mili
tary action against Khun Sa so far? 

Mr. DICARLO. I think the Thai action is the most hopeful action 
that we have had in Thailand in many years. We are pursuing the 
question. The Thais are reviewing the question and we hope that 
they will follow it up. If there is no follow-up to that action, the 
action is basically one that is worthless. So we are interested in 
seeing what happens in Thailand on that issue and we are hopeful 
that they will follow through. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. What are the possibilities of improved ef
forts on the part of the Thai and Burmese Governments? 

Mr. DICARLO. One of the most hopeful signs that came from the 
Thai action was the fact that the Thais and the Burmese seem to 
be getting closer and getting a greater trust of one for the other. 

The Thai action is an important element. High representatives of 
the Thai Government have gone to Burma and people in the Bur
mese Government have gone to Thailand and we are hopeful for 
increased cooperation. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Shortly, we will be considering the authori
zation and funding for the President's CBI, the Caribbean Basin 
Initiative. 

It is my understanding that the narcotics control issue has not 
been a part of the CBI negotia.tion and that is one of the issues we 
have a vital interest in, especially with Jamaica. Is there a possibil
ity of a tie-in as far as some of the funds being used in the Caribbe
an Basin for narcotics control? 

Mr. DICARLO. I don't believe it is anticipated that specific funds 
from that initiative will be going to narcotics. We are working in 
the area on the problem of narcotics and, as these plans material-
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ize, funds would be forthcoming but probably not from that partic
ular source. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. My time has expired. 
Mr. Broomfield. 
Mr. BROOMFIELD. Mr. Chairman, I would like, on behalf of Con

gressman Gilman, to ask the representative from AID to submit 
some answers to some questions regarding projects in Thailand 
Pakistan and Peru. I will submit the questions to you at a late: 
time. 

Mr. WHEELER. Be glad to do that, Mr. Broomfield. 
[The information referred to follo\lV's:] 

NARCOTICS SUPPRESSION IN PAKISTAN 

Question. On pa~e 10 o~ your testimony you ~entio~ planned projects in the 
North \yest Frontier ProvInce (NWFP) wIth maXImum Impact on poppy growing 
areas. SInce control of many parts of the Province by the Pakista-: Government is 
not effective, how will "poppy clauses" be enforced? Can the Pakistan Government 
meet su~h commitments in areas it does not control? 

Answer. A.LD.'s approach to narcotics suppression in Pakistan recognizes that: (a) 
the poppy-groVving problem is substantial, and exists in many areas of the NWFP 
(and, to a much less extent, in Baluchistan); (b) A.I.D. and the GOP can not take on 
anti-poppy growing activity in all areas simultaneously; and (c) there are several 
areas where the GOP now has authority and control, or where it could exercise 
more authority and control than now manifested. 
. Thus. A.I.D. plans, at least initially, to provide its assistance in those areas men

tIoned In (c) above where effective GOP control now exists, or could reddily exist. It 
would seem to make more sense to move fi.rst in those areas to maximize our results 
in the near and intermediate term. Progress in these areas will make it easier to 
move into more difficult (non-GOP-controlled) areas later. 

In any case, no matter where A.LD. development activities are undertaken the 
pop~y clause can be enforced irrespective of the extent of GOP and provinciai au
th;onty. If poppies are found where A.LD. is assisting, assistance would either be 
WIthdrawn or suspended until the situation is remedied. If the situation is not reme
died, assistance would be terminated. In that sense, enforcement of the poppy clause 
does not depend upon the Pakistanis. It depends solely on the USG which would act 
unilaterally. 7 

PERU UPPER HUALLAGA VALLEY PROJECT 

Question. On page 12 and page 13 of your testimony, you paint a glowing picture 
of the Upper HuaUaga Valley project as l'epresenting the first real "marriage" be
tween INM and A.LD. legitimate interests. Is the "marriage" still in the honeymoon 
phase, or are there any problems of which we should be aware? More specifically 
can we count on the eradication efforts of the Peruvian Government? ' 

Ans"!'er. The cooperation between A.LD. and State's Bureau for International 
Narcotics Matters (I~M), which led to the signing of separate agreements between 
them and the PeruvI!ln gov~rnment l.ast September, was not an ad hoc activity. 
INM and A.LD. are SIgnatorIes of an Inter-agency agreement on narcotics that re
qui.res continui~g c?operation. Both in Washington and in the field, the implemen
tatIon an? momtorIng of the Upper HuaUaga undertaking is a joint responsibility. 
W~ be:hev~ the PerUVIan government has a firm ~ong term commitment to coca 

eradIcatIOn In th.e .Upper HuaUaga Valley. Peruvian government funds in the 
a~ount of $8:5 I?Ilhon have bee~ al~otted to the Upper HuaUaga project, which re
q';1Ires a contInuIn& paraUel eradIcatIOn effort by Peru. INM is currently working in 
LIma t~ develop ~Ith the Peruvians an agreed multi-year timetable for eradication 
of coca In the project area. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Fascell. 
Mr. FASCELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I wo.uld like to inquire about what percent of our international 

narcotIcs control funds we are spending annually against heroin 
cocaine and marihua:r;ta? Our staff estimate is less than 10 percent: 
Can anybody deal WIth that? What percent of our international 
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narcotics control funds are we spending against heroin, cocaine and 
marihuana? . 

Mr. DICARLO. It is a very difficult prop<?sition to answer for thIS 
reason: Traditionally when we divided those funds by drugs we 
count all the funds used in Mexico as funds used for the control of 
opium. While we could not assist the Government of Mexico in the 
eradication of marihuana, as an example, because of the aI,llend
ments restricting our ability to deal with them on the questIon of 
paraquat the air fleet that basically was provided through U.S. 
funds w~s. used by the Mexicans themselves in that marihuana 
control effort. We were spending about $8 million in Mexico, In-
cluding the dual purpose air fleet. . ' 

How much we give to marihuana or how much we give to. herOIn 
is rather difficult to calculate. I would say that, as a domestic prob
lem the Mexicans view marihuana as more serious in their country 
than they do the problem of heroin. 

So I would say in that area, we have to take ratios of effort and 
apply them to he;~oin versus marihuana calculations. 

IVlr. F ASCELL. How about on an overall basis? . 
Mr. DICARLO. Overall basis, if we attribute the money that IS 

spent in Mexico only to heroin, we come ~p with ~ figure of 64 per
cent for heroin versus 36 percent for cocaIne, marIhuana and other 
drugs. 

That is very misleading, as I said. We calculate all of the money 
going to Mexico in that equation to heroin when it should not be. 

Mr. FASCELL. Could you give us some kind of tabular form, the 
best of your estimates on this issue? 

Mr. DICARLO. On the issue I would say the majority of tht:; funds 
probably still go for heroin and that is because of opportunItIes to 
do something. We don't allocate our funds based upon the drug. 

Mr. FASCELL. I understand. 
Mr. DICARLO. We allocate based on where we find the best oppor-

tunity to do something. Where those opportunities exist that is 
where we spend the money. That is the reason for the breakdown. 

Mr. FASCELL. So you are saying you are using all the money that 
is available? . 

Mr. DICARLO. We are using all of the money that is avaIlable. At 
the end of the year, if we have not spent it as we did last year, 
some money could be returned because of the failure of some gov
ernment to come through with an agreement. 

But to the extent that we allocate our money we use it. 
Mr. FASCELL. Thank you. . 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. DiCarlo or Mr. Mullen, from the testi-

mony that I have heard, I see that there is cooperation betwee~ the 
various agencies, DEA, INM and AID. Should there be a. wrItten 
agreement on cooperation in this field betewen DEA and INM? 

Mr. DICARLO. I believe, sir, it is something we could look into but 
I believe the cooperation we now have is extremely good. We have 
these mechanisms for monthly meetings and when we have any 
problems we can adjust it at tl?-0se meetings. . .. 

I believe this pr.esent plan gIves a great deal of fleXIbIlIty. We are 
working well with each .other but certainly: t~at would not preclude 
a written arr~ngement If we find out that It IS necessary. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Mullen? 
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Mr. MULLEN. I feel much the same way. I do not at this time feel 
the need for an agreement, but it is something that we could ex
plore. 

Mr. FASCELL. Mr. Chairman, could I inquire? 
The Vice President's task force which has beAn assigned to the 

problem in Florida on drug interdiction generally has been able to 
muster additional forces, manpower, money and equipment into 
the struggle. 

It. has been extremely effective, widely publicized. It would seem 
to me that that effort would be of help to us, Mr. Ambassador, in 
Colombia if that is generally known. 

Certainly the drug traffickers know it. As a matter of fact, the 
Vice President's efforts were unfortunately criticized from that 
point of view. That is, he had to make the announcement so, there
fore, the announcement was known by the drug traffickers and 
they are sitting on their verandas sipping martinis waiting for the 
task force to go home. 

But, nevertheles~, I welcome the efforts of the task force and the 
additional manpower regardless of whether it was criticized in 
some quarters and I think unjustly. 

The question is: Should not that be (;7 definite help to you in Co
lombia? 

~'"Ilbassador BOYATT. Yes, sir. It already has been. It was noticed 
immediately and through the International Communications 
Agency, the Public Affairs Officer in Bogota, who is part of my 
staff, we set about, via press releases and other contexts, to make 
this well known in Colombia and it is indeed well known in Colom
bia, both overtly in the sense that it is part of the public record 
and much appreciated and it helps me. 

But also, we have reports and evidence that the druggers are 
complaining about it and that is a good sign. 

Mr. F ASCELL. Well, it might have to be a roving task force. The 
thing that disturbs me. you see, is that if this focus of equipment 
and personnel and effort is on one locality for a given period of 
time and is effective and then is moved, then I think we are going 
to have a problem. We have got the problem already because we 
have a shortage around the country as I see it, in the enforcement 
effort. 

So if we drive drug traffickers to Georgia, Louisiana and Ala
bama and Texas or wherever and spread them around we really 
haven't solved the problem in the final analysis, although I am 
glad to get the relief in Florida. 

:Mr. MULLEN. Congressman, we are prepared to shift the re
sources if this should happen. We are watching the movemlent from 
the West Coast and up the coast of the Carolinas to N ew ]~ngland, 
so that is something we are flexible on. 

Mr. FASCELL. But it is very important, don't you agree, Mr. 
Mullen, to disrupt the method of operation every chance you get? 

Mr. MULLEN. That is correct. I was in total agreement with pub-
licizing the effort. 

Mr. FASCELL. So was I. 
Ambassador BOYATT. So was) 
Mr. FASCELL. I think the criticism of the announcemlent was 

unjust, unfair and I thoroughly supported the idea. 
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IVIr. MULLEN. It has given us a breather, a chance to marshall 
our resources and get the cases into the judicial system. They have 
got a perishable product there, too. 

Ambassador BOYATT. As Assistant Secretary DiCarlo points out, 
it also makes it clear to governments that we are serious. It had an 
impact, I understand, on Bolivian policy. 

Mr. DICARLO. Concerning Bolivia, we went down to show the in
terest of this administration, pointing out that this problem was so 
important that the President wanted the Vice President to give im
petus to drug control actions in this hemisphere. This conveyed to 
all the congressional members specifically that the Secretary of 
State had a direct interest in Bolivia, Peru and Colombia and that 
he assisted in us getting a program in Bolivia. 

Mr. FASCELL. It was an important announcement at the highest 
level of our Government dealing with the problem of illicit drugs 
and crime in general and it was ':l highly publicized statement, I 
think, of tremendous value internationally and domestically. 

I hope in following the general trend raised by the gentleman 
from New York, that that kind of effort continues because Ambas
sadors like Mr. Boyatt are going to need all the help they can get 
to dramatize and to demonstrate and to show Ol1r good faith efforts 
in the United States. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Related to the question we are discussing at 
the present time, Mr. Mullen, can you advise the committee of how 
the allocations of DEA agents abroad and at home are made, what 
is the rationale, and are you considering any changes in this alloca-
tion ratio? . 

Mr. MULLEN. We allocate the resources based on need and where 
they can be effective. This would include th~ importance of a par
ticular nation to the overall drug problem, That is, is it a main 
source country and do we have cooperative law enforcement in 
that country so it can effectively use the people we send there. 

We continually review the assignment of agents overseas. On oc
casion, we will send them on temporary duty if, for example, we 
frnd an upsurge of activity in a country. 

In Bolivia, for example, we have two permanent agents now as
signed and three are on temporary duty. We plan to increase that 
to four permanent and four temporary because of the upsurge in 
activity. 

We assign them based on need and their ability to be effective. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Then how do you explain the allocation (Jf 

more than 20 DEA personnel to Thailand and only 5 assigned to 
Pakistan since it is my understanding Pakistan is the greatest 
source cOL:'I'1try at present? 

Mr. MULLEN. It is at present~ and we are increasing the staff 
from five to seven. Again, the 20 we do have in Thailand are very 
effective because they have total cooperation and can be used effec
tively there. 

We have had some difficulties in the northwest frontier area of 
Pakistan because the Government itself did not have total control 
over the situation. 

So, when the Government really could not operate effectively, we 
certainly could not have operated effectively. I did meet this past 
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week with Governor Haq from the northwest frontier area. He is 
taking a more positive posture. 

His troops recenty seized a laboratory there and that is one of 
the reasons we are increasing our presence. If this continues, we 
will increase it even further. 

Ambassador BOYATT. !vir. Chairman, could I say something about 
that point that you raised? 

I am sure you understand it but we cannot unilaterally introduce 
DEA or other personnel of the U.S. Government into a country. We 
are there at the sufferance of the host country. It is possible to 
reach the saturation stage. You get to the point where it is politi
cally unwise to increase a DEA contingent in a given country. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Politically for the politicians in the coun
try? 

Ambassador BOYATT. Yes. A foreign leader will make the judg
ment that we cannot absorb any more U.S. police agencies in our 
country. You have questions of nationalism, questions of national 
pride and a whole host of considerations that have to be judged 
when we make these moves. 

v.,r e cannot unilaterally decide we are going to add x percent 
more agents in this or that country and then do it. We 1: ave to go 
to that country and get its permission in one form or anr:,ner. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Rangel. 
Mr. RANGEL. I just want to assure the individual v..itnesses that 

if ttey have problems that they can rely on us as Members in Con
gress to be of assistance. Please don't take my harsh criticism of 
our national policy as an interference in communication. 

All of YOl: have reputations as being dedicated, hard-working offi
cials, and Dominick DiCarlo, with whom I served on the State As
sembly in New York as well as a guy from Brooklyn, I don't have 
any problems. 

I just want you to know, Mr. Ambassador, that many of us in the 
Congress believe that we are part of government and that it i& not 
just a question of our Secretaries of State and Ambassadors to de
termine sensitivity and national pride of other governments. You 
are professionals but some of us are not. 

We have the same kind of pride in our community and our coun
try and believe that when something is a threat to our national se
curity that we will use whatever legislative and political leverage 
we have. 

We hope that you will give us direction so that we are not tear
ing down the work that you are building. But unless I can feel that 
there is a strong federal presence through the executive branch 
that is not restricted to the individual frontline troops, then many 
of us in Congress are going to do the best we can. 

We hope that you have the ability to clean up after we do it. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABr,OCKl. Probably on that note we should conclude 

the hearing but I do ha.ve just one other question that bothers me, 
Mr. Ambassador. 

It is rumored that there is a real prospect that marihuana will 
be legalized in the near future in Colombia. Is this true? 

Ambassador BOYATT. I have been thinking about that question 
for several weeks, Mr. Chairman, because I knew it was coming 
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and let me answer it this way. Colombia, in the context of its demo
cratic constitution and tradition is in the midst of a presidential 
election campaign. 

There are three candidates in that campaign which will repre
sent two different parties. One party is split between two candi
dates. I do not want to be in the position of being accused of inter
fering in the Colombian election process. How they do it and what 
they do is their business. 

I do, however, have the responsibility as the American Ambassa
dor there to make sure that all leadership elements in Colombia 
understand the seriousness with which the United States takes the 
drug problem and other aspects of our foreign policy as well and in 
that process I and members of my staff have been consulting, infor
mally, with the candidates and with their advisers. 

I think I can say to you that marihuana will not be legalized in 
Colombia by the next administration, whoever leads that adminis
tration. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you. 
Well, gentlemen, you have contributed to a much -better under

standing with your excellent testimony and your direct answers to 
our questions. 

I think all of us are of the same opinion. We want to work to
gether and cooperate and see if we can cope with this problem. Cer
tainly we must conclude that dollars alone, the amount of dollars is 
not the answer. But the method and the sincerity, the zeal and the 
application of whatever funds are made available is the answer. 

Thank you very much for appearing before the committee. We 
thank yeu for your testimony. 

The committee stands adjourned subject to the call of the Chair. 
[Whereupon, at 12:25 p.m., the committee was adjourned, to re

convene at the call of the Chair.] 
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INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS CONTROL: U.So 
POLICIES 

THURSDAY, APRIL 22, 1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, D.C. 
The committee met at 10:25 a.m., in room 2172, Rayburn House 

Office Building, Hon. Clement J. Zablocki (chairman of the commit
tee) presiding. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. The committee will please come to order. 
Today, the Committee on Foreign Affairs concludes with its 

series of three hearings on international narcotics control. 
On Tuesday we heard from a distinguished group of witnesses 

who described most vividly and forcefully the impact of the flow of 
illicit narcotic drugs from abroad on every aspect of our society, in
cluding violence and crime, economic dislocations, health effects, 
deleterious effects on our values and way of life. 

They painted a painful and sobering picture underlining the 
need for concerned and concerted action to combat this threat to 
our security and well-being. 

Yesterday, we heard testimony about the current strategy in pro
grams of the Department of State, DEA, and AID in their efforts to 
stem the flow at the sources, those countries whose production and 
resources account for the flood of illicit drugs entering this coun
try. 

The committee sought to shed some light on why we have not 
been able to more effectively reduce the flow of narcotics from 
abroad as well as to learn more of our successes in this effort. 

Today, we have before UR representatives of the administration's 
policy level with regard to narcotics control. Representing the At
torney General who is the Chairman of the White House Cabinet 
Council on Legal Matters, which is charged with narcotics control 
policy, we have Mr. Rudolph Giuliani, Associate Attorney General 
of the Department of Justice. 

Also, we have Dr. Carlton E. Turner, Director of the White 
House Drug Abuse Policy Office, and Mr. Charles Z. Wick, Direc~or 
of the International Communications Agency. 

Gentlemen, we thank you for coming today and we will begin the 
testimony with Mr, Giuliani. 
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STATEMENT OF RUDOLPH W. GIULIANI, ASSOCIATE A'ITORNEY 
GENERAL, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Mr. GIULIANI. Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased to be here this 
morning. 

I would just briefly summarize the statement that I have submit
ted andl then proceed. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. We appreciate the summary and your pre
pared written statement will be made part of the record. 

Mr. GIULIANI. Drug enforcement in both its domestic and inter
national aspects has been one of the chief priorities of this adminis
tration since it came into office just over 1 year ago. 

In our view, the people of this Nation face no crime problem 
more serious than that presented by drug trafficking and abuse. 

Recent figures suggest that drug traffickers have created a crimi
nal business with a gross income of nearly $79 billion per year. 
This untaxed, underground enterprise is larger than all legitimate 
corporations in the world except Exxon. 

Drug trafficking produces millionaires overnight and displaces 
entire State economies in the process. 

Furthermore, it breeds substantial amounts of related crime, in
cluding public corruption on the part of officials who permit drug 
trafficking to thrive and violent crime by addicts and by groups 
competing for the lucrat~lve drug trade. 

Clearly the magnitude of the problem warrants the sustained ef
forts of concerned officials at all levels of government. 

The past 12 months have been a year of internal changes and 
streamlining within the Department of Justice designed to improve 
our domestic drug enforcement effort. To that end we reorganized 
the Drug Enforcement Administration and developed a new and 
closer relationship between the DEA and the Federal Bureau of Inw 

vestigation. 
We b~came an integral part of the Vice President's task force on 

south Florida. We initiated a new task force program involving 
DEA and the U.S. Customs Service in south Florida. 

These new domestic enforcement activities will yield impressive 
results in the months and years to come. 

These hearings, however, come at an opportune moment, because 
we are now directing our attention at those aspects of the drug 
problem which cannot adequatley be dealt with by the Department 
of Justice acting alone. 

Just as 1981 was a year of improvement in our domestic enforce
ment capabilities, 1982 will be the year in which the Department of 
Justice seeks to expand its efforts to involve all executive branch 
departments and agencies which have a role to play in drug en
forcement. 

This, of course, will place a greater emphasis on the internation
al aspects of drug enforcement. 

Clearly, the drug problem is international in scope. As you well 
know, domestic drug enforcement, while critical, is not the com
plete answer. Drug crops and crops which are processed into drugs 
grow largely on foreign soil. Shipl3 and planes carry drugs to our 
shores from those and other nations. 
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The drug problem-and drug enforcement-challenges us on at 
least two fronts in addition to the domestic front. Of course, I refer 
to supply reduction in source countries and interdiction at our bor
ders and on the seas. 

As the vehicle for sharing our concerns across the executive 
branch, the President has established a Cabinet Council on Legal 
Policy. 

As you know, the President uses the Cabinet Council mechanism 
as a tool for making decisions which affect multiple agencies and 
as a forum for the debate of policy issues requiring his decision. 

The Cabinet Council on Legal Policy is the sixth such council cre
ated by the President. It was created at the recommendation of At
torney General Smith. It will bring together the responsible offi
cials in at least three areas: immigration, civil rights and, mOf:Jt im
portant for present purposes, drug supply reduction and enforce
ment. 

The Cabinet Council is chaired by the Attorney General. Its 
mambership includes the Secretaries of State, Defense, Treasury, 
Transportation, Agriculture, and Hetdth and Human Services, In
terior and Commerce, as well as the Directors of the Office of Man
agement and Budget, the Central Intelligence Agency, and the En
vironmental Protection Agency. 

The Council has held its first meeting, which dealt solely with 
drug enforcement issues. At that meeting, the Attorney General 
outlined the nature and the scope of the drug problem in this 
Nation and discussed the ways in which the resources of all these 
departments and agencies can best be used to reduce drug supply. 

We are now developing recommendations for Presidential action. 
To develop these recommendations, the Attorney General has ap
pointed a Working Group on Drug Supply Reduction, of which I am 
the chairman. Every participating department and agency has, in 
turn, designated a representative to this Working Group. 

The Working Group will develop recommendations for Presiden
tial action on a variety of issues ranging from use of the exceptions 
to the posse comitatus act to the development of appropriate diplo
matic initiatives overseas. 

In short, this Working Group will be the focal point for the de
velopment of issues and the resolution of any controversies which 
may arise. 

Those issues requiring decision by the Cabinet Council itself, and 
those issues on which accommodation cannot be reached in the 
Working Group, can be addressed by the full Cabinet Council or, if 
necessary, by the President. 

We believe that the Cabinet Council, as presently structured, is 
the best mechanism for bringing together for discussion and deci
sion the heads of an agencies with a role to play in drug enforce
ment. 

I would like next to discuss the principal steps we will take in 
the international field. Our major goal, of course, is to diminish 
drug supply in this country by controlling and reducing production 
of the illicit substances at their foreign source, or as close to the 
source as possible. 

To accomplish this, we must motivate officials in foreign source 
countries and in foreign transit countries, and assist them in devel-
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oping their own drug law enforcement and ancillary programs. 
Through such efforts, we can in time reduce the supply of illicit 
drugs destined for consumption in the United States. 

Both the Department of State and the Department of Justice 
have a crucial role to play in this effort. By coordinating the work 
of those two departments through the Cabinet Council, we hope to 
assign to drug enforcement a higher priority than ever before. 

Through the Department of Justice-more specifically, through 
DEA's foreign operations-we will continue to encourage and sup
port enforcement operations in source countries and transit coun
tries. 

In the course of our study last summer to develop the most effec
tive relationship between the DEA and the FBI, we surveyed for
eign officials in key drug-producing countries. They were unani
mous in their support for DEA's overseas operations. DEA per
forms this function with great skill ane: success. 

Together with diplomatic initiatives undertaken by the Depart
ment of State, DEA's foreign operation will remain the focal point 
of our overseas efforts. 

In foreign nations, DEA's personnel work closely with local au
thorities. They provide advice and expertise and they assist foreign 
officials in putting their resources to the best use possible. 

DEA also collects and produces operational and strategic intelli
gence and shares that with law enforcement agencies in this 
Nation. This information also enables DEA to recognize and fore
cast future drug-producing and trafficking trends, so as to facilitate 
better planning. 

Francis M. Mullen, Jr., the Acting Administrator of DEA, has al
ready outlined in some detail the activities of DEA overseas. 

I will not repeat that testimony except to note once again that 
we regard DEA's overseas activities as essential to effective drug 
enforcement. 

Mr. Chairman, I do not have to emphasize for you the impor" 
tance of overseas work in combatting our nation's drug problem. 
The drug problem in this country has been compared to an over
flowing sink. We can mop the overflow from the floor; we can bail 
out the water in the sink; but we must ultimately gain the ability 
to stop the flow, at least partially. In the case of drugs, this faucet 
is not within this country. 

For this reason, we are devoting substantial time and resources 
to international narcotics control. The Cabinet Council and ulti
mately the Departments of State and Justice will do their share to 
reduce supplies of drugs which might otherwise reach our shores. 

We will assist our drug enforcement colleagues in foreign nations 
by working with them in a cooperative way to achieve our mutual 
goals. 

I stand ready to answer any questions you may have. 
Thank you very much. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Giuliani. 
[Mr. Giuliani's prepared statement follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF RUDOLPH W. GIULIANI, ASSOCIATE U.S. ATTORNEY GENERAL 

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here this morning to discuss with you the sub
ject of international narcotics control and the steps we are taking in the interna
tional &rena. 

Drug enforcement, in both its domestic and international aspects, has been one of 
the chief priorities of this administration since it came into office just over 1 year 
ago. In our view, the people of this Nation face to crime problem more serious than 
that presented by drug trafficking and abuse. Recent Dgures suggest that drug traf
fickers have created a criminal business with a gross income of nearly $79 billion 
per year. This untaxed, underground enterprise is larger tha,n all legitimate corpo
rations in the world except Exxon. Drug trafficking produces millionaires overnight 
and displaces entire State economies in the process. Furthermore, it breeds substan
tial amounts of related crime, included pubhc corruption on the part of officials who 
permit drug trafficking to thrive, and violent crime by addicts and by groups com
peting for the lucrative drug trade. Clearly, the magnitude of the problem warrants 
the sustained efforts of concerned officials at all levels of government. 

The past 12 months have been a year of internal changes and streamlining within 
the Department of Justice, designed to improve our domestic drug enforcement 
effort. To that end, we reorganixed the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) 
and developed a new and closer relationship between the DEA and the Federal 
Bureau of Investigation. We became an integral part of the Vice Preeident's Task 
Force on South Florida. We initiated a new task force program involving DEA and 
the U.S. Customs Service in south Florida. These new domestic enforcement activi
ties will yield impressive results in the months and years to come. 

These hearings, however, come at an opportune moment, because we are now di
recting our attention at those aspects of the drug problem which cannot adequately 
be dealt with by the Department of Justice acting alone. Just as 1981 was a year of 
improvement in our domestic enforcement capabialities, 1982 will be the year in 
which the Department of Justice seeks to expand its efforts to involve all executive 
branch departments and agencies which have a role to play in drug enforcement. 
This, of course, will place a greater emphasis on the international aspects of drug 
enforcement. 

Clearly, the drug problem is international in scope. As you well know, domestic 
drug enforcement, while critical, is not the complete answer. Drug crops and crops 
which are processed into drugs grow largely on foreign soil. Ships and planes carry 
drugs to our shores from those and other nations. The drug problem-and drug en
forcement-challenges us on at least two fronts in addition to the domestic front. Of 
course, I refer to supply reduction in source countries and interdiction at our bor
ders and on the seas. 

As the vehicle for sharing our concerns across the executive branch. The Presi
dent has established a Cabinet Council on Legal Policy. As you know, the President 
uses the Cabinet Council mechanism as a tool for making decisions which affect 
multiple agencies and as a forum for the debate of policy issues requiring his deci
sion. The Cabinet Council on Legal Policy is the sixth such council created bv the 
President. It was created at the recommendation of Attorney General Smith. It will 
bring together the responsible officials in at least three areas: immigration, civil 
rights, and, most important fot' present purposes, drug supply reduction and en
forcement. 

The Cabinet Council is chaired by the Attorney General. Its membership includes 
the Secretaries of State, Defense, Treasury, Transportation, Agriculture, and Health 
and Human Services, Interior, and Commerce, as well as the Directors of the Office 
Management and Budget, the Central Intelligence Agf.mcy, and the Environmental 
Protection Agency. 

The Council has held its first meeting, which dealt solely with drug enforcement 
issues. At that meeting, the Attorney General outlined the nature and the scope of 
the drug problem in this Nation and discussed the ways in which the resources of 
all these departments and agencies can best be used to reduce drug supply. 

We are now developing recommendations for Presidential action. To develop these 
recommendations, the Attorney General has appointed a Working Group on Drug 
Supply Reduction, of which I am the chairman. Every department and agency has, 
in turn, designated a representative to this working group. The working group will 
develop recommendations for Presidential action on a variety of issues ranging from 
use of the exception to the posse comitatus acts to the development of appropriate 
diplomatic initiatives overseas. 

in short, this working group will be the local point for the development of issues 
and the resolution of any controversies which may arise. Those issues requiring de-
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cision by the Cabinet Council itself, and those issues on which accomodation cannot 
be reached in the working group, can be addressed by the full Cabinet Council or, if 
necessary, by the President. We believe that the Cabinet Council, as presently struc
tured, is the best mechanism for bringing together for discussion and decision the 
heads of all agencies with a role to play in drug enforcement. 

I would like next to discuss the principal steps we will take in the international 
field. Our major goal, of course, is to diminishe drug supply in this country by con
trolling and reducing production of the illicit substances at their foreign source, or 
as close to the source as possible. To accomplish this, we must motivate officials in 
foreign source countries and in foreign transit countries, and assist them in develop
ing their own drug law enforcement and ancillary programs. Through such efforts, 
we can in time reduce the supply of illicit drugs destined for consumption in the 
United States. 

Both the Department of State and the Department of Justice have a crucial role 
to play in this effort, By coordinating the work of those two Departments through 
the Cabinet Council, we hope to assign to drug enforcement a higher priority than 
ever before. 

Through the Department of Justice-more specifically, through DEA's foreign op
erations-we will continue to encourage and support enforcement operations in 
source countries and transit countries. In the course of our study last summer to 
develop the most effective relationship between the DEA and the FBI, we surveyed 
foreign officials in key drug producing countries. They were unanimous in their sup
port for DEA's overseas operations. DEA performs this function with great skill and 
success. Together with diplomatic initiatives undertaken by the Department of 
State, DEA's foreign operation will remain the focal point of our overseas efforts. 

In foreign nations, DEA's personnel work closely with local authorities. They pro
vide advice and expertise and they assist foreign officials in putting their resources 
to the best use possible. DEA also collects and produces operational and strategic 
intelligence and shares that with law inforcement agencies in this Nation. This in
formation also enables DEA to recognize and forecast future drug producing and 
trafficking trends, so as to facilitate better planning. 

Francis M. Mullen, Jr., the Acting Administrator of DEA, has already outlined in 
some detail the activities of DEA overseas. I will not repeat that testimony except to 
note once again that we regard DEA's overseas activities as essential to effective 
drug enforcement. 

Mr. Chairman, I do not have to emphasize for you the importance of overseas 
work in combating our Nation's drug problem. The drug problem in this country 
has been compared to an overflowing sink. We can mop the overflow from the floor; 
we can bail out the water in the sink; but we must ultimately gain the ability to 
stop the flow, at least partially. In the case of drugs, this faucet is not within this 
country. 

For this reason, we are devoting substantial time and resources to international 
narcotics control. The Cabinet Council and ultimately the Departments of State and 
Justice will do their share to reduce supplies of drugs which might otherwise reach 
our shores. We will assist our druge enforcement colleagues in foreign nations by 
working with them in a cooperative way to achieve our mutual goals. 

I stand ready to answer any questions you may have. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Dr. Turner, if you will proceed. 

STATEMENT OF DR. CAR.LTON E. TURNER, DIREC'lIOR, DRUG 
ABUSE POLICY OFFICE, OFFICE OF POLICY DEVELOPMENT, 
THE WHITE HOUSE 

Dr. TURNER. Mr. Chairman, thank you for allowing me the op
portunity to appear before you today. 

I would also like to thank you for holding the hearing. I think it 
is complementary in that we need more people involved the inter
national drug control. I appreciate this opportunity to meet with 
your committee. 

As the President stated in New Orleans last September, part of 
his drug-abuse strategy would be a foreign policy that vigorously 
seeks to interdict and eradicate illicit drugs wherever cultivated, 
. p.rocessed or transported. 
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He said this includes the responsible use of herbicides. In our 
overall view of the international issue we think the eradication of 
drugs in the source country is the one area in which we can do 
most with the fewest dollars. 

We continue this approach by impressing upon our colleagues in 
the international area that narcotics considerations must be 
brought into international bilateral and multilateral agreements, I 
think we have an opportunity to do more than has been done in 
the past. 

We also are going to call on the international banking communi
ty to consider use of narcotics clauses in areas located in, or adja
cent to, areas producing illicit drugs. 

We would like to encourage the United Nations Fund for Drug 
Abuse Control, to look, now that they have a new director, at ways 
in which that organization can more effectively pursue the narcot
ics problem in source and transiting countries. 

We want to communicate to other countries of the world the 
commitment made of the President and other members of this ad
ministration, to help solve the drug problems, both in our own 
country and in other parts of the world. 

We would like to make available accurate information about our 
own program. Sometimes, as we travel internationally, we find 
that the things that we are doing here are not necessarily being 
communicated abroad. 

I am talking about pro-drug statements in our newspapers which 
have a tendency to be spread all over newspapers in foreign coun
tries, whereas the U.S. anti-drug efforts are not reported. 

However, the international programs alone will not solve the 
drug problem. Other witnesses have given you details. The Presi
dent's overall program is a five-prong approach taking the interna
tional initiatives and integrating them in with law enforcement, 
border interdiction and what we can do in this country with a de
toxification and treatment program, along with the appropriate re
search and development, and a massive educational and preventive 
program. Our aim is to mount a coordinated effort including both 
supply reduction and demand reduction. 

We think that both efforts are important and without a coordi
nated effort, we will not be able to do what we have set out to do. 

Our approach is not to rediscover the wheel but to take the best 
of past administrations, combine those into a comprehensive pro
gram, add our own initiatives, and make certain that program is 
coordinated. 

The President has set forth the Cabinet Council system as the 
primary policy mechanism. We have two Cabinet Councils which 
have been assigned the drug issue. One is the Cabinet Council on 
Human Resources. It has a Working Group on the Health Aspects 
of Drug Abuse, which I chair. It includes all of the agencies that 
have a re~p~nsibility in. the health area. The Associate Attorney 
General chaIrs a workIng group under the Cabinet Council on 
Legal Policy, which deals primarily with supply reduction. 

I The work of these two Cabinet Councils' will be coordinated to 
.~ .. ~.'"" j ....... _ .•• produce a strong strategy docament that will be provided to you in 

the summer. 
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This, Mr. Chairman, is an overview. I am ready to answer any 
questions you may have at this time or later. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Dr. Turner. 
[Mr. Turner's prepared statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. CARLTON E. TURNER, DIRECTOR, DRUG ABUSE POLICY 
OFFICE, OFFICE OF POLICY DEVELOPMENT, THE WHITE HOUSE 

Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to appear before you today. 
Drug abuse is an important issue to many nations and is of 

great concern across the united States. 

Both the President and the First Lady are actively involved 
in efforts to reduce drug abuse. The Fi rst Lady has been 
especially effective in call ing attention to the dangers of 
drug abuse among school-age children. Through her visits to 
drug programs for adole::£cents, the First Lady is mobilizing 
families to fight drl1g abuse in their local communities. 

Dollar values cannot be placed on this type of effort. 

The President has established a Task Force, headed by the 
Vice, President, to address problems in South Florida caused by 
drug trafficking, violent crime, and immigration. The Task 
Force is focusing on increasing drug smuggling interdiction, 

strengthening the Federal investigation capability, 
establishing a Financial Law Enforcement Center, improving the 

prosecutorial system, and attempti~g to resolve the problem of 

overcrowding in Federal prisons. 

These are examples of how the Administration is pursuing a 

comprehensive drug abuse program that incorporates 
international and domestic initiatives. I would like to share 
with you my observations on the key directions, major issues 
and objectives, and priorities of the program and the policy 

mechanism which is beint,J used to develop and implement the 

program. 

KEY DIRECTIONS 
'I'he Reagan Administration's overall approach to reducing 

the availability of illegal drugs involves expanding Federal 
drug law enfor.cement to include existing federal investigative 
and support resources not previously commi tted to this task. 

* ' 
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The closer alignment of the DEA with the FBI and the enhanced 
participation of the u.S. Customs Service in collecting 

information overseas are two examples of increasing the use of 
available Federal resources. 

We are moving the drug enforcement focus from the drug 
itself to the criminal activities associated with drug 
trafficking. The South Florida initiatives, managed by the 

Vice president, and the use of military intelligence and 
equipment are two examples. 

Our primary international focus is on eradicating illicit 
drugs at their source. Specific initiatives include our 
negotiations ~ith Colombia and Thailand. 

Eradication of drugs at their source also includes domestic 

eradication. We are aware that successful international 
efforts to reduce the flow of drugs coming into the Un! ted 

States creates a greater demand for domestically-produced 
illegal drugs. We are designing Federal efforts to serve as a 

catalyst for State and local law enforcement efforts to tackle 
the problem of local drug production. 

MAJOR ISSU~S AND OBJECTIVES 

The Reagan Administration's overall program focuses on 
stopping the flow of drugs from the source to the streets and 

reducing the demand for drugs. The program establishes~a broad 
and balanced perspective which will take full advantage of 
Federal, State, and local resources. 

The program is comprehensive, encompassing five major 
areas: 

-
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* International Cooperation 
* Law Enforcement 
* Education and Prevention 
* Detoxification an1 Treatment 

* Research 

4 p 

The Federal involvement in drug abuse prevention and 
control amounts to almost $1 billion in direct Federal support. 
To ensure that Federal efforts are compatible wi th and 
supportive of the efforts of State and local governments, 
Federal efforts are being reoriented to focus on specific needs 
of individual communities and priorities will be established on 

a local or regional basis. 

The success of this national effort also depends on the 
dedication and the resources of private industry, public 
organizations and citizen volunteers -- especially in the area 

of education and prevention. 

The national effort to prevent and control drug abuse 
cannot be restricted to the Federal government. It must 
involve the millions of families who ultimately suffer the 
consequences of drug abuse. Federal respongibilities will not 
be passed off to the private sector, but an importent Federal 
role is to encourage the broad involvement of many individuals 
and organizations -- especially those who are most affected. 

Drug abuse is a world wide problem requiring multinational 

initiatives. since approximately 90% of illici t drugs come 
from other countries~ the most effective place to control drugs 
is to stop them from reaching the United states. In the 
international are;l, the Administration is uncl:!rtaking the 
development and implementation of a long-range, organized 
effort to eliminate illicit drugs at their source and to 
interdict illicit drugs in transit. Specific initiatives 

include: 

* 

* 

* 

* 

* 

* 

* 
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Urging and assisting other countries to develop programs 
to eradicate' illicit drugs grown or produced within 
their own borders and to develop programs to address 

their own drug problems. 

Continuing our support to prodl.. -::ing and transiting 
countries in the form of technical trainingt advice, and 

equipment. 

Including drug considerations in internation~l 

agreer.lents. 

Encouraging the international banking community to 

include drIJg . considerations in their lending and 

operating protocols. 

partIcipating in international drug control and 

enforcement organizations to gain greater international 
cooperation among all nations that produce, transit, 
and/or consume illict drugs. This includes strong 
support of th~ United State's major involvement in the 
program planning activities of agencies such as the 
United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control (UNFDAC). We 
also support worldwide drug control strategy obj~ctives 
for all. nations as put forth by the U.N. 

Communicating to other countries our strong commi tment 
to prevent and control drug abuse in the United States. 

Making accurate information on drug~ available to other 
countries in their own 2anguage. 

In the area of law enforcement, our goals are to reduce the 
availability of illicit drugs, make the costs of drug 
trafficking prohibitive, and vigorously enforce our drug laws. 
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Specific initiatives include: 

* Improving cooperation and coordination among Federal, 
State and local law enforcement agencies. 

* ~evising laws, regulation!] and operating priorities to 
strengthen the drug enforcement effort. 

* Emphasizing efforts to intercept. drug traffic on the 
high seas and t.o interdict illict drugs coming acrosS'. 
our borders. 

* Making use of military information and equipment to 
a~sist Federal law enforcement activities, with emphasis 
on integrating drug enforcement needs into routine 
operational and training activities of the military 
services. 

* proving encouragement and technical assistance to State~ 
to eradicate illicit drugs produced in this country. 

* Simplifying drug regulatory mechanisms without weakening 
controls. 

* Ensuring that major drug traffickers receive mandator:y 
minimum prison sentences that cannot be circumvented 
through plea bargaining or mitigated through parole. 

In the areas of 
Administration is embarking 
campaign to discourage drug 
children and to reduce the 
citizens. 

education and prevention, the 
upon a comprehensive, long-term 
and alcohol use among school-age 
demand for drugs by all of our 

. , 

Education: 
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Our goal 
about drugs and 
drug abuse in 
communities. 

is to educate parents 
how to recognize and d~al with 

their homes, schools and 

* Government cannot do this job alone. By capitalizing on 
the tremendous poten~ial of voluntary citizen efforts, 
of individuals and organized groups, from the re11giou5 
to the business communities, we will cap the most 
important natural resource of this country -- the 

citizens themselves. 

* We will promote the family unit -- the primary 
sociali~ing mechanism of society ~- as the best vehicle 
for discouraging drug abuse by school-age children. 
Parents are especially effective against the use of 
,narijuana and alcohol -- two of the most common drugs of 
introduction into regular d~ug use. 

* We will call on private business, labor organizations 
and the "influencers of youth" -- mass media, the 
enter.tainment industry, and the sports establishment -
to use their unique abilities to deglamorize the drug 
scene and raise concern about drug and alcohol abuse. 

* We will be asking State Governors to identify and use 
community leaders to play key roles in developing State 
drug prevention initiatives and to support volunteer 
activities in the private sector, in addition to 
providin~ advice on government programs. 

Preventirm: Our goal is to produce clear thinking young 
Americans capable of making complex decisions 
without having to concurrently deal with 
problems created by drug abuse • 

d - 7 t 



* 

* 

* 

* 

* 

266 

Our education and prevention efforts for school-age 
children will concentrate on alcohol and marijuana. 
Students themselves admit th~t most of the drug problems 
in their lives are caused by these two drugs. 

Prevention efforts must be geared to reversing the peer 
pressure to use drugs. According to youngs :ers in a 
drug treatment progralf. in Florida, they '·,id "no" to 
drug use from three to five times before ,heir first 
drug experiel."e. This is an area with great potential 
for real success and can affect other behaviors in 
addition to drug abuse. 

Parents, local service group~, and business must play a 
positive role by providing wholesome recreational and 
community service activities as an alternative to drug 
use. Many young people claim that they took drugs 
because everyone else was doing it, they were bored, and 
there was "nothing to do". 

Our prevention efforts must address the problem of drunk 
driving. Accident rates for young drivers have always 
been higher than for adults and marijuana and alcohol 
together in the young driver is a deadly combinati~n. 

The Administration will be working with physicians, 
pharmacists, and research organizations to find ways to 
reduce the abuse of prescription and over-the-counter 
druga. 

Specific goala for prevention are: 

* By 1984, reduce the daily use of drugs by 30\ as 
reported in the NIDA annual sutvey. 

* 

* 

* 
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To establish a Parent-Peer grocp in every high school, 
jr. high school and elementary school by 1984. 

To have at least 15 States organized, baSed on the 
"Texas War-on-Drugs" model, by 1983 and 30 States by 
1984. 

Provide accurate information on drugs, written in plain 
English, to: 

all pediatricians and family practice physicians for 
display in their offices by 1983; 

all major retail pharmacy chains b~' 1983; 

all school and public libraries by 19S4. 

The detoxification and treatment programs in tho United 
States have grown from 183 in 1968 to 3,449 in 1980. Almost 
half of these operate without Federal fundinc.;. Total funding 
for the 3,449 programs was approximately tWo-thirds from State 
and local government and private sources a:~d one-third from 
Federal funds. Federal funding through the 19798 has been used 
to promote the gro\Yth of this treatment capability. In 1982, 
wu have incorporated the Federal share of the support of 
treatm~!Ot into the State Block Grants. Facilities that have 
been receiving Federal fundn may now aak their State for a 
ohare of the Block Grant funds or seek additional funding from 
other !lourcen. The Federal Government will continue to meet 
tho longer-term res~onsibility of conducting research into the 
causes and effects of drug abuse and providing information and 
guidance to ~elp States deoign treatment responses to the drug 
problema of thei r toeal communities. Emphasis will be placed 
Oli: 
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* Integrating drug treatment services into the general 
health care system, when appropriate. 

* Encouraging private industry, religious groups, private 
organizations, and State agencies to work together to 
support treatment programs. 

* promoting drug-free treatment programs for adolescents 
which emphasize termination of drug use and entry into a 
drug-free environment. 

* Advocating greater select' 1.v! ty in determining strict 
treatment approaches for hard-c're heroin addicts who 
continue to have significant criminal involvement. 

In the area of research, the Administration will promote 
the dissemination of information about drugs in a timely and 
understandable way for use by heal th care prufess iona1s, 
educators, and the public. Specific initiatives include: 

* ~roducln9 accurate and clearly written information about 
drugs and making t,his information widely available to 
parents and young people so that there will be a 
credible source of information to counteract the myths 
and errors that are perpetuated in pro-drug magazines 
and tabloids. 

* 

* 

Continuing to support longitudinal and epidemiological 
research to expand our knowledge of drug use patterns 
and the long-term effects of drugs. 

Emphasizing basic research into the biological and 
psychological determinants of drug abuse. 

* 

* 

* 

· .. 
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Giving priority to research into the development of 
chemical ~gents (called antagonists and/or mixed 
agonist/an~agonists) that will block or change the 
expect~d actl~n of a drug. 

Evaluating dtug urinalysis technology to ensure the 
accuracy and reliability or testing. 

Making appropr Late use of available methods to detect 
trends and mon~tor the potency levels of street drugs. 

Developing standard measures to assess impairment of 
individuals who are using a variety of drugs. 

Drug and alcohol abuse by members of the Armed Forces is a 
continuing concern. The Department of Defense has established 
a stron~ policy based on the conclusion that alcohol and drug 
abuse is incompatible with the maintenance of high performance 
standards, military discipline, and combat readiness. The 
military drug abuse budget has increased over 5~\ in 1983 and 
the program includes: 

* 

* 

* 

Increased emphasis against the use of drugs and alcohol 
in the military. 

The continued deve~opment and refinement- of drug 
monitoring and assessment efforts, including urine 
testing for cannabis use. 

Usinq urinalysis results in disciplinary proceedings. 

POLICY MECHANISMS 

Ao the Director of the Drug Abuse Policy Office within the 
uffice of Policy Development at the White Rouse, I am 
responsible, by designation and statute, for the overall 



-, ' 

270 

coordination of drug abuse policies and overseeing Federal 
efforts to prevent drug abuse and control drug trafficking. My 
~ole as the drug abuse policy adviser includes fostering 
cooperation among the agencies, mediating problems, and seeking 
support for the President's drug program. 

To assist in monitoring the agency activities, I have 
established an Oversight Working Group, composed of senior 
officials from the National Institute on Drug Abuse, the Drug 
Enforcement Administration, the Customs Service, the Coast 
Guard, the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Administration, the 
Department of State, the Department of Justice, and the 
Department of Defense. This group meets with me each month and 
provides a timely opportunity to keep each other informed about 
current operational concerns, and to discuss and anticipate 
future policy and management issues. For example, at the first 
meeting of the Oversight Working Group in October, we began 
reviewing the actions that could be taken to address the South 
Florida problem. The Oversight Working Group also has been 
addressing such issues as property seized and forfeited in 
connection wi th drug arrests, interdici tion of foreign drug 
smugglers on the high seas, and the compatibility of data on 
drug use and drug production. 

The principal policy mechanism in this Administration is 
the Cabinet Council system. Two of the Cabini:t Councils are 
involved in drug policy: The Cabinet Council Ol~ Health and 
HUman Resources and the Cabinet Council on Legal P(.,l!cy, The 
Cabinet Council on Health and Human Resources has est~bli~hed a 
working group, which I chair, on drug abuse health issues. A 
similar working group exists under the Cabinet Council on Legal 
Policy, chaired by Associate Attorney General Rudolph Guliani, 
to prepare policy recommendations and coordinate law 
enforcement activities aimed at reducing the supply of illegal 
drugs. I am a member of that working group and, additionally, 
am charged wi th ensuring that the efforts of the two Cabinet 
Council working groups are coordinated with each other. 

• 0 

271 

Both working groups are engaged in reviewing the drug abuse 
issues and objectives in their areas of responsibility, and 
preparing policy recommendations. We will have a comprehensive 
1982 Drug Aruse Strategy published this summer. The Strategy 
will incorporate the issues and objectives of our program. 

PRIORITIES 

The Administ.ration does not attempt to dictate, from a 
national level, the relative priority for local responses to 
drug problems. We are concerned with th~widespread health and 
social problems created by the abuse of a range of drugs. 

The Administration continues to recognize the need for a 
strong rE.'lsponse to heroin. !':sut, we will not support a single 
priority drug for the whole nation. We will support a system 
of priorities which addresses the specific drug problems in 
differing geographic areas. We expect local priorities to also 
respond to the growing numbers of people and families who are 
suffering the direct and indirect effects of drug abuse 
involving marijuana and alcohol use by school-age children. 

In the international area, setting priorities based on a 
single drug is appropriate and will be continued where the 
nature of the source or physical characteristics of the drug 
dictates a drug-specific effort. The international community 
is taking note of the commitment of the United States in 
reducing and preventing drug abuse and some are beginning to 
turn their attention to the advantages of international 
cooperation to reduce drug abuse among all nations of the 

world. 

I will be happy to answer any questions that you may have. 

'J 
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Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Wick, if you will proceed. 

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES Z. WICK, DIRECTOR, e.s. 
INTERNATIONAL COMMUNICATION AGENCY 

Mr. WICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the com
mittee. 

I am pleased to be here to testify on behalf of the U.S. Interna
tional Communication Agency in addressing the problems of drug 
trafficking and drug abuse. In preparing for these hearings 1 have 
been struck with the enormity of a problem that deserves the high
est priority and involves our very survival. 

USICA has, as its principal function, explaining U.S. policy, soci
ety, and values to foreign audiei'c( s. A key component of that 
policy is makinE; foreign publics aware of this country's concern 
over the terdble price which individuals and society pay for the 
use of illicit drugs, and the steps we are taking to deal with these 
problems. 

As the President has said, and I quote, "We need a foreign policy 
that vigorollsly seeks to interdict and eradicate illicit drugs, wher
ever cultivated, processed or transported." Not only has the Presi
dent said it but Dr. Turner has said it here today. 

Toward that end, President Reagan established, in January of 
this year, a Task Force on Drugs headed by the Vice President and 
det-.;igned to bring the full force of the Federal Government to bear 
on the problems of drug trafficking and drug abuse. This agency 
participates in the Cabinet Council Working Group on Narcotics 
and t~ ~ Interagency Coordination Group on Narcotics chaired by 
the Bureau on International Narcotics Matters of the Department 
of State. Through these organizations, this Agency seeks to cooper
ate with the other agencies and departments of Government-the 
Department of State, the Drug Enforcement Administration, the 
Agency for International Development and others-to implement a 
long-range, coordinated effort to address the related problems of 
drug produ\!tion, drug trafficking, and drug abuse. 

Both in Washington and in the field, we are organizing ourselves 
to participate in the new initiatives described to you by other wit
nesses in the course of these hearings. 

The international narcotics problem is critically important to the 
United States. It poses a complex and very sensitive issue in inter
national relations, requiring creative planning and close coordina
tion of all activities underta.ken. The problem poses many difficul
ties for our relations with other governments and peoples. These 
faL ts condition whatever informational activities are undertaken. 

Furthermore, it should be clear to those familiar with the envi
ronments in which we work that information can only be a very 
small piece in the very complex puzzle the international narcotics 
problem creates. The principal means for tackling the problem 
rests with eradication, interdiction, and law enforcement. Informa
tion serves as a support and an occasional catalyst. 

In evolving an informational strategy to treat drug issues with 
foreign audiences, ICA follows two basic positions. 

-
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One, our activities and materials are tailored to the particular bi
lateral context as defined and determined by our officers in the 
field. 

Two, our programs derive from close cooperation and cOOl'dina
tion-both within our mission overseas and, more importantly, 
with the government and local authorities in each country. 

Finally, our position reflects the knowledge that public informa
tion cannot solve the problem-it can only be a support to the ac
tivities of other governments, undertaken on their own, in collabo
ration with the U.S. Government, or through other programs such 
as the United Nations. 

The ICA position highlight that in drug questions we are con
fronted with a very difficult communications problem. Foreign au
diences sincerely believe that drug abuse is a U.S. problem. Foreign 
opinion often holds that the United States is not doing enough at 
home to cure the problems in its own society. The recent news on 
John Lu~as and ...Tohn Belushi-to mention only the most recent ex
amples of the ongoing sensationalized coverage of drug abuse 
among our entertainment and sport sectors--makes our job more 
difficult. This deeply embedded impression leads automatically to 
the accusation that the United States, instead of confronting the 
issue in the United States and closing down its extensive and lucra
tive market, is trying to force other governments and the small 
peasant farmers of these countries to solve the problem for us by 
drying up the source. 

We reject this view and believe that this is the kind of issue that 
ICA can address most effectively. We are seeking to clarify the U.S. 
role in this regard and to make clear that we r~gard drug abuse 
and drug trafficking as universal and not just U.S. problems. 

In several countries-Colombia, Bolivia, Thailand and most re
cently Pakistan and the Bahamas, for example-the drug issue has 
top priority at our posts. In others the issue receives a lower prior
ity. In still other countries in which the problem is critical, the po
sition has been taken that ICA should not treat t11e issue at all, 
because local governments maintain that the success of their ef
forts necessitates that their publics gain no impression of U.S. in
volvement. This policy recognizes that any public awareness of U.S. 
involvement in the local government's efforts would make contin
ued progress extremely difficult. 

Many countries remain unconvinced that they are experiencing 
a drug problem. Also, as this committee is fully aware, ~he drug 
question involves local officials, including government, policy, and 
military, and the international organized crime network. No 
amount of public relations campaigning, no matter how sophisticat
ed or extensive, is likely to touch these people. 

It is this picture that defines the environment in v ~lich an infor
mation probram can bt and is developed by ICA and its posts over
seas. Let me highlight some of the activities which we have under .. 
taken in support of United States and foreign government efforts 
in interdiction, eradication, and crop substitution. 

The ICA programs combine different approaches and utilize a va
riety of communication tools. The VOA prepares special programo 
on various aspects which it either broadcasts directly or supplies to 
our posts for local radio placement. 

... w' 
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Our overseas posts also draw heavily on Washington-supplied 
materials for local radio programs. rCA's Washington media ele
ments frequently cooperate with field posts to produce materials. 
For example, VOA recently produced a five-part radio program, 
after several posts provided local interviews for inclusion in the 
series, which was aired extensively in Latin American countries, 
including broadcasts by 12 stations in Lima and the Todelar net
work in Colombia, among others. 

Washington or post-produced films and video materials have 
been used for placement on local television and as visual support 
for special seminars and meetings with concerned foreign audi
ences. Several posts are involved in TV cooperatives with local 
channels, including Bolivia on crop substitution and Colombia un 
marihua,na eradication. ICA Bangkok produced a 20-minute film, 
"The Narcotics War," illustrating U.S. assistance to the Thai Gov
ernment in preventing and suppressing the use of drugs, which was 
shown on television during prime tima. ICA Pakistan has cooperat
ed in the widespread showing within that country of the film 
"Chasing the Dragon." 

Our wireless file carries news items on U.S. efforts which posts 
use for local press placement or to prepare special information 
packets or pamphlets. I have provided the committee's staff with a 
sample of an information kit, which was prepared by ICA in 
Bogota, Colombia, as well as several pamphlets, one on marihuana 
from ICA Bogota and three from ICA Quito. 

Much of ICA Lima's drug programing is comprised of locally pro
duced material on local projects. Thes1e include a regular Sunday 
commentary broadcast on Radio Miraflores-Lima's No.1 station 
among Peruvian youth--and narcotics~related materials are includ
ed in the post's weekly news and commentary program. 

In close cooperation with DEA and Department of State officers 
in the field, special programs have been organized in the United 
States for participants in USICA's International Visitor Program. 
These arc funded by the Bureau of International Narcotics Affairs 
at the Department of State, and usually focus on the area of en
forcement. In addition, individual 30-day visitor programs have 
been arranged and funded by ICA for people specializing in health 
and legal aspects of the drug problem in their countries. Among 
such visitors in 1981 were a managing editor from Bogota, Colom
bia; a superior court judge from Lima, Peru; a public prosecutor 
from La Paz, Bolivia; a group of senior Thai policy officero and the 
Governor of Pakistan's Northwest Frontier Province. Presently, a 
psychiatrist from Bogota is here observing various drug treatment 
programs to study how the United States handles drug addiction 
problems. 

Our American participants program, through which Americfln 
specialists visit various countries to give lectures or seminars, TV, 
radio, and press interviews, and meet with their counterparts, also 
provides a forum through which these issues are being addressed. 
~n 1981, two noted authorities visited Colombia: Dr. Carlton 
Turner, Director of the Drug Abuse Policy Office at the Whi.te 
House, who is testifying here today on my right, and Dr. Robert G. 
Heath, Professor of Psychiatric Neurology at Tulane University 
Medical School, Dr. James Inciardi, director of the Department of 
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Criminal Justice at the University of Delaware, will be visiting Bo
livia, Colombia, Ecuador, and Peru in May and June this year. Our 
posts take advantage of these visits in several different ways. For 
example, Bogota produced a 50-minute videotape with Dr. Heath 
on the dangerous effects of marihuana on the human brain which 
was used by a Colombian psychiatrist in a series of ICA-sponsored 
seminars in a number of Colombian cities. Several segments were 
included in TV news programs on three C?lombian TV ch~nnels: A 
second video tape was made by the post WIth Dr. Turner dISCUSSing 
marihuana. 

As a supplement to the American participants program, ICA has 
recently inaugurated a TelePress conference program through 
which foreign media representatives interview U.S. officials and 
leading authorities via telephone. At present, ICA is working with 
INM and Dr. Turner, at the White House, to hold such a TelePress 
conference with leading journalists in Bogota and Lima. 

Our overseas posts also take advantage of visiting U.S. offic.ials 
as well as Members of Congress and staff. For example, ICA LIma 
arranged a press conference for Representative Zeferetti whi~h re
ceived widespread coverage in the local press as well as news Items 
on all three Lima TV channels. Both ICA Quito and ICA Bogota 
capitalized on the visit of Manuel Gallardo of INM in the State De
partment. In these two countries, Gallardo met with high level 
Government officials, gave several lectures and met with media 
representatives in Medellin, Bogota, Quito, arid Guayaquil. 

The mix and level of activities I have described reflects several 
factors: the needs expressed by our posts, the capabilities of ICA in 
this period of budgetary stringency, and most importantly, the pri
ority this issue has in the complex of foreign relations issues lCA 
deals with daily. I need only mention the current level of anti
American sentiment in Europe over the El Salvador issue, arms re
duction, and many other tensions to highlight the complexity of 
getting foreign audiences to understand U.S. foreign policy posi
tions and understand our perceptions of the world we see. 

Our efforts in treating the narcotics question are small when 
viewed in the totality of ICA. But the total mix of communication 
demands placed on ICA are heavy and multifaceted. This total mix 
plays a crucial role in advancing central and critical U.S. issues of 
which narcotics is one. 

Mr. Chairman, this is general overview of ICA's role in treating 
the international narcotics issue. I will be pleased to answer any 
questions you or the commit.tee may have. 

Chairr.nan ZABLOCKI. Thank you, Mr. Wick. 
Thank you, gentlemen, for your statements. 
In the course of our hearings the following question repeatedly 

was asked and, Mr. Giniliani, perhaps you or the others will be 
able to respond to it. 

Weare concerned that the Cabinet Council on Legal Policy has 
not, as yet, made any decisions regarding an international narcot·· 
ics control policy and if there really is a policy we would be very 
happy to hear what it is. According to a recent staff mission, our 
narcotics officers in the field have not received a high level overall 
strategy and policy statement concerning international narcotics 
.control since a 1978 White House directive. 
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These are the narcotics officers who in most cases, plan country 
pi.vgTam initiatives. If, for example, this administration was to up
grade the low priority placed on marihuana control programs in 
the past as compared with heroin programs, then such policy guid
ance must descend to the field. 

Do you expect to send new policy guidance, if there is any, to re
place the 1978 policy guidance now regarded by some offices over
seas as still in effect? 

Mr. GIULIANI. The purpose of the Cabinet Council on Legal 
Policy, in particular the Working Group on Drug Supply Reduc
tion, is to develop, not so much develop as bring together, because 
there presently exists in all of these areas, international, at the 
border and domestic, any number of pdicies and initiatives that 
are going on, some of which are very effective, some of which prob
ably need to be altered. 

The purpose of the Cabinet Council and the Working Group in 
the area of drug enforcement is to pull together the efforts of the 
Department of Justice, the Department of State, all of the subunits 
within both and the other agencies that we have discussed before 
so that we can take a comprehensive look at an issue like this and 
if there is, in fact, conflicting directives or not enough direction 
being given to some of it in a sensible way rather than piecemeal 
as it had been done too often in the past. 

So the simple answer to your question is yes, that is something 
we would look at, and the way in which it would get resolved is by 
discussions among the agency heads who all have one part or an
other in the entire drug effort. 

Our hope is to put together an overall paper coordinated, as Dr. 
Turner mentioned, also with the other Cabinet Council and Work
ing Group so that we have an overall policy to deal with the drug 
problem that would be both foreign and domestic and not geared to 
just one aspect of it or another. And we hope to be able to do that 
by the middle to the end of the summer. 

That is the charge we have been given, so to speak, by the Presi
dent and the Attorney General. 

I think it will help in pulling together any number of things that 
are going on. I don't want to leave the impression that nothing is 
being done. That would be very, very far from the truth. A great 
deal is being done in all of these departments to deal with the drug 
problem. 

What we need is to pull that effort together more effectively 
than has been done in the past. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. I would like to ask Dr. Turner to comment 
on the same question because on page 2 of your testimony you re
ferred to the Reagan administration's overall program and then 
proceed to describe the five major areas. 

But as of today, are there any steps taken to inform the Govern
ment agencies, the U.S. personnel abroad, overseas, and foreign 
governments and officials of what our policy will be? 

Dr. TURNER. Mr. Chairman, the five point plan was delivered to 
the President last November and, subsequently, was presented to 
the Congress. Those five points include the one we are talking 
about today: international initiatives. 
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In order to develop a strategy under that umbrella, we have the 
Cab.inet Council Working Group on Drug Issues which is meeting 
agaIn tomorrow to further the chapters of the refined strategy 
dealing with health issues. It has been clearly stated to me that it 
is my job to coordinate the wOl'k of this group with the work of the 
supply reduction working group. We will pull together all five 
areas into a Federal strategy which will be published in the late 
summer. 

Mr. Giuliani and I have discussed this. He feels we can work to
gether and meet this schedule. 

In addition, we have an oversight working group that meets 
monthly to discuss operational issues and how problems can be 
solved. They, in turn, distribute information to the field elements 
of their respective agencies. 

Information is subsequently delivered through the people that 
are on that working group, and I think we are beginning to see 
som~ changes. For. example, ev~dence of the ongoin.g activity in 
ThaIland was descrIbed by Mr. DICarlo yesterday. I thmk that even 
though we may not have a published strategy as of now, the prongs 
of that overall program have been initiated and are ongoing. 

As another example, our education prevention program is going 
very strong. Our initiatives in the countries that Mr. DiCarlo men
tioned are going on. The President has a strong commitment to 
dealing decisively with the drug problem. 

And let me add here that I know of no administration in recent 
history where the President, the Vice President, the First Lady, 
thf~ Attorney General, and the Secretary of HHS have been simul
taneously active and involved in solving the drug problem. 

We want to prepare, by the end of this summer, a comprehensive 
document that contains a comprehensive strategy and with your 
help, I think we can make that deadline. 

qhairman ZABLOCKI. But, Dr. Tqrner, even in the comprehensive 
polIcy statement, of course, supposedly one of the primary focuses 
of our narcotics policy will be to eradicate illicit drugs at their 
source as the Attorney General's Task Force on Violent Crime has 
recommended. 

If so, why do we spend only about 10 percent of our narcotics 
control resources overseas? Why don't we have a Vice Presidential 
Task Force rather than only the Narcotic Bureau in the State De
partment working on how to induce Colombia, Jamaica, Bolivia, 
and Peru to curtail the production of cocaine and marihuana? 

Dr. TURNER. Mr. Chairman, I think the eradication problem has 
~een one that has been so confused and misunderstood that I would 
lIke to take. ju~t a moment, if I might, to discuss it. When we talk 
abou.t eradlCatloJ?-, we forge~ there are many different ways to 
eradIcate. There IS a mechanIcal way to eradicate' there is a chemi
cal way to eradicate, and there is a biological way'to eradicate. 

In some parts of our Government, there is a preconceived idea 
that the only way to eradicate is to fly over an area in a helicopter 
or a fixed-wing aircraft and spray chemical. 

We also allowed ourselves to get into the position where we are 
told by. other countries that if we don't start drug eradication in 
the. UnIted States how can we expect other countries to start eradi
catIon programs? The best kept secret we ever had or maybe still 

u. 
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have in this country is the eradication programs that are underway 
in individual States. We are trying to promote these programs and 
to let others know that we are vigorously eradicating illicit drugs 
grown and produced in the United States. 

Now, that brings us to the Colombian situation. I think perhaps 
that Assistant Secretary of State, Mr. DiCarlo, and the Ambassador 
may have addressed that but the feeling is that until after the 
presidential election in that country and the political situation is 
stabilized, we cannot start a massive eradication. 

This does not mean that Colombia is not manually eradicating 
the coca plants. It does not mean that our eradication programs 
are not going forward in the meantime. 

I think we are on track and I think other countries are begin
ning to realize that the President is concerned about this issue. I 
think we have seen good movement. 

As I said previously, with your interest in this area, it brings a 
lot more pressure to bear, and with your assistance I think we can 
be successful. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. In our hearings, Mr. Wick, we were advised 
that a greater emphasis must be put into an education program for 
our own citizens as well as for use abroad. ICA would be the 
agency that would have to set a high priority to outline some of the 
efforts on the part of ICA. 

You also implied that there are some difficulties in domestic poli
tics and the acceptance of U.S. positions in this particular matter 
of the threat of illicit drugs and the harm it does and you state in 
your statement that many countries remain unconvince« that they 
are experiencing a drug problem. 

I believe that you also imply that we must be very careful that 
we do not overemphasize it, but perhaps there are other sources 
that could add to the effort. For example, on Tuesday night the 
NBC network ran a program on the abuse of drugs featuring 
Edwin Newman. 

What are the possibilities of securing tapes of this and other 
such effective programs for overseas use and would it be impossi
ble, so it would not be identified solely with our own Government 
effort, would it be possible to enlist corporate funders such as 
Xerox in such activities to buy rebroadcast rights abroad? 

In other words, it would be a U.S.-based company abroad that 
would sponsor the program. Is there such a possibility? 

Mr. WICK. Well, there is that possibility, Mr. Chairman, regard
ing an earlier part of your question as to U.S. involvement in some 
of these countries. In many instances, it is not that they do not 
want to stress the problem, but that they do not want the appear
ance or the visibility of the U.S. Government in some of those na
tions whose citizens are very sensitive as to their own sovereignty. 
We can only do what we can in a given situation. 

As to the us~ of video tapes, we have distributed hundreds of 
video tapes that are generated in this country by the commercial 
networks and other sources for which we obtain the rights. We will 
look into the possibility of obtaining the rights to the Edwin 
Newman broadcast through NBC if, indeed, we are not already 
doing that. 
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As I also mentioned to you, we have made video tape recordings, 
or VTR's on the drug problem in some of these countries and have 
found them very effective. They in fact, demonstrated the power of 
television. 

Now, insofar as getting private or corporate sponsorshIp for these 
programs on overseas networks, the United States is almost 
unique, as is England and a relatively few other countries, in 
having c(;)l~mercially sP9nsored television where one can approach 
the televIsIOn and buy tIme on the network. In many countries or 
most countries, their television networks are state monopolies ~nd 
access to them is very difficult. 

Our public affairs officers in each country, in cooperation with 
the other officers in the Embassy, put together an annual country 
plan addressed to the needs and the peculiarities of that particular 
country. The dissemination of information on television is one of 
the many methodologies that routinely is employed in creating fur
ther awareness of United States issues and concerns. 

I don't think we are doing as much as we can do in the area of 
drugs. I think that the influence of your committee, and of the 
wide-ranging testimony highlighting the problem, is the kind of 
focus that helps us all in trying to do a little bit more. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Wick, you have presumed your next 
question. I guess I could have a follow-up question with the indul
gence of my colleague from Kansas. 

We had a staff mission visiting many of the countries where illic
it drugs are the source. According to our staff report the various 
embassies and foreign officials have expressed the need for more 
news and research information for foreign dissemination. 

You said that we are not doing enough. What steps do you rec
ommend to be taken in Washington to increase or how can we do 
more as to the flow of materials abroad? 

What personnel in Washington is assigned to this task? 
Mr. WICK. We have a variety of people who deal with this partic

ular problem as part of the task of providing support to our 202 
posts. Our mission, as you know, is communication and the utiliza
tion of materials for fulfilling that task. There are regular chan
nels for distributing information on a rnultitude of issues involving 
this country and its goals, including its goals on the issue of drugs. 

The acquisition of the materials is the key, and we have many 
people engaged in that effort. We already have the communications 
network in place which daily utilizes cables, various U.S. info, the 
mails. We print magazines at USICA involving many kinds of 
issues which are distributed in many countries throughout the 
world. Finding more sources and better material is the area where 
enhancement can be achieved. The dissemination methodologies 
are there. 

However, we do not have a central person to develop intensive 
liaison with the groups which can provide information for dissemi
nation in other countries on the drug issue. We do not normally 
have a central person for issues which are routin.ely dealt with in 
many areas of the agency's activities. But as a result of our aware
ness of what you are doing here, I think we will certainly identify 
one person in our agency to insure a greater emphasis on identify-
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ing appropriate materials on drug problems and relaying them to 
the field. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. I call upon the gentleman from Kansas, Mr. 
Winn. 

Mr. WINN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
First, Mr. Broomfield asked me to relay his apologies to you gen

tlemen. He is very interested in this subject matter but had to 
make some remarks on the floor at the same time that these hear
ings are being held. 

Dr. 'Iurner, I wonder if you could elaborate a little bit on how 
you hope the international banking community will take drug con
siderations into account in their lending operations? I don't quite 
understand what that means. 

Dr. TURNER. Congressman, it has been proposed that in certain 
cases when some of our international lending organizations lend 
money to developing nations some of those areas may use the 
money in a way which expands the production of narcotic plants. 
We have asked our people to take into consideration that if they 
are funding an irrigation program, for example, would that irriga
tion program be used to produce more narcotic plants for the area 
or would that irrigation program be used to produce food crops for 
that particular area of the world. 

And, since my job is oversight, I have not talked about the exact 
details but I certainly will look into that, what has been going on. 

Mr. WINN. I wonder, after you find out what those details are, if 
you could submit those in writing and we would incorporate those 
as a part of your response to my question. I think the members of 
the full committee would be very interested in that information. 

Dr. TURNER. All right. 
[The information follows:] 
The inclusion of so-called llpoppy clauses" in project agreements, or through side 

letters, is one way to encourage governments to cooperate in controlling the produc
tion of illicit drugs_ The Department of State and Treasury instruct U.S. representa
tives to pay special attention to the use of these clauses, where appropriate, in dis
cussions and negotiations involving multilateral banks. The "poppy clauses" are 
used in areas located directly in, or adjacent to, growing areas for illicit drugs. It is 
reported that the Asian Development Bank is particularly active in this area. 

Examples of specific areas where such clauses have been used are: 
In Peru, a coca clauae has been included in the AID project agreement for an ag

ricultural development program in the Upper Huallaga Valley. 
In northern Thailand, an AID project, which is designed to provide an alternative 

means of earning a living, has a clause attached to the project agreement to insure 
that the project does not support production of opium. 

Mr. WINN. I wonder if you or maybe Mr. Giuliani would explain 
in more detail just what the new role of our Armed Forces is, what 
part they will play in the drug enforcement act? 

I think it might have come up yesterday a little bit, but I am 
sorry I wasn't here then. What kind of additional training will they 
be given to prepare for this role? 

Will any such additional training be funded from the DOD 
budget or from some other agency budget? 

Mr. GIULIANI. The principal change that was made was made in 
December of last year when the posse comitatus act which had 
been interpreted by the D~pnl'tment of Defense to prohibit their 
turning over infol'mntion nbollt drug trafficking and domestic law 
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enforcement matters to civilian authorities, when that law was 
amended to make it clear that the Department of Defense, the 
Army, the Air Force, and the Navy were barred by no such prohi
bition. That they could, and should, turn over such information 
about the flow of narcotics, both information gathered in foreign 
countries and information gat.hered in the air and on the sea. 

That information is now turned over on a regular basis principal
ly to the Drug Enforcement Administration and its intelligence 
center called EPIC, in El Paso, Tex., and becomes a part of our 
ability to track ships that are bringing in drugs, airplanes that 
might possibly be bringing in drugs as well as giving us a wealth of 
information about what is going on within foreign countries where 
we have a military presence or military intelligence presence. 

That process began in December. It is not working yet the way 
we would like it to work because it has only been operational now 
for a few months and there were years of doing it al10ther way. 

It has, however, resulted in several major cases that have been 
attributed in some part to information that we now get that we did 
not get a year ago. 

The training that is involved is really a question of working out 
guidelines between the Drug Enforcement Administration and law 
enforcement on the one hand, and the Department of Defense on 
the other, on how to request the information, how it should be 
turned over, just how much information is needed and that has 
been the subject of a number of discussions between both those 
groups as well as the attempt to set down guidelines on exactly 
what should be turned over and when. 

It is, in our view, and I know in the view of the Attorney Gener
al, the Administrator of DEA and others on the domestic side of it, 
a major step and a very big improvement over the way things were 
done in the past that gives us access to information that not only 
will make cases that were not made before, but also will make us a 
lot more cost effective. 

If you have information that zeroes in on a particular ship or a 
particular plane it can cut down an awful lot of the inspection and 
an awful lot of the wasted effort that goes on in trying to develop 
that information yourself. 

So the real change is not in using the military which was a fear 
that was raised at the time this was being discussed, using the mili
tary in any way in law enforcement domestically. That is prohibit
ed by the posse comitatus act. The administration never supported 
such a view of it but, rather, free up information that would come 
from the military so that we can use it and integrate it with the 
other information VU'~ have about drug flows and drug patterns. 
And it is working right now. 

It is working well and a year from now it will work even better 
because of all of the operational experience we will have with it. 

IVIr. WINN. Along that same line, will some military equipment 
be loaned to Federal, State or local law enforcement agencies? 

Mr. GIULIANI. This has been done already, in selected operations 
where a piece of equipment might be very useful that the military 
has, we have been able to borrow that. There may be some that 
have been used already where local law enforcement has on their 
own borrowed some equipment. That would be conceivable. 
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But in most of these operations the Federal Government is work
ing already with State and local enforcement so that if we borrow 
the equipment, so to speak, so do they. 

Mr. WINN. Dr. Turner, on page 2 of your testimony you say we 
are moving the enforcement focus from the drug itself to the crimi
nal activi,ties associated with drug trafficking. 

I wonder if you would be more specific about this. I was always 
of the opinion that enforcement efforts are already being focused 
on drug trafficking. 

Dr. TURNER. Congressman, what we mean there is that for many 
years we were concerned with the physical presence of the drug 
itself. If a man happened to be present with the drug, we arrested 
the man with the drug and we seized the car being used to trans
port the drug. 

vVe are looking at this as a function; what is the crime involved? 
First of all, it is a smuggling act. Second of all, it involves great 
amounts of money generated illegally. Third, it involves firearms; 
and fourth, it involves some violence. 

We are attempting to bring to bear all of the Federal resources 
that may not necessarily be concerned with a drug itself but may 
be concerned with these other crimes associated with the drug traf
ficking. It may be concerned with firearms, or the flow of money. 

For examnle, the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms has 
jurisdiction which can be integrated into the drug enforcement 
effort. 'I'he transfer .of money from one bank to another involves 
Treasury regulations, and by integrating all of these in we think 
we have a much more comprehensive and effective approach to re
ducing the overall suppl)' of drugs. 

Mr. WINN. Mr. Wick, how does the ICA-I think the chairman 
touched on this just briefly-how does the ICA keep up the data on 
U.S. drug abuse policy developments and programs in order to dis
seminate information about them to foreign audiences? 

Mr. WICK. USICA has representatives who meet regularly with 
these various interagency groups and councils we keep up-to-date 
on the evolving policy and receive through on participation in 
these groups access to the various materials developed. 

Also, through our wireless file and VOA, we obtain and provide 
to the field relevant news items and features about drugs. 

Mr. WINN. Just one short final question. 
I just wondered, Mr. Giuliani, has Secretary Haig attended any 

formal meetings of the Cabinet Council when international narcot
ics issues were the main subject of discussion? 

Mr. GIULIANI. At the first meeting of the Cabinet Council that 
was held approximately 3 weeks ago, the Cabinet Council on Legal 
Policy, he was present and there were a number of issues discussed 
but the principal part of the program was a presentation by the At
torney General of approximately 35 or 40 minutes on the full scope 
of this problem. 

Mr. WINN. Well, he was present, so obviously, his presence would 
lend credibility to the programs and to the Council itself. Of course, 
he has been a little bit busy recently. He probably has not had 
much of a chance to participate in any subsequent meetings. 

How many meetings has the Council had? 
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Mr. GIULIANI. It has had three meetings, only the first one devot
ed to drug enforcement. Other issues were discussed at the other 
two. 

I caT' say that the cooperation that we received at the Depart
ment of Justice from the Department of State from the Secretary's 
office and Mr. DiCarlo has been exceptionally good and the work
ing relationship with the Drug Enforcement Administration is also 
exceptional. 

Mr. WINN. I would just like to say good luck in your endeavors. 
You have a tough problem there, and I know you are subject to 
constant criticism because people want more and quicker results. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Gentlemen, we welcome having the opportunity of reviewing 

some of the policy considerations with regard to this very critical 
problem. We are confronted with an $80 to $90 billion illicit drug 
trade and in prior administrations we have found that there has 
been a lack of proper long-range planning, a development and in
ternational strategy and I am finding that once again in the pres
ent administration there has been a certain amount of laxity and 
quite a lag of time in getting the chairs in order. 

It is encouraging to hear that there is now a Council at work at 
the Cabinet level. I am distuI'bed that it has taken this long a 
period of time to have its first meeting. 

I would like to examine with you for a moment just where that 
policy will be made. Will it be made now at that Cabinet Council 
level? 

How close will that Council work with the President and who 
will have the final decisionmaking within that Council? 

Can any members of the panel address that issue for us? Dr. 
Turner, would you care to address that? 

Dr. TURNER. Congressman, we had the first meeting of the Work
ing Group of the Cabinet Council on Human Resources last Febru
ary. That is the working group which I chair and which deals with 
the drug health issues. In that group we have been discussing what 
the organizations-respresented by the 13 members of that group 
can contribute to the overall effort. 

This group is addressing the three prongs of this five-pronged 
overall approach; research and development, detoxification and 
treatment, and education and prevention. 

Then, my oversight capacity requires me to coordinate the total 
program. We had to have another group that would look at those 
prongs that we classically caned supply reduction-the enforce
ment and the international initiatives. 

Subsequently, the Cabinet Council on Legal Policies was formed 
and a wOlking group that Mr. Giuliani chairs, deals with drug 
supply reduction. 

These groups are designed to get the best possible input from all 
the member agencies, work this material into policy recommenda
tions which will go from the Working Group to the full Cabinet 
Council. After the Cabinet Council considers the recommendations, 
it can go to the full Cabinet, and then to the President. rfhe Presi
dent has the ultimate authority on policy. 
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We are only recommending policy. 
Mr. GILMAN. That is what I am concerned with, Dr. Turner. 

These layers of bureaucracy and this channel of communication be
comes so involved and you are just now embarking on developing a 
national and international strategy. 

How long is it going to take'? Will it take the remainder of the 
President's term to evolve a policy? Hopefully not. How long would 
you anticipate that it would take to evolve a policy and get through 
this bureaucratic structure? 

It sounds overly complex, frankly. 
Dr. TURNER. I agree, sir, it sounds overly complex but we have 

set a deadline of having this strategy formulated. By June or July 
of this year and I can give you my word we will have a strategy 
completed by late summer. 

And, I think Mr. Giuliani has made the same commitment for 
his Working Group to get their part through. Our Working Group 
meets again tomGrrow. We think we will be able to consolidate 
these in a short period of time. Even though we do not have a pub
lished document, a lot of work is being done. A tremendous amount 
of work has been going on in the different agencies in working 
with the different coordinating groups and developing operating 
initiatives. 

Because of the tremendous amount of work that already has 
been done, we should be able to complete the strategy in a short 
period of time. 

Mr. GILMAN. Dr. Turner, you are coordinating this effort, are you 
not? 

Dr. TURNER. It has been made very clear to me on numerous oc
casions that it is my responsibility to make certain that the Work
ing Groups and the Cabinet Councils are coordinated with each 
other. It is my job in my oversight capacity; yes, sir. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you sit in the final policy decision making proce
dure? 

Dr. TURNER. Mr. Congressman, I have been in on all of the Cabi
net Council groups that dealt with narcotics. I am a member of the 
Vice President's Task Force; I chair the Oversight Working Group; 
and participate in the Cabinet Council activities. I sit in on all of 
those and give my advice; yes, sir. 

Mr. GILMAN. How large a staff do you have, Dr. Turner? 
Dr. TURNER. At the present time we have five people. I am fully 

convinced, using the Oversight Working Group, and the Cabinet 
Councils, this is sufficient to do the job. 

Mr. GILMAN. What are the functions of those five people, and 
what are their titles? 

Dr. TURNER. My title is Director of the Drug Abuse Policy Office. 
The Deputy Director is Mr. Dan Leonard. Mr. Dick Williams is 
senior staff; Jody Forman is a writer and works on special projects; 
a full-time secretary and another secretary that fills in when 
needed. 

Mr. GILMAN. And you have the wherewithal to fulfill the kind of 
responsibility that you have? 

Dr. TURNER. With the organization set up as it is, I think we can 
have the wherewithal and I think we have done a pretty darn good 
job. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Who do you have to report to at the next layer of 
bureaucracy to get something done? 

Dr. TURNER. The line responsibility is directly to Mr. Ed Harper. 
Mr. GILMAN. What is Mr. Harper's title? 
Dr. TURNER. Assistant to the President for Domestic Policy. 

Some matters then go to Mr. Meese. We also answer to those 
people involved with the Cabinet Council, such as the Executive 
Secretaries. 

I have the latitude so that if we have a particular problem, I can 
go to the person needed to address the problem. 

Mr. GILMAN. And do you feel that you have the adequate ear of 
the top echelon in order to get things done going through those 
channels of communication? 

Dr. TURNER. I think we have adequate access. If you are asking 
me how often do I communicate with Mr. Meese, it is approximate
ly once a week. With the other people it is as needed. 
. The last time we met with the President was when we had the 

Cabinet Council meeting that Mr Giuliani mentioned. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you have access to the President if need be? 
Dr. TURNER. I have been given access when I needed it; yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Giuliani, can you tell me is there a plan up the 

road to merge DEA and the FBI? I realize there is a parallel func
tion going on. Is there an objective to merge the two agencies? 

Mr. GIULIANI. No, sir; the decision with regard to the FBI and 
DEA was made by the Attorney General 2 or 3 months ago and the 
decision was to consolidate those two agencies and that was a final 
decision. 

What that means is that DEA remains a separate law enforce
ment agency within the Justice Department to put single emphasis 
on drug enforcement as well.as to preserve its foreign operation 
but its reporting relationship to the Justice Department has been 
changed so that it reports through the Director of the FBI and the 
FBI has been given concurrent jurisdiction to handle drug cases. 

The FBI now, for example, can handle wiretaps in drug cases. 
That has meant we have been able to double the number of wire
taps in 4 months. 

Mr. GILMAN. Does the Director of the FBI report to you on nar
cotics? 

Mr. GIULIANI. He reports to the Attorney General and I coordi
nate all the work for the Justice Department in the narcotics area. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are you responsible for the budget, then, for those 
two agencies in their work on narcotics? 

Mr. GIULIANI. Yes; we are. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you feel that under the present budgetary pro

posals that we are adequately funding both agencies to fulfill the 
kind of work that we have requested of them? 

Mr. GIULIANI. Certainly in the drug area the amount of resources 
available now as opposed to, let's say, a year ago, has increased 
dramatically because of this consolidation with the FBI. We have 
double the number of wiretaps. We have 521 FBI investigations of 
drug cases. We had less than 100 a year ago. 

The resources devoted to the drug problem have increased sub
stantially within the last 13 or 14 months. 
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Mr. GILMAN. What about the resources for the foreign operations? 
Mr. GIULIANI. That has remained stable. That has not increased 

or decreased. 
Mr. GILMAN. It has not been decreased at all? 
Mr. GIULIANI. No. 
Mr. GILMAN. There have been no cutbacks over the last year in 

DEA's foreign operations? 
Mr. GIULIANI. It is remained at onboard level. 
The question that remains for us and it is something that we will 

be able to assess better 6 months from now or 1 year from now are 
those other things that have to be sacrificed to drug enforcement. 
If you are involving many more FBI agents in drug enforcement 
necessarily there are other things they are not going to be doing. 

There is no particular thing that is going to change depending on 
where the country is we are talking about. That is something the 
Attorney General and the FBI is very aware of and that is some
thing we won't know the answer to for 6 or 8 months. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, to both Dr. Turner and Mr. Giuliani, I am 
sure you recognize the criticism we hear out there continually that 
as we attempt to encourage greater efforts with regard to narcotic 
interdiction and narcotic enforcement there seems to be a contra
dictioTl in our budgetary concerns in those same areas. 

Whi.i.~ we urge more enforcement, we are reducing the capability 
and the ability of these agencies to properly function with the kind 
of funding that they need. 

I would hope that you would give proper attention to those re
quests. I recently returned from a Western European area and 
found that in a major distribution region, for example, in The 
Netherlands, in Amsterdam and Rotterdam we have only two 
agents functioning in that entire region. We have a lack of coopera
tion from some of the local governments and need a lot more atten
tion there. This is the whole doorway into Western Europe and 
narcotics coming in by the tons in that area. 

I would hope that you would examine-what is really needed out 
there in the foreign operations to make certain that we are giving 
these people the kind of tools that they need to do the kind of job 
we are asking of them. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, gentlemen. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Mica. 
Mr. MICA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Gentlemen, in reviewing the testimony, what I see and what con

cerns me more than anything else is not there isn't good intent but 
we just haven't seen action quick enough. 

I will be the first to admit and I have seen it many times here, I 
am from Florida. We are inundated. There are public machine-gun
nings going on in shopping centers, bodies turning up all over 
Miami and south Florida. It is a critical situation. 

The President here back in September of last year said that we 
needed to have some action very quickly. In a speech that he made 
to the International Association of Police Chiefs, if I may quote, 
said, "Foreign policy must be vigorously pursued to interdict and 
eradicate illicit drugs wherever cultivated, processed, and transported." 
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He talked about that and then Vfe h~ve a commitment here tha; 
we are going to get policy to do thIS thIS summer. That was a yea~ 

agI~ the meantime, I hesitate to quote the d~ug-re~ate~ homicides 
that we had in Miami that I just had the pO~ICe chIef gIve me last 
week. I don't represent that area. I am up In ~he Palm Beaches. 

It was astounding. I think it was 272 so far thIS year, drug-relat-
ed homicides. d th t t 

The President back in August of last year .ma e e same s a .e-
ment almost a year ago that we need to vIgorously purs.ue thI~. 
We n'eed to move. We ne~d to do it imme~i~tely and ~e still don t 
see anything and we are talking about polICIes that WIll be annun-
ciated and apparently published this summer.. . 

If I read the President's statement co!rectly, In both .of hIS 
speeches recently in the last year, he laId out very speCIficaUy 
some of the things we are going to do. . . ... h 

Are you going to be. laying out some major new InItiatives t at 
we haven't heard about yet?, th 

Mr. GIULIANI. No; Mr. Mica, that i'in t corz:ect. In fact, ?ver e 
last year tremendous efforts have been made In the narcotics are.a. 
When you make this distinction between what ha.s been done In 
policy maybe I should clarify. Any number of thIngs have been 
done, are underway, have ~een ongoing over the last year. . 

If you look a.t the statistics for the number of drug cases pendIn.g 
in the Justice Department when we took office as opposed to now It 
has increased dramatically all over the co.untry. 

If you look at the efforts in south FlorIda, .for examp~e, over t~e 
last 8 months the Justice Department has l}1creased Its commIt
ment of personnel to south Florida by 30, possIbly 40 percent. 

In the U.S. Attorney's Office, in the FBI and the Drug E~foz:ce
ment Administration, in the II?migration and NaturalIzatIOn 
Office, in the U.S. Marshal's SerVIce, that has had some very con-
crete results. . . . . h U 't d CIt t 

The flow of undocumented HaItian alIens Into t e nl e D a es 
has virtually been stopped by the efforts of the Attorney General 
and the Coast Guard. . h' 

Mr. MICA, The Mica amendment which we passed In t IS com-

m~;~GIULIANI. The flow of drugs has been substantially decreased 
over the last 7 or 8 months; it not only has the effect on south Fl?r
ida but on the rest of the ~ountr~ because that IS one of the major 
ways in which drugs come Into thIS country. 

Mr. MICA. But the policy group hasn't made any r~c<?mm~nda
tion. Weare very pleased to have that task force and It IS dOIng a 
great job in south }i'lorida. . k d th t 

I might add that we have just had reports thIS l!1st wee en . a 
while we are putting the dampe~ on. in south Florlda we are seeIng 
a massive flow of funds out of MIamI over to Dallas. 

So when you put the heat on one city. you transfer some of the 
roblems to another. There are great Increases In other ~reas. ~hat, I think, is one of the reasons why when we talk about Inter-

national policy. d d' f 
Mr Bush was in Colombia in November. Our un erstan In~ 0 

that ~onversation, one of the single largest sources to come Into 
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this country and not one mention of narcotics. We are getting re
ports daily of large shipments from other countries. 
. Let me add? the 9aribbean Basin Initiative, my subcommittee 

rIght up here IS talkIng about that. I haven't had anybody come in 
and there ~as heel!- no testimony, n? policy to ~ay maybe we ought 
to have a lIttle strIng on some of thIS money wIth regard to cooper
ation on drug flow. 

Where are you coming from on that? Have you reviewed the Ca
ri~bean Initiative? This is your golden opportunity to make it a pri
OrIty. 

I think that is the sum total of what I am saying here. I don't see 
any priority coming in the international. We are pleased to get 
that local help in Miami. We need it and we need a lot more but 
we are fighting a tidal wave here and we can go back to the source. 

Dr. TURNER. If I may respond, there are two very important 
things which, through the help of the Congress, the administration 
can now proceed. We were prohibited by the Percy amendment 
from instituting programs in those countries for eradication. You 
repealed the Percy amendment. 

Mr. MICA. That wasn't any program, was it? That was paraquat? 
Mr. TURNER. That was using paraquat. We got repeal of that pro

hibition. We got an exemption to pOSGe comitatus to allow us to 
obtain information available through the military. rrhese changes 
have been sought for several years. This was a real accomplish
ment. 

I think the notion that we may not be doing very much and that 
there may not be a commitment is because we have not been com
municating our efforts. 

In the Upper Huallaga Valley of Peru there are roughly 42,000 
acres available for coca production. If you look at one recent cus
t?ms' se~ure of ~ocaine, it required. 7,500 acres to produce that 
sIngle seIzure. SeIzures of that magnItude are certain to hurt the 
traffickers. 

. The President has discussed the drug issue on several occasions 
wIth leaders of other countries. The President's commitment is 
there. The Vice President's commitment is there and as I men
tioned previously, the First Lady, the Attorney General and the 
Secretary HHS-are all involved in supporting our efforts 

~i" MICA: Do you have. any ~esitancy in recommending that we 
raIse these Issues at any tIme WIth leaders of other nations? 

Dr. fURNER. I have no hesitancy at all. In fact, I have rasied 
these Issues. I have talked to the Colombians and Peruvians. Mr. 
DiCarlo has done a fantastic job. 

Mr. MICA. How about recommending that we add provisions on 
foreign assistance? 

Dr. TURNER. I believe some of those have already been discussed. 
Mr. MICA. vv: e have. worked ~n a number of these but the point 

t~a~ I am gettmg to rIght now IS that I haven't seen any great ini
tIatI,:e from really the folks wi' ~ are supposed to be coming here. 

It .Just appears~ and I recognize there is some work being done 
but It appears that the work is being done but it is being done on a 
we-will-get-to-it basis and this really isn't a priority and that is the 
feeling we get. 
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We do have that priority feeling now with regard to the Task 
Force in Miami but that is domestic, not international. 

Is there an intel'natiom.'\l task force being considered? 
Dr. TURSiER. The south Florida Task Force aids the international 

program. If you look at our overall strategies. The first line of de
fense is dnstroying the crops at the source. 

The second line is interdiction of the transported drugs. We have 
now 4% Coast Guard cutters on duty, I don't know how they get 
the half, which is forcing the Colombians to keep the stuff in Co
lombia. The Colombian police are also destroying it on the ground. 
So there are different ways of looking at this. 

As soon as the election is over, we will be working with them to 
start a massive eradication effort. We are eradicating the coca bush 
now and I think Secretary DiCarlo talked about Bolivia. Bolivia 
had legalized coca production. They have changed the laws. 

Narcotics is a strong consideration in our dealings with thE' Bo
livian Government now. I think that was discussed. If not, it Wa.1 in 
his testimony, so we are doing things. 

Mr. MICA. Of course, Bolivia has been a strong consideration for 
a number of years. 

Dr. TURNER. That is no reason for us to drop it now. 
Mr. MICA. I underst~nd. I see I am out of time and I won't be

labor the issue. 
I just have had the feeling for some time now that we have final

ly gotten some attention, at least in our area, on the domestic 
scene but we haven't seen that kind of action or reaction or initia
tive or aggressiveness on the part of the administration. 

Dr. TURNER. Congressman, I would like to come over and talk to 
you sometime and go over this who]~ program. 

Mr. MICA. Thank you. 
Chairman ZA~LOCKI. Gentlemen, I think your testimony was very 

helpful and encouraging. At least you are moving in the right di
rection. Of course, patience is one of the characteristics of Con
gress . 

Let me just ask to follow up on the question since in your te-ati
mony, Mr. Giuliani, you stated our goal in 1982 will be to heighten 
the awareness of offidals in other departments and agencies of 
Government who might not normally consider drug enforcement as 
a central part of their mission. 

Would you advise us for the record who these officials are whose 
awareness you seek to heighten, what you expect them to do, and 
why have they have not been aWdte up until now of their responsi
bilities? 

IVIr. GIULIANI. As an institutional matter, the Attorney General 
of the United States has as his prime responsibility the enforce
ment ·of the law. It is not difficult to focus the attention of the At.. 
torney General on a problem like drug enforcement since it is on,s 
of the most important law enforcement problems that he faces. 

The success or failure of an Attorney General will and can often 
turn on how good a job he does of dealing with the criminal part, 
at least of the drug problem. It becomes: a major priority of the Jus
tice Department almost by a natural course of events. It has been 
for Attorney General Smith, almost since the day that 'he came 
into office. 
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The Attorney General's Task Force on Violent Crime that he es
tablished, its recommendations, if you look at them closely, are 
geared very much toward drug enforcement. The emphasis within 
the Jutice Department and all the agencies that I have taUted 
about in the Justice Department on dr.ug enforcement has been 
overwhelming. 

I was a narcotics prosecutor for a number of years in New York 
City so I know the problem from the street level and from the pro
secutorial level. The amount of emphasis within the Department 
now over the last year has been greater than it has ever been 
before, both wjth the }i"BI being involved, the Drug Enforcement 
Administration, all of the other agencies, the Federal prosecutors. 

I believe Attorney General Smith, in the decisions that he has 
made with regard to the FBI, the Cabinet Council has done every
thing humanly possible for the Department of Justice to make 
drug enforcement a major priority without sacrificing some other 
areas that obviously are also very important. 

What he has set as a goal for himself in this Cabinet Council as 
the mechanism for it is to do what he can to interest and make just 
as important for others in the Cabinet and in the Government who 
don't face drug enforcement as a major problem on their agenda 
necessarily. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. What are those agencies, State Department, 
Treasury? 

Mr. GIULIANI. Basically, all of the rest of the agencies of Govern
ment that wr~ are talking about in the Cabinet Council have other 
priorities and other important things that they have before them. 
It really is, in a way, and I know Attorney General Smith views it 
this way, in part the responsibility of the Attorney General to 
heighten their awareness of the contribution that they can make to 
drug enforcement snd the Cabinet Council offers an ongoing mech
anism for it. 

It had been done hefore over the last y,!ar on an individual basis. 
For example, the posse comitatus am1andments were supported 
eventually by the Department of Defense. That came from several 
discussions between the Secretary of Defense and the Attorney 
General over the need for information and explanation of just what 
we intended to do and just what we were not intending to do be
cause there was a lot of misunderstanding. 

There have been a number of conversations between the Attor
ney General and Secretary of State. For example, with regard to a 
major drug case that had gone on with the Colombian Government 
called Operation Tiburon and other discussions like that. 

There have been several discussions between the Attorney Gen
eral and the Secretary of Transportation with regard to Coast 
Guard involvement in drug interdiction and immigration interdic
tion, particularly. 

All those things happened in the past so that the impression that 
nothing has been done is really an unfair one. A great deal has 
been done to involve other department'S of Government in these 
important areas. It had not been done, howevel', until a month ago. 
There had not been a coordination mechanism for the Attorney 
General to involve other departments and then where necessary to 
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raise those issues to the Presidential level if they can't be resolved 
at the Cabinet level. 

That mechanism is now in place. It is going to make a lot of the 
t!':ings that were done 6 and 7 months ago on an ad hoc basis easier 
to do and more effective and we are very encouraged that it will 
give us an opportunity to try to place up the priority ladder, if you 
will, in some other departments, the drug problem. 

When the Attorney General and those of us at the Justice De
partment have had the opportunity to talk to other departments of 
Government about the drug problem we have always gotten excel
lent cooperation and absolutely no resistance in dealing with the 
problem as a major problem but in some ways it is, in part, our 
responsibility, certainly Dr. Turner's responsibility, those of us who 
have the drug problem as our major responsibility to make that an 
important matter for their departments. 

I am not saying that they have not done a great deal when asked 
but it is not the thing that faces them day in and day out. It does 
face us. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. It would be erroneous to assume that in the 
past 5 or 10 or years nothing was done. But you are advising us 
that with this new working group and the resulting attention and 
priority it is quite obvious that you will be awakening the interest 
of all of the agencies involved. 

It is the coordination that hopefully will result in a better attack 
on this problem that faces our country, and not only our country. 
It is just as much a problem in Europe as it is in the United States. 
It is not only a U.S. problem. 

Well, we do wish you well. 
But I do want to ask 1\1:r. Wick, to what extent are you involved 

in this working group, as one who will disseminate the information 
or at least the policy'? 

Mr. WICK. We are not involved in ~he Council that Mr. Smith 
heads.We are involved in Dr. Turner's group and also other inter
agency groups. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Involved in what way? 
Mr. WICK. We have a member of our agency which participates 

in their deliberations and their assessments and participates in the 
compilation of materials available for furthering the goal. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Does ICA have one person available to co
ordinate the ICA activities in this regard? 

Mr. WICK. We have one person who participates in this Council 
but, yes, as I suggested earlier, we will have one person who will 
monitor whatever ICA does in these diverse areas involving our 
posts and the Washington support system. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. Mr. Guiliani, you advised Mr. Winn as to 
the number of times you have met. Is it a pattern of regular meet
ings? And likewise, Dr. Turner, does your group meet at rsg"iilar 
meetings or on an ad hoc basis? 

Dr. TURNER. Mr. Chairman, my working group will have a meet
ing tomorrow which will be a second meeting of the full group of 
13 members. What we have elected to do is to communicate with 
them and get the materials back to them, let them work on it at 
their own agency and pro\:jtle the work back to us. When We reach 
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a point where the whole group needs to get together to discuss the 
issues, then I call them together. It is not a set scheduling. 

However, the Oversight Working Group is a regularly scheduled 
working group which mer;ts the second Wednesday of each month. 
One group is on a regular schedule and the other group meets on 
call. 

Chairman ZABLOCKI. It is safe to assume that these hearings will 
be part of the discussion in your group when you meet tomorrow? 

Dr. TuRNER. Mr. Chairman, it is safe to assume that; yes, sir. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Well, thank you VE!ry much. 
If that is the case we have made our little contribution, I hope. 
Mr. MICA. Mr. Chairman, may I just ask a point of clarification? 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Yes. 
Mr. MICA. Who coordinates the south Florida task force? Dr. 

Turner, is it your group? 
Mr. GIULIANI. That is done by the Vice President's office. We 

both participate in it and are members of it and have made contri
butions to it, but it is coordinated by the Vice President's office. 

In fact, the on-site coordinator is Charles Renkovich who is on 
loan from the Department of Justice to the Vice President's office. 

Mr. MICA. But, you say you participate. Is that a sole, separate 
operating entity? 

Mr. GIULIANI. It is a sole operating entity in the sense that it is 
concentrating just on that problem. Obviously, it affects us at the 
Department of Justice and it affects Dr. Turner and we have the 
burden of coordinating that with the other things that we are 
doing. 

But, in order to put emphasis on that problem it operates solely 
on that problem. 

Mr. MICA. But, is there input from either, both or coordination or 
two-way communication between all three? 

IVrr. GIULIANI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. TURNER. Mr. Congressman, the reason I think the Vice 

Presidenfs task force moved so fast is that Justice had been work
ing on initiatives in south Florida. My office had been working on 
initiatives with the oversight working group which is a coordina
tion effort. When the task force was set up, we all had the things 
that could be done rather quickly. 

There are two gl"OUps. There is a task force and then there is the 
working group vI the task force. Mr. Giuliani and I have been, I 
believe, at all the meetings, unless we have been out of town. 
There is good coordination and good communication. 

Admiral Murphy, who is the Chief of Staff, and I get together 
once or twice a week and we discuss where we are and what we are 
doing. 

The President set it up so it fits within the overall program. 
l\[r. MICA. In the initiative, the origin of your ideas and approaches 

comes first from the task force and you sign it over or give input? 
Mr. GIULIANI. We are all part of the task force. So, when it first 

started we were all asked what could be done, the Department of 
Justice, FBI, DEA, et cetera. The U.S. attorneys contributed their 
ideas. 

The same thing was true of Dr. Turner's office, the Department 
of Treasury had representatives from Customs, their agencies that 
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are aff~c~ed by international narcotics. They contributed ideas. It 
was a JOInt operation, a pull-together by the Vice President and 
then we all signed off on basically the points that the Vice Presi
dent originally had made and the commitments that he made. 

Mr. MICA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman ZABLOCKI. Thank you, gentlemen. 
The committee stands adjourned, subject to the call of the Chair. 
Mr. GIULIANI. Thank you, sir. 
[Whereupon, at 11:55 a.m., the committee was adjourned to re-

convene at the call of the Chair.] , 

.~ 

4,L 



r 
~ __________ ~------------______ . ______________________ ~ ______________ ~~-____ ~ __________________ ---------------------~------------------------__ --__________ i.r_----------------______________ -----

APPENDIX 

MmlRANDUM 

TO: Honorable Clement J. Zablocki 
Chairman, Committee on Foreisn Affair. 

.... 
January 15, 1982 

FROM: James X. Schollaert, Edward J. Palmer, Staff Consultanta 

SUBJ: Summary Report on Latin American Narcotics Survey 

This memorandum is a summary report of our visits to Mexico City 
(October 22-28,) and Jamaica, Colombia, Peru and Bo.ivi~ (November 29 -
Deemer 18) Specific findings and recOllllllendationn for each country pro
gram are included. Since many of the issue. cut acrons country programs 
and involve basic questions on overall U.S. strategy, the 8UlnLlary begins 
with a concise list of tho main points emerging from our study thua far. 

SUMMARY OF GENERAL CONCLUSIONS 

1. The United States docs not appear, for the most part, to b~ makins a 
strong effort overseas against the n.rcotics traffic. International "narcotice 
control seems to have a relatively low priority within the present adminilt:o:a
tion and the Department of State. A nine month delay in fillins t~ key poai
tions of Aaabt:ant Secretary of State for International Narcotic. Mattera and 
the Predden\: J. Advi.or on Drug PoHcy in the White HOUle contributed to II 
sense of drift and low priority in our narcoties policy. 

2. A c1~ar and coherent .trategy and policy .tatement to the field i. needed 
from a hiah level in Wa.hington, beyond the Bureau of International Narcotics 
Mattera in the Department of State and the Drus Enforcement Admini.tration. 
No cabinet-level group .uch a. a Cabinet Council currently deals with narcotic. 
policy on a regular ba.i •• 

3. A greater ahare of the federal funds devoted to the narcotic. problem 
.hould be allocated oversea.,' through international narcotic. control prosrama 
and related foreign a~.istance project.. Such redirection of funda would be 
conti. tent with the frequently .tated strategy to attack the source. of .upply 
abroad by eradication in the field». 

4. the Upper Huallaga in Peru and the Chapare in Bolivia are the two main 
illir.1t coca growing area. of South America nnd both were opened up by U.S. 
And other foreign aid. Any future development aid to .imilar area •• hould b. 
scrutinized carefully to avoid the repetition of such conaequencea. 

S. The U.S. should direct it. crop eradication programs toward a non-tradi
tional growing areas, auch a. the Chapare and the Upper Huallag&. To sain 
the .upport of ho.t government., the U.S. should utilize more diplomatic 
pressure and linkage and fewer crop sub.titution projects until these have 
d~n.trated cost ef£cr.tivene... (thi. i. not intended to discourage additional 
.upport to i~port.nt program. such a. the Upper Hu.llaga Valley in Peru.) 
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6. Drug Enforcement Administration efforts abroad have been ~eakened by 
uncertainty over its role and shortage of funds. A clear cut,understanding 
be~een DEA and State (INM) is needed to promote more effective coordination 
and cooperation be~een the ~o agencies. 

7. There is a low priority on gathering and analyzing narcotics intelligence 
within our intelligence community. More precise and verifiable information 
concerning all aspects of prodUction, eradication and interdiction is needed 
to plan and evaluate programs effectively. A re-examination of intelligence 
agency roles, resources and capabilities with respect to narcotics is needed 
both in Washington and in the field. 

8. The bad news about narcotics is not reaching the field and source countries. 
There is need for a vigorous and coordinated educational campaign, combining 
the communications expertise and resources of lCA, NIDA, DEA and State. This 
effort would disseminate ne~s, research results and educational materials to 
opinion makers and the general public abroad. 

9. The Committee should take a more active role in exercising i~s legislative 
jurisdiction over int.arnational tlarcotics control. As a domestic issue that 
involves foreign affairs, the Congress must insure that this legitimate interest 
io appropriately represented in our foreign policy. 

FINDINGS 

1. The Mexican eradication program is working. The Mexican government is in 
firm control of all areas of the country. They are destroying significant 
amounts of poppy as well as ~arijuana. NIDA and DEA statistics from the ~reas 
in the U.S. impacted by Mexican drugs bear this out. The Mexican eradication 
efforts which we saw were serious and competent operations and might serve in 
some respects as a model for eradication efforts elsewhere. 

2. At the same time, growers are becoming more sophisticated, planting more 
and smaller fields in the new areas, camouflaging, etc. The aerial eradication 
program may be missing more than 50 percent of the opium fields this year 
according to latest U.S. estimates. There are preliminary indications from DEA 
that availability of Mexican heroin in the U.S. has risen slightly this year. 

3. At this time the subject of narcotics does not appear to be very high on 
the Embaosyrs list of priority issues with the Mexicans. The fact that the 
program is working fairly well may be part of the reason for this. Nevertheless, 
the Mexican government's serious and high 1eval commitment to the eradication 
program,which has been the key to its success, haG not received any apparent 
nurturing by anyone beyond the Narcor.ics Assistance Unit of the Embassy. 

4. The Mexican government does not see a need for crop substitution programs 
since large scale opium cultivation is a recent rather than a traditional 
phenomenon and there has been no long term dependence on opium for an income. 
There is little sympathy expressed for the opium grower and no evident political 
backlash from the eradication program. 
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5. To put in perspective the level of U.S. funding for narcotics control 
3!lSistance, in fiscal year 1981, the .u.S. spent $30 million in Nexico for 
a screw worm eradication campaign to protect U.S. cattle herds and only 
$9.3 million in Mexico for'heroin eradication assiatance. . 

6. As the heroin and marijuana fields become smaller and more remotely 
located the larger Bell 212 hclicoptera have become too large and inefficient 
for the aerial spraying program. Smaller Bell 206's are now the appropriate 
helicopter. The Mexicans thus have a number of Bell 2l2's which appear to 
be surplus to their present needs for aerial spraying. 

..@gLMMENDATIONS 

1. It is important during the transition stage before,the new Nexican 
Administration takes over that U.S. Government should indicate the priority 
which we attach to the Me:rican eradication progrl1m. This will assure policy 
continuity with the new Mexican Government at the outset. ~le Ambassador, 
Secretar/ or Assistant Secretary should peraonally convey this message to 
the Presidential nominee of the ruling party, FRI, Miguel de la Madrid lIurtado, 
as early as possible if this has not already been done. 

2. The Mexican program, which is now pointed to as a success story, is too 
important to be allowed to languish because of insufficient funding. If crop 
eradication is to be the cornerstone of our internations1 narcotics cont~ol 
strategy, then the successful example of the Mexican program has a sisnifi
cance beyond the dimensions of that single program itself. The opium growers 
and traffi~kers show tenacity and resourcefulness. Unless the eradication 
program in Mexico is aggressive, intelligent, adequately funded and backed 
as a high priority policy, opium production will continue to rise significantly 
every year, And ehe success story may turn sour. 

3. We should continue to insist that the Mexican government fund as much of 
the program as they can afford. We have already provided 94 aircraft including 
71 helicopters and established the only helicopter pilo~ school and maintain
ence facility in Mexico. This assistance haR cost us over $100 million. We 
should back up our insistence for more Mexican funding by making it clear that 
success or failure in fulfilling their obligation to stop the flow of narcotics 
from Mexico will have an important effect on overall U.S. ~Iexican relations. 

4. The possihilit.- "purchasing or somehow tranafcrring some of the ey.cess 
Bell 212 helicopter, )m Mexico to Colombia whc~e they can be much better 
utilized, should be: ...... ~ored. 

5. There is a priority need for improved,intelligence concerning production 
and eradication in response to the growing sophistication of the growers in 
cultivating smaller camouflaged plots in inaccessible "reall. Specifically, 
DEA contributes little ground intelligence concerning production and eradica
tion. Also, CIA has a low priority on ~arcotics intelligence And could be 
doing more both on the ground and in the air h¢ncerning production and eradica
tion. At the present time there are wide variations in estimates of eradica
tion efficiency, ranging from 25-50% by U.S. specialists to 90% by the Mexican 
officials. Narcotics contrul in general should be giVen a higher priority 
within our intelligence policy. 

u 

______________ ~ __ ~~~ _________________ ~~ ______ ~ __ ~~ ______ ~_L __________________ ~ ___________ ~ __ ~~ __ ~ ____ ~ ____ ~4~L ______ _ 



r 
" 

\ 

298 

6. As marijuana production continues, to increase in Mexico, and the Percy 
Amendment has been repealed, marijuana eradication and interdiction in 
Mexico should receive increased support and attention from the U.S. It 
currently receives no support or attention. 

JAMAICA 

FnIDINGS 

1. Jamaica, because of its location, climate, poverty and poor enforcement 
capabilities,shows signs of becoming a much greater source of supply of 
marijuana and conduit for other drugs than it is now. Current rough esti
mates have Jamaica as the source of 10-207. of U.S. marijuana imports. To 
the extent that our marijuana interdiction policy in Cotombia has any 
success, marijuana buyers will naturally gravitate toward Jamaica as an 
alternate source of supply. 

2. The Minister of Security, Winston Spaulding, expressed to us grave 
concern over the threat posed to Jamaica's internal security and political 
stability by the marijuana traffic. He was chagrined at the growing social 
and health damage among Jamaicans from marijuana use. While he felt that 
the enforcement capabilities of Jamaica were insufficient at present to 
allow an all out crackdown and eradication ~ffort, he called for more 
effort in the area of information to the public concerning the controversy 
over marijuana. He felt that such a 'campaign could be started immediately. 

3. There is a lively debate going on in Jamaica over the pros and ~ons of 
marijuana use. But ~amaica does not receive informative materials from 
the United States regarding health and societal effects of marijuana use, 
or news about groups and individuals in the United States reacting against 
marijuana use. Rather the movies, television shows and news stories they 
do receive are generally more helpful to the marijuana traffickers than the 
government. For example, a recent 60 Minutes T.V. program 011 marijuana usc 
in Jamaica ~as cited as biased in its selection of Jamaicans to be inter
viewed concerninB an alleged beneficial effect of marijuana usc. A Jamaican 
doctor from a sPetto hospital in Kingston, who has been treating emergency 
room patients there for over 20 years, was very emphatic in his conviction 
that Jamaican society docs not receive adequate information about the ill 
effects of marijuana, which he seas daily in his work. 

4. The Jamaican military is small but from most accounts is relatively free 
of corruption and is firmly opposed to marijuana use and trafficking. In 
particular, the Coast Guard could play, It much more effective role in inter
dicting traffic by boat along tho largely unpatrolled Jamaican coast if they 
had more resources. The British trained leadership of the Coast Gua~d im
pressed us as capable and trustworthy. 

5. There ~as DOme concern expressed privately to us that the Jamaican govern
tilcnt may be overplaying tIle potenti~l political and economic cost of cracking 
down on marijuana cultivation as an excuse to follow the line of least re
sistance. Some werp. skeptical of the cldim that Seaga could not afford the 
political backlash coming from the marijuana growers and traffickers;, Rather it 
was felt that Jamaican society in general would understand and support such A 

move. Concerning the economic cost of eliminating marijuana as a Dource of 
income, we were informed that the markQc for nk1rijuana was already very depressed 
in Jamaica. The argument was made that much of the economic cost of eliminating 
marijuana has already been ~osorbcd by Jamaica with no visibla political or 
economi~' upheaval. 
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RECOMMENDATIONS 

1. The State Department should be encouraged to make a concerted effort 
to supply more informational material about the health and societal effects 
of marijuana to the United States Embassy in Kingston. NIDA, DEA, and ICA 
should all be enlisted in this effort. Also more vigilant efforts should 
be ma1e to se~rch the U.S. p~ess and other media for worthwhile news stories 
concerning marijuana and to make these available to the Embassy in Kingston. 

2. Possibilities offered by our cultural and other exchange programs ought 
to be utilized to send relevant representatives from private organizations 
concerned about marijuana use, as well as educators, clinical psychologists 
and others with first hand exper:f.ence on the effects' of marijuana use on our 
youth. Also Jamaican doctors such as Doctor John Hall of the Kingston 
General Hospital, and other spokesmen whom we met in Jamaica could well be 
utilized in the U.S. to counter misperceptions about Jamaican customs, 
beliefs and experiences regarding marijuana use. 

3. A full-time narcotics assistance officer should be assigned to the Em
bassy. The current situation with the DCM as narcotics coordinator and 
one of the junior political officers serving as a part-time assistance 
officer is not adequate to the requirement for full-time attention ~hich 
the subject needs, in view of the growing importance of Jamaica as a ~ource. 

4. Jamaica deserves more of a narcotics assistance program than the $500,000 
we have offered. If this small amount is reflective of a low priority for 
marijuana in our narcotics control policy, th~n this priority should be up
graded. 

5. In providing material assistance to the Jamaican government to improve 
enforcement capabilities, a priority at present should be to build up the 
sea interdiction capability of the Coast Guard with small spotter aircraft 
and more vessels. Beyond this, destruction of the clandestine air strips 
and stricter policing of the existing airports is needed, when the Jamaican 
government is ready to \\nderta'ke such action. 

6. We should continue to press for the ultimate enforcement solution, eradica
tion of the marijuana fields by aerial spraying which would be a fairly simple 
operation at this stage. The fields, as we saw them, arc larger and easier 
to find and spray than theJ are in Mexico. 1I0wever, the Jamaicans claim that 
this would entail considerable political and econom1 cost to them. What is 
needed most to convince the Jamaicans to adopt this strategy, is for the high
est levels of our government to press the need for eradication upon the Jamaican 
government. 

COLOMBIA 

FINDINGS 

1. While our Ambassador in Colombia is very interested in the narcotics issue 
and personally places a high priority on the subject, there has been no clear 
message to the Colombian government from the highest levels in Washington that 
narcotics control is a top priority concern of this Administration. Vice 
Preaident Bush visited Colombia in November for talks with the Colombian govern
ment and there is no indication that the subject of narcotics control was even 
mentioned during his visit. 
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2. There is some uncertainty on what our narcotics priorities are in 
Colombia with respect to cocaine, chemicals and marijuana. DEA sees their 
resources in Colombia allocated roughly in the following manner: Cocaine-
251., Marijuana - 25%, Chemicals - 25% and Other - 25%. To support this 
allocation formula, they cite policy guidance documen!;frum the previous 
Administration listing marijuana as the lowest priority. Even though DE! 
estimates that 80% of our imported marijuana is produced and exported from 
Colombia. marijuana does not appear to be the top priority target in our 
narcotics control efforts in Colombia. 

3. The Special Colombian Police unit headed by Colonel Arbelaez. operating 
on the North Coast, appears to be doing a surprisingly good job of marijuana 
interdiction on the Guajira Peninsula, even without the use of helicopters. 
}mrijuann seizures in 1981 are up 300% over 1980. They are not eradicating 
the crop in the field, but are seizing marijuana after it is harvested and 
collected. Colonel Arbelaez stated that his men have seized 2866 metric 
tons of marijuana since December 21, 1980. He estimated this as about 50% 
of the production and expected to improve this percentage to 70% in 1982 as 
his men became more familiar wi~ the terrain. However, if marijuana produc
tion simply moves from the Guajira Peninsula the seizure rate may suffer. 
The marijuana market is depressed in Colombia ~¥.lth the current price down 
to less than half of its former high. 

4. Erad:f.cation of the large marijuana fields by means of aerial spraying 
would be a relatively simple physical task at this stage. The Percy Amend
ment banning the herbicide paraquat was cited as the main reason why the 
Colombian government has not allowed an eradication program in the past. Now 
that the Percy Amendment has been repealed the Colombian government is still 
reluctant to spray the marijuana fields, citing the upcoming Presidential 
election campaign, and apparent U.S. reluctance to use paraquat against 
marijuana fields in the U.S. 

5. Coca cultivation of lower grade coca is beginning in earnest in ~e Llanos 
and Cauca areas in Eastern and Southern C~lombia. The Colombian government 
currently eradicatescDca Iields by physical means and expresses little politi
cal hesitancy to do so. The coca is grown in the newly opened development 
areas of the Amazon and Orinoco basins. 

6. The $16 million authorized by Congress specifically for Colombia in 1980 
outside of the $2 million budget request of the State Department has shown 
some positive results. However, opinions were expressed that much of that 
money which was allocated to the Colombian ~litary services eould have been 
more effectively utilized had it been planned and budgeted and spent more 
carefully ever a longer period of time through the normal channels of the 
Executive Branch. 

7. The Colombian government devotes much of its attention and limited resources 
to the insurgency problem with M-19 and FARC. There has been some recent and 
limited evidence of traffickers and insurgents working together in some southern 
areaS of the country. 
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8. We are doing little to promote lh~ dissemination of information in 
Colombia regarding the deleterious effects of narcotics production, 
trafficking and use both in Colombia and the United States. These effects 
in Colombia are considerable, including: ~ 

--The corruption of Colombian officials. individuals and institutions. 
--The corruption and addiction of growing numbers of Colombian youth. 
--Extensive ecological and environmental dam~ge through soil erosion 

due to slash and burn agricultural practices in steep terrain. 
--Growth of an underground economy undermining the regular economy. 

'--High rates of inflation with no increase in income for the law-abiding 
element of society. 

--Promotion of a further breakdown in law and or~er. 

9. The Colcmbian "narco-trafficantelt network is considered the best organi
zed, best financed and most ruthless in Latin America. For the most part 
fleets of marine vessels are used to smuggle marijuana; cocaine and methaqua
lone are transported by air. There is a record of violent crime, such as 
killing judges in the Guajira and gangland executions in Miami. .Corruption of 
law enforcement officials is common, coupled with personal threats on their 
lives. Lax laws, weak enforcement, low bail and lenient judges are no deterrent 
to such au organized criminal force. 

10. Varying Colombian attitudes tow~rds anti-narcotics efforts are iilustrated 
by different posit1.ons taken in relation to the scheduled elections in May 1982. 
While Presinent Turbay, who cannot succeed himself, has at times taken a strong 
anti-narcotics stand, a leading candidate is supported by ANIF (Nat. Assoc. of 
Financial Institutions) which has called for consideration of legalization of 
marijuana exports. Opinions are voiced that the issue will be· played down by 
1111 parties, since it represents a "no-win" situation for gaining votes. Thus, 
there is no assurance that the successor administration will follow Turbay's 
position. 

11. The helicopters and aircraft supplied to the Judicial Police in the 
Attorney General's office in Colombia are not being shared adequately with 
the most effective and active enforcement unit which is under Colonel Arbelaez 
in the National Police. The Attorney General's Office is concerned more about 
cocaine than marijuana and the helicopters are thus frequently not available 
to Colonel Arbelaez although he has a genuine need for them. 

RECOMMEIIDATIONS 

1., . The. President, the Secrel:al:y of .state, or some high level administration 
spokesman should make clear to the Colombians that we attach high priority to 
more effective cooperation on narcotics control from the Colombian government 
and that there is high level commitment to this priority by the U.S. government 
which affects overall relations between our two countries. 

2. Within our narcotics policy toward Colombia, marijuana deserves more prio
rity than it !s presently getting. Some way should be found to make helicopters 
and aircraft, presently utilized mainly by the Judicial Police for sp~radic 
surveillance of coca cultivation, available on demand to t.he National Police 
Unit under Colonel Arbelaez. This unit haa achieved imprussive results against 
marijuana on the Gunjira Peninsula. 
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3. A determined effort should be made to convin.ce the current Colombian 
government to begin eradication of the large and vulnerable marijuana fields 
in the Guajira by the use of the herbicide paraquat, now tha't the Percy 
Amendment has been repealed. It is imperative that at least some aerial 
spraying of the largest fields be accomplished as soon as possible. Th~ 
symbolic and psJ(:hological importance of this action will be considerah1e. 
At the least, it would establish the precedent and make it easier for the 
successor government to spray the marijuana. 

4. A more active informational effort is needed from lCA, State, DEA, and 
NIDA to make available to the Colombian media and public the latest develop
ments world wide which shed more light on the deleterious effects of these 
narcotics and illustrate counte.r efforts by the U.S. government, private 
organizations and individuals. For exampl~we found no one in the U.S. Embassy 
aware that the State of Georgia had actually used paraquat to eradicate 
illegal marijua~a in November, even though the Colombians constantly cite 
the refusal of U.S. authorities to use paraquat as an excuse for their own 
reluctance. A1s~health and societal effects of marijuana should be given 
more publicity. , 

5. The provision of the high speed 105 foot ship to the Co10mbi~n Customs 
Service for patrol duty on the North Coast of Colombia appears to be serving 
as a deterrent. A second ship could pe used to advantage. However, tirst 
our naval and coast guard experts in·such matters should make certain that 
the experience with the first vessel from Swiftships warrants purchase of 
another identical ship. The crew of the vessel made it clear to us. that they 
would perhaps prefer a heavier vessel with a narrower bow that had a greater 
ability to the cut the rough winter seas off the North Coast. A careful 
evaluation of the requirements for speed v~durability and stability should 
be made. 

6. Aerial surveillance and eradication of the new coca plantations in the 
Llanos should be done systematically with the help of a global navigational 
system. if it is not being done already. 

FINDINGS 

1. The Peruvian government may be wavering, in the face of political pressure 
from the coca growers and traffickers, on its prior commitment to declare as 
illegal and eradicate all coca growing in the Upper Huallaga Valley. A Con
gressional Commission is drafting an amendment to a tough coca law passed in 
1980. It is reported to be conSidering softening its provisions for the coca 
growers to declare some coca in the Upper Huallaga as legal and to extend the 
time period during which coca may be voluntarily phased out rather than era
dicated. 

2. The enforcement capabilities of the PerUVian government are very limited 
~nd economic prospects are bleak. Therefore, enforcement assistance from the 
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the United States is necessary on a large scale if we hope t~ see laws 
against coca growing and trafficking enfor~ed. The. special UHOPAR 
interdiction unit of the Guardia Civile in Tingo Marid led by·Commander 
Cano is almost completely supplied by U.S. assistance. 

3. The P.I.P. (Peruvian InvesL:!gative Folice) does ~;t llhow lIluch enforce
ment or interdiction cap2~ility at present. On the other hand, the special 
Guardia Civile unit in Tingo Maria has demonstrated that Peruvian authorities 
can mount an effective interdiction effort. 

4. ·U.S. officials and Peruvians acknowledged the need for additional educa
tional and communications material fro~ the U.S. for dissemination to the 
Peruvian public. For example, Bishop , ~ran of Cat1ao, a resDected anti-
narcotics advocate,was most articulate in voicing the ne~u tor more pUD.:~ 
education to counter the increased acceptance in ehe media of the drug cul
ture. He believed that the top goverr~ent officials w~re sincere in their 
concern about narcotics. 

5. The Upper Hual1aga Valley crop substitution project gives the prospect 
of slow deliveX",! of visible benefit to the area. Most of the in:f:tial funding 
is allocated to long term agriculL:lral rasearch at the University of the 
Jungle in Tingo Maria. There is little short te~ tangible pay-off to the 
grower evident in this crop substitution project, to soften the economic 
impact and thus ease the political res.istance. 

6. The ecological damage to the Upper Hua11aga basin caused by coca cultiva
tion is extensive. According to the agricultural experts at the Un~versity 
of the Jungle, coca is the most destructive crop to the fertility of the land 
and the main cause of the extensive erosion on the steep hillsides where coca 
is grown in vertical rows to ensure better drainage. The heavily silted 
rivers have lost much of their fish population. After coca is grown on the 
hillsides for several ~ars, little if any agricultural or forestry use of 
the land is possible. 

7. ENACO, the organization which oversees the purchasing of registered coca 
production for licit purposes is woefully understaffed and inadequate to per
form the job. Hence ~t must be assumed that considerable leakage uccurs from 
the supposed licit sector of Peruvian coca production to the traffic~ers. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

1. The U.S. government at a high level should weigh in with the Peruvian 
government on the implications of the new coca law now being considered 
in the Peruvian Congress. This new law, if it repres~nts a retreat by the 
Peruvian government on its commitment to crack down on illegal production of 
coca, could threaten the success of the Upper Hua11aga Valley project before 
it gets started and therefore undermine .1ur joint narcotics control efforts. 
Linkages with other aspects of our relationahip such as coveted U.S. nevelop
ment assistance in the Picches-Palcazu area should be considered. 

2. Material enforcement assistance should continue to be funneled mainly to 
those individuals and organizations such as UMOPAR which demonstrate the 
ability and willingness to use the equipment to good effect. 
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3. DEA expertise and experience in conducting drug investigations 
should be utilized to a greater extent by the Embassy's Narcotics Assis
tance Unit in disbursing funds for investination expenses to, the P.I.P. 
to help to ensure that the expenses claimed are bona fide investigation 
expenses and to provide another reason for P.I.P. to ~xchange information 
with D.E.A. 

4. A Congressional delegation composed of members interested in the success 
of the Upper Huallaga Valley project should visit Peru in the spring of 1982. 
This would be helpful to focus high level attention on the project. It 
would underline U.S. and Cong~essional interest in the succ~ss of the pilot 
project to the Peruvian government, and to both the Department of State and 
A.I.D. 

5. While we are looking for eradication and enforccme~t results from the 
PerU\'ian government, they still look back at our cOllllliitment to the origi
nally discussed terms of the Upper Huallaga income substitution project 
whi~h mentioned a U.S. AID contribution of $56 million. The first stage 
of that agreement called for only $18 million. The Peruvians were most 
inturested to see if we have made any provisions for additions td this 
first stage in FY 1983. Therefore, the ~ 1983 Authorization and Appro
priation should include some additional funds for a possible second stage 
of this project. 

BOl,IVIA 

FINDINGfL 

1. The Bolivian government has not yet established sui:ficient credibility 
in the enforcement of its narcotics control laws and international obliga
tions. Suspicions of high level corruption in the mi1.:!.tary and other en
forcement agencies have not been dispelled sufficiently. However, lack of 
enforcemr.ot resources and capauilities is a genuine problem. In addition, 
there does not seem to be an intelligent and coherent Bolivian strategy on 
enforcement. But th~ Bolivians do not appear to have any problem with 
allowing U.S. enforcement experts to work closely as ad~isors with their 
enforcement people. 

2. All of the licit demand for coca in Bolivia could be more than satisfied 
by the current coca production of the Yungas r~gion, a traditional growing 
area whose coca leaves have a preferred taste to native chewers. Coca growing 
in the Chapare region, on the other han4,is a recent phenomenon and produces 
over three times as much caca as the Yungas, almost all of it for the illicit 
market: Chapare coca'le8Ve~ yield a higher cocaine hydrochloride content and 
are much preferred by the traffickers. 

3. Foreign aid in the lQ60's opened up the Chapare region to settlement and 
development by building bridges and roads. With no real markets for other 
agricultural products nearly all of the settlers in the Chapare are growing 
cota ~s their main, and in many instances, only cash crop. During our visit, 
the paved trunk highway through the Cbapare and all of the bridges were in 
many spots confined to one lane traffic, with the other lane being used as a 
drying bed for coca leaves. 
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. 
4. It is difficult to believe that the coca growers of' the Chapare could 
conotitute much of a political forcaas is claimed by the military junta. 
These new settlers of mootly Indian stock appear on the surface to be 
humble and passive subsistence farmers, and were knowE as such before the 
recent coca bonanza. It is morc probable that the political pressure is 
coming from the tr.ufi~ker.!l. 

5. PRODES, a crop substitution research and development organization set 
up Inrgely with U.S. assistance and SUfPort, has done some impressive 
agricultural research and planning. They have established nine working 
nurseries, one in each of the 9 sub-regions of the Chapare, each of whieh 
has different agricultural characteristics. All of this work has been 
accomplished despite the ver,y limited resources available eopecially 
following the Garcia Mo:a coup in July of 1980. Crop substitution re
search and dovelopment appears to be further along in the Chapare than at 
Peru's Univorsity of the Jungle in the Upper Huallaga Valley. There is 
in fact a limited opportunity in one of the micro regions of the Chapare 
to proce~d immediately into actual crop nubntitution of pineapples for coca. 
An unsatisfied demand, in other words, a market, exists at preoent for 
pineapples at n CoCl1abB1:lba cannery. 

RECO~mNDATIONS 

1. Moro convincing evidence of a commitment to crack down on th~ narcotics 
traffickers is needed before there are any significant new infusions of U.S. 
aid or other expressions of U.S. approval. Verified progress in th~ area 
of narcotics control should play a maj~r role in our over~ll relstions with 
Bolivia. llowcver, with an American Ambassador now in La Paz with proven 
expertise in tlle area of narcotics control, Gome mode9t U.~S. initiatives 
~imed at sparking movement by the Bolivians towards effective enforcement 
actions might prove to be 8 good investment. The Ambassador should be al
lo~ed the flexibility to utilize some of the limited funds which are now 
in the pipeline but not yet obligated, as an incentive for progress in the 
area of n~rcotic~ control. 

2. A largo and active DEA presence in La Paz and clsewhore in Bolivia is 
clearly called for. !he Bolivian. theMselves request it. U.S. expertise 
and advice on enforc~ent and investigation are needed us Bolivian resources 
and expertinG in this areA leave much to b& desired. Also a larger DEA in
volvement is needed for verification of genuine Bolivian cooperation. 

3. Assistance to PRODES is a good inveltment toward any eventual crop sub
stitution program or development aaliatance. During the interim period, 
~hile awaiting ovidence uf Bolivian government CO~Qitment, funds should 
nevertheless be made available to permit PRODES to continue its program 
~1thout interruption. Such sup~ort should also permit PRODES to proceed 
immediately into a pilot pr~ject of actual crop substitution of pineapples 
for coca in one of the micro-regions of the Ch~pare ~here pineapples are 
grown and g market exists. 

4. Becouse of the difficulty of sepa~atinn licit coca from illicit coca, 
a completa ban on coca production in certain area, eopecinlly non-traditional 
areaa such aa the Chapare,should be the goal of U.S. policy. As Chopare 
coca is preferred by the traffickers and the region produces most of the 
illicit coc", tbe Chapare should also be the focus of our eradication and 
interdiction st){:ategy. 

~ A search should be made to identify tru5tworthy~individu8ls in whom 
we can place our trust to lead the enforcement efIort in Bol~via. Working 
closely with U.S. adVisors, Buch individuals, heading up an,institution 
with adequate resources and staffed by a ~otating, largely uncorrupted 
crew such as we have seen in Colombia and Peru, should be able to mount 
an effective enforcement effort. 
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TO: Clement J. Zablocki, Chairman 

FRDM: James T. Schollaert, Edward J. Palmer, Staff Consultants 

SUBJ: Summary Report on Narcotics Trip to Pakistan 

DATE: March 11, 1982 

This memorandum is a summary report of our visit to Pakiot:an, with 
a stop at UNFDAC headquarters in Vienna, during the period l~ebruary 9-19. 
Specific find1ngs and recorr~endationg are lioted in numbered form. We 
tra'reled in the field for 3 days in the poppy growing arcas of the North
west Frontier Province. the Malakand Agency, Swat and the area around 
Peshawar and the Khyber Pass. 

1. Opium from Southwest Asia. the Golden Cre~cent countries of 
Pakistan. Afghanistan and Iran, now constitutes the major opium source 
for the heroin flowing into the U.S. from abroad. This opium is processed 
into heroin in laboratories in Italy. Pakistan and other locations 1n the 
region. J.atcst DEA 1981 estimates place SIr. of illicit' opium I.ltocks cur
rently from Southwest Ada, 36% from Nexico and 13% from Southenot Asia 
(The Golden Triangle.) 

2. Large stocks of opium remain stockpiled in tho tribal areas of 
Northwest Frontier Province from the record 800 ton illicit opium harvest 
of 1978/79. Hest of these opium stocks are still available to the market 
in ::Identified locations in the tribal areas. The catimated opium harvest 
in Pakistan for 1981-82 is down to around 70 tons. Several reasons are 
cited for this decrease: drought conditions; a poor internal market for 
illicit opium, perhapD because of the huge supply of unsold stocks from 
the 1978-79 harvest and large supplies probably being smuggled in from 
Afghanistan; and Pakistani government er,ldication and enforcement efforts 
in merged and settled areas. 

3. Recently Pakistan has emerged as a major herOin, as opposed to 
opium. producing nation for the first time. 1Ieroin laboratories in the 
Northwest Frontier Province are flourish,ng. Previously Pakistan was 
noted more for tIll! supply of opium base rather than heroin. But seizures 
of Pakistani origin heroin arc at an all time high in Europe and the Middle 
East according to the DEA, surp.1ssing for tIle first time all other source 
countries including Turkey. 

4. The Government of Pakistan moved recently in February to raid one 
of th~se illicit heroin laboratories which nre located in the town of Darra, 
ill the Northwest Frontier Province. An at"med confrontation occurred between 
the law enforcement officials and the local tribal people which caused the 
raid to be aborted and the law enforcement people to retreat for the time 
being. However, the Provincial governme.lt and the trihal leaders eventually 
agreed to a settlement whereby 6 individuals associated with the heroin lab 
were handed over to be arrested, a Hne of 1 million rupees was exacted from 
the trihe and the frontier scouts were posted in the area for the first time. 
Whether the government's experience with this raid will cause them to step 
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up their efforts against the heroin laboratories or to become more hesitant 
to launch raids in tribal areas remains to be seen. 

S. The Darra raid illustrates tl1e difficulties faced by the Pakistani 
government in dealing with the tribes in the Northwest Front1.cr Province 
who claim some form of sovereignty. These tribes are spread on both sides 
of the Pakistan-Afghan border and feel free to move across the borders with
out restrictions except on the major transportation arteries. Thus, ef
fective enforcement of narcotics laws in these areas is dependent to a 
great extent on a~ceptance of these laws by the tribal authorities, and the 
willingne3s of the Pakistani government to insist upon this acceptance. 
It was pointed out to us by a Pakistani official that the first heroin 
laboratory appeared in a tribal area in 1975 and the government promptly 
raided it as it did several others in 1976 and 1977 with little or no hcsita
tion. Recently there has been mor~ hesitation. 

President Zia has some legitimate concern about the delicacy of the 
situation along the Afg1tan border and the possibility of insurgency among 
the tribes. However, tltia possibility should not be quickly and uncritically 
accepted as a justification for tolerating 11erQin laboratories anywhere in 
ch!! Northwest Frontier Province. 

6. lIeroin abuse in Pakistan itself is increasing as might be e'lCpected. 
Some of the heroin being produced in Pakistani laboratories is now being 
consumed in Pakistan. Marijuana and hashish abuse is increasing according 
to the United Nations. Also, narcotics money is beginning to cause inflation 
in the price of land buildings, and luxury goods in the Peshawar area, according 
to some local observers. 

1. The United States needs to do more to impress upon the Pakistanis 
that narcotics control has to be given a higher priority. The tiJ1le for 
movement on this issue is now. A combination of circumstanccs makes the 
present time not only propitious circumstances at present include: the 
prcsent depressed market price for opium base; the professed anti-narcotics 
commitment of President Zia; and the availability of large amounts of U.S. 
assistance to Pakistan. 

Our Ambassador is rai&ing the issue more than ever in Islamabad but more 
could be done from Washington to let the Pakistanis know that our overall 
re~ations are affected by the dam3ge inflicted upon the United States by 
Pakistani heroin. Unfortunately, the best opportunity to nlake this point was 
missed by the State Department ll\!Jt year during the negotiations on the for
eign assistance package to Pakist.ln, conducted by Undersecretary Buckley. 

2. Accordingly, U.S. policy should focus at present on the proliferation 
of hero:fn laboratories in the Northwest Frontier Province as our top priority. 
To allow heroin labs to flourish in the tribal arellS is to stimulate illicit 
opium cultivation in Pakistan far more than crop substitution projects can be 
expected to overcome such opium cultivation. 
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3. Deopi te numerous aODuranceD to the contrarl~, thore is still no 
cOffil!lit.ment of any of tho $1.6 billion in economic dcve10pment funds to 
development projecto wllicl1 would also deter narcotics production a9 
called for by the Gilman AIllendmont. A.I.D. points out tl1at this large 
foreign aooiotance package for Pakistan wao only enacted into law several 
muntlw ago. 1I0wevor, CongrcmJiona1 lJupportero of tlle Gilman amendment 
nhould continue to preoo A. I.D. if tlley wish to see Dome of the economic 
u!>Giotance fUlldo utilized for narcotics purpooeo. If thio cannot be done 
in Pakiotan where tllOre io no scarcity of available A. LD. funds, then it 
will be unlil,e1y to happen anywhere. 

4. At pret;ont, there io an imba1:mce in the types of narcotico 
control 300itltance provided to Pakintan by the international COlf.r.lUnity, 
including the U.S. The most llreoning current n~cd i9 for law enforcement 
mwiot:lnce to otrcngthen tho flodgling narcotics poli~c forceG. Our 
atrategy, ohould be to prod the GOP to enact ntricter narcotic:o 1avo, 
('nhance the authority of the Pakiotan Narcotics Control Board (PNCn) by 
prel:wing for the pannagc of a new draft of national drug control laws to 
provide the l)NCn with the 1<'g31 ntatun which wao envioaged for it when 
eotablinlled in 1973, and to increaDe law enforcemcnt capabilitico through 
training and Dupport programo. There io Eenera1 agrcement tllat crop nub
ntitution programo muot be accompanicd by strict enforcement meaDures in 
order to achieve Ducceoo. 

S. Tlwre io a riolt that the 1arne Duma of U.S. development m:wiotance 
pouring into FakiUlan could have the effect of increasing opium production, 
un1eotl appropriate !lafenuardo such aD effective poppy claUDCO or other rnea
nureo arc dev:lncd. All the U.S. agencico involved ahou1d conDider carefully 
the rCa00tlO for the unfortunate (lxpcrience of U.S. development aooivtclnce in 
Dolivia, in the Chapare, t.Jherc the area thUD developed uoed t!,e infraotruc
ture we provided primarily folC coca cuI tivation and trafficking. 

6. TlH!re io a need for lCA to asoist with an educational and communi
cation9 program aa an integral part of the U.S. narcoticD ('ontrol effort 'tn 
Paidntan. The target audienceo ohou1d include Paltiotan' 0 government offi
cialo. opinion makers, farmero, otudentn, and the g(lnera1 public. During 
~ur viait we encountered individua10 working at the graoo roots level with 
fm:met'D an 'Well aD local oificialo, who tcot:l.fied to tlle effcctiveneoo of 
nueh materialo illuutrat!ng the ill effecto of heroin on Gociety. 

7. Ao in other producing countries, there io a need for additional 
r('l1ub1c and uyo tClila tic in tellig<'nce on tlle ('xtent of cul ti va tion of opium 
poppy in Pakiotan. At preoent, we ara relying on lOGO than complete informa
tion about the extent of opium cultivation. Such information would be cs
p('cially important to I.mGure that pr"duction did not merely ohift from an 
area receiving crop Gubotitution aooiotance to another area previouoly free 
of ollium cultivation. The full range of U.S. intelligence gathering cap
nbilitien uhould be connid<'!red. 

8. DBA at preoent hao five officero in Pakiotan ao compared to more 
than t\1('nty in Thailand. Thio difference :tn IH'rvonne1 levels do eo not 
('(lua to w1l:h the relative imp0l"tance of theDe two countries as GOUrceo of 
illicit ol'ium and l1('roin. Poldotan aD a Gource of opium and heroin io 
clearly a mueh more important lhreat to Lhe United Stateo at preoent than 
'Xha:l1and. 'rhe Pald9tani goverrunent is ready to a('cept and t10rk with more 
DI~A off:fc.ialo. The moot immediate need for additional DEA prcoence and 
ilGlJiDtl1tlce io :in the North~lC'!Jt Frontier Provinre, at P('olwwar. 
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April 15, 1982 

MEMORANDUM 

TO: Clement J. Zablocki, Chairman ~ 
FROM: 

SUBJECT: 

Jam'. T. sc~~?ert, Bdward~~m.r, Staff Consultant. 

Summary Report on Narcotics' Survey of Southeast Asia: . 
Thailand, Burma and Hong Kong 

This memorandum is a summary report of staff visits to Thailand 
and Burma, with a stopover in lIong Kong, during the period of 'Harch 21 
through Apr1l 3, 1982. In Thailand, in addition to two days in Bangkok, 
we spent three days in the Chiang Mai area and in Burma, we journeyed 
from Rangoon to the Taunggyi area of the Shan State for two days. 

We come to the general conclusion that because of several recent 
actions undertaken by the Thai Government and signs that the Burmese 
are slowly opening up to increased international cooperation, there 
was some basis for cautious optimism that we might see join~ and more 
effective action in the future against the flow of heroin coming from 
the Golden Triangle. 

Specific findings and recommendations by country follow. 
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THAILAND 

FINDINGS 

(1) Prime Minister Prem is personally committed to anti-na1~otics 
action, as opposed to comparative lip service given by pr~vious adminis
trations. He is perceived a~ a strong leader with the ability to mo~e 
the Thai bureaucracy to action and is deeply concerned with Thailand s 
domestic narcotics problem as well as its international image. He has 
been responsive to high U.S. government requests for action. 

(2) The Thai operation in January 1982 directed against the village 
of Ban Uin Taek, the headquarters of Chang Chi-Fu (a.k.a. Khun Sa), is 
evaluated as a significant demonstration of the will and commitment of 
Prime ~Anister Prem to reduce narcotics traffic. lVhi1e Chang Chi-Fu, 
(reputed to control 70r. of the heroin production of the Golden Triangle) 
was not captured, his organization was scattered, large stores of military 
and communications equipment were captured and trafficking patterns were 
disrupted. An area plan is now in preparation to consolidate the gains 
of the engagement and to provide for future development. 

(3) Another demonstrotion of Prem's will was his attempt in November. 
1981 to move the Thai government to eradicate poppy production in ten 
villages in Chiang Mai Province now aided by a U.N. crop replacement and 
agricultural development project. This action was stopped by the King, 
who maintain~ a personal interest and participation in Hill tribe projects. 
Upon re-examination, the King allowed opium eradication to be carried out 
in aevea of the ten villages, while three were left untouched because of 
his conc.ern for farmers' livelihoods. 

(4) HO'l07CVer, Thailand's primary role in narcotics is not as a pro
ducer of opium since it grows only approximately 50 tons as compared to 
the estimated 500 tons grown in Burma and 10 tons produced in Laos. It 
functions as &n esscmtial and critical link in the trafficking of heroin 
from the rcfineries of Burma to transhipment ports in MalaYGia and Sing
apl;)re. Heroin, primarily refined in the laboratories just across the 
Burmese border, eventually reacheB Hong Kong, Australia the United States, 
and Europe. 

(5) Thus, the basic problem that has plagued interdiction efforts 
is that the refineries are situated several kilometers inside Burma. 
There is a long history of mutual mistrust and recrimination between 
Burmese and Thai authorities and skepticism of each other's enforcement 
efforts. AI: the time of the staff visit, a high level Thni delegation 
visited Burma to discuss mutual cooperation and while the results were 
not announced beyond willingness to exchange intelligence, there were 
some indications that Prime Minister Prem's determined actions might 
trigger a Burmese response. There is general agre~ment that combined 
and well coordinated ~ctions by both Burmese and Thai forces are needed 
to disrupt Chang C,hi··F'J cperations permanently, and to avoid emergence 
of any splinter su~cc~sors. 

i 
'I 

;1 

II 
11 
Ii 

11 

I 

" 

311 

(6) Opium production in Thailand (and the rest of the Golden 
Triangle) dropped significantly in 1979 and 1980 because of a severe 
drought, but 1981 produced a bumper crop as well as the 1982 crop 
recently harvested. Because of its rugged terrain, extensive river 
system, long &eacoast, large numbers of fishing boats and we1l-estab
liehed trafficking groups, it will be extremely difficult to reduce 
the flow of heroin unless additional initiatives are undertaken by the 
Prem government. In the past, narcotics control has been a secondary 
problem, since Thailand has faced domestic insurgency, the Vietnamese 
refugee influx, and the threBt of Vietnamese military action. However, 
increased awareness of domestic addiction (there are an estimated 
400,000 plus addicts, 80% in Bangkok), the recognition that insurgents 
may not be a buffer against Communist groups, and the commitment of the 
present government are factors that may raise the priorities of anti
narcotics efforts. 

(7) A visit to several of thp. villages in Chiang Mai Province 
involved in the UNFDAC crop substitution/integrated development project 
and detailed conversations with the U.N. and Thai personnel confirm 
a number of successes in developing alternate crops (such as kidney 
beans and coffe~). However, it is conceded that while opium may have 
moved from the immediate areas, there is no measurable diminution in 
opium production in the region. Our conclusion was that such deve10p
mcmt projects might achieve other objectives, but reduction of opium 
production had not been demonstrated. U.N. projects contain no law 
enforcement provisions for the eradication of opium fields as a condition 
for development. , ' 

In addition, we learned that t.he United States Department of Agr.L
culture provides about $600,000 per year in separate flmding for the 
so-called King's projects in the opium growing areas of Northern Thai
land. These U.S. aid projects in an opium area do not appear to be 
coordinated with our international narcotics control programs. 

(8) The moat Derious obstacle to successful crop substitution has 
been the absence of continual and consistent law enforcement support 
by the Thai government. Despite official pronouncements for several 
years that opium crops would be destroyed, no thins has been done with 
the exception of the action described in paragraph three. The Thai 
National Police headed by Police General Pow Saraain has the primary 
narcotics suppression responsibility, augmented by Thai Border Police, 
Royal Thai Customs and various city units. The offi~e of Narcotics 
Control Board (ONeB) is the coordinating agency and through the Depart
ment of Technical and Economic Cooperation (DTEe) deals with grant 
assistance programs by don.or countries. 

The Thai government has historically justified its reluctance to 
eradicate opium fields on the grounds that it would deprive Hill tribes 
of their livelihood and might drive the tribal minorities into the arms 
of Connuunist insurgents who have operated in these areas for j'ears. 
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(9) Official Thai government policy rejects the use of herbicides 
in spraying the poppy fields. It is not considered viable because 
opium plants are usually interspersed with a variety of other important 
crops. Thai officials have observed the Mexican spraying and remain 
reluctant to eradicate opium by aerial spraying. 

(10) The U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) has maintained 
a strong presence in Thailand for years, working closely with five 
counterpart agencies in Bangkok and field locations, including Chiang 
~fui and Songkhla. Despite su~cesses in upgrading Thai enforcement and 
interdiction capabilities, attitudes and inaction of Thai goverment have 
limited DEA opportunities in the past. The large number of DEA agents 
in Thailand would seem on the surface to be disproportionate to the ' 
opportunity to make a meaningful dent in the heroin traffic coming through 
Thailand, especially compared to the small numbers of DEA agents in other 
major producing countries such as Pakistan and Colombia. 

(11) INM also funds a number of programs, including law enforcement 
commodities, customs training, crop substitution support, drug abuse 
prevention and assistance to ONCB. By personal visits and stated objec
tives, INM has emphasized that efforts directed at crop substitution must 
recognize the necessity for opium crop control. 

(12) The Mae Chaem Watershed Development Project, an ambi~iou9 pro
gram in a poppy growing area to be funded jointly by AID and the Royal 
Thai Government and agreed to in August 1980, appeared to have operational 
problems at the time of our visit. Funded by a total grant to Thailand 
of $10 million and counterpart funding by the Thai government of approxi
mately $12 million, this project is essentially an experimental demon
stration effort, focused on the Mae Chaem Watershed, an area of approxi
mately 4200 square miles containing a popUlation of more than 40,000' 
Northern Thai and ethnic minorities~ mostly Karen. Conditions of intense 
poverty and th~ absence of most basic government services characterize 
the area. The project is designed to upgrade all facilities and even
tually provide alternate crops over an implementation period of seven 
years. Section (5.4) of the Agreement contains a poppy clause whir.h 
provides that "asaiatance provided under the Project will not be used 
in any manner for cultivation of poppy crops or opium" and the Thai 
government "further covenants that it will effectively monitor and en
force such prohibition and take appropriate steps to termil1ate benefits 
to individuals using such assistance for the cultivation of pOppy crops 
or opium". The implementation of this poppy clause will depend on the 
enforcement will and capabilities of the Thai government when the pro
ject is implemented. 

The two immediate operational problems which appeared to require a 
Cabinet decision were (1) permission to clear some forest reserves in 
the area to add agricultural land and (2) a land transfer device to allow 
the inhabitants some form of nontransferable ownership of acreage. 
Opposition to both these measures exists in some Thai quarters and AID 
opinions were that unless this matter was ~esolved sho~tly, the project 
was in jeopardy. 
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(13) As is the pattern in other countries corruption of government 
offiCials, partIcularly at the lower levels, is a way of life. However, 
the present Prem Government and leading Thai narcotics enforcement 
figures are given high praise for their honesty and zealousness. 

(14) The International Communications Agency (~CA) capitalizes 
on growing Thai interest and concern about narcotics and does an effec
tive job in disseminating information. Varied programs are directed at 
opinion makers and a weekly radio program on the dangers of narcotics 
is disseminated to 64 stations nationwide. Additional materials are 
alw~ys welcome, including research and information material in the U.S., 
thaI; can be adapted as appropriate for local use. . 

(15) Over the years, intelligence gathering on narcotics production 
and trafficking has been a strong point of the U.S. agencies in Thailand. 
In our conversations with personnel imrolved, they voiced a sense of 
frustration that action did not follow intelligence gathering as, frequently 
as they wished. In the case of information given to the Burmese, there 
~as little or no feedback to U.S. sources. 

Reconunendations 

(1) The U.S. should continue,at the highest level, to encourage th~ 
continued actions of the Prem administration to move against traffickers 
and to enforce the existing laws against poppy cultivation. This should 
include support and participation, as appropriate, in implementing the 
development plan now being prepared for the Ban Hin Taek area. 

(2) The U.S. should take steps to encourage active cooperation 
between Thailand and Burma, building on the recent meeting of Thai and 
Bunaese officials in Rangoon. The U.S. should endeavor to allay Thai/ 
Burmese suspicions and to encourage not only exchange of intelligence 
but planning of combined and coordinated operations on both sides of the 
border. Only such steps will deny the sanctuaries that the refiners and 
traffickers enjoy along the border areas. 

(3) In view of the complicated nature and high risk associated with 
area development projects such as Mae Chaem, the U.S. should insist on 
spelling out enforcement provisions of the poppy clause more explicitly. 
If Mae Chaem is considered a narcotics related project, the benefits of 
opium reduction should be susceptible t.o definite evaluation based on 
active monitoring. 

(4) To increase the chances of success in Mae Chaem, efforts 
should be made to streamline the number and nature of administrative 
bodies involved, both on the Thai and U.S. side. 

(5) In conversation with U.S. and Thai individuals a number of 
reservations were expressed concerning the concept, design and scheduled 
implementation of the ~fue Chaem project. For example, these included 
statements that it was an American imposed project not necessarily 
sensitive to Thai needs; that the track record of AID area development 
projects was poor at best; that direct reduction of opium cultivation 
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was doubtful since the initial development was directed at lowland 
areas where poppies are not cultivated and that it was needlessly 
complicated. ~e found it difficult to evaluate these objections, but 
were iMpressed with the forcefulness of the various positions taken. 
Accordingly, it is recommended that AID and INM undertake a review of 
the project to assess the validity of these viewpoints and if substan
tiated, to determine what corrective action can be taken at this stage. 
The Committee should request a report on this review. 

(6) While recognizing the problems of insurgency and possible 
disaffection of the Hill tribes, the U.S. should continue to encourage 
law enforcement activities to comply with the strict laws of 1979 con
cerning the ban on opium production. 

(7) Information gathering activities on opium production now con
ducted in Thailand should be considered for use in other countries. 
Thailand has the most reliable production estimates and the methodology 
should be considered for extension to other countries. . 

(8) Marijuana eradication and interdiction should be added to the 
objectives of our Thai assistance programs. The U.S. currently devotes 
no resources to combatting the flow of marijuana from Thailand to the' 
U.S. and shows little interest in assisting the Thais combat their con
siderable marijuana problem. The Thais on the otherhand do eradicate 
marijuana fields, unlike their hesitancy to eradicate opium. There is 
an undetermined flow of Thai marijuana to the United States. A recent 
shipment of five tens of marijuana was discovered and seized. The 
American trafficker arrested had been operating out of Thailand allegedly 
for six years and averaging four shipments per year. 
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FINDINGS 

(1) Burma is the primary opium growing area in Southeast Asia, and is 
estimated to have produced a bumper crop of at least 500 tons in 1981 and in 
1982, as compared to approximately 160 tons and 125 tons in the drought years 
of 1980 and 1979, respectively. Most of this cultivation takes place in the 
Shan State, an area of mountains and jungles which is largely inaccessible and 
inhabited by groups of well-armed insurgents who are outside the control of the 
BU1~es~ Central government. In addition, Burma is the pri~e location for 
processing opium into heroin. Most of the "Golden Triangle" refineries 'ire 
located in Burma within a few kilometers of the Thai border. The refineries are 
highly mobile and the area is rugged, remo~e and also beyond the effective control 
of the Burmese government. These twin obstacles of inaccessibility ar.d lack of 
control are basic to an understanding of the limitations imposed on the Burmese 
government in its efforts to control narcotics, as well as to cope with its 
insurgency problems. 

(2) Narcotics and insurgency are inextricably interwoven in the eyes of 
the Burmese government. Therefore, their, strong anti-narcotics policy anq 
eradication efforts are motivated by security considerations of a primary nature, 
as well as the desire to battle the recogni~ed domestic addiction problems. 
The most serious insurgent threat comes from the Burmese Communist Party (BCP) 
which controls much of production and trafficking activities in the Shan State, 
With lessened support from the People's Republic of China, the BCP turns more 
and more to narcotics to finance its insurgent activities. In addition, there 
are numerous smaller insurgent groups, as ~el1 as the Shan United Army (SUA) led 
by Chang Chi-Fu, which operates ,both in Thailand an~ Burma. 

(3) Since 1974, with the passage of a strict narcotics and "dangerous 
drug law, Burma has given h~gh p~iority to programs of law enforcement and crop 
eradication, augmented by t:ducational and treatment programs. In 1980, a reward 
system for seizure of narcotics and other ~ontraband was instituted. The Burmese 
government is firmly committed to action on Iwery fron~ against narcotics production 
and trafficking, wri1e hampered severely by lack of enfcrcement capabilities and 
control in opium growing and trafficking areas. 

(4) The most dramatic evi~ence of Burma's efforts to eradicate poppy 
cultivation are the yearly military police operations (Ngyapan) which started in 
1975. These sweeps involve companies of police, army and local militia who manually 
eradicate poppy fields. At the time of our visit to Taunggyi, the police head
quarters in the Shan State, operations had been largely completed to eradicate 
a reported 10,000 acres, with 3364 personnel involved. There are some doubts about 
the accuracy of this acreage figure. While there were only six inaurgent skirmishes 
anu two casualties this year, a helicopter tour dramatized the roughness of the " 
terrain and the inaccessibility of much of the area where armed insurgent groups 
are located and have taken to planting plastic mines, which are extremely difficult 
to detect. 
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(5) Although our intelligence sources stated that they have pinpointed the 
laboratories on the Thai/Burma border, Burmese officials claimed that they needed 
independent verification. They also cited the difficulties of terrain and the 
inability to land troops close by to avoid giving forewarning of their pres~nce 
to the lab operators. 

(6) The United States has had an aviation program in Burma since 1974. 
providing Burma with helicopters, fixed wing aircraft, communication equipment 
and maintenance support. The present program includes 29 aircraft and FY 1982 
budget w~s almost $6 million. Burmese officials indicate that the mobility 
provided by the~e aircraft has contributed to the success they have had on crop 
eradication and operation against traffickers. They are proud of their domestic 
aircraft maintenance capabilities. In conversation with Burruese and U.S. officials, 
the need for C 130 transport aircraft was cited, in order to ferry troops and 
equipment more rapidly for both eradication and interdiction operations. In spite 
of the rugged terrain~ Burmese officials claim that numerous airstrips are 
available or could be constructed to reduce travel time to remote areas and thus 
multiply the effectiveness of their operations. 

(7) The Burmese government has resisted suggestions that herbicidal spraying 
be used to eradicate opium crops. They are fearful that spraying would not only 
harm opium but: other important crops as well, since such crops are frequently 
interspersed with poppies. Some Burmese officials visited Mexico to observe , 
spraying operations and returned noncommital, including the Director of the People s 
Police Force, with whom we met. However, he indicated a willingness to consider 
spraying if it could be prrved that it did no~ hurt other crops. 

(8) The interrelationship of Burma/Thai interests in the "Golden Triangle" 
are well-recognized by the Burmese government. Based on a series of incidents over 
the past five years, Burmese authorities are wary and skeptical of Thai enforcement 
efforts, including previous abortive efforts to capture Chang Chi-Fu. However, the 
recent action of the Prem administration against the traffickers, followed up by a 
Burmese/Thai high level conferen~e in Rangoon immediately preceeding our visit, 
offered some positive signs. Burmese officials indicated that they were prepared 
to exchange intelligence more actively with their Thai counterpart.s, but were 
understandably vague in giving out additional information concerning the conference 
since there had been no announcements by the conferees. 

(9) The attitude of the Burmese government towards crop eradication is 
significantly different from that of the Thais. They consider poppy eradicatiQn 
to be the first step toward crop replacement and have so expressed themselves to 
U.S. State Department officials. After such action, the faruers will need help 
to replace the poppy crop with subsistence crops and alternative cash crops. 

(10) In addition to the aviation and communications programs, INC has funded 
modest pilot projects in apicult'i1re (bee-keeping) and poultry, as well as funds 
to bring Burmese officials to the United States to discuss crop substitution. 
Also limited numbers of Burmese customs officers have attended U.S. spon~ored 
trai~ing conferences and ~10 police officers received management training ~t DEA 
during 1981. While small in numbers, these activities are considered a SOLid 
base on which to build additional programs to involve Burmese government official~ and 
to improve technical capabilities in enforcement activities. 
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(11) With funding by the U.N. Fund for Drug Abuse Control (UNFDAC), Burma 
has had a major crop substitution program totaling $4 million from 1976 to 1981 
and is planning to continue seven sm~ll projects during the next five years at a level 
of $5.4 million. These include c:op substitution, livestock, treatment, rehabilita
tion, preventive education, information and law enforcement. Recognizing the strong 
desires of the Burmese government for complete control, this is in reality a grant 
program, with administration in the hands of the Burmese. Assistance is given only 
in areas where poppies are grown, through townships and not the individual farmer, 
and the=e are twenty-one villages in the Shan State receivine crop SUbstitution aid. 
This is coupled with strong enforcement and in the words of the U.N. director, 
"the drug eradication campaign drives the engine". However, this is not a 
requirement of the U.N. (mostly Norwegian money is earmarked but not for enforcement) 
~ut is the initiative of the Burmese government. Despite careful selection of 
locations, security for law enforcement operation is still a problem, according to 
U.N. officials. . 

{12) The U.S. Agency for International Development (AID) returned to Burma 
several years ago after an absence of fifteen years and is presently involved 
in several projects in primary health care and nutrition, including training. 
Relations with the Agricultural Corporation are describ~cl as excellent and the 
Corporation is considered professionally outstanding by AID personnel. They 
constitute a strong base for future planning. In thesa projects, AID zeroes in on 
Jpecific townships, a~ opposed to broader area strategy. FY 1982 AID funding 
levels are $7.5 mill.ion, with the major share allocated to fertilizer ($3! 7 million) 
and equipment ($2.5 million). Seven of the eight intensive township programs are 
in the Shan State, in ar~as considnred comparatively safe under government control. 

(13) The Burmese government conducts all cultural, educational and informa
tional activities within the country, including government owned media, and exercises 
complete censorship. It mounts a strong anti-narcotics campaign through all media 
and the educational system in recognition of its do~estic addictive problems. 
Consequently, informational activities hy tlle U.S. International Communication 
Agency (I~A) are necessarily limited. the government media does subscribe to . 
international wire services and ICA is able to disseminate to select audiences. 
The ICA representative confirmed the desirability for additional current information 
and research materials both for Embassy use and di8tribution to government officials 
and professionals in education and rehabilitation. 

(14) The Embassy has an effective an~ active Narcotics Control Unit headed 
by the Deputy Chief of Mission (DCM). The Ambassador t.akes an active part in 
placing priority on narcotics control as one of the chief issues in U.S. relations 
with Burma. However, the current INM program is administered by a political officer, 
who finds that almost all his time is devoted to these activities. There appears 
to b~ a need for an INM designated officer, particularly in view not only of 
current workload, but future planning. 

(15) As referred to previously, intelligence exc:lange is described as a 
frustrating experience by U.S. personnel both in Thailand and Burma. Information 
on trafficking activities is absorbed by the Burmese and there is nQ feedback. 
Occasionally, a successful interdiction operation will be announced, providing the 
clue that intelligence has been acted upon by Burmese authorities. Thus, while 
U.S. and Burmese objectives are identical, there is difficulty in securing the 
systematic interchange prevalent in other countries. Hopes were expressed that the 
situation could improve if the recent Burma/Thsi conference agreement on intelligence 
exchange was implemented. . 
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ru:COl-'HENDATIONS 

(1) The U.S. government should en~~urage increased cooperation between 
Thailand and Burma in fighting narcotics. U~ing the Thai action against Chang 
Chi-Fu and the recent conference in Rangoon as building blocks, ~very effort should 
be made to overcome traditional mistrust and to develop plano for comb1ned and 
coordinated operations on both sides of the border. 

(2) To put support behind the persuasion, the U.S. government should 
provide concessional PHS loans to fund the purchase of two C-130 H transport 
aircraf~aB the Embaosy has recommended for the past two years. Congress may bave 
to initiate legislation to this effect. Such equipment can directly increase tbe 
law enforcement capabilities of the Burmese agencies in the Shan State where 
Burmese control is presently lncking largely because of an inability to project 
their force and a~thority. 

(3) Increased cooperation between Burma and Thailand will be dependent on 
effective use and interchange of intelligence. Continued efforts shQuld be under
taken to point out the concrete advantages that can result from sucb intelligence 
coordination without compromising Burmese national intercats-and sccurity. 

(4) In view of the positive Burmese attitude on crop eradication, AID and INM 
~bou1d consider narcotics related projects in township areas of the Shan State 
wh(.\~ they become secure. n.lO Agricultural Corporation appears to "rovide a 
profeooional bpse for such planning. 

(5) Within the limitations of Burmese government restriction on cOl1Jl1unication, 
ICA in Washington should make available all current U.S. research information, 
~lJrrent clippings, films and other Mterial1S that clln' be viewed by Embassy staff, 
Burmeoe g~v~rnment officials and other professionals (such 4S doctors and soclal 
workers) involved in the anti-narcotics effort. 

(6) Addition of an INM offi~er to the Embassy should be con1idered because 
of the present workload and possible future enlargement of the program. . 
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HONG KONG 

(NOTE: The stopover in Hong Kong was brief, and conversations were 
imited to Consular and DEA personnel and Mr. Peter Lee, the Commissioner 

of Narcotics) . 

FINDINGS 

(1) Hong KonS has achieved remarkable success since 1972 when!our 
far reaching proposals were adopted that included establis~ent of an 
~\ction Committee Against Narcotics, (ACAN), a new Commissioner of 
, 'arcotics as the executive a~ of ACAN, reorganization of the Narcotics 
Bureau of Police (Qbich bad never caugbt a major trafficker) and estab
lishment of a Central Registry of Drug Addicts. From that time on, Hong 
Kong has developed successful programs in anti-corruption, inter~iction, 
education and treatment which can serve as models for other nations (with 
the usual ~aveat tlmt individual country conditions differ). 

(2) Starting with the breakup of the Chinese triads and syndicates 
~or heroin trafficking in 1973, authorities moved to eliminate Hong Kong 

) 10 a trans-shipment point, and launched a number of sophisticated 
< .ipproc.ches whicb bave included use of the conspiracy law against syndi
cates, trecing narcotics profits through financial institutions and 
seeking to track "1aunderl1dll monoy. These efforts have been pursued 
deaplte the fact tbat there is no central aysteo of regulation for 
Hong Kong banks and because of Hong Kocgls position as a financial center, 
tbere is only lim~ted financial legislation and regulation. 

(3) Concurrently, Hong Kong embarked on a drug educational and 
rehabilitation program which haa reduced the number of addicts to 30-
50,000, compared to the all time lIigh of 250,000 reported in 1959 and 
as many as 80-100,000 by unofficial estimates in 1973. The educBtional 
program uses mu1ti-media mass communications to enlist commun~.ty surport 
and tnrgets its mesaages at sQve~al audiences, including young people, 
15 to 24, the existing addict, and the international group. Commissioner 
Lee points to measurable success of this education effort based in 
periodic ev~luation. It hal been adopted in other countries, notably 
Thailand. 

(4) The most .1arm~ng factor on the current scene is the 600 ton 
bunper erop of opium produced in the Golden Triangle which i8 reflected 
in increasC9 of heroin cnter:l.ng 1I0ng Kong. Practically all heroin and 
o~iulll entering liang Kong come via Thailand. The largeat seizureo have 
been made on Thai fishing trawlers. In 1981 110ng Kong experienced 
sharply increased flows over the previous drought years and expects 
further increases despite beat af20rts through improved intelligence. 

(5) 1I0ng Kong authorities are critical of Thai efforts to date 
in the areas of law enforcement and interdiction. Specifiea11y, thai
land has never enforced its own laws on poppy bans, has dono little 
to stem the flow of Thsi trawlers carrying drugs and hal not chosen 
to enforce its own strict currency laws which could attack the "laundering" 
of narcotic8 funds. 
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(6) Based on the above experience, Hong Kong is adopting a IIwait 

and seell attitude to evaluate the recent attack on Chang Chi-Fu and 
eradication of crops in seven of ten U.N. villages. Additional actions 
on the law enforcement and inte~diction front are required to co~vince 
Hong Kong authorities that Thailand has embarked on a comprehensive 
program that will reduce the flow of narcotics into Hong Kong. They are 
not counting on such action and are braced for a continued increase this 
year. 

(7) DEA maintains an office in Hong Kong and enjoys a close working 
relationship with law unforcement agencies, particularly in the exchange 
of intelligence and operation~l techniques. Since Hong Kong is llsed to 
recruit couriers for the Golden Triangle trade, the DEA office is ideally 
situated to tap information sources. In addition, .ecognizing that Hong 
Kong is the corporate center of the narcotics trade, IIOperation Schoolboyll, 
tracing millions of dollars of narcotics profits in and out of Hong Kong, 
was undertaken in cooperation with the Hong Kong authorities. Thus, the 
DEA office serves as a listening post for all Golden Triangle activities 
and can contribute to efforts directed at the Golden Triangle. 

(8) In another reaction to reverse the upward trend of narcotics 
flow, new legislation is being prepared to permit courts to impose 
greater penalties on drug traffickers, particularly thoca owners whose 
vessels were found to be repeatedly involved in the smuggling of heroin. 
Also, another Bill will ext~nd to police officers the same powers enjoyed 
by customs officials to authorize a physical search on suspected traffic
kers. (Customs officers are protected from being accused of violating 
human righta by people who led undergone body searches and who were found 
innocent). 

(S) The U.S. docs not have any narcotics assistance programs in 
Hong Kong and maintains close and effective relationships through the 
Consulate General and DEA. This is particularly true in exchange of 
intelligence through DEA. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

(1) While Hong Kong and the United States arc not comparable 
in si1.e, population, etc., many of the activities that reflect the 
determination and commitment of the authorities deserve 8tudy 8S 
pOlsible models for adaptation and implementation in the United Statel. 

This appears particularly applicable in the fields of education 
and use of mass communications media. 

(2) The role of the Consulate General and DEA as lllistening 
poatsll and intelligence gatherers Ihould be continued. If Thai law 
enforcement and interdiction efforts arc stepped up and continued 
by the Prem government, intelligence passed to th~ will have increaled 
importance, particularly 80 far 8S couriers and informers are concerned. 
If these intensified Thai actions do not materialize, 1I0ng Kong and the 
United States will face the onslaught of the bUtllper crop from the 
"Golden Triangle". In that event, the function8 in Honls Kong will 
assume even greater importance for interdiction. Either way, the Hong 
Kong operation pays off for the United States. 
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